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THE COLLEGIATE STUDENTATHLETE
PROTECTION ACT OF 1983

THURSDAY, MARCH 17. 1983

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, D.C.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room SD-

226, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Strom Thurmond (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Thurmond, Specter, and DeConcini.
Staff Present: W. Stephen Cannon, chief counsel for antitrust;

March Tiffany, chief economist and counsel for antitrust; and
Bruce A. Cohen and Stephen P. Johnson, counsels to Senator Spec-
ter.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN STROM THURMOND
The CHAIRMAN. Today the committee begins hearings on S. 610,

the Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of 1983. This legisla-
tion, sponsored by the distinguished Senator from Pennsylvania,
Mr. Specter, addresses the relationship between professional sports
league eligibility rules and the antitrust laws.

The question of whether the antitrust laws prohibit professional
league eligibility requirements based on elapsed time from high
school graduation has been a subject of great interest over the
years and has been addressed by the Federal courts. Recent events
have only added to this debate.

S. 610 would provide antitrust immunity to any professional
sports league entering into any agreement designed to encourage
oollege student athletes to complete their undergraduate education
before becoming professional athletes. Withciiit doubt, major policy
questions are raised by this provision, and it is the duty of this
committee to examine S. 610 thoroughly. .

We are fortunate to have a broad array of distinguished wit-
nesses and look forward to hearing their testimony today.

I-might say I have a conflict and cannot be here for the full hear-
ing, but I shall take a deep interest in this matter. We appreciate
all those who have come today. We feel we have some of the most
prominent people in the athletic field scheduled today to testify.
And you testimony will be very helpful to this committee.

We thank you for coming. We thank you for your presentations,
and I am going to now turn the hearing over to the distinguished
Senator from Pennsylvnia, Mr. Specter, and he will take charge of
the hearing and go forward with it.

41)
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Senator, I believe the first witness today is Joe Paterno, who
happens to be the head football coach of this year's champion col-
lege football team I believe. My alma mater, Clemson, was national
champion a couple of years ago. [Laughter.

We are delighted to have all of you here today, and we hope _you
enjoy your visit to the Capitol. Any time you are around the Cap-
itol, we want you to come by and say hello to us and feel at home.

I am a great believer in athletics, and I want to commend all of
you for taking such an active part in athletics. It it a wonderful
thing for the young people to participate in sports. It teaches them
good sportsmanship. It develops them physically and mentally and
has many assets, to my way of thinking.

I will now turn the hearing over to Senator Specter.

OPENING STATEMENT OP SENATOR ARLEN SPECTER
Senator SPECTER [presiding). Thank you very much, Mr. Chair-

man. Before the chairman leaves. I want to thank him, and to com-
mend him for arranging these hearings on such a prompt basis be-
cause of the tremendous interest in this subject. And I also want to
thank Senator Thurmond, whose home State, South Carolina, pro-
duced the No. 1 college football team last year, for being able to
share those honors this year, and for delegating Pennsylvania and
Penn State as the annual recipients. Perhaps if Senator Thur-
mond's generosity holds up, the tide will turn for Senator DeCon-
cini and Arizona and Arizona State next year. [Laughter.)

The hearing on this subject is a very timely one. The issue here
has been raised by the recent signing of Herschel Walker, by the
New Jersey Generals, after the-representation by the commissioner
of the United State Football League that the signing was necessary
to prevent a violation of the antitrust laws. The commissioner of
the league made that statement based upon a brief submitted to
him by Mr. Walker's attorney, and upon two independent opinions
which he had received.

The impact of the Walker signing has the potential to materially
change the balance between professional football and college foot-
ball in this country. The legislation which I have introduced, S.
610, does not seek to impose a Congress-made rule but would pro-
vide only that the leagues are free to have a rule or not have a
rule as they choose, without being concerned about the applicabil-
ity of the antitrust laws. This legislation would not mandate that
the professioPal football leagues have a rule, any more than it
would mandate that the professional basketball leagues, for exam-
ple, have a rule. The basketball leagues do not have a rule and are
free not to have a rule, as they choose. The matter would be strict-
ly up to the leagues.

The issue is a very complex one and has many ramifications. It
does seriously impinge upon the opportunity of young men like
Herschel Walker, Marcus Depree, and others to take advantage of
a very saleable commodity, which is worth a great deal of money,
at an important point in their athletic careers. We are mindful of
the fact that if a Herschel Walker or a Marcus Dupree continues to
play college ball, that he could sustain an injury and might forfeit
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an opportunity to earn the very substantial sums of money which
provide freedom and economic security for himself and his family.

We are also very mindful of the advantages of a competitive mar-
ketplace to those young athletes. We are also concerned about the
opportunities of young men to complete their college education in a
rules environment that has apparently worked reasonably well
over the years. There have been allegations that the college athlet-
ic system is a minor league training ground for athletes, that col-
leges exploit the athletes, and that the athletes do not complete
their educations. These hearings will provide an opportunity to ex-
plore all of these subjects to see if the current rule does work to
protect the college athlete, or whether it works against their best
interests.

The existing rules have been in effect for the last 50 years. In
proposing this legislation. it was my sense that they were ripe for
examination. College football is a major institution in the United
States. It has tremendous economic impact everywhere, including
my own State of Pennsylvania, where we have a number of college
football teams in addition to Penn State, the national champion,
where we have *prominent professional football teams like the
Steelers. the Eagles. and now the Stars. Fe,aball creates tremen-
dous employment opportunities. It fills a tremendous number of
hotel rooms, it creates related jobs for the State and for the Nation.

Since this bill was introduced, there has been substantial com-
ment about it on the sports pages, from comments which champion
the free-enterprise system. We intend to fully explore those argu-
ments and those considerations during the course of these hear-
ings.

We have with us a distinguished array of witnesses: Mr. Joe Pa-
terno; Mr. Bo Schembechler; Mr. Ed Garvey of the NFL Players

. Association; Mr. Mark Murphy, player representative of the Wash-
ington Redskins; Charles Grantham, executive vice president of the
National Basketball Players Association; Mr. Willie Young, a pro-
fessional football player with the Canadian League; Mr. Bob Auler,
Mr. Young's attorney; Mr. Steve Ehrhart, counsel for the USFL;
Bob Ruxin, a sports attorney; and John Toner, president of the
NCAA.

And this is only the first hearing: there will be others. We had
invited Commissioner Rozelle, of the National Football League; and
Commissioner Simmons, commissioner of the U.S. Football League.
But both declined, citing previous engagements. We had also invit-
ed Mr. Herschel Walker, who declined at the outset, and his attor-
ney, Mr. Jack Manton, who had agreed to be here, but has declined
in the last few days, sending his testimony instead.

At this time I would like to call on the distinguished Senator
from Arizona, Senator DeConcini, for his opening statement.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DENNIS DeCONCINI
Senator DECONCINI. Chairman Specter, thank you very much. I

would like to take the opportunity to congratulate you for your
concern and the speed in which you have organized these hearings,
and join you in your compliments of Chairman Thurmond for orga-
nizing this at a very timely moment. The signing of Herschel
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Walker by the U.S. Football League has captured the Nation's at-
tention and underscores the interrelationship between collegiate
and professional sports. I would like to believe, Mr. Chairman, that
collegiate sports are truly amateur and thus quite distinct from
professional sports.

I am aware, however, that there are those who disagree and who
believe that contemporary collegiate sports are barely distinguish-
able from professional sports. These same cynics argue that col-
leges are little more than minor leagues which prepare athletes for
the majors, exploiting young athletes in the process.

I believe that the signing of Herschel Walker does raise a
number of important issues. I personally believe that college ath-
letes should be separate from professional sports, and that the
value of the institutions should be oriented toward education
rather than athletic competition.

It is somewhat distressing to recall that, during the past 20
years, less than 40 percent of the individuals participating in any
professional sports completed their college education. And this
period coincides with the ban on underclassman recruiting by pro-
fessional football. As a matter of personal preference, I would like
to see our colleges and universities make it more of a point to
insure that the young men and women they recruit on sports schol-
arships actually receive a meaningful college education. I would
also prefer situations in which professional sports leagues refrain
from tempting these young men and women away from their col-
leges and universities before graduation.

At the same time, Chairman Specter, I am not at all convinced
that this is an area of legitimate congressional action. There ap-
pears to me to be a matter of internal policy for the colleges, uni-
versities, and professional sports leagues.

Some have suggested in the wake of the Walker signing that
Congress move to prohibit such recruitment. That type of profes-
sional interference would be wholly inappropriate in this Senator's
judgment. I understand, Mr. Chairman, that no such radical notion
is being propounded by you in S. 610. I understand that your pur-
pose is quite limited.

Indeed, I find myself in agreement with that limited objective
which is to extend professional sports leagues an antitrust exemp-
tion for bans on underclassman recruitment. I do question, howev-
er, the efficacy of such legislation. To what extent will it help pie-
vent or discourage the recruitment of uuderclassmen?

I hope the hearings this morning will throw some light on that
question, as well as the broader implications of the Herschel
Walker case.

Certainly, if the effects of these hearings are to motivate colleges
and universities to provide greater incentives.:to their students to
complete their education, then our time will have been well spent.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SPECTER. Think you, Senator DeConcini. Senator Heflin

of Alabama could not be here, but wishes his statement read in/he
record. And without objection it will be made part of the record as
if presented in full here. Also, we received a statement from Sena-
tor Tower of Texas which will also be included in the record.

[Statements of Senator Heflin and Senator Tower follow:]

9
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PREMIUM STATEMKNT or SENATOR HOWELL [AMIN

Mr. Chairman, I wish to commend our distinguished chairman for calling today's
hearing on this subject of utmost importance.

My good friend from Pennsylvania, Senutor Arlen Specter introduced Senate bill
610, the Collegiate StudentAthlete Protection Act of 1983 to permit professional
sports leaglies to operate with rules designed to encourage college student athletes
to complete their under-graduate education before becoming professional athletes.
Senator Specter then explained that this bill, S. 610, was prompted by the signing of
the University of Georgia's star football player, Herschel Walker, by a member
team of the United States Football League.

In introducing this legislation. Senator Specter expressed his concern that in "the
volatile competition between the National Football League and the U.S. Football
League, 'the Walker case could lead to a stampede on recruiting of college players if
the longstanding rules are not reinstated and preserved" concerning the eligibility
of college athletes for professional play.

As is well known, we in Alabama have had an extraordinary tradition and inter-
est in our intercollegiate football programs at the University of Alabama, Auburn
University. Alabama State, Alabama A&M and at other educational institutions
within our State. Today's hearing is an important fast step in exploring all aspects
of this college athlete eligibility question, and I intend to ciosely study the presenta-
tions made at these hearings.

The reactions to the signing of Herschel Walker by the USFL have been many
and varied. Some have said that the remaining athlete eligibility rules in profession-
al football, as tbllowed by the NFL, do not serve vital purposes. Others say that the
interests of college athletes and or the universities and colleges themselves in their
educational and athletic programs are protected by such eligibility rules. And there
are apparently some differences as to whether, if eligibility rules are important,
they should be prescribed and administered by the colleges and universities or by
the professional leagues.

On prior occasions, this committee has expressed the view that the public interest
would be served by enabling the colleges and universities to require student athletes
essentially to remain in college for the equivalent of a 4-year course of study prior
to contracting with professional athletic leagues. For example, legislation recom-
mended by this committee in 1965 would have made certain special antitrust law
provisions unavailable to professional sports leagues if the leagues permitted
member clubs "to enter into a professional athletic contract with any student who
has matriculated, at a 4-year college granting degrees, before the earlier of the fol-
lowing dates: (1/ the date of the conclusion of the fourth academic year following his
matriculation, or 12} the date of the conclusion, during the fourth academic year fol-
lowing his matriculation, at the college at which he first matriculated, of the sched-
uled intercollegiate season of the professional sport to which he has been signed."

At the present time, given the changes that have occurred in intercollegiate and
professional athletics, I do not know whether an equivalent approach to the eligibil-
ity issue would be warranted or the most desirable. But the committee dearly could
evaluate such an approach in its hearings.

I also do not know whether a bill that is merely permissiveenabling the profes-
sional leagues to respect college eligibility and the integrity of the intercollegiate
programs, but not requiring them to do sois the preferred approach. S. 610 op-
pears to be permissive in this sense, and I believe the committee s hearings should
consider whether mandatory legislation requiring adherence to rules protecting col -
lege eligibility would be the more desirable.

The committee should also, in my view, consider whether. in respect of these eligi-
bility issues, the Congress authorization to impose the necessary rules should be
granted to the professional leagues through an antitrust exemption for their con-
duct or to the colleges and universities, as institutions of higher learning, for their
conduct. If the Congress is primarily concerned with the interests of the colleges
and universities on this subject, then it may be that the antitrust exemption should
be granted to the colleges and universities so they can establish sensible rules on
these matters without fear of the antitrust litigation that now seems to plague all of
the sports world. In other words, as an improvement to S. 610, I believe the commit-
tee may wish to evaluate the merits of legislation that would provide an exemption
from the antitrust laws for agreements among institutions of higher learning to re-
quire college student athletes to remain ineligible for employment in any profession-
al footbal league until 4-year courses of study have been completed by the entering
college classes of such student athletes.



1 look forward to today.ii hearing and working with Chairman Thurmond and Sen.
ator Specter in developing appropriate legislation.

Thank you, Mr. Cliairmnn.

PREPAREn STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN Tome

Mr. Chu ,rman, I am pleased that the Senate Committee on the Judiciary decided'
to conduct hearings on S. 610the Collegiate Student Athlete Protection Act of
1943so quickly after the bill's introduction by my distinguished colleague, Senator
Specter. My cosponsorship of S. 6 0 is indicative of my strong support for this meas
ure, and I trust that upon further committee consideration the measure will be re-
ported favorably to the full Senate.

For the purposes of clarification, it should be noted at the outset that our bill is
not designed to prohibit any professional sports association or leaguewhether foot.
ball. basketball, baseball, soccer or hockey --from recruiting the fine athletes in the
nation's colleges and universities, Indeea, competition for top athletes during re-
cruiting seasons by professional teams is both wholesome and essential to the con.
tinued viability of professional sports.

Although I am on avid sports fan, I also am a former college educator. The whole
purpose of our Nation's colleges is to give young men and women solid academic
preparation as they seek their degrees. I realize that many college athletes never
complete their undergraduate curricula, but the fact remains that we owe these stu-
dentsas we do every studentthe opportunity to do so if that goal is within their
reach.

The thrust of our bill simply insures that these opportunities remain attainable
and available, and that we do not encourage those who would tempt young student
athletes to abandon their educational aspirations.

As has been indicated, this bill merely makes it clear that professional sports
leagues and associations have the legal authority to promulgate rules regarding re-
cruiting and eligibility without being beseiged with antitrust charges.

The approval of our bill would grant a limited exemption in this area such that
league or association rules currently in effectrules which have admirably bal-
anced the needs of professional sports with the opportunities for continued educa-
tional preparationcould continue to exist without the accompanying threat of law-
suits based upon alleged Clayton Act violations.

During the last few months, these long-standing rules have been under attack as
college.athletes have been subjected to recruiting strategies which have discouraged
their completing their education or eligibility. I have spoken with professional and
college football coaches in Texas regarding this matter. Eech of them agreed that
the approach encompassed by S. 610 provides a needed safety net.

The scope of the inquiry to be addressed by the distinguished members of this
committee is as narrow and limited as the exemption provided by our legislation. It
simply addresses the public policy issue of whether antitrust laws should bar profes-
sional teams from policing themselves. Tl.e effect, however, is a much broader
public policy issuewhether college athletes will, at the least, be free from pressure
to abandon their education.

It is clear that the Congress cannot force these athletes to follow this course. Yet,
it is our obligation to provide the most favorable environment for doing so.

Mr. Chairman, I urge the members of this committee to report S. 610 favorably
such that this measure can be considered by the Senate. Thank you for the opportu-
nity to appear before you today.

Senator SPECTER. Before we begin with our first panel I wish to
place a copy of S. 610 into the record,

(S 511), 95th Cong.. ht seas I

A BILL Entitled the "Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of 1983"

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United Slates of
America in Congress assembled, That this Act may be cited as the "Collegiate Stu-
dent-Athlete Protection Act of 1983".

Sec, 2, The Act of September 30. 1961 175 Stat. 732; 15 U.S.C. 1291-1295), is
amended by inserting after section 5 the following:

"Ssc. 6. The antitrust laws as defined in section 1 of the Clayton Act, and in the
Federal Trade Commission Act shall not apply to a joint agreement by or among
persons engaging in or conducting the professional sports of football, baseball, has-

1'
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ketball. soccer, or hockey designed to encourage college studentathletes to complete
their undergraduate education before becoming professional nthletes.".

Senator SPECTER. We are now going to call our first panel: Mr.
Joe Paterno, head football coach; Penn State University, who is
chairman of the Coaches Committee of the College Football Associ-
ation; and Mr. Glenn "Bo"..Schembechler, who is the head football
coach at the University of Michigan, and president of the Ameri-.
can Football Coaches Association.

Welcome, coaches. We are delighted to have you with us today.
We look forward to your testimony. You may proceed, Coach Pa-
terno.

STATEMENTS OF JOE PATERNO, HEAD FOOTBALL COACH, PENN
STATE UNIVERSITY. CHAIRMAN, COACHES COMMITTEE, e01,-
LEGE FOOTBALL ASSOCIATION: AND, GLkNN E. SCHEM-
BECHLER, HEAD FOOTBALL COACH. UNIVERSITY OF MICHI-
GAN. PkESIDENT, AMERICAN FOOTBALL COACHES ASSOCI
ATION

Mr. PATERNO. Thank you, Senator. Obviously, it is an honor to be
here representing the great State of Pennsylvania and representing
Penn State University. But L hink obviously it goes beyond that
kind of representation that is important this morning.

Let me read a statement I have prepared. It is a short statement,
and I think it may give us some background as to my position and
what I believe to be the position of the majority of the college foot-
ball coaches in the country, or at least the ones in the College Foot-
ball Association.

As I say, it is not up to me to represent the College Football As-
sociation's Coaches Committeeand I may add to that statement
that I am also a member of the board of directors of the College
Football Association, and in that sense represent them, in coming
here today to give the Senate Judiciary Committee our thoughts
relative to proposed Senate Legislation, S. 610, the Collegiate Stu-
dent Athlete Protection Act of 1983.

What is the College Football Association? The College Football
Association, the CFA, is a voluntary organization consisting of 60
universities, all of whom are involved in the sponsorship of the
sport of football at a major or NCAA Division lA level.

lie membership of the CFA includes the Atlantic Coast Confer-
,:rice, the Big Eight Conference, Southeastern Conference, South-
west Conference, and the Western Athletic Conference. In addition,
the following universities without a conference affiliation are mem-
bers of the CFA: Boston College, Florida State University, Memphis
State University, University of Miami, University of Notre Dame,
Pennsylvania 'State University, Itnivertiity of Pittsburgh, Rutgers
University, University of South.,Carolina, University of Southern
Mississippi, Syracuse University,. Tulane University, the United
States Military Academy, the United States Naval Academy, Vir-
ginia Tech University, and West Virginia University.

The CFA was established .to provide,a forum in which institu-
tions with similar athletic and philosophies and football programs
can exchange views concerning common problems, seek to obtain a



unity of purpose on vital issues, and plan legislative proposals for
NCAA action.

Since its formation in 1977, the CFA has been in the forefront in'
proposing higher academic standards for student athletes, realistic
rules governing the recruitment of prospective student athletes,
further reorganization of the National Collegiate Athletic Associ-
ation, to provide appropriate voice and vote for those universities
involved in the sponsorship of a major college football program,
and a recognition as to the responsibility of the coaches in the de-
velopment of ,meaningful regulations, as well as adherence to both
the spirit rnd the letter of the rules.

Those universities belonging to the CFA rely heavily upon their
football programs to support and underwrite sponsorshin of other
intercollegiate athletic activities for both men and women.

Therefore, it is obvious that the CFA membership is interested in
maintaining quality intercollegiate football programs. The recent
signing of Herschel Walker of the University of Georgia by the
New Jersey Generals of the United States Football League served
to disrupt tIlie generally harmonious relationship that has existed
in recent y rs between college football and professional football.

The National Football League has a rule which prevents the
drafting of student athletes until they have either completed their
college eligibility, until 5 years have elapsed since the student ath-
lete initially enrolled in college. or the student has graduated.

The National Football League has been willing to withstand the
test of litigation in an effort to enforce its rule. The United States
Football League pledged on numerous occasions that it would not
sign student athletes with college eligibility remaining in the sport
of football. Consequently, when the USFL condoned and approved
the signing of Herschel Walker by the New Jersey Generals, al-
though Walker had 1 year of eligibility remaining at the Universi-
ty of Georgia, such action was disturbing to those involved in col-
lege football. After careful deliberation and review, the board of di-
rectors of the College Football Association and the Coaches Com-
mittee of the CFA voted to support in principle, Senate Bill 610,
the Collegiate Student Athletic Protection Act of 1983, and as we
understand it, supportthe intent of the bill is to remove the ques-
tions as to the legality of a rule such as has been implemented by
the National Football League which prevents the drafting of stu-
dent athletes until they have either completed their college eligibil-
ity, until 5 years have elapsed since the student athlete initially
enrolled in college, or the student athlete has graduated.

We believe it is appropriate to provide the opportunity for profes-
sional leagues to work with the college, and should a professional -
league such as the National Football League desire to enforce a
rule designed to protect the intercollegiate athletic eligibility of a
student, it sholld be allowed to do so without the threat of litiga-
tion.

However, I personally share the concerns stated by Senator Spec-
ter in the Congressional Record when in introducing this bill he
stated, and I quote, "At the same time there is a serious question
on the right of young adults to decide their employment opportuni-
ties for themselves and leave school to take advantage of phenom-
enal offers. Given the limited time span of a professional football



9

career and the possibility of a collegiate injury precluding a later
professional career, there is some validity to the contention that
college players should be free to seek lucrative contracts before fin-
ishing their education and eligibility,"

In addition to these concerns, there are at times other extenuat
ing circumstances whereby a college football player should be al-
lowed to sign a professional football contract before his college eli-
gibility has expired.

Historically, the NFL and the NCAA have been able to accom-
modate these cases in a manner which was fair to the college
player and not disruptive to the institution's football program. I
would hope that these concerns will be explored during these hear-
ings.

[Material supplied follows:]

STATEMENT OF COLLEGE FOOTBALL. ASSOCIATION. FOOTBALL. COACHES COMMITTEE.

The CFA Football Coaches Committee held its annual meeting in Atlanta. Geor-
gia on March 9. 19K. During the course of the meeting the Committee met with
representatives 'of the National Football League and the United States Football
League and reviewed matters related t., collegeprofessional football relations.

At the conclusion of the meeting the coaches issued the following statement:
"The CFA Football Coaches Committee has .-Pviewed in detail the actions of the

United States Football League and expressed considerable concern about maintain.
ing the order and viability of college football.

The CFA Football Coaches Committee voted to endorse the position previously
adopted by the CFA Board of Directors in supporting the spirit of Senate Bill 610
sthe Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of 1983) and invited both the Nation-
al Football League and the United States Football League to adopt a similar pos-
ture.

There are several important questions that need to be resolved and require the
attention of both college and professional football interests including a recognition
of the position of the studentathlete and the future of college football. Until this
matter is resolved, either through legislation or agreement. it will be difficult for
CFA members to cooperate fully with the USFL.

It would be helpful if the owners of the various USFL teams would advise the
CFAein writing of their position relative to their team's signing practices.

The Football Coaches Committee anticipates that meaningful progress will be evi-
dent by the time of the CPA annual meeting June 3-5. at which time there will be a
thorough review of the situation by the membership. At the June meeting it is ex
pected that the CFA membership will develop a firm policy and course of action re-
garding possible amendments to existing NCAA legislation and future relations
with the USFL."

Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, Coach Paterno. Before
proceeding to any questions, we would like to call on you, Coach
Schembechler, for your testimony.

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Thank you, Senator Specter. My main mis-
sion here is that I am the president of the American Football
Coaches Association, and I am here to support Coach Paterno in
his presentation.

However, I think during the course of these hearings, we ought
to keep a couple of very important things in mind: No. 1, the col-
lege football mission is not to prepare professional football players.
The college football experience should be as a student athlete
where they are pursuing a degree and having a meaningful experi-
ence in playing college football in a college setting.

If they play the game and enjoy it and get something out of it
and eventually receive a degree, then we think that we have ac-
complished our mission. The fact that we have some players that
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are good enough to play for the professionals stands to reason be-
cause we are their oply recruiting ground. But, by and large, the
vast majority of football players, no matter how great the college
program may be, are in college to get a degree and to enjoy the
experience of playing college football.

Very, very few of them will be successful in professional football.
Our problem is that we have too many people, too many cynical
people that are looking at college football today as a bigtime busi-
ness, and particularly has been brought to light since the signing of
Herschel Walker.

We have a great problem in college football trying to keep un-
scrupulous agents from contacting our players prior to their senior
year and prior to their completing their eligibility in college. It has
become a great problem. If we allow the professional leagues to
come in and draft undergraduate players or sign undergraduate
players, then we ure opening the doors for every unscrupulous
agentand there are plenty of them hanging around our campus-
esto start contacting our youngsters and enticing them to forgo
their education and to take a crack at professional football. For
every Herschel Walker that goes into the professional league,
whether he goes early or whether lie goes after his final year of
competition; there will be twice as manymaybe 5 times or 10
times as many that will be unsuccessful when they go into profes-
sional football.

And then the most important single ingredient that they have as
a benefit from playing college football is a degree from that univer-
sity.

And 1 think that anything that we do to disrupt the educational
experience of a college football player is a mistake, because by and
large, there are very, very few of them that are qualified to go into
professional football as an undergraduate.

My honest opinion as a coachand I think if you talk to the pro-
fessional people who really know what they're talking about and
have been in the league for a long period of timethe undergrad-
uate college player is not physically, mentally. or emotionally
ready to go into professional football. You may look at them and
say they are great college players, but they are playing against
other college players. Football being the most legislated sport there
is . . . there is very little opportunity for these players to really
hone their skills. We have 20 days in the spring, and we have the
fall, and that is it.

Consequently, in my opinion, there are very few of these young-
stersif anyin my 30 years as a college coach, I have never had
one that I felt as an undergraduate was ready in all areas to go
into professional football. The last thing that I would like to say is
that the difference between football and basketball or hockey or
baseball is that you have got to keep in mind that we as coaches
are trying to make this an educational experience for the guys that
play for us.

Yet we are also strapped with the responsibility of financing,
through gate receipts in football, the entire athletic programs of
major universities, both men and women, and when we start
coming in to take our outstanding players off of our ball clubs, I

15
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think you stand a good chance of hurting our opportunity to pro-
vide those resources to keep our athletic programs alive.

My basic feeling is I do not think that we ought to look at this
thing as what is in the best interest of one or two individuals, be-
cause, as Joe has mentioned, there are exceptions, but they are
very few and far between, and in my mind, I am not sure that Her-
schel Walker should have been an exemption.

Thank you Senator.

COLLEGE DEGREES

Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, Coach Schembechler.
The National Football League Players Association cites statistics
that 4fily 29 percent of those players tow with NFL teams have
earned college degrees.

Do you agree with that statistic?
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. I do not know anything about these statis-

tics.
Senator SPECTER. Does it sound about right to you?
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Other thanI will tell you this: since I have

been the head coach at Michigan in 1969, of all the players that
have been drafted by the National Football League, 85 percent of
them have degrees.

Senator SPECTER. But 85 percent from Michigan.
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. From the University of Michigan.
Senator SPECTER. So you do not have any sense as to whether the

29 percent statistic is accurate overall?
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. No, I do not. I do not have any way of know-

inethat.
Senator SPECTER. If that figure is accurate, Coach Schembechler,

it would tend to indicate that the protection afforded by the rule
has not produced a very large number of college graduates. When
we seek to balance the interests of all those involved, and to em-
phasize the long-term interests of the college student, it is impor-
tant for the Congress to know how many of the students actually
get their degrees. If, as some contend, it is just a sham rule and
only a relatively small percentage of students graduate, that it
may not work to the benefit of the students to have such a rule.

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. I think there is another factor, Senator Spec-
ter. Many of those youngsters that go into professional football
that have not completed their degrees will do so during the time
that they are playing or after their playing days are over, because
it may be a case where they are only a few hours short in order to
get their degree. I know it has happened to some of our players,
and I am sure it has happened with other universities.

Senator SPECTER. Coach Schembechler, when you say that there
is a very heavy burden on the football program to finance the
other college athletic programs, I understand that. But that raises
a question as to whether this is an appropriate burden for a college
football program, or whether the universities ought to finance their
athletic programs in some other way. I wonder whether the finan-
cial success of college football programs is not attributable to
young men like Herschel Walker and other stars, and whether the
current system enables the State of Michigan- or the State of Penn-

16
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sylvania to avoid financing the athletic programs in some other
way, at the expense of the stars who attract the big crowds.

iMr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well, the problem there is in your athletic
programs, *ince you get no financial resources from the university,
from the university's general fund, that you have to finance your
own program, and it just so happens that football is the most popu-
lar spectator program.

So it stands to reason the burden of financing the entire athletic
program falls on the football team.

UNSCRUPULOUS AGENTS

Senator SPECTER. Coach Schembechler, in your testimony you
have referred to unscrupulous rgents. How would you define an
unscrupulous agent? At what point does an agent become unscru-
pulous, in terms of not representing the best interests of the ath-
lete?

Herschel Walker's attorney, Jack Manton, was quoted extensive-
ly in the press as saying that he tried very hard to look after Hers-
chel's best interests, that he was not pushing him, and that he had
explored all the considerations with the family. In a free society
where people can talk to on3 another, you cannot post signs on the
Michigan campus and keep agents off, and say, in effect, that any-
body wearing an agent's tie is excluded from Ann Arbor. How do
you make the distinction between scrupulous and unscrupulous
agents?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Wel, probably I make it myself, but the fact
remains that in my opinion, the vast majority of the football play-
ers do not need legal consultation until such time as they are draft-
ed by a professional football team and they need representation at
that time to negotiate a contract.

It is a violation of NCAA rules for you to have an agent prior to
your final year of eligibility. We have agents who are contacting
our players as undergraduates, which apparently had happened in
the Herschel Walker case, in which case if any agreement had
been made, they would be in violation of NCAA rules.

Senator SPECTER. Well, Coach Schembechler, the NCAA may
have such a rule, but it is highly questionable if it is an enforceable
rule in light of other provisions of the antitrust or other laws.
When you argue that a player does not need a lawyer until he has
been drafted, that presupposes the current system. If the young
man wants to be included within the hardship rule that Coach Pa-
terno was just speaking about and that I intend to explore with
him in just a moment, the player might well need legal counseling
to stay within the framework of the NCAA rule. It is hard for a 20
year old manfor that matter, a young man of any ageto know
when he does or does not need a lawyer. You really only find out
when you have talked to a lawyer and have started to explore the
issue.

Coach Paterno, at this point let us turn to your testimony where
you said, I believe, that under some circumstances, a college stu-
dent should be able to sign. And I think you were alluding to a
hardship situation.
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Mr. PATERNO. Well, I would be alludin , to a situation wherein
the youngster may for some reason or ether may not be able to
compete because of the NCAA eligibility rules, because of situa-
tions such as one that has been publicized lately, and as 1 under-
stand, you are going to have a young man speak before you, Willie
Young, who is 25 or 26 years of age, who has three or four chil-
dren --I am not ,-are of all the details of the case.

But I think there are situations there thit I do not think any-
body involved in intercollegiate football would want to deprive him
of an opportunity to go out and explore those things. Our concern
is with the 19- and the 20- and the 18-year-old youngster who all of
a sudden now is thrown into an open market and who can be
maybe the word is improperly used, but seduced into thinking he is
a little better commodity than he is, and then is talked into giving
up a college education in order to go on.

I think there are cases such as the Willie Young case; there are
cases such as an Al Hunter case, a few years ago who played at
Notre Dame, who was for some reason or other, was declared ineli-
gible at Notre Dame. He had not graduated. He still had by NFL
ruleshe was not eligible for the draft. The NFL was able to work
that out with the NCAA, work it out with Notre Dame, so that the
youngster was not hurt. He was able to go in.

Senator SPECTER. So you are thinking only about a situation
where the youngster is ineligible, not where there might be some
element of extraordinarily family hardship.

Mr. PATERNO. No, I am not thinking about exceptions for a
youngster because he wants to declare a hardship case because he
is anxious to go on with his professional career. No, I do not think
we want to get into that.

I think the problem you get into right now is just exactly the
point you made with 29 percent of the kids in the NFL who have
not graduated. We are aware of that in the NCAA. We have insti-
gated legislation in the last couple of years that in order to be eligi-
ble a youngster has to make normal progress. We are trying to
raise academic standards in the beginning of their careers so that
they have a better opportunity.

But if we all of a sudden now -say that, you know, you have an
open market, we will have a lot of people who are not good enough
to play professional football who do graduate. We are looking at a
very small number of college football players involved when you
talk about the NFL. On a squad of 25 seniors, you are talking three
or four people who will go into professional football.

And maybe of that three or four, maybe half of those will gradu-
ate because of some things involved in pursuing a professional foot-
ball career. There are tryouts. There are trips. There are physicals.
and all those things which take time away from their classes, se-
niors, which make it difficult for them to graduate.

Now, if we just backed that all the way down to sophomores, we
have completely destroyed any attempt that we as coacheswe
cannot do the job that some of us are in college football feel they
are there to do.

We are there to make football a plus in their college experience,
-not to create professional football players.

22-849 0 - 83 - 2
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NCAA I/LES

Senator SPECTER. On the subject of the NCAA rules as to loss of
eligibility, Redskin Quarterback Joe Theisman was quoted after the
Walker signing as saying that the problem was a product of the ar-
chaic NCAA rules, that Herschel found himself in a situation
where he had probably lost his eligibility under the rules because
he had crossed the threshhold, and that if he had the opportunity
to rethink it that he might have stayed at Georgia. Is it a rational
rule which imposes such an onerous constraint and costs a player
his eligibility? It may be that Walker went pro because he had no
alternative at that point. But he might have wanted to rethink his
decision.

Mr. PATERNO. Well, most of the rules in the NCAA, as in all
rules of an organization, are in the best interest of the vast major-
ity' of the people involved. In some casesin the Walker case. per-
haps that was a little bit too stringent, and because all of us feel
that if he had an opportunity to really think this thing out, he
would much rather be back in college than he would be playing
professional football today.

But he was caught in a bind, and he was caught in a bind be-
cause he was coerced through the people that were talking to him
and his coach was not in close contact. If that had happened, I am
sure he would have advised him not to sign anything and not get
involved with any type of agent or lawyer at this time so that he
would not.

Senator SPECTER. Why do you say he was coerced?
Mr. PATERNO. Well, in my opinion, if he had changed his mind

and wanted to go back to collegeand by that time he had profes-
sionalized himself because he had signed a contract in violation of
the NCAA rule; he had no choice. But I think it was pretty well
documented, if you believe what you read, that he wanted to
change his mind and was unable to do so.

Senator SPECTER. But he might have wanted to change his mind.
Mr. PATERNO. Either way. I am not saying that the NCAA rules

are absolutely perfect in any sense of the word, because they are
not. But basically I think that the rules have been drawn up over
the years in the best interest of the kids that play and college
sports in general--

Senator SPECTER. I have a number of other questions, but we try
to observe a 10-minute rule and alternate the questioning, so I will
defer at this point to my colleague, Senator DeConcini.

Senator DECONCINI. Well, Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
Your point of questioning is most astute and appropriate. I will
need less than the 10 minutes. I have a question for both Coach
Schembechler and Coach Paterno. During your tenure at the Uni-
versity of Michigan and Penn State University, freshmen were al-
lowed to participate in varsity sports for the first time.

Do you feel that changes in eligibility requirements such as this
have had an adverse effect on student athletes or has it been posi-
tive?

Mr. SCHEMBECH LER. Well, my own personal opinion is that I
would prefer that freshman not be eligible to compete with the var-
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city. Our problem is that when we went to the freshman eligibility
rules, we reduced the number of grant-in-aids available, which--

Senator DECONCINI. Reducedexcuse me?
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. We reduced the number of grant-in-aids that

were available. We were in a position where each year 8 to 10
freshmen were almost forced into competing on the varsity because
we needed them. That is how it all came about. The freshman eligi-
bility rule, 1 think, was passed for economic considerations, and I
am not sure it is in the best interests of the student athlete.

Mr. PATERNO. I would concur with that. I think that it is very
anfair to ask a youngster to come in and play major college foot-
ball or major college basketball and expect them to make the
normal adjustment of being a college student. And I wouldarid I
am sure that we are going to have strongwe are going to try to
create some strong. support and have that rule changed at the next
NCAA convention in January.

I know that we are moving slowly towa..d it. As I am sure you
are aware, the American Council on Education has some commit-
tees now, college presidents who are concerned about it. And I
think that is a legitimate criticism of the NCAA.

I think that is correct. I think we have a lot of things we are
aware of in the intercollegiate athletics that we are trying to re-
solve piece by piece. We are trying to raise standards for scholar-
ships. We are trying to create a normal progress situation so a
youngster does have an opportunity to graduate with his class. We
are concerned with freshman eligibility.

We are doing a lot of things, and, now all of a sudden we have
another disruptive factor that we were not prepared for, and it is
very difficult for us at this time to be able to handle everything we
are trying to do. And now we have something else that is upon us
that is literally, if we do not get some relief, either through legisla-
tive action such as this,, or we are able to create some legislation on
our own part to protect what we have and create an orderly proce-
dure, I think we may find college football in chaos. And that is my
concern at this time.

Senator DECONCINI. Thank you, coaches. Let me ask one further
question.

Coach Schembechler, you mentioned a figure of 85 percent of
University Michigan football players that go into the professional
football have degrees; is that correct?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Of the players that were drafted by the Na-
tional Football League since 1970.

Senator DECONCINI. Is that similar to Penn State University?
Mr. PATERNO. Well, we would haveat one time we took a

survey, a couple of years ago; we had about 38 ieople in the NFL,
and I think 33 or 34 of them had their degrees. The other three or
four were very close to it. Somebody passed me a note here that
Notre Dame this past year had 84 percent of allwell, yes, 80 per-
cent of all football players who entered the NFL for 5 years prior,
as freshman, received their degrees.

So I think that when you are talking about certain institutions,
there are, you know, the figures are good.

Senator DECoNciNt. What do you attribute that to? I know you
are both modest men and do not want the credit.

0
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Mr. PATERNO. Do not bet on that.
Senator DECONCINI. Obviously, you have a program that encour-

ages that. What do you do?
Mr. SCHRMBECHLER. In our conference we have had down

through the years, a progress toward a degree requirement, which
meant that you were not eligible from year to year unless you
passed a certain number of hours.

We also had the advantage at Michigan that we are in a trimes-
ter program where our second semester is over by the end of April.
Many of our players have been given an opportunity to go in the
spring and summer, they could go w spring term and still get out
the second week in June and have a couple of months off in the
summer before they report back for football.

Many of or players have taken advantage of that opportunity,
so we have been fortunate, but it is a matter of emphasis. I mean,
if you keep emphasizing the importancebecause you have to real-
ize that the vast majority of the players on any football team are
there to get a degree. We are only talking about a very small mi-
nority that are thinking completely of I want to be a professional
football player.

Those guys you have to stay on because many of them are going
to be tragically disappointed when their opportunity comes and
they do not make it. If they do not have a degree, I think it is a
tragedy.

Mr. PATERNO. I would say this about people graduating in a par-
ticular institution% I think there is a strong responsibility on the
faculty and the faculty senates of institutions to make sure that a
youngster does make normal progress.

We have had as an independent school withoet any conference
affiliation, the same kinds of normal progress r des that I would
imagine a Big 10 has, and our faculty lt.s insisted on that. They
have also insisted on certain academic standards in order for a
youngster to come in, regardless of whether he is an athlete or a
nonathlete.

So I think that it is a question of an institution being determined
that they are not going to exploit a youngster. Let me play football.
:Jet him play basketball, and then at the end of 4 years when he
1-as used up his eligibility, you go.

So I think it is a question of an institution just making up their
minds they are not going to exploit kids.

Senator DECONCINI. Thank you coaches. Has USFL's signing of
Herschel Walker had, to your knowledge or feelings, any direct
effect on your program, on your players, other than just discussion.
Hace you seen anything adverse actually occur?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well. I think it is too soon to determine
whether it will or not. Right now, I would say no. But who knows?
If there is any effect on our players, it will have to come from some
external source.

Mr. PATERNO. Well, yes, I have seen it. I have a very outstanding
young junior, wide receiver who will be a senior; he has been an
excellent student. He has made up his mind he wants to have a
career in the investment business, worked with Merrill Lynch in
the summers, and so forth.
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And he does not have a telephone because he does not want to be
bothered by people who all of a sudden are talking to h:m about
his possibility of being a professional football player.

Now, these are not representatives of the USFL or representa-
tives of the NFL; they are the so-called unscrupulous agents. that
Bo referred to. who really feel that this is al commodity that they
can sell. He is more aware than some others, and so I thinkand I
have heard again from some people connected with Marcus
Dupree was mentionedthat there are some people who have con-
tacted Dupree's parents already with the idea that. you know, you
can get X number of dollars. Do not waste your time. We will try
this case in court for you.

You know, because Jude Simmons of the commission of the
IJSFL obviously opened up a can of worms when he said we could
not withstand the pressure of a legal case. Now, the agents may be
unscrupulous, but they are not dumb. And I am sure they are at-
tacking it with that idea. Hey. look. here is a commissioner of one
of the leagues who says it cannot hold up in court; What are we
fooling around with. All right, hOre, we will go out. Sign with me. I
will take you'and we will get you a couple million bucks.

Well. you know, that makes it very tough to be able towe are
not talking aboutyou know, sometimes people have a tendency to
think that, well. we are being unfair because we want that young-
ster to stay with us.

I think you have to look at the Walker situation in light of some
other elements. You take Herschel Walker. who spent 3 years at
the University of Georgia; used their magnificent facility; had the
tremendous exposure that college football was allowed to give him
because it is such an exciting game and people identify with it; got
the kind of coaching he got; had the kind of help because he was on
a good football team; had the kind of competition that he could get
better.

Now. at the end of 3 years, he takes off. You almost would think
that Georgia had some right for compensation because their televi-
sion and all of the things they may have budgeted into their pro-
gram in order to take care of the 20 or 22 sports they may have, a
lot of that income is gone. And now they have to scramble.

So, I think it is a two-way street. And I think that obviously, that
if Herschel Walker was beingsomebody was doing something that
was going to prevent him from being a pro next yearHerschel
Walker graduating from high school would not be worth $2.5 mil-
lion to any pro team.

He is worth $2.5 million because the intercollegiate football pro-
grams that we are talking about have made it possible for him to
develop his skills. You know, you take an actor on off -Broadway in
New York, he spends all that timean opportunity for him to be
able to go on and be a decent actor.

And we provide those opportunities to those people and if we
allow Herschel Walker to go and then five more go and six more
go, we are not goingin the long run, in the long run we are going
to jeopardize the financial opportunities of some kids down the line
who will not have that kind of exposure, facilities 'coaching, compe-
tition, have an opportunity to develop themselves.



18

It is a two-way street. We may be selfish. to a degree, but we cer-
tainly are not hurtingwe have not hurt youngsters.

Senator DECONCINI. Well, Coach Schembechler and Coach Pa-
terno. 1 want to thank you very much for your assistance here.
Penn State University and the University of Michigan are indeed
fortunate to have your kind of leadership and we hope you will
consider to play our schools in Arizona and participate there.

We have more Michiganers coming there all the time. You have
dual loyalties out there now, and we welcome you there. And we
certainly appreciatethis Senator does, and I am sure the chair-
man doesyour leadership in this role in the area of college foot-
ball and college sports in general. It is a tribute to have you here
and a tribute to the sport itself and the institutions you represent,
and 1 any very, very proud of each of you.

Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SPECTER. Thank you. Senator DeConcini.
Coach Paterno, you noted that Commissioner Simmons opened

up a can or worms with the statement that the USFI, could not
have withstood the pressure of a lawsuit. Some have speculated
that it was an excuse and not a reason.

What is your thought on that?
Mr. PATEKNO Well, you know. I would hesitate, Senator, to spec-

ulate on somebody's motives, not really knowing. I can only look at
the effect of the decision. And as I look at the decision, it is a very
harmful statement in so far as how it is going to affect a lot of
young people who are not as good as they think they are, number
one.

My problem is you have a lot of kids out there that all think
they are great football players, and very, very few, even the seniors
can make the NFL. And if that thing is hanging over their heads
that they can do it any time, the minute something does not go
right for them at an institution, that is why we have the transfer
rule.

In a sense, the transfer rule of the NCAA is against the rights of
an individual. Why should not an individual be able to transfer
from Michigan to Penn State and play immediately? But he
cannot. He has to sit out a year because it is for the good of the
majority of the people involved.

And now if we have this other opportunity for a kid to jump as
soon as he does not like what goes on on a campus, does not like
the way you play the game, does not like whether you are throwing
the ball or not, so he decides to go. He may not be ready. That is
my problem. He may not be ready, and he is going to, be talked into
thinking he is ready, and we are going to lose some people that
should be in college and should get their degree.

Senator SPECTER. The motives of Commissioner Simmons and the
USFL might be evaluated in the light of a report on March 4 that
a truce had been obtained between the U.S. Football League and
the American College Football Association, and that the league
would not sign any more players while the new eligibility rules
were being drafted.

Is there anything to that report. Coach Schembechler?
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Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well, we had representation at a meeting in
Dallas. There was no official truce between the American Football
Coaches Association and the U.S. Football League.

Senator SPECTER. Unofficial truce?
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well. it is not even an unofficial truce be-

cause the--
Senator SPECTER. A softening of the line? [Laughter.]
What happened?
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well, among some people, maybe, but cer-

tainly not among the trustees of the American Football Coaches
Association, because we did not have an opportunity to act en that.

I want to set the record straight there, that we are not, as an
organization, in my opinion, satisfied with any agreement that was
made in Dallas.

Senator SPECTER. Do you recall the quote by a staunch member
of the coaches association who said, "I am not going to sit down
with some guys that have already socked it to us.' Wasn't that
Coach Schembechler who said that?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Right. I think that is an accurate quote, Sen-
ator. [Laughter.]

Senator SPECTER. Well, it is nice to have one now and then.
[Laughter.]

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Right.
Senator SPECTER. Do you still feel that way?
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Yes, I still feel that way. It is like saying, as

Joe said, that we were afraid that they would take it to court. Well,
what is to stop them from taking it to court again? The fact that
they told us before the Herschel Walker case that the U.S. Football
League would not draft any underclassmen, that they would follow
the NFL rule, and they broke their word, and I am not sure--

Senator SPECTER. Who told you that, coach?
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well, that agreement was made with Chet

Simmons and Charlie McClendon, the executive director of the
American Football Coaches Association.

Senator SPECTER. Charlie McClendon was quoted on March 4 as
saying that the, "Walker incident is behind us and is now a dead
issue.

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. That was his personal opinion, Senator.
Senator SPECTER. Well, it has the appearance, whether you call it

a truce or not, of an arrangement having been reached between the
USFL and the coaches association.

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. I think until such time as the coaches associ-
ation meets, either the trustees or the entire body, whereby we can
come up with some reasonable legislation or come to a decision as
to how we feel about this situation, it is going to be an individual
coach's proposition. That is the way I look at it now.

Our trustees do not meet until June, and we are not going to.
The main body of the organization does not meet until January,
but I think it is going to be an individual coach's option to do what-
ever he thinks is in the best interest of his program.

Senator SPECTER. Well, will there be some formal proposition put
before the association at that time on an agreement between the
league and the association.
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Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Yes. We will meet early in June, Senator,
and we will discuss it at that time. That is the only thing that I
can say to you right now.

Senator SPECTER. What is it that you will discuss at that time?
Has the league made you an offer?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well, what are the ramifications of the Her-
schel Walker signing. We have had no meetings at all on that
issue, other than Mr. McClendon meeting with USFL people in
Dallas.

Senator SPECTER. That's fascinating. If Mr. kcClendon meets
With the USFL people in Dallas and they discuss an arrangement
to restrain signing of college athletes, and if the antitrust laws
apply, then that is practically a conspiracy under seal. You do not
have to comment about that. [Laughter.]

But that is quite a meeting, and that is quite a proposal.
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well, there was no --
Senator DECONCINI. If the chairman would yield, based on the

lack of enforcement from the Justice Department in antitrust, I
think they are pretty safe to go ahead. [Laughter.]

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. But there is no ---
Senator SPECTER. And he is a first-rate lawyer. You can quote

him on that. [Laughter.]
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. But there is no agreement between the U.S.

Football League and the American Football Coaches Association.
There is no agreement.

Mr. PATERNO Senator, if I may, justI do not want to interrupt
here, but the CFA, the College Football Association, which is made
up of 60 of the major schools, we do not have the PAC 10 and we
do not have the Big 10 among us, but we have pretty much every-
body else.

Our coaches committee did meet with representatives of the NFL
and representatives of the U.S. Football League, and we did come
out with a statement that we agreed on. If I may read it, it is very
short.

Senator SPECTER. Please do.
Mr. Paterno [reading]:

The CFA Football Coaches Committee has reviewed in detail the actions of the
U.S. Football League and expressed considerable concern about maintaining the
order and viability of college football.

The CFA Football Coaches Committee voted to endorse the position previously
adopted by the CFA board of directors in supporting the spirit of Senate bill 610 and
invited both the National Football League and the U.S. Football League to adopt a
similar posture.

There are several important questions that need to be resolved and require the
attention of both the college and professional football interest. including a recogni-
tion or the position of the student athlete and the future of college football.

Until this matter is resolved, either through legislation or agreement. it will be
difficult for CFA members

That would be the College Football Association coaches
It would be difficult for CFA members to cooperate fully with the 1..,_21,. It would

be helpful if the owners of the various USFL teams would advise the CFA in writing
of their position relative to their teams' signing practices.

And then we conclude by saying:

4
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The football coaches committee anticipates that meaningful progress w,11 be evi
dent by the time of the CFA annual meeting. June 3 to 5, at which time 'here will
be a thorough review of the situation by the membership.

policy and course of action regarding the possible amendments to existing i iCA leg.
At the June meeting, it is expected that the CFA membership will develop a firm

islation and future relations with the UM.

Now, I do not exactly call that a war, but it isI think we hr.% e
served notice that we are not happy with their actions and that we \
are not pardoning them at this stage, and that there is some--

Senator SPECTER. You are not pardoning them at this stage.
Mr. PATERNO. Absolutely not. ..

Senator SPECTER. Well, what is in it for them? Coach Schem-
bechler says that each coach is going to consider it on an individual
basis. Are you saying that that will determine your receptivity,
talking to their agents, or the advice you give your students'? What
do they get out of a good relationship with the coaches association?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. There are a lot of questions that have not
been 'answered concerning the U.S. Football League: their territori-
al rights policy, their draft policy, what they are going to do about
paying educational expenses of players that they pull out of their
last semester of school. There are a lot of things that have not been
clarified for us.

I. think right now the only thing we can do is whatever a coach
wants to do individually until we decide as a group how to handle
this thing.

SCHOLARSHIPS ON YEAR-TO-YEAR BASIS

Senator SPECTER. There is a comment in the written- statement
from Mr. Ed Garvey, the executive director of the NFL Players As-
sociation, raising the question about' scholarshipss, being granted
only on a year-to-year basis, and posing a question about whether it
would not be better as a matter of fairness to the students to grant
scholarships on a four year basis, or until the completion of thek
undergraduate degree, so that there is more equity and a students
does not run the risk of Ithving those moneys cut in the event that
he is injured or does not make the team. What is your thought on
that, gentlemen?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. The general policy is that the renewable
aspect of a grant in aid is automatic, provided that the youngster is
eligible to compete and that he is academically in good standing
with the university.

There could be situations where he is eligible to return to school
and ineligible for football, or he could be eligible for football and
ineligible to return to. school, so that is the basic criteria. Almost
every situation that I know of, the grant in aids are only from a
year to year basis and are only taken away if the student athlete
voluntarily gives up participation in football.

Senator SPECTER. So you are saying if a player is injured, it is not
eliminated?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. If he.is injured, there has never been a grant
in aid, that I know of, taken away from a youngster.

Senator SPECTER. Or if he is cut from the team?
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well, no one is cut from the team, really . . .

so that is not a factor. .I can say this to you--

213
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Senator SPECTER. Not everyone who has a scholarship makes the
team, do they?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. What is that?
Senator SPECTER. Not everyone who is granted a scholarship

makes the team.
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. No, but they all contribute. They may not

play on Saturday, but every football player contributes.
Senator SPECrER. Well, are, not some scholarships granted before

the player is even given a uniform? You have a limited number of
players on your team.

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Right.
Senator SPECTER. Are not some players given scholarships before

there is a determination as to whether they are going to make the
overall team?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Sure, they all are. The scholarships are
signed in February.

Senator SPECTER. So ,that if a student does not make the team,
his athletic scholarship aid is not cut?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Scholarship aid, in our situation, is never
cut. Once you have received a grant in aid, that is your grant in
aid for the next 4 years. From year to year, it has to be renewed on
the basis of your eligibility to participate. Whether you are a great
football player or whether you are first string, fourth string, or
demonstration player your entire 4 years, it makes no difference.

Senator SPECTER. But you have to be on the string or a demon-
stration player.

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well, we cut no players, Senator. I mean,
they are all on the squad. If you are recruited and you are there,
you are on the team.

I Ll:d say, if you--
Senator, SPECTER. So that everyone who is recruited stays on the

team in that capacity?
b Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Sure. Sure.

Mr. PATERNO. Senator, there are procedures to ii,otect the indi- 0

vidual even though he only has a written I year agreement. Now,
personally, I would agree with what Mr. Garvey said; I think we
Ought to have a four year agreement, and I have personally said to
the youngsters that you literally have a four-year agreement. I
cannot put it in writing because it is against the NCAA regula-
tions.

But I have been at Penn State 33 years; we have never taken a
dollar away from a youngster at any time because he was not a
good football player or because he was injured or what have you.
In fact, at times we have eliminated people from a squad for disci-
plinary reasons and allowed them to continue on grant in aid so
that they could continue toward their degree

If, however, if somebody would be a malcontent, would not want
to make a conscientious effort to football, whether he would not
consider being a demonstration player, whether he would be detri-
mental to the whole situation, we do have the right to eliminate
him. .

But he has to go through a procedure that -t 1,- university has to
set up. He has the opportunity to have hearings and go an with
that. Personally, in our institution, we do notyou know, if we get -

4 1
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one of those kinds of kids, we just say, you go; we will take care of
your grant in aid. It is a lot less hassle for us, public relations and
everything else.

So we have not taken any away from them, but it could happen.
But the NCAA has built in somea procedure where the youngster
does have some protection.

Senator SPECTER. Coaches, I would like to cite two NCAA rules
which appear to be very restrictive, and ask for your comments on
them.

One of them is:
Any individual who signs or has ever signed a contract or commitment of any

kind to play professional athletics in a sport. regardless of its legal enforceability, or
the consideration. if any received, loses his eligibility,

Is that not a very, very tough rule, to impose a loss of eligibility
even if there was never an enforceable contract? Absent that rule,
might not Herschel Walker still be on the Georgia roster?

Mr. PATERNO. Well, I think it is a very tough rule. I think it is a
bad rule. Again, I am talking,I am not speaking for the College
Football Coaches Association when I speak on this point because
we hope to bring that up in our meetings in June.

I think that you have a rule that cannot be enforced. There is no
way to know whether a youngster has made a verbal commitment
to have somebody represent him as an agent. There is no way to
findwe cannot subpoena to find out whether he has a signed doc-
ument or not.

So I am against any rule that you cannot enforce. I just do not
think it makes much sense; plus the fact, I do think that a young-
ster has a right to explore certain things. And if he needs legal
advice as to what his situaion may be and if he wants to identify
somebody who is going to represent his interests when it is time to
graduate, or what have you, I would prefer that.

I have said many times we ought to try to get the agents out of
the closet so that I can sit down with the youngster and his compe-
tent representation or sit down with the youngster when he is dis-
cussing people who might want to represent him and 'advise him as
to whether the people are competent.

Senator SPECTER. Coach Paterno, that leads me to the other rule
that my excellent staff considers to be very onerous, and it is one
which says:

Any individual who contracts or has ever contracted orally or in writing to be
represented by an agent in the marketing of the individual's athletic ability or repu-
tation in the sport no longer shall be eligible to enter collegiate athletics in that
sport.

Wouldn't you agree that it is very difficult to know whether you
need advice until you have ever had some advice on whether you
need advice?

Mr. PATERNO. I cannot disagree with you on that. I think it is a
very tough rule, and I do not think it is fair. And I am just speak-
ing personally, not for-- -

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. I am not sure that has ever been enforced by
the NCAA.

Senator Specter. But its presence is certainly a chilling factor.
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Sure. Right.
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Senator SPECTER. One or two final _questions. Coach Schem-
bechler, in your opinion, from Herschel Walker's personal point of
view, did he make a mistake?

Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Only he can determine that.
Senator SPECTER. That is why I am asking for your opinion.
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. Well, in my opinion-- -
Senator SPECTER. If you had been Herschel Walker-- -
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. If I had Herschel Walker?
Senator SPECTER. If you had been Herschel Walkerno, if you

had Herschel Walker, I have an idea as to what your--Raugh-
ter.)

As to what you would do.
Mr. SCHEMBECHLER. I can tell you this, I probably would have fol-

lowed him around day and night. [Laughter.]
No. My own personal opinion is that it is yet to be proven wheth-

er it was in his best interest to leave at this time.
Now, I had always looked at him, and in talking to his coach,

that he had the ambition in college athletics, both in football and
track, and that he was enjoying himself in school; that he was
making progress toward a degree, and that possibly in his best in-
terest he should have stayed in school.

By the same token, even if it would have been in his best interest
to leave, that is only one individual. The rules are set up for the
vast majority of the other people, and I do not believe that it would
have hurt him that much to finish his senior year in college.

Senator SPECTER. Coach Paterno, how about it? Herschel Walker
has a $2.5 million offer. If he plays in his senior year in college, he
may be injured, never get a dime. From his personal point of view,
aside from anything else, do you think he made a mistake?

Mr. PATERNO. Well, I would hate to answer that yes or no.
I think that as far as getting injured- -
Senator SPECTER. You are not on the stand.
Mr. PATERNO. He can have insurance. Our outstanding running

back, Curt Warner, negotiated an insurance contract to protect
him in case he got hurt in his last year; did it on his own.

Senator SPECTER. Who paid the premium?
Mr. PATERNO. His family borrowed some money on a little home

they have down there, and I think it was about $3,000 a year. I do
not know exactly what it is. And he was allowed to do that. I think
anybody has the right to take out insurance on contingencies that
he may not be able to fulfill some potential, eit*-as a lawyer or
as a football player.

I think that the problem is not whether Herschel .Walker did
what was best for Herschel Walker or not best 'for Herschel
Walker. I think that probably is when you are talking about
human rights.

I think the fact is that we are concerned about jeopardizing the
system that made it possible for Herschel Walker to be in a posi-
tion where he is worth $2.5 million. That is my concern. My con-
cern is that if we now allow this to happen and pretty soon we
start to see the disintegration of the type of football we have had.

Then I think the future Herschel Walkers will not be in a posi-
tion to demand the kinds of money that he was able to get. And I
think all of us have to make certain sacrifices if we are going to
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you know, if we are benefiting from a system. 1 think then prob-
ably we have some concerns about our responsibility to that
system.

And I think that is the purpose of your proposed legislation. and
I think that is the reason we are so supportive of it, is that if we
can find some accommodation wherein that we can get a Herschel
Walker an opportunity, if there are extenuating circumstances,
without disrupting the system that we have had, then I think we
will be further along the lire.

I think we have to, if we are going to keep the public's trust in
the kind of football that we have.

Senator SPECTER. A last question: is this proposed legislation now
obsolete in the sense that the deal really has already been made
between the league and the college association? Is it boiling down
to a hit-and-run case? The league took Herschel Walker, gave him
the credibility. enhanced its receipts, the arrangement has been
put back together between the college and the league, and we do
not now need to be worried about Marcus Dupree or anybody else?

Mr. PATERNO. I have spent a lot of time talking with a lot of
head football coaches in the last three weeks about what might
happen as a result of what Herschel Walker does. I think you have
to put yourself in the shoes of a football coach who is the coach of
another team in that league. and all of a sudden Herschel Walker
is dominating that league. And I am a competitor. And Marcus
Dupree is out there. I am certainly going to do everything 1 can to
make sure that Marcus Dupree would think about coming to my
ball club so that I could be competitive.

And I do not seethere are some people in that league. one of
whom, without mentioning names, coached a nearby football team
in this city, who is a very aggressive, very ambitious. very competi-
tive coach and general manager, and may be president of one of
the clubs in the USFL.

And I would doubt very much if he is going to sit by and let Her-
schel Walker dominate that league. He will make similar arrange-
ments to see that Dupree is tested and that Dupree will test the
court. We have not solved the issue. I mean, the issue still comes
down to every time somebody challenges the USFL or the NFL and
threatens legal action, where are we?

Now, if we rannot get some help from the Congress, then obvi-
ously we are in a whole new game. I mean, we have changed the
game. And we do not know where we are going with the new game
yet. And that isand it may not be as harmful assomebody was
comparing it to basketball. But, you know, basketball is only 20, 22
clubs. We are talking now 40 football teams.

We are talking thepossibility of 44 because the USFL is thinking
of fo' ur more expansion teams. We are talking about squads of 50
and 55 people. We are not talking about squads of 10 or 11.

Bo made a very good point, that the fact that the football players
46 not have time to hone their skills, as they say. A basketball
player can play basketball year around. He can go out 1 hour a
morning in the summertime and go to the playground.

Football players do not do that. The ability to evaluate football
players, as good as so and so, there are too many extenuating fac-
tors. How good was his offensive line? How good was the competi-



tion, and so forth. Where, in basketball, your Moses Malone goes
out there and he plays against Dr. Irving, Julius, and they go out
there and they play. And you can make a pretty good evaluation as
to which onewhether he is going to be competitive as a pro.

So we have a much bigger, more vast problem than basketball
has.

Senator SPECTER. Coach Paterno, I think you summarized the
problem very well when you said you came to Congress for help.
The matter will be thoroughly considered.

Coach Schembechler, we very much appreciate yoUr being here.
Coach Paterno, we appreciate your being here. And as Senator De-
Concini has said the leadership you have provided is really exem-
plary.

Additionally, Coach Paterno, I want to commend you and Jerry
Sandusky for your work with the Second Mile, which provides a
home for boys in need of support. And that is a very wonderful
project you have. And as chairman of the Juvenile Justice Subcom-
mittee, we have had many hearings in this room on that subject
and that kind of activity is really superb.

Mr. PATERNO. 1 cannot take any credit for that. That is Just a
superb young man, Jerry Sandusky, who has a tremendous interest
in young people.

And I would like to say, Senator, I am very proud of the fact that
the Senator from Pennsylvania has instigated this action because I
think it is going to be very helpful if we can get it through.

Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much.
Mr. PATERNO. Thank you Senator.
Senator SPECTER. Thank you, gentlemen. Thank you.
I call the next panel: Mr. Ed Garvey, executive director, NFL

Players Association; Mr. Mark Murphy, player representative, the
Washington Redskins; Mr. Charles Grantham, executive vice presi-
dent, the National Basketball Players Association.

Thank you very much for joining us, gentlemen. We very much
appreciate you being with us.

Mr. Garvey, we welcome you back. You have been in that chair
on a number of occasions recently on other antitrust issues, and we
understand that you have a commitment that you must be out by
11:30, so we will start with you.

STATEMENTS OF EDWARD R. GARVEY, .EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR.
NATIONAL FOOTBALL LEAGUE PLAYERS ASSOCIATION; MARK
H. MURPHY. PLAYER REPRESENTATIVE, WASHINGTON RED-
SKINS; AND. CHARLES GRANTHAM, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESI-
DENT, NATIONAL BASKETBALL PLAYERS ASSOCIATION.

Mr. GARVEY. I would like to thank you, Senator, and also con-
gratulate you on your wisdom last year with respect to the NFL's
antitrust exemption request, and at the same time question your
judgment on holding a hearing on St. Patrick's Day. And on behalf
of Mark Murphy and myself, we would like to suggest that in the
future you take the Irish constituency. into consideration before
you schedule these things.
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Senator SPECTER. I have to defend on that. I take the Irish con-
stituency into account all the time. They thought this would he a
good event to supplement St. Patrick's Day. [Laughter.]

Mr. GARVEY. This was my first indication there are no Irishmen
in Pennsylvnia. [Laughter.]

But, be that as it may, we are pleased to be here, and we repre-
sent, as you know, the players in the National Football League, the
Major Indoor Soccer League, and the North American Soccer
League. These are all professionals, and we do not represent ama-
teurs, but then no one else who testifies here today represents ama-
teurs, lither.

This NCAA does not involve the students in the formulation of
the rules, at least at the national level, and it is unfortunate that
the athletes about whom much has been said today cannot be here
to speak.

And our feeling is that given the experience we have with the,
playersand Doug Allen is here, former Penn State player, and
Brig Owens from the University of Cincinnati; both of them said,
by the way, that Penn State and Michigan may not be typical of all
the schools in the NCAA, particularly when it comes to the ques-
tion of whether or not the athletes get their degrees.

But we thought it would be helpful to briefly review the rules,
and with your permission, I will submit our statement and just
highlight it, if that is all right.

Senator SPECTER. Your statement will beincluded in the record,
and it is our practice to ask, as you know, for a summary, so we
can leave the maximum amount of time for questions.

Mr. GARVEY. Fine. The current rules in baseballof course, base-
ball does not require a degree, other than high school. Hockey
never has had an educational requirement that we know of. The
NBA, ever since the Denver Rockets decision, which of course Mr.
Grantham will speak to, has allowed the college athletes to come
in.

The NFL has ignored the decision in the Spencer Haywood case
under the heading of Denver Rockets. I would like to read just one
paragraph from that decision by Judge Ferguson. "The harm re-
sulting from a primary boycott such as this is threefold: first, the
victim of the boycott is injured by being excluded from the market
he seeks to enter; second, competition in the market in which the
victim attempts to sell his services is injured; third, by pooling
their economic power, the individual members of the NBA 'have in
effect established their own private government."

And I think that is really the problem. The NFL has established
its own private government with respect to rulemaking. It says
that the player must finish his eligibility. They are careful not to
say that he must get his degree. As has been testified, our figures
show that actually over the past 20' years approximately 34 percent
of the players do have their degrees; that means 66 percent do not.

So the question that the NFL and others look to is eligibility, not
education.

3.?,
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NFL RULE

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Garvey, are you convinced that the NFL
rule is violative of the antitrust laws?

Mr. GARVEY. I do not think there is any doubt of it, and I think
privately the NFL lawyers would agree. In 1977 they at least dis-
cussed with us the possibility of agreeing with them with respect to
those rules, and we felt that under the Denver Rocket (Spencer
Haywood) decision it was so clearly illegal we could not agree.

Senator SPECTER. If that is so, why has the rule stood so long
without challenge?

Mr. GARVEY. Well, I think in large measure it is because the ath-
letes do not want to take the risk of being blacklisted by testing
the NFL rules in the courts.

And, as you know, Senator, the possibility of bringing ap anti-
trust, case today means thousands of dollars and years and years of
efforts. Any college athlete who looks at the possibility of challeng-
ing the rule, I think, thinks better of it and tries to finish his col-
lege eligibility and then be prepared for the draft. I think it is a
question of money.

Senator SPECTER. How about the association chalk aging it?
Would you not have standing?

Mr. GARVEY. Well, I do not think we would have standing, and
the last time we discussed this with our players, they just felt that
this was not something that veteran players would necessarily
want to fund. And we would actually be going out looking for col-
lege athletes who wanted to test it. That has not been our practice.
We have been more concerned about the rules once they are in the
National Football League. But I see. no valid reason why someone
has not. If you think about it, the common draft was around for 50
years before Jim "Yazoo" Smith challenged it.

It is almost unbelievable that no one challenged the draft before
that time. It was a unilaterally imposed, group boycott, as the
court found, yet no one brought a challenge.

Senator SPECTER. Well, it raises a question. There could be expla-
nations, as you have suggested, for the absence of a challenge. It
also raises a possible inference that it is not an illegal practice.

It may raise an inference beyond whatever the lawyers may
thinkand we have been known to differ, and we have been
known to be wrongthat it may be a practical rule that works
fairly well, when balanced with a tremendous number of other
complicated factors.

Mr. GARVEY. Well, it may well be, but I do not think it is if you
look at it carefully because what happens here is that, as Judge
Ferguson says, you have this private government, the NFL saying,
it is in our interest to keep the farm system happy.

They want to make sure that the coaches at the college level do
not try to boycott the NFL or keep their scouts out, or whatever.
The colleges promote the college athlete. He becomes a star and he
comes into the NFL ready to play. The coaches you just heard do
such a good job that the players can step right out and they do not
need any on the job training; they are ready to go.

So, the NFL likes the system the way it is. It promotes its own
draft which is another boycott. It says that if you are going to. play
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for the NFL team, you must play for the team that selects you. So
it is in their best interest, and they do not, as the NBA did for
awhile, even look at the economic circumstances of the individual
involved.

Senator SPECTER. What is the legal status of the draft?
Mr. GARVEY. Well, the draft, at this point, we believe, as a result

of a collective bargaining agreement, which incorporates the draft,
would be covered under the labor exemption to the antitrust 'awe.
So I think that the common draft at this point is protected.

Senator SPECTER. As a matter of public policy, is that wise? The
antitrust laws apply generally. You articulate a proposition which
exempts the draft under labor procedures.- Should Congress take a
look at that?

Mr. GARVEY. I would not mind if they did and broadened it for
labor and restricted it for management, but I think that the
court--

Senator SPECTER. It might work the other way. [Laughter.]
Mr. GARVEY. Yes, that is what I am afraid of, so I would just as

soon you leave it alone at the moment. [Laughter.]
The U.S. Supreme Court has been pretty clear on it. If the union,

as a result of arms length, good faith collective bargaining agrees
with management on a restriction, then one court at leastnot the
Supreme Court, but the Eighth Circuit Court of Appeals has said in
the Mackey case that the provisions could not be challenged, believ-
ing that those in the industry are the best ones to judge it.

But here, if you take a look at the draft- -
Senator SPECTER. There are a lot of dissidents beyond those iden-

tified players in the industry. A lot of people may not like that at
all.

Mr. GARVEY. Well, that is right. That is right, and I do not think
that the draft would be immune from antitrust attack from a col-
lege player who is coming in, saying, wait a second, you do not rep-
resent me because I was a college student when you reached this
agreement.

So it is quite possible that if Willie Young, for example, had de-
cided to challenge the draft in -the NFL, he may have been success-
ful because the court in Mackey was careful to say, it is immune
only as to those who are in the bargaining unit.

And so it is quite conceivable that some outside source could
challenge the draft.

Senator SPECTER. Is it in the economic interest of those in the
bargaining unit to agree to that rule. Could not the players- -

Mr. GARVEY. No, it was not.
Senator SPECTER. So, why did you do it?
Mr. GARVEY. Well, we did it because in the give and take of col-

lective bargaining- -
Senator SPECTER. You got something else that was worth it?
Mr. GARVEY. Well, that is right.
Senator SPECTER. What did you get that was worth it?
Mr. GARVEY. Well, I do not want to expose all my secrets, Sena-

tor. I have already told you I am Irish. That is a heavy enough
burden. But I think-- -

Senator SPECTER. You are not under subpena.
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Mr. GARVEY. If you look at the entire collective bargaining proc-
ess, you would have to say, if you look at the pension benefits and
injury protection, severance pay, all of those benefits in addition to
a relaxation, to some extent, of the draft rules and the reserve
system, as well as an increasing scale, those things, the players
felt, were sufficient to justify allowing the draft to continue. We
did try to protect the college players, somewhat, trying to model
ours on the NBA settlement in the Robertson case, by saying that
if the teams offered a long-term contract, then they would have to
guarantee portions of that contract.

We have not been too successful on that, but a rather dramatic
change occurred in this last collective bargaining agreement. Now
the union will negotiate individual contracts, not the individual
agent or the player absent union permission. So we can impose
some of those protections in the future.

Senator SPECTER. What is your sense of the overall operation of
the antitrust laws? The Congress speaks with great infrequency
and the interpretations are made by the courts. Should the Con-
gress be more active in this area? Should we express mainfest legis-
lative intent because the courts are guessing at what we really
mean?

Mr. GARvEY. Well, that is a tough question. If it comes to sports,
I guess I would at this point say that there is not a burning need
for the Congress to speak out. If S. 610 is an example, I would say
no. We oppose this bill because it does not address the real prob-
lem. The real problem is in the NCAA rules that are made by
those who are protecting a big business called college athletics.

Senator SPECTER. Well, what should the Congress do about that?
Mr. GARVEY. Well, it seems--
Senator SPECTER. Are those rules consistent with the antitrust

laws?
Mr. GARvEY. I do not believe so, but I do not know that they

have been tested. But, for example, when--
Senator SPEcrEa. And again, why not?
Mr. GARvEY. Well, I think if you take the recruiting practices

east go on, let us say at the high school level; if you are a great
athlete at the high school level, you are recruited by 200 or 300 col-
leges to come to their school. And why? If you look at the money
that is involved today in NCAA sports, I think you start to get
some feel for it. I refer in my testimony to the Big East Conference,
which did not exist 5 years ago, and Just the other day signed an
$18 million cable television contract. It gets $9.8 million from ABC
and CBS.

Each member school will be getting over $1 million a year from
televised sports. Well, that is big business. And so they are out re-
cruiting these athletes to make sure they come in and make sure
that their programs do well.

Senator, SPECTER. What are your thoughts on Coach Paterno's
comment concerning the tremendous benefit for Herschel Walker
and other students in being able to go to Georgia and other
schools? Does it work well not only as a two-way street, but as a
super highway?

Mr. GARvEY. I agree with Coach Paterno on many things, but I
certainly disagree with him on that one. Herschel Walker, by some
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of the estimates, brought in up to $8 million to the University of
Georgia. I saw on one of the interviews where a young college stu-
dent was asked, "Well, what do you think?" she was at Georgia
"What do you think about Herschel leaving?"

She said, "Oh. I think it is too bad. We now have lights at the
stadium, and so on and so forth. And so he was a real contributor."

Senator SPECrER. But how about- -
Mr. GARVEY. I think he contributed much more- -
Senator SPECTER. But how about as the program works its' way

down the line and benefits so many other college players and bene-
fits, perhaps high school players?

Mr. GARVEY. Well. obviously I believe that the college experience
benefits the athlete as it does the nonathlete. I would be the first
one to say that it does. But I do not think that is really the ques-
tion, nor do I think that the bill approaches the real issue.

What the two coaches were saying is, "Gee, if you will pass this
bill, somehow things will be all right." But really all this bill says
is that the USFL and the NFL can make their own rules. So if the
USFL next year says, if this bill were to be enacted, we have decid-
ed to change our mind and now you can go after, as Chet Simmons
has clearly defined it, those who are emotionally and intellectually
ready, then the coaches would have no protection.

The problem we have with this is that it just goes right to giving
the sports leagues even more authority than they now enjoy. And I
suspect that some sensible rules by the NCAA would discourage
the athlete from going professional; if, for example, they did not, as
the rules say, prohibit 4-year grant in aids to the college athlete
who comes in; if they did protect him in the event of injury, let's
say, for worker's compensation.

Why should not a player who becomes a paraplegic from a foot-
ball injury have the benefit of the Pennsylvania worker's comp
statute? It seems to me he should. Why not say that he gets the
minimum wage or some other benefit so that he can stay in school,
continue to provide revenue for the university through television
and gate receipts, and yet not have to make that tough decision to
turn professional.

Senator SPECTER. Would the minimum wage be enough?
Mr. GARVEY. Well, I think that- -
Senator SPECTER. What does that do to professionalism?
Mr. GARVEY. Well, the college athlete is a professional, and I

think it is time that we just admitted the fact that he is a profes-
sional, but others who have their own interests at stake define him
as an amateur.

It is like the Olympics.1 guess if you take expense money or they
put it in a trust fund so that you get it after the Olympics, you are
not a professional, but in the NCAA when you think of the pay-
mentyou are getting paid, but you are not really getting paid, ac-
cording to those who set the rules.

So if he were to get a minimum wage for the 8 hours that he
puts in every day, at least he could cover some of his expenses, in
addition to the scholarship that he receives.

. Senator SPECTER. Let us turn to Mr. Mark Murphy at this time,
if we may.
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Mr. Murphy, welcome; thank you for joining us and for your tes-
timony.

Mr. MURPHY. It is nice to be here on St. Patrick's Day. I will try
to be very brief. I will just introduce myself. I am a graduate of
Colgate University. I am proud to say that of all Colgate athletes in
the NFL, we have 100 percent graduation rate, all two of us.
[Laughter.]

I have been in the NFL for 6 years; I am currently player repre-
sentative with the Washington Redskins and a member of the
NFLPA executive committee.

I am an MBA student at the American University here in Wash-
ington, and this is my fifth off -season I have been in school, and
currently in my last semester. I believe very strongly in college
athletes getting an education. I also agree with you and the way
you have termed your bill is that college athletes do need to be pro-
tected.

However, I do not feel that giving the professional sports leagues
an antitrust exemption is the best way to protect college athletes.

One of the things that has always bothered one since I have been
in the NFL is the low graduation rate of NFL athletes. We have
heard figures of 29, 34 percent, whatever it is; it is very low.
Roughly a third of the players have degrees. Oneof-the_.things I
have looked at in my years in the NFL is why is it so low. Who do
we blame?

I think the athletes themselves, to some degree, have to be
blamed. I think they are naive. I think they are foolish enough to
believe that they do not need an education. One of the things that I
think hurts is lots of times you see in the papers, you will see
quotes' from people, well, I do not have to worry about anything for
the rest of my life. I signed a multiyear contract.

Well, the money is going to leave very quickly, and sooner or
later you are going to be out of the pro leagues, no matter how
great you are, and you are going to need an education. I think a lot
of players overlooked that and really becamebecome a little bit
naive about how important an education is.

I think the schools themselves are to blame, to a degree. They
put enormous pressures on a player. A lot of time is taken up, and
I think they put a lot of pressures on a player, and I think that
often times education is not put first for the athletes.

I think the professional teams are also at fault. Scouts come
around and make promises to players and make them believe it is
going to be an easy time for them in the NFL, and that certainly is
not the case. The average period in the league is only 4 years. It is
very difficult to make it.

Senator SPECTER. What representations were made to you?
Mr. MURPHY. No, I went to a schoolColgatewhich has very

few players in the NFL. During my senior year at Colgate, even
though I was not draftedI was a free agent with the RedskinsI
had several scouts come around and tell me that I should put 100
percent of my efforts into football, that I would be drafted very
high.

They told me that I had to put all my efforts into football. Con-
centrate, on football and have a very good chance to have a long
career in the NFL. And I was not even drafted.
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I can imagine what the pressures are that are put on by scouts
for players at larger schools.

So really--
Senator SPECTER. Did you encounter any of those so-called un-

scrupulous agents?
Mr. MURPHY. Not really. I had agents come around, but I did not

see any unscrupulous agents. Maybe II do not know. I was fortu.
nate in that.

Mr. GARVEY. You cannot get to Colgate.
Mr. MURPHY. That is right. Colgate is in the middle of upstate

New York. It is usually snowing. It is hard to get in. [Laughter.)
Senator SPECTER. You have a very beautiful campus. You are at

Hamilton, New York?
Mr. MURPHY. Hamilton, New York.
Senator SPECTER. I had occasion to visit Hamilton with my son,

who considered going to Colgate.
You say that college athletes ought to be protected. What would

you suggest we do to protect them, if anything?
Mr. MURPHY. Well, I do, at the end of my testimony I have spe

cific suggestions.
Senator SPECTER. Fine.
Mr. MURPHY. I skipped through that. Just the main point is that

even if you are an athlete who believes very strongly in education,
the time constraints and the demands put on the college athlete
are so significant that it is very difficult, even for the well meaning
student, the student who is very serious about his education, to get
his degree. And the last reason is the agents themselves, the agents
that come around with promises, gifts, and money.

And I think they falsely lead the players into believing that, yes,
they can make it in the NFL, that it will be easy; there will be a
pot -of -old out there, and often that is not the case.

Suffice it to say that in the NFL, which does have the college eli.
gibility rule, even with that, only 34 percent of the players have
their college degrees. So, really, the college eligibility rule has not
helped the college athlete. What it has really done is protect the
league and the colleges themselves.

I would like to just read throughI have several suggestions
that I think would help and would protect the college athlete.

No. 1: Make scholarships for 4 years, or possibly even longer be-
cause of the red shirt problem. Often times athletes are red shirted
in the sophomore or junior years and end up going to school for 5
years.

I would make grant in aids available for athletes who come back
after they have been in the NFL or USFL to allow them to finish
their education. I commend the USFL for what they have done
with the educational reimbursement. I think the NFL should try to
do that. I have tried to get that in my personal contract for gradu.
ate school, but it is a policy the NFL will not follow currently. I
think that would be a good policy for the league to follow to make
sure the students do go back and get their undergraduate degrees.

No. 2: I would like to see some sort of increased injury protec-
tion. One of the things that worries college athletes is incurring an
injury. Often times you hear players say, if I get hurt now, I will
never get a chance to play professional football.
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And that is a fear that all athletes live with.
Limit the number of times scouts can visit colleges. That would

eliminate many hours on the field that could be devoted to studies.
Senator Smarm. How could you do that?
Mr. MURPHY. How could you set a limit?
Senator SPECTER. Yes.
Mr. MURPHY. Well, I do not know if it would be done through the

NFL or the NCAA could establish guidelines. I am just throwing.
these ideas out. I do not know exactly how they could be--

Senator SPECTER. Well, it is an interesting idea.- I pause for a
moment to reflect on the difficulty in saying to someone that he
cannot go onto a college campus or cannot speak to someone. Our
rights of free access and freedom of speech are very broad in this
country, as they should be. Do you think such a rule would be con-
stitutional?

Mr. GARVEY. Well, he is talking about scouts. And I think you
could set up a day or 2 days where all the scouts from the pros
would come in and, because they use the athletic facilities to do the
testing, and I think you could say, you cannot use the facilities any
other day.

Senator SPECTER. Well, you could do that, but the scouts would
not necessarily be bound by such a rule.

Mr. GARVEY. No, but I think if the schools really tried, they
could put some pressure on them, because now you have scouting
combines that represent as many as 15 NFL teams. So really what
happens is then some of those members try to get an edge on the
other ones.

So, while Al Davis may belong to one combine, he wants to also
have his own scouts going around. And if the coaches do not coop-
erate, then I think the athletes would have a better opportunity.

Senator SPECTER. You were able to keep your telephone in serv-
ice all during your college career, Mark?

LIMIT BOWL GAME PARTICIPATION

Mr. MURPHY. Oh, yes. My wifemy girl friend called me a lot,
but not a lot of agents or scouts.

Another thing I think would be helpfUl would' be to limit the
number of college all star games that athletes can play in. I know
a lot of players on the Redskins that I have talked to and players
who are very intelligent and pursued their education were forced
to drop out of school their senior year, the spring semester, because
they played in a bowl game which took them into the middle of
January, and then they wanted to play in some all star games
beyond that. -

It really made it impossible for them to stay in school.
I think also another help would be to put restrictions on agents,

limit the number of visits, and disqualify any who would offer
money to players to sign contracts before they are drafted.

Tie the number of scholarships a college may give out in any
given year to the number of athletes who graduate the previous
year. My idea here is to reward the colleges that encourage the
athletes to finish and punish those who do not.
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And, finally, provide athletes with counseling and some sort of
informational program about agents, scouts, professional leagues to
give them an idea what to expect bec use it is, for many athletes,
something that obviously they had never been through before, and
I think at least if they have some information and knowledge of
what to expect, I think it will make it a lot easier transition for
them.

Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, Mr. Murphy.
Mr. MURPHY. Thank you.
Senator SPECTER. I would like to turn now to Mr. Charles

Grantham, executive vice president of the National Basketball
Players Association. Prior to joining the league, he was director of
admissions and financial aid at the Wharton School, where he re-
ceived .his MBA with concentration in labor, and he has both
played and coached college basketball.

Welcome, Mr. Grantham. We look forward to your testimony.
Mr. GRANTHAM. Thank you. .

Mr. Chairman, my name is Charles Grantham, and I am the ex-
ecutive vice president of the National Basketball Players Assodi-
ation. I am pleased to have this opportunity to appear before the
Senate Judiciary Committee to present the players association
views. on S. 610, the Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of
1983.

On behalf of the 'players association, I would first like to publicly
commend Senator Specter for the leadership he has shown over the
last 2 years with respect to legislation affecting the application of
antitrust laws in professional sports.

He has, quite wisely in our view, consistently stated that Con-
gress should not enact any laws which provide a whole :Pie exemp-
tion from the antitrust laws for sports teams or leagues.

The players association is most appreciative of his efforts in this
regard. However, with all due respect to the Senator, the players
association has concluded that it must voice strong opposition to
the S. 610 and urge that this committee not recommend its.enact-
ment.

The players association has more than 13 years of experience in
dealing with the precise issue which is before the committee today;
that is, whether application of the antitrust laws to league rules
governing the signing of college athletes is a positive or negative
thing. Indeed, basketball faced the Herschel Walker problem in
1971 when Spencer Haywood challenged the NBA rule which was
substantially idbiitical to the NFL's rule governing the signing of
college players.

POSSIBILITY OF BEING BLACKLISTED

Senator SPECTER. On his challenge to that rule, did he face the
kinds of action which Mr. Garvey has described: The possibility of
being blacklisted or unduly lengttty litigation?

Mr. GRANTHAM. Yes; I think all athletes at that time faced that
situation. The problem is that the length of an average professional
career is always at stake. I think most athletes are concerned
about being tied up in litigation for 4 or 5 years before he is actual-
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ly able to play a ballgame. The impact on an athlete's career of 1
or 2 years is more like 15 or 20 of the working man's career.

So, at that point, yes, he did face that.
Senator SPECTER. But he took it on? He beat the system, so to

speak.
Mr. GRANTHAM. He beat the system, yes.
Senator SPECTER. OK. Proceed.
Mr. MURPHY. You know, one thing I think might be important to

note is that when Spencer Haywood challenged that, there was a
competitive league. So, he had an alternative to the NBA.

In most of the years that the NFL has had the rule, there has
not been a competitive league. And really, if you do not play in the
NFL in the United States, you have no other alternative. So, I
think that might have deterred some athletes from challenging
that. .

Mr. GRANTHAM. Most definitely.
Basketball has devised a workable solution to the problem. Our

experience has convinced us that the antitrust laws do not pose
any barrier to the establishment of fair rules in this area, and
indeed, that these laws play a critical role in insuring that the
rules which-are adopted do not deny the rights of student athletes.

The rule governing the signing of college players was an out-
growth of two antitrust cases, the Spencer Haywood and Oscar Rob»
ertson cases, that players brought 'against the NBA owners in the
early 1970's.

The rule was first established by an agreement that settled the
Oscar Robertson case. The players association believes that the
modified college eligibility rule agreed to in the Robertson case has
been a tremendous success. It provides that any player whose high
school class has graduated may renounce his remaining college eli-
gibility 45 days prior to the annual NBA draft and thus become eli-
gible to be drafted and signed by an NBA team that year.

Initially, some colleges expressed a concern that this rule would
cause a flood of players to leave school before they completed their
college eligibility. In this case it has not happened. The fact is in
each year in which the revised rule has been in effect, only a hand-
ful of exceptionally talented basketball players have exercised their
option to renounce their college eligibility and sign with an NBA
team.

As a result, the rule agreed to in the Robertson settlement has
not had any adverse effect on the colleges. To the contrary, college
basketball with its two network television contracts and record fan
interest has never been more popular or prospgrous than it has in
the years since the Robertson settlement agreement has been in
effect. .

Senator SPECTER Do you think football is different from basket.
ball? Do you agree with Coach Paterno or disagree with his asser:
tion on that point?

Mr. GRANTHAM. No; I do not think it is different because you are
still dealing with the concept of freedom of choice. We represent a
microcosm of the professional sports industry and I think propor-
tionately you would not see the flooding of the gates that he is
probably implying.
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The reason why the NBA's revised college eligibility rule has
been so successful is that it has benefited all of the parties affected
by its operation. Student athletes, of course, have benefited from
being given the opportunity to decide for themselves in the particu-
lar circumstances confronting them; is it was in their best interest
to leave school early and sign with an NBA team, rather than risk
a career ending injury while completing their college eligibility.

Each year a few exceptional players, such as Magic Johnson,
James Worthy, and Terry Cummings have determined that it was
in their best interest to exercise this option. By the same token,
other student athletes, such as Ralph Sampson, have benefited by
the revised rule by having the opportunity to decide for themselves
not to leave school early.
,,The tight to choose when and for whom one will work is the

basic right which the revised NBA rule preserves for all student
athletes.

Similarly, the NBA owners have benefited from the revised col-
lege eligibility rule by gaining the opportunity to generate the
heightened media attention and fan interest occasioned by the
signing of college superstars, such as Magic Johnson.

Indeed, even the colleges have benefited by virtue of the in-
creased attention focused on their basketball programs as a result
of such signings. The fans, of course, have gotten the best of all
worlds, a vital, exciting college basketball program, and a dynamic,
star-filled professional league.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Grantham, does the experience in basket-
ball shed any light on whether more students graduated before the
Spencer Haywood case or after, or does it make any difference, or
do you know?

Mr. GRANTHAM. I do not think it makes any difference. I think
what we have experienced ----

Senator SPECTER. Do you have any statistics on it? How many
players in the National Basketball League have graduated since
the Spencer Haywood case, if you know?

Mr. GRANTHAM. I cannot give' you year by year statistics. I can
only tell you that today approximately 55 percent of our athletes
have degrees. Now, the difference is --

Senator SPECTER. Do you know what percentage had obtained de-
grees prior to the Haywood rule?

Mr. GRANTHAM, I do not know definitely, but I think it was
somewhere between 45 and 50 percent.

We believe that the positive experience of professional basketball
with the rule permitting student athletes to decide for themselves
whether to complete their college eligibility demonstrates that
there is no need for a new antitrust exemption in this area.

Moreover, the owners' antitrust exemption provided in S. 610 is
completely unnecessary to accomplish the bill's stated goal of en-
couraging student athletes to complete their college education.

I have been assured that league programs which truly only en-
courage student athletes to get a degree would not violate any anti-
trust law policy. Employee scholarships, programs reimbusing tu-
ition expenses, and other educational benefits are available in
many industries, but simply nonexistent in the NBA and most
other professional sports leagues.
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This is not because of any antitrust problem, but simply because
the owners have no desire to provide such benefits. By contrast, the
players association has participated in a number of programs de-
signed to encourage NBA players and high school athletes alike to
get a good education. No one knows better than the players associ-
ation that a player's career is all too short and that success in later
life is likely to be far more dependent on his education than upon
his sports accomplishments.

For this reason, the players associglion has participated in two
separate programs designed to provide NBA players with college
and career counseling, something that they need so badly.

Even more importantly, however, is the problem of high school
athletes who drop out of school with visions of a professional sports
career. The players association is proud to be one of the cosponsors
of a group that encourages high school student athletes around the
country to chase the dream but to catch an education in the proc-
ess.

In sum, the players association opposes S. 610 primarily because
we believe that our experience with college eligibility rules demon-
strates the danger of giving league owners the authority to estab-
lish whateve, rule best serves their economic interests.

Senator SPECTER. Do you think that if this bill were enacted the
professional basketball league would change its practice and go
back to a rule like the NFLs?

Mr. GRANTHAM. I think they would seek such a change.
Senator SPECTER. You think they would?
Mr. GRANTHAM. Yes.
Senator SPECTER. Why would they, if the current rule is working

so well?
Mr. GRANTHAM. Well I think the whole concept of depressing

the value of a player is a resultant factor. If in fact, you can con-
trol rookie entry to the market you can reduce the price you pay
for rookie player services.

Senator SPECTER. But does not the league profit enormously by
having Magic Johnson available earlier?

Mr. GRANTHAM. Yes, they do.
Senator SPECTER. So, why would they want to go back to the old

rule?
Mr. GRANTHAM. Because I think the concept of paying Magic

Johnson a price to come out of school earlier is far greater than
they would have to if he was drafted right out of school.

Senator SPECTER. All right. Proceed.
Mr. GRANTHAM. Let me also shed a little light, on our system by

citing a few statistics, if I might, which I think might be helpful to
you. Today. about 400,000 high school players play high school bas-
ketball. We got that from a source at the National Federation of
High Schools.

There are 1,253 four year-colleges, of which probably approxi-
mately 15,000 college basketball players participate. Yet, we have
about 40 rookies who make it into the NBA each year. And of that
40, approximately 4 or 5 very talented individuals have renounced
their college eligibility and have come into the league.
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So, while I think the college coaches have a concern, I think they
are overreacting when they say a flood of college athletes will turn '
pro early. This is not a very realistic position.

I think that the concept of legislation should be to encourage
education not discourage competition. The problem is not the
leagues rules, but it is education. As was pointed out early, young
athletes are courted from 7th grade thrrmgh 12th grade.

The problem is educating them on their choice. We feel that edu-
cation is really the problem, and I think that what we have done
with the players association is to get out and help educate high
school kids to help educate them about their choices.

Legislation does not give that educatiotl.
Senator SPECTER. Did you cite a statistic as to how many college

players had signed prior to the time that their eligibility had
lapsed?

Mr. GRANTHAM. I did not hear you. .
Senator SPECTER. Did you cite a figure as to how many college

players had signed before their eligibility ended in college?
Mr. GRANTHAM. Yes; in 1976from 1976 on, we have had 40

players.
Senator SPECTER. Forty?
Mr. GRANTHAM. Forty college players declare for the college

draft. Today, I think there are about 26 still in the league. Most of
them were No. 1 draft picks. The significance of that is that the
No. 1 draft pick is most likely to make the team.

Senator SPECTER. So, your guess is that if the NFL and the USFL
did not have the rule, that there would be a very limited number of
football players who would be signed early. There are very few
Herschel Walkers around.

Mr. GRANTHAM. Exactly; and we feel very strongly that it is the
very few talented individuals who could decide as a junior or a
sophomore to renounce their college eligibility and then apply for a
professional draft.

Senator SPECTER. How does a student make the decision to re-
nounce his eligibility without consulting with an attorney, if he is
following the NCAA rules?

Mr. GRANTHAM. Well, we also think that is part of the problem.
Go back to the whole concept of education and the NCAA rules, I
think if we finally came to a conclusion, which is a realistic one,
that like professional athletics, college athletics has become a very
big business, primarily based on television revenues and other
things, clearly there is a need for counseling at an early age, 20, 19,
to help the student make wise choices.

We should be realistic enough to realize that we should provide
counseling for our athletes. Whether it is the NCAA providing it or
whether it is the respective labor unions providing it, that type of
counsel should be made available to them.

Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, gentlemen. We very
much appreciate your being here.

Mr. Garvey, we may not be right on schedule, but we got you out
on time.

Mr. GARVEY. I appreciate it.
Senator SPECTER. Which is something of a rarity in these hal-

lowed halls.

.:.
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We appreciate your being here, Mr. Garvey, Mr. Murphy, and
Mr. Grantham. Thank you very much.

[Mr. Garvey's prepared statement and material referred to
follow:]

45
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PREPARED STATEMENT Cf EDWARD R. GARVEY

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee:

My name is ed Garvey. I serve as Ex-:utivte Director of

the National Football League Players Association and President

of the Federation of Professional Athletes. The Federation is

affiliated with the AFL-CIO and is an umbrella group.made up of

the NFLPA and three unions representing soccer players in the

Major Indoor Soccer League, North American soccer League and

the American Soccer League. I appear here today with Mark

Murphy. Redskin Player Rep and NFLPA Executive Committee

Memb,r, in opposition to S. 610.

We appreciate your invitation to testify today. At the

outset. I should make it clear tat we do not represent

athletes with college eligibility remaining. Of course, none

of your other witnesses do either. I intend bo criticism of

the Committee for not inviting a spokesperson for the athletes

affected by this proposed legislation because unfortunately

there are no elected representatives at the college level.

Because nearly all our members were so-called amateur athletes

governed by NCNA rules, we do have a degree of expertise.

however. We do not have a direct stake in the outcome, but we

feel strongly that this legislation is not in the best

interests of the college athlete.

The NCAA, as the representative of management in

college athletics,' will undoubtedly want to protect its client

by making certain no one dilutes its television package. Great

coaches are great recruiters and therefore the American

Football Coaches Association, may support S. 610. After

recruiting talent at the high school level, no college coach

wants to see his talented player leave for the pros until his

four year eligibility has expired. Loss of a super star would

mean a losing season. a missed bowl appearanee:'less money for

the school and maybe the coach's job. Most college coaches



obviously want the NFL. UM., NBA to stay away. The reaction

.to Herschel Walker's signing was predictable. The coaches

announced that USFL scouts would be barred from their campuses.

Maybe if they can't see them the problem will disappear. The

college coaches and the USFL will reconcile. of course, because

they depend on each too much to do otherwise. The college

coaches run the pro football farm system. The coach benefits

in this symbiotic relationship because he can promise the

likeiihood of a pro ca.u.er to an impressionable high school

athlete, using the placement of previous players in the NFL or

UM. as evidence to support his claim. Unfortunately. for a

majority of the highly recruited high school football players.

this promise is empty and far too many end their college days,

with no degree and no pro career.

The NFL and USFL would welcome unrestricted freedom to

adopt any rules they so desire without fear of court review.

S. 610 would afford them such an opportunity.

If S. 610 is enacted, millionaire owners can :lake vie

rules. relax the rules. make exceptions to the rules and no one

could cr:Ilienge their arbitrary actions. S. 610 woulc -hot

protect the universities. coaches or athletes. It would merely

sanctify any rules the leagues wish to adopt arbitrarily on the

subject of recruitment - whether they were reasonable. whether

they provided for hardship provisions, due process or not.

Thus. mana,iement NCAA, NFL, USFL. Coaches - undoubt-
.

euly applaud the bill. They wou_d benefit but the athlete

would suffer.
Ii. Current League Rules

Ever since the Spencer Haywood decision (Denver Rockets

v:'All-Pro Manaaement. Inc.. 325 F. Supp. 1049. 1971). the NBA

has allowed its teams to draft college athletes with remaining

eligibility. Given the popularity of college basketball today.

it would appear that college basketball has survived that

decision suite well.
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The NFL has ignored the Haywood decision. Their

attorneys privately admit that current NFL rules would not

withstand court challenge, but no efforts have been made to

comply with the law. Their attitude has always been "let

them challenge us. We have more money than they do."

Baseball. hockey and soccer have no requirements

regarding college eligibility. Baseball merely requires a high

school diploma, the other sports have no re4uirement that a

prospective athlete acquire a degree. The NASL does not

automat tally allow high school students to join the League

but, in the case of financial need, sensible exceptions are

made.

Only the stands aoo-e the law. ignoring financially

needy players and the law of the land. The USFL apparently

wishes to emulate the NFL now that the. new league has picked

oEE its prize. No exceptions are or will be allowed should

S. 610 be enacted. Once an athlete enters college he cannot

play in the NFL for four years if he completes his eligibility.

five years if he drops out. No matter if a Willie Young is

forced to seek employment to support his family. The NFL says

let him go to Canada. Why. they ask, should we jeopardize our -

wonderful farm system simply because an athlete is in financial

need?

Now that the USFL has taken the number one college

athlete. they are ready to make peace with the college coaches

once .again. They too wish to implement an illegal group

boycott against all athletes who enter college. Almost every

USFL rookie has yet to finish college and get a degree. Is it

any less injurious to Interrupt a senior year than a junior

year? Or, isn't it obvious that "eligibility' is the key to

8. 610 - not education.

story:

The March 4, 1983 edition of USA Today carried this
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"During a meeting between USPL and AFCA
(American Football Coaches Association,. . .

USFL Commissioner Chet Simmons pledged the
league would not sign underclassmen while new
eligibility rules are being written.

"College coa:hes. in turn, welcomed USFL
scouts back at schools. 'We didn't
want a war and certainly the pros don't want
a wsr against us. We!c.:),..their farm clubs,'
said coach Geop.;e Mc:ntyrv." (Ezphasis
added.)

Isn't it wonderful that two groups could get together so

amicably and agree upon a group boycott? In our Judgment, this

combination or contract in restraint of trade is a ner_se

violation of the 'llerman Act. S%;rely. if the NFL draft,

unilaterally adopted. was declared a violation of. the Sherman

Act in Smith v. Pro Football. Inc. 543 F.241 1173 (D.C. Cir.

1970, an agreement by a multi-employer association and the

college coaches to prohibit a group of citizens from seeking

employment at what they do best. makes the NFL draft seem

almost benign.

The USFL position seems absurd to me. Willie Young. 'a

man in financial need, was not allowed to play for the Chicago

Blitz even though he had a signed contract. In addition to

voiding Young's contract. Chet Simmons said he "invalidated

some 200 contracts" because players had eligibility remaining.

He limply explained his approval of the Walker contract by

explaining that the situation was "unique" and "extraordinary ".

In case those adjectives are not self-explanatory. Simmons went

on

"Avery. very special and unique set of
circumstances. Herschel is physically.
mentally. and every other way ready to play
pro football."

Is that the test? That a player be "physically.

mentally a4o every other way" ready to play? We all know it is

no!. All he means is, it wi.s convenient. expedient. lucrative-

and a great stroke" for the league and the USFL owners to sign

Herschel. No one tested Willie Young or the 200 other

4:
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disallowed players for readiness. Unfortunately for Mr. Young.

the USFL owners did not need him, he needed them.

It's back to "business as usual" in football if

Congress should enact S. 610. And, the NBA would be quick to

follow the USFL and NFL. Quick, that i5, unless the popularity

of college ball threatened the NBA. Then in their own

self-interest, they would again recruit college players.

The punt is that S. 610 does not set standards, it only

grants the right to be arbitrary and capricious to the

professional sports leagues.

III. NCAA TODAY

Before we examine the fairness or unfairness of the xr:.

aqd USFL rules. rules which zould be legalized by S. 610, we

must take a quick look at the expressed goal of S. 610 and the

treatment of "NCAA eligible athlete".

First. the NCAA monopolizes college athletes. Rules

are made which impact on athletes. not by athletes, but by

-- university management representatives. The rules are made

protect the athletic program of the member schcolS. Two

sports are profitaolet football and basketball: therefore,

most of the attention focuses on these two sports. Anything

that would impact adversely on the college profit picture will

become a major issue for the NCAA.

Great high school footnall and basketball ;layers do

nZt choose their sckools as the non-athlete does. They are

recruited by as many as three hundred colleges.' Our colleges

and universities would not invest in their recruiting program

unless there was a return on investment. That return comes in

the form of gate receipts. television revenue and alumni

contribtui.z1s. It is a business.

Like the NFL. the NCAA seeks a limited form of

"competitive balance* not through a professional draft

(although we would not be surprised to see one soon). but

22-849 0 - 83 - 4
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through a limitation of scholarships or 'grants-in-aid" awards.

For football, the limit is 30 grants-in-aid for freshmen, a

total of $0 for the football program. Financial need is not

the first consideration. Talent comes first.

Second. the NCAA protects its members by making sure

the scho.lis are not too good to the athletes. They carefully

limit their pay and they prohibit a scholarship that runs for

more than one year These rules. viewed objectively. are

designed to guarantee free services for money-making

businesses. It is a repeal of the minimum wage law in the name

of'"sport" or "amateurism".

In the '60's, athletes upset by exploitation, demanded

four-year scholarships and, for awhile. many schools gave in.

But the NCAA changed that. Now the rule reads:

"Such aid shall not be awarded for a period
in excess of one academic year."

Elaborate rules prohibit or limit any payments. And why? To

save money for the schools.

We believe it is unconscionable to limit these

athletes to one-year scholarships. what if he or she is too

injured to continue performing? Why should the athlete. who

raises money for the school, be denied the security of knowing

that he or she can finish his/her education?

.What about injuries? What does the NCAA provide for

the permanently disabled player? We have searched the NCAA

Rules and have found nothing that requires a college to

continue medical payments or to continue the 'scholarship" of

an injured player. A recent case is instructive on the

attitude of its members. When a college athlete was crippled

as a result of an athletic injury, he sought protection under

the state Workers Compensation statue. The school fought

against the athlete. and unfortunately. won. Thanks for

choosing our school. thanks for raising money for us. but

please don't expect to complete your degree at our eitpense or

51
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obtain Workers Comp benefit to help you the rest of your

life.
IV. Money Involved

Virtually every day the papers carry news of the

college sports business. Penn State and Nebraska will play the

first *Collegiate Kickoff Classic* at Giants Stalium in New

Jersey. Why did the NCAA permit a rules change to allow an

August game? ,Both schools will receive $500.000 each. A

player permanently disabled in that game will not receive any

porti.n of his school's share. Assuming 80 grant-in-aid

players on each side, each player will generate over $6.250 for

alma mater before the "regular season get, under way. Penn

St6te's grant-in-aid will be repaid after the second game.

Yesterday je papers reported that Orlando's Tangerine
A,

841 has Deenenamed the Florida Citrus Bowl* because the

citrus industr;'Paid $250,000 for the name change.

Picipating schoOls will receive $500.000 each next year -

up from Auburn and Boston college's anemic $350.000 this year.

Some estimates indicate that of Herschel Walker was

responsible for generating S8 million in income for the

University of Georgia. What was Herschel paid? A

grant-in-aid.

Television has altered our concept of amateurism. The

NCAA television figures are instructive:

1970 - 1975: Average $8.6 million
1975_- 1978: Average $15 million
1980 - 1981: Average $31 million
19B2 - 1985: Average $70.3 million

Those figure do not include the millions of dollars

paid to the Big 10. SEC. ACC and other conferences nor does it

cover many of the so-called independent schools.

Yesterday's paper announced that the Big East

Conference signed a new $18 million three-year TV contract with.

Metrosports. In addition. the Big Easit. which did not even

exist five years ago. will receive $9.8 million from CBS and
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NBC. Each of the nine schools will receive over one million

dollars per year. The same paper announced cable TV coverage

of NCAA women's basketball games.

College athletics is big business. what S. 610

suggests. is' that big pro sports monopolies should Leave

co:legiate sports monopolies alone.

V. Goals of S. 610 and Reality

The stated purpose of S. 610 suggests a concern about

education of our "student - athletes ". Why single out athletes?

Let's concern ourself with all students.

But let's see how S. 610 would impact on the stated

goal. Over the past 20 years. our study of the educational

background of Km players indicate that 66 percent of the

plaYeriin the NPL did not receive their college degrees.

estimates of the percentage of non-degree players in the NBA

reacnes 85 percent. of course, because tf the NFL's rules, 100

percent completed their NCAA eligibility requirement. Once

again, eligibility not.college degrees was satisfied.

It is apparent that the goal of S. 610 would onlY

protect "eligibility*, not advance the goal of obtaining a

degree. Senator Specter suggested that there is "substantial

public interest in a policy to encourage student-athletes to

finish college.* If so, let us suggest mandatory .rants-in-aid

that extend until the student-athlete *finishes collage*

whether he is cut or injured. We pledge to work with you in

this area.

Secondly. there is no reason to delegate unrenewable

power to professional sports leagues who have demonstrated they

are, not concerned about athletes finishing college. The .

concern of the NPL is to keep its farm system operative and to

keepits draft functional. And why should they care? They are

in business to make money not to educate athletes. We conclude

by suggesting that there are serious constitutional issues

53
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involved, and we would be prepared to submit a more extensive

memorandum on these issues should the Committee so desire.

VI. A Proposal

We propose the following:

Withdraw S. 610 and rewrite it with the following

suggestions incorporated:

1. Require.the NCAA to eliminate its
prohibition on four-year grants-
in-aid;

2. Require Workers Compensation
protection for all collegiate
athletes:

3. Apply the minimum wage laws to
college athletes;

4. Allow tRose collge athletes in
financial need to seek professional
employment whenever they desire.

S. Provide financial aid to athletes
past four years of eligibility in
recognition of the rigorous time
demands of'big time college athletes.
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PREPARED STATEMFST OF l'IARK H. t& ,w

Mr. Chairman. Members of the Subcommittee:

My name is Mark Murphy. I am a graduate of Colgate

University and have been in the Nri. for six years. Currently I

Serve as the Player Representative of the Washington Redskins

and I am a member of the NFLPA Executive Committee. I am an

MBA student at American University. and this is the fifth

off-season I have been in school. I am in my last semester

now. I believe very strongly in college athletes getting an

education, but I do feel very strongly they need to be

protected. I don't feel that giving a professional sports

league an antitrust exemption to set the rules is the best way

to protect them.

One thing that has always distressed use is the low

percentage of college graduates in the NFL, about 34 percent.

I think the athletes themselves are often to blame. I think

they are a little naive, they believe they can play football

forever, and they don't really think about the chance that they

may get injured or cut. Obviously, those risks are very real

in an industry with a 4.2 year average career. I think the

schools are also to blame for putting so ma-.1 demands and

pressures on the athletes. and some of the programs they put

them into really don't have the athlete's best interest at

heart. The time demands on a college athlete are tremendous.

Prom late August through December for the season; and, the

month of January for bowl games. the average player spends 6-8

hours per day playing and practicing.

I think the professional teams are at fault. Scouts

come around and make promises to players and make them believe

that it is going to be an easy time for them to make it in the

NFL. They demand testing to suit their schedule, not the

athlete's. I think the agents that come around are at fault

55:
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with the promises. gifts. and money. They also hurt the player

by taking his mind off of education.

Even though the NFL watts until a player's eligibility

is over, only 34 percent of our members are graduates. The

rule has not worked to protect the athlete. Only the NFL and

the coll.jes have benefited.

All this to say that playing college football is nearly

a full-time job tram the first of September right through exam

time. It is hard enough to keit) grades up without all the

other distractions. After the football season, you try to

catch up in the second semester only to be confronted with

Spring practice. It is extremely difficult for athletes to

carry a full load and graduate in four years. As a result.

many athletes take light loads and plan to get their degrees in

fine years. Unfortunately. the grant-in-aid stops after four

and all too many never complete their education.

The NCAA seems more concerned with its money-making

sports than with actually encouraging athletes to complete

their education.

I often wonder, Mr. Chairman, why "amateur" status is

so imiortant when it comes to sports. would a student in the

college band or orchestra be disqualified if he or she played

professionally in the summer months? Of course not. But the

athlete who would get paid to play seems to be violating some

unwritten moral code.

I see no way in which this bill would advance the goal

of obtaining degrees for student-athletes. It really protects

the leagues and tit..? athletic programs without encouraging

schools to pay more attention to the athlete's education.

tr. Chairman, I have several suggestions for helping

the student-athlete. I submit them for your consideration:

1. Make scholarships four years. or possibly
even longer because of the red shirt
problem. I would also make grants-in-aid
available for athletes who come back after

56
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they have been in the NFL or USFL to allow
them to finish their education. The
objective should be to make sure thmt the
athletes get an education. The colleges
who profited by their performance should
help ttlem complete the process.

2. Some sort of increased injury protection is
necessary. One of the things that worries
college athletes is a career ending injury
in college. If I get hurt now, I'll never
get a chance to play professional ball."

3. Limit the number of times that scouts can
visit collects,. That would eliminate many
hours on the field that could be devoted to

4. Limit the number of college all-star
games athletes can play in. I know
many athletes who drop out of school
their senior year. Spring semester,
because they are going to play in
a bowl game and all the all-star games.

S. Put restrictions on agents. Limit the
number of visits and disqualify those
who offer money to players to sign
contracts.

6. Tie the number of scholarships a
college may give out in any given
year to the number of athletes that
graduated the previous year. Reward
those colleges that encourage the
athlete to finish and punish those
who don't.

7. Provide athletes with counseling and
some sort of informational program
about agents, scouts. professionsl
leagues, and what to expect.

In conclusion. Herschel Walker's signing got a lot of

publicity, and while I may be naive, I really don't think his

signing is going to set off a lot of others. There will be no

stampede. It is just a case of a new league in its first year

trying to establish credibility. An exceptional athlete was

available. I don't see more than a handful signing before

their eligibility is over in any given year.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF NAPLES GRANTHNI

Hr. Chairman. my name is Charles Grantham. I am the

Executive Vice President of the National Basketball Players Asso-

ciation and I am pleased to have this opportunity to appear before

the Senate Judiciary Committee to present the Players Associa-

tion's views on 5.610, The Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection

Act of jim.

On behalf of the Players Association, I would first like

to publicly commend Senator Specter for the leadership he has

shown over the last two years with respect to legislation affect-

ing the application of the antitrust laws to professional sports.

He has, quite wisely in our view. consistently stated that Con-

gress should not enact any laws which provide a wholesale exemp-

;..on .r3m tae antitrust laws for sport,' teams or leagues. The

Players Association is most appreciative of his efforts in this

regard. However, with all due respect r the Senator, the Players

Association has concluded that it must voice strong opposition to

S.610 and urge that this Committee not recommend its enactment.

The Players Association has more than 13 years of expe-

rience in dealing with the precise issue which is before the Com-

mittee today -- that is, whether application of the antitrust laws

to league rules governing the signing of college athletes is a

positive or negative thing. Our experience has convinced us that

the antitrust laws do not pose any barrier to the establishment of

fair rules in this area end. indeed, that these laws play a criti-

cal role is ensuring that the rules which are adopted do not tram-.

ple on the rights of student athletes. I would like to review

briefly the history of the NBA's existing rule on signing student

athletes, because I believe that this history will convince the

Committee that the antitrust exemption contained in 5.610 is not

only unnecessary. it is bad public policy.

Over 13 years ago, a major effort was begun by the NBA

players to challenge a number of league rules whit.. Beverly lim-
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ited the right of professional basketball players to bargain free-

ly for their services in an open and competitive marketplace. One

of these rules barred the NBA clubs from signing any player who

had not exhausted his college eligibility. whether or not that

player had any desire or intention to attend collge. Two suits

were filed in the early 1970's challengin3 this rule on the ground

tnat It vItliatsa the antitrust laws. In one suit. which was filed

by Spencer Haywood in 1971. a federal court in California held

that the NBA's rule was overbroad and unfair. in violation of the

antitrust laws.' Following this decision. the NBA modified its

rule by creating what became known as the "hardship" exception, in

which a student athlete could become eligible for the NBA draft if

he demonstrated that it would impose a hardship upon him to com-

plete his college eligibility.

The other more broadly-based antitrust suit filed

against the NBA in the early 1970's was the Oscar Robertson case,

a class action instituted on behalf of all NBA players. challeng-

ing both the proposed merger between the NBA and the ABA and a

variety of league rules which suppressed competition for players.

in a 1975 decision. a federal district court found that the NSA

rules in question appeared to be blatant violations of the anti-

trust laws,2 and this decision convinced the NBA owners to try to

settle the case. The ensuing negotiations culminated. in 1976. in

what is now referred to as the Robertson, settlement agreement.

Among other things, this agreement established the modified col-

lege eligibility rule and tree agency system which is in effect in

the NBA today.

The Players Association believes that the modified col-

lege eligibility rulc agreed t in Robertson has been a tremen-

dous success. It provides that any Player whose high school class

aay renounce hiS remaining college eligibility 45

Denver Rockets v. All-Pro Management, Inc., 325 F. Supp. 1049
(C.D. Calif. 1971).

2 Robertson v. Nah, 389 F. Supp. 867. 893 96 (S.D. N.Y. 1975).
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days prior to the annual NBA draft and thus become eligible to be

drafted and signed by an NBA team that year. Initially, some col-

leges expressed the concern that this rule would cause a flood of

players to leave school before they completed their college eligi-

bility. This has not happened. The fact is that, in each year in

which the revised rule has been in effect, only a handful of ex-

ceptionally talented basketball players have exercised their

option to renounce thtir college eligibility and sign with an NBA

team. As a result, the rule agreed to in the Robertson settlement

has not had any adverse effect on thi colleges. To the contrary,

college basketball, with its two network television contracts and

record fan interest, has never been -ore popular or properous than

it has in the years since the Robertson settlement has been in

effect.

The reason why the NBA's revised college eligibility

rule has been so successful is that it it he benefitted all of

the parties affected by its operation. S'udent athletes, of

course, have benefitted frOm being given the opportunity to decide

for themselves whether, in the particular circumstances confront-

ing them, it was in their best interests to leave school early and

sign with an NSA team, rather than risk a career-ending injury

while completing their college eligibility. each year a few ex-

ceptional players, such as Magic Johnson, James Worthy and Terry

Cummings, have determined that it was in their best interests to

,Aurcise this option. ny the Same tOicen, otner Student athletes,

such as Ralph Sampson, have benefitted by the revised rule by hav-

ing the opportunity to decide for themselves not to leave college

early. The right to choose when and for whom one will work is a

basic right which the revised NBA rule preserves for all student

athletes.

Similarly, the NBA owners have henefitted from the revised

college eligibility rule by gaining the opportunity to generate

the heightened media attention and fan interest occasioned by the

signing of college superstars, such as Magic Johnson. Indeed,
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even the colleges have benefitted by virtue of the increased at-

tention focused on their basketball programs as a result of such

signings. The fans, of course. have gotten the best of all

worlds: a vital, exciting collegiate basketball preigram and

dynamic. star-filled professional league.

Significantly. no group -- not the colleges, not the

athletes, not the NBA owners, nor the basketball fans -- has com-

plained about this revised college eligibility rule, which has

been in effect since 1976.

We believe that the positive experience of professional

basketball with a rule permitting student athletes to decide for

themselves whether to complete their college eligibility demon-

strates that there is no need for a new antitrust exemption in

this area. To the contrary. it is only because the antitrust laws

prevented the NAA owners from continuing their blonket restric-

tiona that the present equitable systen was agreed to.

lne Players Association firmly believes that there is no

merit to the claim that professional spOrts is somehow different

from other businesses and that sports team owners -- rather than

the marketplace -- should he trusted to look out for the best in-

terests of fans, players, competitors, and the public. The fact

is that professional sports today is a big business which brings

in more revenue than either the recording industry or the movie

industry. As such, it is entirely appropriate. and necessary,

that sports team owners be subject to the same antitrust restric-

tions which preserve competition in other businesses. As the NBA

experience demonstrates, sports team owners, when left to "regu-

late" players' rights, will adopt the most burdensome and anticom-

petitive restrictions possible. The owners simply have too great

a financial interest in the question of signing collegiate players

to expect them to adopt a rule that is fair to the players.

Moreover, the owners' antitrust exemption provided in

S.610 is completely unnecessary to accomplish the bill's stated
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goal of "encouraging" student athletes to complete their college

education. League programs which truly only "encouraged" student

athletes to get a degree would not violate any antitrust law or

policy. emplOyee scholarships, programs reimbursing tuition ex-

penses. and other educational benefits available in many indus-

tries, are simply nonexistent in the NSA and most other profes-

sional sports leagues. This is not because of any antitrust prob-

lem, but simply because the owners have refused to 'Provide such

benefits.

Pi ..:0.41.e4Sto tit, Players kssciation has participated in

a number of programs designed to encourage NBA players and high

school athletes alike to get a good education. No one knows bet-

ter than the Players Association that a player's career is all to

short and that his success in later life is likely to be far more

dependent upon his education than upon his sports accomplishments.

For this reason. the Players Association has participated in two

separate programs designed to provide NSA players with the college

and career counseling that they so badly need. Even more impor-

tantly, however, is the problem of high school athletes who drop

out of school with visions of a professional sports career dancing

in their heads.' The Players Association is proud to be one of the

co-sponsors of a group which visits high school students around

the country to stress the importance of getting the best education

possible. Programs like these, which aro truly designed to "en-

courage" young athletes to complete their education. do not pose

any antitrust problem. It has only been when the owners have

tried to use the pretext of encouraging athletes to complete their

education as an excuse to supress competition that the antitrust

laws have quite properly come into play.

In sum, the Players Association opposes S.610 primarily

because we believe that our own experience with college eligibil-

ity rules demonstrates the danger of giving league owners the

authority to establish whatever rule best serves tneir own eco-
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nomic interests. Application of the antitrust laws, as modified'

by collective bargaining where appropriate, provides the hest

ruluA in L"ii, arva. tanive toit: sy4tem,

legitimate encouragement to student athletes to complete their

education can be provided, the rights of players can be protected.

and the needs of the colleges can be fulfilled, without granting

sports team owners any new antitrust exemption.

Senator SPECTER. I would like to now call Steven Ehrhart, Esq.,
general counsel of the U.S. Football League. Mr. Ehrhart, we wel-
come you here to speak on behalf of the U.S. Football League. As
we said earlier, we had hoped that Commissioner Simmons could
have been with us. We hope to hear from him yet, but we do wel-
come you here.

Your full statement will be made part of the record, and you
may proceed.

STATEMENT OF STEVEN E. EHRHART, COUNSEL TO THE COMMIS-
SIONER AND DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION, U.S. FOOTBALL
LEAGUE

Mr. EHRHART. Thank you, Senator. And Mr. Simmons did au-
thorize me to say that because of a longstanding commitment that
he had prior to the invitation thatbut he certainly would wel-
come a later appearance, as I think your staff had suggested.

However, I think I am particularly in a good position to be able
to comment on this. My role with the league is not only counsel,
but director of administration, and also secretary of the league.

But my background is having been a college coach and also after
I finished my legal degree, I did serve as a sports lawyer and did
represent a number of young men as they made their transition
from the college ranks to professional football.

No. I, I would just like to highlight a few things that have been
said here. The league's position on the legal implications of the un-
dergraduate signings, I think we took painstaking efforts to insure
that our legal position was accurate. As you pointed out, we did
review in detail the legal opinion that Mr. Manton had furnished
to us. We had two outside, independent opinions, and also since
that Wife--

Senator SPECTER. What were those outside opinions? Did they say
unequivocally that the NFL rule was violative of the antitrust
laws?

Mr. EHRHART. Yes, Senator Specter. As it is applied, it is across
the board; it is either a black or white situation. There is no leeway
in the rule, and I do have a copy of the rule here which is the same
exact wording as the NFL has.

Senator SPECTER. Would you be willing or would you be comfort-
able in providing us with copies of those opinion letters? I do not
press it at all. I only ask if you would be willing.
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Mr. EHRHART. I could certainlywhat I would do is have the law
firms they were furnished to as in-house working papersbut I
will have them deliver direct statements to your staff. I would have
no problem with that.

Senator SPECTER. Well, if you would really feel comfortable in
doing that, we would like to sea them.

Mr. EHRHART. That is fine. Webecause, quite frankly, since the
signing, we have been contacted by numerous legal scholarsin
fact, there is a group of law professors, I believe, in Michigan who
have been preparing over the last 8 months a Law Review article
on a hypothetical Herschel Walker versus the NFL. And they have
done painstaking research to point out that he would win the case
hands down.

And I think the reason that they all state this, Senator, is be-
* cause of all the evidence that has been in the public domain in the

last 3 years. Quite frankly, NFL coaches and talent scouts stating
that this young man should be playing right now, so that the evi-
dence that would have been elicited at any trial would have been
clear.

In other words, there were statements from such noted people as
Don Shula and Gil Brandt that, hey, this young man shouldcan
play right now, and he is better than half the backs in the NFL at
that point.

So, the. type of evidence that would have been presented at any
trial would have been unequivocal. We could not have presented
any evidence to point out that this young man is not capable,
either physically, mentally, or emotionally to play, when everybody
had made those statements over the last 3 years.

And, in factand maybe I will digress here for a minute. When
we had this meeting in Dallasand I would like to clear that up.
Evidently Coach McClendon was not able to attend that meeting,
but Commissioner Simmons and I did appear at that meeting. And
the coaches association was represented by Coach McClendon, their
executive director, and two other coaches, Emery Bellard of Missis-
sippi State and George McIntyre of Vanderbilt, and there were
three conference commissioners there, the commissioners of the
Big Eight, the Southwest Conference, and the PAC 10. And the

istatement that was referred to earlier in the earlier witnesses here,
that was a joint statement entered into by those individuals and
released to the press in Dallas.

So I am not quite certain of what the situation is now.
Senator &Tom. And the import of that statement was what?
Mr. EHRHART. The importwhat we did talk about,.and I will

skip to the back of my statement here, Senator; what the league's
posture is in this matter is fairly clear. We want to obey the law,
quite frankly. We do not want to get into a position where we deny
the rights of a young man which can be proven clearly to us.

And I think in this situation, we are not going to duck the issue;
we are goin_g to face right up to it.

Senator SPECTER. Did you reach a truce with the coaches associ-
ation?

Mr. EHRHART. What we discussed with themand we went in a
full day's conference with them. We pointed out the legal ramifica-
tions. They also had sought legal advice, and their advice agreed
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with the advice that had been furnished to us. There are going to
be situations where we cannot run away and hide from this issue.
What we talked about was how can we coalesce our positions and
work together on coming out with something that will be lawful,
follow the rules, but also carve out the areas where, if this is a par-
ticular situation, where the case of a Willie Young comes up, how
do we handle it?

We just cannot simply say no to a young man like that. So we all
felt that by working together with the committeeanl in fact,
Wyles Ha [lick, who is the chairman of the NCAA college-pro liai-
son committee and outgoing commissioner of the PAC 10, agreed to
chair a committee which would work toward the promulgation of
some type of procedure which would protect the college situation.

Now, I have no disagreement with what Coach Paterno said this
morning. In fact, 1 agree with him, that the coach himself is in the
best position to make an evaluation of whether a young man is
physically, emotionally, mentally, or from an experience point of
view, ready to step into professional football.

Some of the suggestions--
Senator SPECTER. Do you have a copy of the statement you the

released?
Mr. EHRHART. I may have it here. I will dig it out and furnish it

to the staff. It was a Joint statement released by those parties
there.

Senator SPECTER. What did it say?
'Mr. EHRHART. It basically said that pending the continuing ef-

forts of a joint committee which would be chaired by Mr. Ha Hick,
that we would continue to enforce the current rule, but that every-
body realized- -

Senator SPECTER. Which rule, the Walker rule or the preWalker
rule?

Mr. EHRHART. The player eligibility rule that is in existence in
the NFL and the USFL which flatly prohibits going forward with
Any signing.

Senator SPECTER. So you agreed to forgo further signings?
iMr. EHRHART. That is correct. We agreed--

Senator SPECTER. How could you do that if you felt that rule vio-
lated the antitrust laws?

Mr. EHRHART. Because there was an agreement that we would
move forward with all due speed to work out a system that would
be legal.

Senator SPECTER. Have you not just entered into a multiparty ar-
rangement to violate,the law?

Mr. EHRHART. I think that is a good point, and we were willing
to take that risk, that we would move speedi1y. Ahead in some com-
mittee meetings within the next month to design a situationI do
not think there are any other young men out there right now that
could have been in a position to take advantage of this year's
season.

But we all realized that we had to move forward in a hurry on
this. Some of the ideas that were kicked around at that meeting
would involve the college coach at any determination of whether a
young man is ready or not. It would involve a hearing process; in
other words, the hypothetical might be that, say, some agentand
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we certainly shore Coach Schembechler's and Coach Paterno's
thoughts about eliminating the unscrupulous agent from the act.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Ehrhart, has any college ,:!ayer ap-
proached the USFL and said, "I would like to negotiate a contract
under the Herschel Walker precedent?"

Mr. EHRHART. That is why we want to move ahead quickly. We
have been threatened with.several law suits in the recent weeks.

Senator SPECTER. So the answer is yes, some players have come
forward and indicated that they wanted to sign a contract with the
USFL.

Mr. EHRHART. That is correct. We had a situation with another
24-year-old, and I think Mr. Au ler is going to refer to that, who ap-
proached us and said that certainly he ought to have the opportu-
nity; we discussed this with the coaches and they felt that, yes, in a
situation like that we should have a procedure, whether it is a
hearing processin other words, if an agent comes to us, be he un-
scrupulous or a valid guy, we refer it back to the college coach.

In other words, we eliminate a problem, as Coach Schembechler .

was talking about, so that the coach does not have to follow his
player around, but we refer it back to him. He meets and counsels
with his player; then we get into some kind of a hearing process
that the coach conducts. Another suggestion that we--

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Ehrhart, how can the USFL refuse to nego-
tiate with a player who wants to talk to a USFL team, once the
USFL has concluded that there is a legal obligation to do so?

Mr. EHRHART. Senator, that is exactly why we want to adopt a
system that would be rational and reasonable and within the pre-
cepts of the law. In other words, I believe that if we were ap-
proached by an agent or a player, we have the right to determine
whether he is ready to play football, and by establishing some
rational guidelines and criteria, in that decision, the best individu-
al who can put input into that criteria is the college coach himself.

Senator SPECTER. But does the league have the right to make
that determination? Is that not a question that has to be decided in
open negotiations between that player and a team?

Mr. EHRHART. I think that what we have the ability to do is to
utilize statistics and criteria, as the coaches were pointing out,, that
these players may not be ready and it would be an experience
level, just as my example, if you have to go to welding school to be
able to handle the dangerous torch; that we have some type of pro-
cedure where his coachin other words, if Coach Paterno counsels
with his player and states, hey, this player does not have the abili-
ty, the mental maturity, or he needs further coaching and experi-
ence before he would have the opportunity to statistically make the -
league. As Mr. Grantham-

Senator SPECTER. Does not that attitude materially undercut the
league's credibility in having signed Herschel Walker?

Mr. EHRHART. No; became, as I pointed out, the evidence was out
there. You know, you could not refute the evidence that this young
man had the ability to play. It was clear.

In fact, Coach McIntyre from Vanderbilt at that meeting said
that to think back on it, he has been saying for 3 years that this
guy ought tohe is in a class by himself. He should be playing pro
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ball now. So, in fact, the coaches had been making those state-
ments that made the record clear that we had no choice.

Senator SPECTER. Do not answer this question if you do not want
to, but has no team in the USFL said to the USFL that it would
like to negotiate with a specific player?

Mr. EHRHART. At this point in time?
Senator SPECTER. At any point in time.
Mr. EHRHART. No; no team--
Senatzr SPECTER. No USFL team has said, we would like to take

advantage of Herschel Walker's precedent by talking to X?
Mr. EHRHART. No; I think, Senator, that we have our ownthe

reason I pointed this out to Coach Paterno at our meeting last
week: You can believe our position at this point because it is in our
best interest to make certain that college football continues at the
level it is. And quite frankly that may be that the colleges are talk-
ing from a self-interest point of view and so are we.

Senator SPECTER. But, Mr. Ehrhart--
Mr. EHRHART. But usually our self-interests coincide.
Senator SPECTER. What you are really saying is that the Herschel

Walker incident ic a hit and run case. The USFL-- -
Mr. EHRHART. No, no--
Senator SPECTER. Wait a minute; I want to finish the question.

The USFL hit, got a great player, established great ticket sales, es-
tablished great" credibility, and did so under the stated reason or
perhaps the excuse that the antitrust laws compelled you to negoti-
ate with Walker. Then, having completed the deal, you went back
to the old system, the old farm system, without really being serious
about the status of the law which entitled Walker to be signed.

Mr. EHRHART. Not true, Senator. That is exactly why we trav-
elled to Dallas and we travelled last week to Atlanta, to meet with
the coaches' people and devise a rule that would conform to the
law and would have a hearing type of process that would actually
recognize the law. And we are not going to run away and hide from
this issue.

And so we have stated we will enforce this player eligibility rule
pending the meetings out of which we hope will come something
that we all feel will be appropriate under current, existing law.

Now, if the legislation does passand as I pointed out in my
statement, we certainly favor and perceive the goal of Senate bill
610, and if we can accomplish that through legislation or through
an agreement with the coaches or the universities themselvesan
idea that we threw around there was that the colleges themselves
should designate an institutional representative, maybe a law pro-
fessor, maybe someone at the university who could counsel and
advise the young men and be the buffer in between agents and the
professional leagues.

So we are not running away and hiding from this issue. We want
to bring it out of the closet instead of sweeping it under and say
let's get after it. Let's design something that everybody can live
with and go about the business of both college football and profes-
sional football.

I do not think we are antagonistic with the colleges at this point,
but I think we have to balance the interests of Close particularly
exceptional young men. And when I say exceptional, I am referring

6'



63

to the Willie Youngs or the people that have flunked out or do not
have the academic ability or the financial ability to stay in college.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Young just walked in, just in time for that
accolade.

Mr. EHRHART. Oh, good: I have never met the young man, but 1
but what I think we need to do is address the issues of those play-
ersand there are a lot of them out therethat have been denied-
the right to play in college, whether it is for academic reasons or
financial reasons or age reasons, and that we cannot also deny
them the right to play professional football.

So if we have some type of an agreement with the colleges that
would go through an orderly procedure that would involve the
coacheswe certainly do not want to go around the coachesthat
would involve the institutions and get into the criteria of when is
an individual ready or not.

And I know Mr. Au ler will comment about Mr. Young, but quite
frankly, there, when he had initially signed with our league, we
were trying to work with the NCAA at that time about a modifica-
tion of the rule. This has been going on since back last fall.

But I think there needs to be some modifications which would.
make that rule legal, rather than having it be it all one side of the
street.

Senator SPECTER. Well, Mr. Ehrhart, I must say that the notions
which underlie S. 610, which would enable the USFL to proceed le-
gally under the Herschel Walker case, is greatly undermined by
subsequent arrangements, because what you are really saying is
that you do not intend to abide by the Herschel Walker rule. I
have a grave question as to the good faith of the USFL in signing
Walker, saying that the law compelled you to sign him, when you
have just turned the tables, and are now saying you are not going
to follow that precedent.

Mr. EHRHART. I do not believemaybe I am not articulating
myself here. Coach Paterno even statedand we have talked with
himthat there are exceptions Zo this rule that need to bewheth-
er they need to be codified through Senate 610 or through a com-
pact or an agreement with the colleges. What I am saying is that
we would live and pursue the goals of 610, but we have to find a
way to address the Willie Young situations.

So, within the concept and the purview of rule 610, I think we
need to adopt something that takes into account the exceptions, as
Coach Paterno pointed out. So I think- -

Senator SPECTER. But the USFL has concluded that the eligibility
rule was illegal. That is why you had to sign Herschel Walker.
Now that you've signed Herschel Walker, you go right back to the
rule.

Mr. EHRHART. Well, that is correct, during the pendency of this
time period as we address it. In other words, Senator, let me give
you a suggestion. The player eligibility rule, which is basically a
one paragraphyou know, it is very hard and fast.

We need to develop within that rule some alternatives; say, for
iexample, if a player is 25 years old or a player has beet, in the

service or if his coach recommends himthis is a player that is
there are cases of a situation of a player who has flunked out of
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three different schools. He cannot play in college, but under this
current rule, we have to bur him too.

So what 1 am saying is I think we are on the same page, and
maybe it is my fault for not articulating properlyis that if we can
modify this hard and fast player eligibility rule, we will certainly
enforce that.

But I think we have to have some mechanisms in there that will
allow those kinds of players to come in. Now, the Hunter case,
which was referred to earlier, that was outside the scope of the
NFL player eligibility rule, but everybody just swept it under the
carpet.

So, in other words, the NFL did not enforce that situation with
Hunter, but he did nothe was, quite frankly, thrown out of
school. And so that is the reason why nobody made a big deal
about it So what we are trying to do is bring it out on the table
and let us get together with the coaches and let us recognize it.

But we will enforce a legitimate player eligibility rule. So, we do
not disagree with the concepts and the goals of 610. What 1 am
saying is that,..yve simply have to modify our own player eligibility
rule to allow the players, like Mr. Young, to be able to market his
wares and pursue an occupation.

Senator SPECTER. OK; thank you very much, Mr. Ehrhart.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Ehrhart follows:)
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEVEN E. EHRHART

Mr. Chairman: On behalf of the United States Football

League and its member clubs. I thank you for inviting us to

present the views of the USFL with respect to S. 610.

I feet I am in a particularly good position to make

comment on this bill and the situation which the bill addresses

as I have been A college football coach and a sports lawyer

representing college football players making the transition

into professional football.

I would like to clarify the league's position on the

legal implications of undergraduate signings and to outline

the legal principles which operate to limit the USFL's dis-

cretion and authority to control the situation. This specific

issue has been fueled by the signing of Herschel Walker to a

professional contract prior to the completion of his under-

graduate studies. It is important to observe at this point

that the majority of all professional football players have

in fact signed professional football contracts prior to

halve

completion of their undergraduate studies. Quite frankly,

the Herschel Walker situation as it relates to academic

progress is the rule rather than the exception. There is a

vast difference between the definition Of remaining football

eligibility and academic progress. When the USFL was faced

with the potential challenge to a self-promulgated rule that

unilaterally prohibits the right of a young man to seek a

professional football contract prior to_the expiration of his

remaining football eligibility, the league necessarily, looked

to current established legal precedent.

The ba;ic policy of the federal antitrust laws is to

prohibit improper restraints upon economic competition and

opportunity. Although professional sports associations have

been allowed a large degree of self-regulation and broad powers

to determine an individual's access to the rewards of commci.cial
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sports activity, the judicial application of the Sherman Act

to a variety of league activities has served to limit league

discretion and Authority to determine the initial eligibility of

participants.

As a quide to our analysis of whether the current taa..ate

rule would withstand an antitrust challenge, we looked to the

precedents established in Nywoud v. the National Ha*iball

Asnr):4inn, 401 H.S. 1204 (1972) and to Lipsemen v. World

Hockey A!1:alt-iat_h?n, 439F Supp. 1315 CD.Conn 1977). Both cases

involved the eligibility rules promulgated by the respective

professional basketball and hockey leagues. In both cases, the

rules restricting the economic opportunity of young athletes

were found to be in violation of the Sherman Act despite the

recognized special needs of league sports assoeiations in the

field of self-regulation and competitive structure.

Most specificially, the court in Haywood stated that

although encouraging college athletes to complete their studies

was a "commendable" goal; it was not justification for denying

employment and ecoromic opportunities to young athletes, partic-

ularly when an athlote's career is very limited and many athletes

either do not have the motivation rr the financial or academic

capability to complete college.

The consideration given the bill must include a balance

of the equities between the desires of the colleges to retain

4119thletes for four years of "frioiball eligibility" versus an

individual's right to pursue economic and employment opportunities.

The UM certainly respects the value of a college education and

it is in the best interest of professional football to maintain

a strong college football program. However, under current law

it is impossible to ignore a young athlete's right to pursue

employment and career opportunities just as any other individual

enjoys the same right.

The USFL entourages its players to complete their degree

program by awardtng substantial additional compensation to a
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player obtaining his undergraduate degree. Currently, the USFL

is the only professional league that has a specific contractual

commitment to encourage degree completion by their athletes.

The USFL player contract mandates that each player who executes

a contract at a time when he is a student will receive monetary

reward for completing his college degree.

The league would urge that an appropriate balance be

reached between the desire of the colleges versus the obvious

rights of the individual student athlete. The eligibility

rules currently in existence in both the USFL and the NFL are

rules designed to re,7crict the individual student athlete's

rights until such time as their eligibility has been exhausted.

The encouragement required to accomplish the desired goal of

athletes completing their education must come from a Joint effort

and cooperation the NCAA, the American Football Coaches

Association, and both professional foc.tbaLl leagues and should

not come at the expense of individual rights and opportunities.

The league is in favor of what we perceive to be the

goal of Senate Bill 610. However, we are unsure that the bill

as written would accomplish the necessary goals. The usm has

offered possible alternatives to the NCAA, the CFA and the AFCA

in attempts to insure that the best interest of the student

athlete is protected without sacrificing that athlete's right or

his educational opportunity.
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Senator SPECTER. 1 will now call the next panel: Mr. Robert
Au ler, Mr. Willie Young, and Mr. Robert Ruxin.

Let us take just a 2- minute break.
[Brief recess.]
Senator Smarm. There is a vote on right now, so 1 think it

would be most expeditious if I went to the floor and voted. That is
something 1 have to do above everything else. 1 regret the interrup-
tion. I shall return in about 10 minutes, just as soon as I can.

[Brief recess.]
Senator SPECTER. 1 regret the interruption, but when the bells

ring and the votes are on, that takes precedence over everything
else.

And you may be interested to know that when I departed it ap
peared that the Senate was adopting an amendment to the social
security law which will make it easier for small businesses to remit
withholding tax; somewhat removed from the current issue, but
that is what we are up to on the Senate floor at the moment.

Well, our next witnesses, who are already present, are Mr. Willie
Young, professional football player with the Canadian Football
League, who has had his own experience with the NFL rule; Mr.
Robert Auler, attorney, who represents Mr. Young; and, Mr.
Robert Ruxin, author of "An Athlete's Guide to Agents'.

Welcome, gentlemen. I believe we will start with Mr. Au ler.

STATEMENTS OF ROBERT I. AULER, ATTORNEY AND PROFES-
SIONAL SPORTS AGENT: WILLIE YOUNG, PROFESSIONAL FOOT-
BALL PLAYER, CANADIAN FOOTBALL LEACUF.; AND, ROBERT
II. RUXIN. ATTORNEY AND AUTHOR. "AN ATHLETE'S GUIDE TO
AGENTS"
Mr. AULER. Mr. Chairman, 1 would like to preface my remarks

by saying that 1 agree with practically everything which Coach Pa-
tera had to say, substantively. I suppose as a sports lawyer, 1 am
supposed to differ with the interests that he has brought to the
floor, but 1 think he has been a very thoughtful 4n 's for you.
And most of the things that he says are very, vet, -taut sub-
stantively.

Our position with respect to Willie Young has to be clarified just
a little bit, and I am going to depart from all these written re-
marks and shorten it quite a bit.

Mr. Young is 27 years old. He has five children to support, and
he cannot take up the occupation for which God obviously intended
him.

If you look at Mr. Young, you see a professional football player.
He is the model for what a professional lineman should look like.
He is 6'7 "; he is 280 pounds, and he is hostile, agile, and mobile, as
the man from Arkansas said. He is now prohibited from playing in
his country, the United States, until he reaches the age of 30, be-
cause through a number of educational misfortunes and a poverty
background, he did not commence his college education until the
age of 26.

He was serving in the U.S. Army. He was driving a Lincoln and
decided that perhaps the best thing for him and his family would
be to give the possibility of professional ball a try; go to college for
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some period of time; get the excellent coaching, which an institu-
tion like the University of Illinois under Mike White, could provide
him and then take up the profession that he was intended all along
to have by the way he is built and the way he is.

Now, if your bill passes, our message to you is that the extraordi-
nary person like Willie Young should be protected from the unfor-
tunate way in which the system now operates. And that is, until
Mr. Young's college class graduates, he cannot play ball in the
United States under the NFL and, as we understand it, the USFL
rules.

Now, that is fine for a young man just out of high school, a
young man of 17 or 18 years of age, 19, 20, perhaps 21, 22. But if a
person reaches 2 and has not exhausted his college eligibility for
whatever reasongoing into the ArmyGod forbid we have an-
other war. But in 19-I6 there were a great many people who came
back from the Army and had to fit back into these colleges at
somewhat advanced ages. And many of them went on to have fine
professional careers in those important pro teams we remember in
the early fillies.

Senator SPECTER. Why is Mr. Young precluded from playing in
the National Football League or the United States Football League
until he is :10 years of age?

Mr. AVLER. The no tampering rule measures its inception from
the beginning of his college class; not from his high school graduat-
ing class: but frog'; the day that he starts into college.

Senator SPECTER. And when did he start college?
Mr. AULER. At the age of 26, with five children and an Army

background.
Now, with respect to this, our main focus is on the unfairness of

this rule-- -
Senator SPECTER. Have you tried to alter that situation since the

Walker incident?
Mr. AULER. Senator, we have been invited by people in this room

today to consider antitrust action against one or more professional
leagues, but we think that is a very poor way to interview for a job.

A man like Mr. Young, who has come from nothing to some-
thing, and is still not the best football player in the country at his
positionI know he will disagree with me. But perhaps that is
what the pro scouts might feel. That is a very, very poor way to
interview for a job with the USFL or any outfit is to start off
threatening to sue them.

Now, we do not want to do that. We want Willie Young to come
in through the front door. We want him to come in with dignity.
That is why he is in Canada.

Senator SPECTER. Well. I understand he had a contract with the
Chicago Blitz.

Mr. AULER. He did.
Senator SPECTER. And that it was nullified.
Mr. AULER. It was initially nullified, and then there was 2

months of discussion in which we were all in pergntory. We did not
know if it was null or whether it was not null. As it turned out, we
all agreed that it was in the best interests of everyone, particularly
,Willie and his family, to commence immediate employment in

......
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Canada. rather than wait for several months. at which time his
USFL contract-- -

Senator SPECTER. Is Willie still interested in playing for th:.
Blitz?

Mr. AULER. Well. Willie is interested in playing right now and
honoring his obligation in Canada. That is true, is it not. Willie?

Mr. YOUNG. Right, right. .,

Mr. AULER. And those folks have been first class with us. The
Winnipeg people were absolutely superb. When Willie needed em-
ployment, they found a way to get the job donesand get some
money into his family's mouths.

So we feel a moral obligation to them and we certainly have a
contractual obligation.

CHRONOLOGY OF WILLIE YOUNG

Senator SPECTER. What was the chronology?
Mr. AULER. Willie had a bad week coupled with a bad year, fi-

nancially, in terms of the growing debt that was accumulating to
landlords and other people. And just before the commencement of
the season--

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Au ler. let us start with the chronology.
Mr. AULER. All right.
Senator SPECTER. Willie Young played for the University of

Southern Illinois?
Mr. AULER. No; University of Illinois.
Senator SPECTER. University of Illinois in 1981?
Mr. AULER. That is right.
Senator SPECTER. And he was a freshman at that time, and he

was designated the outstanding football player on the team?
Mr. AULER. Outstanding defense lineman.
Senator SPECTER. Outstanding defensive lineman. And then for

financial reasons, he decided he had to turn pro.
Mr. AULER. He hung in there. And that is the best way to term

itfor the balance of the year up to the 1982 season.
And in August of 1982, Willie, frankly, had come to the end of

the line. He was deeply in debt, and I thank the committee for gra-
ciously supplying Willie with the wherewithall to be here today: I
know there are probably some of his creditors sitting here watch-
ing how he could afford to be here and not be paying them. But I
want to make that point clear, that Willie is still deeply in debt.

Senator SPECTER. Did Willie seek to play with the NFL?
Mr. AULER. He wanted to play with whomever he could play

with. The Blitz was the first on the scene.
Now, you made a point earlier concerning legal representation.

Willie did not seek the services of an agent or a lawyer before he
made his decision. And that is the kind of a mess that eventuates
when these people cannot have professional help.

Senator Smarm Why did you not seek a lawyer, Willie? Did you
feel yourself bound by the NCAA rule?

Mr. YOUNG. NO; well, when I first decided notyou know that
I could not afford to play college football anymore, it was a thing
where Iyou know, one morning I woke up. I talked to Bruce
Allen on the telephone, andwell, one night I talked to him.
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Senator Si 1:c.-riot. Bruce Allen or George Allen?
Mr. YOUNG. Bruce, the son, right. And he saidhe asked me did

I want to meet, you know. We set up a meeting for the next morn-
ing at 9 o'clock.

So, he came. He drove down from Chicago, and we met. And I
signed this contract, just, you know-- -

Senator SPECTER. When did that occur, Willie?
Mr. YOUNG. About 3 days after I decided that I could not afford

to go to play college football.
Senator SPECTER. In August 1982?
Mr. YOUNG. Right.
Mr. AULER. That is right.

BLITZ CONTRACT VOIDED

Senator SPECTER. So, you signed the contract?
Mr. YOUNG. Right.
Senator SPECTER. And then what happened?
Mr. YOUNG. And then the next cl:, vthe next evening, I was

reading the newspaper, the sports page, and I see these big head-
lines, Willie Young contract with the Chicago Blitz voided.

Mr. AULER. That is right.
Mr. YOUNG. And, so I--
Senator SPECTER. Who voided the contract?
Mr. YOUNG. The commissioner, I guess.
Mr. AULER. Commissioner Simmons initially gave out a release

to the effect that the contract would be voided.
Senator SPECTER. He voided the contract because of the league

rule against signing players with college eligibility remaining?
Mr. YOUNG. Right.
Senator SPECTER. And then what happened after Herschel

Walker was signed?
Mr. YOUNG. After Herschel Walker was signed, I was up in

Canada. I went to Canada in October. And after Herschel signed, I
mean, I just-1 did not know what was happening, so I called my
lawyer.

Senator SPECTER. How did you feel about the situation when you
found out that Herschel Walker could be signed but you could not
be?

Mr. YOUNG. Well, I think Herschel is a great football player, and
I could see why a lot of people would want him, but still--

Senator SPECTER. How about Willie Young?
Mr. YOUNG. Well. I know I am a great football player. [Laugh-

ter.]
But- -
Senator SPECTER. Well, how did you feel when they let Herschel

Walker sign, but would not let you sign?
Mr. YOUNG. Well, I felt let down because I have five kids. I

mean, you know, and plus I am 27. I am just trying to make a
living, you know. I am not out hereI am not trying to get rich. I
just want to make a living. I want to be happy. And playing foot-
ball makes me happy.

Senator SPECTER. Are you signed up to play in the Canadian
League beyond this year?
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Mr. Yourin. Yes.
Senator SPECTER. How many years are you signed up for?
Mr. YOUNG. Two.
Mr. AULER. We signed for 2 because the initial situation last fail,

not only were those folks first class with us and gave him immedi-
ate employment, rather than holding off for tryout camp; they let
him come to Canada and make money right now; we felt a moral
obligation to do what they wanted.

Moreover, the situation was apparently going to be very hard
and fast, and it was sue somebody or sign in Canada. Now, at the
end of 2 years, we are going to want to talk to somebody in the
United States about Willie because by the,. he is going to be a star
up there.

Senator SPECTER. Have you sought to negotiate again with the
Blitz after the 2 years are up?

Mr. AULER. I would say that the Blitz handled this with a great
deal of dignity and interest in Willie's family as well. And Dr. Die-
trich, in particular, was a true sportsman in that sense. The ulti-
mate decision to alloy Willie to go to Canada and drop all contrac-
tual claims was based upon really Willie's five children more than
anything else.

Dr. Dietrich showed a great deal of class in that respect.
Senator SPECTER. How does Dr. Dietrich figure into this?
Mr. AULER. He is part owner of the Blitz, along with George

Allen, and 1 think another man.
. Senator SPECTER. Well, what choice did they have at that time?

Were they doing Willie a favor in letting him out of the contract?
They were not able to play him, were they?

Mr. AULER. They wanted Willie as a football player, but they
also did not want the squabble which had ensued with Coach
Schembechier and others who were upset about the raiding, as
they termed it, of an undergraduate.

Senator SPECTER. But was there anything left for the Chicago
Blitz to do after the league had invalidated the contract? Was that
not conclusive?

Mr. AULER. Senator, there was a great deal of whether the
cement is going to set or not involved in whether the thing was in-
valid. It was not finally invalid until all three entities decided that
it was. There were contentions that it was valid and there were
contentions that it was invalid. -

Senator SPECTER. So, there was a point where the Blitz might
have challenged the league determination?

Mr. AULER. He was a little bit pregnant for about 3 months
there, and that was the problem in making a determination: was
he or was he not.

Now, with respect to--
Senator SPECTER. So then everybody decided that the contract

would be null and void. They really rescinded the contract, didn't
they?

Mr. AULER. That is correct.
Senator SPECTER. Rescinded it as between Willie and the Blitz,

and Willie went on to the Canadian League where he is obligated
to play for 2 years, and after 2 years he would like to come back to
the United States and be able to play.
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Mr. AULER. That is correct.
Senator SPECTER. And your answer is a rule which would be

tailor made to Willie Young, a rule which would eliminate the pro-
hibition at the age of 23.

Mr. AULER. Senator, living on a college campus, as I have for
over 20 years, I have watched students get into pickles where they
have to drop out of school for family trouble, for finances, health,
breaking a leg, mental breakdowns, whatever.

And these students come back and pick up their college athletic
careers many times. But why should it be that the colleges have
protection beyond the age of 23 when all rules- -

Senator SPECTER. How about lower than 23, Mr. Auler? Do you
think that the rule makes sense younger than 23?

Mr. AULER. I would say 5 years from the graduation from the
student's high school class, because that is the 5-year measure that
they use.

Senator SPECTER. So you do not really quarrel with the rule?
Mr. AULER. We do not quarrel with the rule.
Senator SPECTER. You only object to the rule when it is applied

to someone who is somewhat elder, someone like Willie Young?
Mr. AULER. We feel that there are great inequities in forcing

these students to remain penurious. They are forced into poverty.
Do you have any idea what the NCAA scholarship really translates
to in dollars? '-

Senator SPECTER. What does it translate to, Willie?
Mr. YOUNG. Pardon me?

SCHOLARSHIP MONEY

Senator SPECTER. What does the scholarship amount to in actual
dollars?

Mr. YOUNG. Not very much. I made $290, maybe $270 a month.
And they told me I could not get no job: otherwise I would put the
university on probation.

Mr. AULER. That is right.
Mr. YOUNG. And the year I went therethe year before that,

they already was on probation.
Senator SPECTER. You cannot get a job, outside employment,

without placing the university on probation?
Mr. YOUNG. Right, if you are on scholarship.
Mr. AULER. The rules require that during the school year you

may not work except in vacation periods.
Mr. YOUNG. Right.
Mr. AULER. And how in the world are you going to get a job in

the economy forr a fellow like Willie during a vacation period?
Senator Spwrxit. Willie, aside from the rule as it applied to you

and the exception which: your attorney has suggested, that it
should not apply after the 'age of 23, do you think that there ought .
to be a rule at all? Should Herschel Walker have been barred from
signing with a professional team before he finished his college eligi-
bility?

Mr. YOUNG. No; well, if like you got the ability to play pro foot-
balland OK, 5 years after your graduating class from high school,
I feel that is long enough.
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Senator SPECTER. Well, how about before that? Herschel Walker
signed before his college eligibility was up, sooner than 5 years
after his class graduated from high school. Do you think that was
proper?

Mr. YOUNG. No.
Senator SPF.arca. Do you think Herschel should have finished

college? Do you think Herschel made a mistake?
Mr. YOUNG. No; I cannot say that Herschel made a mistake.

Only Herschel knows whether he made a mistake or not.
Senator Siscrmi. It is a tempting offer at $2.5 milion.
Mr. YOUNG. Well, at $2.5 million, I would have signed from high

school. [Laughter.]
Mr. MAKI. Senator, to emphasize one point; if these folks had

some walking around money in their pockets to go to a movie once
in awhile, that would keep the college athlete, the marginal athlete
happy. I believe that, don't you, Willie?

Mr. YOUNG. Oh, yes.
Mr. AULIR. There is no money whatsoever beyond room and

board, tuition, books, allocated under the NCAA scholarship. It
should be analogized to a fellowship. The colleges are used to
giving fellowships which have a little bit of living money involved
in them, but they will not do this with the scholarships.

They will spend $100,000 to recruit a 7-foot ibasketball player,
and then under the rules they are not entitled to give the man $10
a month to go to the movies and take a girl out on a date.

And that just encourages the phoney situation that we have now
with under the table payments and agents running out prepaying
these people to sign up with them prematurely and hypocrisy to
the nth degree, which is really what the situation is.

Senator SPEermi. I would like to turn now to Mr. Robert Ruxin,
who is the author of "An Athlete's Guide to Agents?' a book pub-
lished by the Indiana University Press earlier this month.

Mr. Ruxin is an honors graduate of Princeton and Harvard Law
School and practices communications and sports law. He has
worked with the Collegiate Commissioners Association and the
NCAA professional sports liaison committee to produce a pamphlet
which advises athletes when and how to hire a competent agent.

Your full statement will be included in the record, Mr. Ruxin.
And we would appreciate it if at this time you would summarize.

Mr. &mill. Thank you, Senator. I commend Senator Specter for
drawing attention to a serious problem for college athletes: How to
cope with the pressure of preparing for a potential career in pro
sports. This is especially difficult for undergraduates, as we have
heard.

Consider the situation in which a Ralph Sampson or Pat Ewing
finds himself after his sophomore or junior year. He has to choose
between placing his name in the NBA draft list or staying in
school.

At stake for him is a multimillion dollar contract and his college
degree. At stake for the agent who becomes his representative, if
he chooses to go pro, is 5 to 10 percent of that contract.

At stake for the college coach may be the chance to make the
final four or a losing season or maybe even his job. At stake for the
university are hundreds of thousands of dollars from TV revenue.
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At stake for the NBA team that would like to draft him may be a
division title or even solvency.

In sum, when looking- at a muhimillion dollar decision, where
can this student turn for help? Where can he go without violating
NCAA rules?

He can talk to agents, but he cannot agree to retain one. He can
hire a lawyer, but only if he can pay normal feei, and the lawyer
does not negotiate for a pro contract. He can talk to his coach, but
as Coach Paterno suggested, the coach may be leery of the NCAA
rules.'

THE AGENT PROBLEM

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Ruxin, it has been suggested that agents
are at the heart of the problem. This is a question which Senator
Leahy has asked that I ask you. We are running very short on
time. What qualifications are required to represent a college ath-
lete, a Harvard Law School degree?

Mr. RUxIM. At this point, there is only one qualification. That is
that you have a client.

Senator SPECTER. Does anyone regulate agents?
Mr. RUXIN. Not really. A couple of groups such as the NFL Play-

ers Association are trying to regulate agents. The State of Califor-
nia has a new law that requires non-attorney agents to register,
pay a fee, and post a bond.2

Senator SPECTER. Can an outstanding undergraduate athlete,
such as Pat Ewing or Ralph Sampson, obtain an insurance policy
to protect against an injury that might reduce his professional
value or even end his career'?

Mr. RuxIM. He can if he can figure out a way around the NCAA
rules about special benefits to athletes.

Senator SPECTER. If he can pay the premium himself, you mean?
Mr. RUXIN. Right.
Senator SPECTER. What changes -hould the NCAA make to pre-

serve an athlete's eligibility until he actually signs a legally bind-
ing professional contract?

Mr. RUX1N. Well, I would support what Coach Paterno suggested
today, that the NCAA legalize agents under certain specified condi-
tions and bring the problem out of the closet. I would think that
would be the most constructive approach.3

Senator SPECTER. Do you have a comment to make about the ex-
tensive discussion we have had about unscrupulous agents?

You have a brief period of time to defend the profession.
Mr. RUX1N. I would say that most athletes are represented by

qualified agents. The problem is that there are hundreds of people
running around trying to get one or two clients, particularly col-
lege students, and many of those are the unscrupulous or unquali-
fied agents.

'See "Unsportsmanlike Conduct: The Student.Athlete, the NCAA and Agents." 8 Journal of
College and University Law 347, Robert H. Rusin, 11981-82o.

2See "An Athlete's Guide to Agents." Robert H. Ruxin. Indiana Univeristy Press. 1983, at
148.

3 For a description of the NCAA rules relating to agents. see "A Career in Professional Sports:
Guidelines that Make Dollars and Sense." Robert H. Ruxin. Published by Collegiate Commis-
sioners Association. 1982.
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Senator SPEcnat. Well, gentlemen, thank you very much. Mr.
Young, do you have anything to add? You have come a long way.
We appreciate your being here. It obviously emphasizes the scope
of a problem when a man of your stature describes his difficulties.
And the effort is being made to see that someone in your situation
and every situation is fairly treated.

Let me just ask you one followup question: What was your feel-
ing as to the sincerity of the university in structuring a program in
which young men like you could actually graduate?

Mr. YOUNG. Well, that all depends on what, you knowunless
youif I was not in football, then I could say so. But I wasI went
to school for one reason. I mean, I wanted to go to school just to get
the experience of playing college football so I could try my chances
in the pros.

Senator SPECTER. The purpose for the rules limiting professional
teams from talking to or signing up college players is stated to be
that the student should have an opportunity to finish school.

Mr. YOUNG. Right.
Senator SPECTER. Is that really the point of the rule, in your

opinion?
Mr. YOUNG. Well, not really. To me the rule is to keep college

players in college.
Senator SPECTER. Do you think that college players are unfairly

treated by the current rules which keep them in school to build up
gate receipts for the colleges?

Mr. YOUNG. Oh, yes. I mean th;s is America. Everything is sup-
posed to be free here. So I do not think they should have a rule
telling you that you cannot talk to an agent, that you cannot do
nothing until you do this or do that.

Senator SPECTER. Are things working out reasonably well for you
now in the Canadian League?

Mr. YOUNG. Oh, yes.
Senator SPECTER. Do you like it there?
Mr. YOUNG. Oh, yes. I am going to have a great year.
Senator SPECTER. Are you still the outstanding defensive lineman

around?
Mr. YOUNG. I think so.
Senator SPECTER. Very good. Thank you. Thank you very much.
Mr. AULER. Thank you, Senator.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT I. AMER

The first shot in the war between the colleges and the pros was

fired in the Coed Theatre in Champaign. Illinois when a would-be agent

who managed the theatre slid into the seat behind a Junior .at the

University of Illinois and talked him into turning pro before the

movie ended. The athlete was Red Grange. The year was 1927.

two more U of I sportsmen. George Halos and Coach Bob Zuppke,

negotiated the truce which lasted until another U of I football

player, Willie Young, was signed by the Chicago Blitz after despairing.

of the impossibility of living within the WCAA concept of amateurism.

Willie, unlike Red Grange and Herschel Walker, was married and

had five (5) children to support. He was a former army sergeant and

was 27 years old at the time. He had left a secure position with the

U.S. Army not fran an undying thirst for book learning, but from a

recognition that Army football showed that his 6 foot 7, 280 pound

body could earn him and his family a good living, assuming it could be

trained to perform at a professional level.

Willie accepted the 1980 version of the American Dream.

He agreed to sacrifice his income, his job security, and his

family's comfort to attempt to live within a code of amateurism and at

an eremitic level which would be difficult for a 17 year old with no

respondibilities.

Af.ar a year or so of trying he found that it was impossible. He

had gone from driving a Lincoln to a used 10 speed bike. He owed his

landlord, and lots of other people who dictet understand that Willie

couldn't go out and get a part-tine job to pay than without violating

NCAA rules.

with more practical fanny problems than a good soap opera,

Willie discussed his options with his wife and with his coaches.

Reluctantly he decided to leave school and the restrictions of being a

gentleman athlete.
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linto.liately he was elgned to a contract with the Chicago Blitz.

Almost as quickly Ow contract was reported to have been nullified by

the league office.

Willie belatedly rought legal advice, which he should have been

able to seek More making his decision, but which he could not have

secured without having breached NCM rules by eecuring an agent. The

POW important decision of his life had to be made in a virtual

VaCUM.

Ttere ensued v.:writ months of negotiations which terminated in a

hunanitarian decinien by Llit,r. odnerr Dr. 'Fed Ceitrich, ("wry° Allen,

and the OSEL thi interests and their own would be best

seried by allowing hilt to feed his family by taking immediate

employment with the Wirviepeg Blue Venters.

Willie young's problem under the current no tampering rule of

bath the Nti mci and the WI. amounts to this: tince he entered

college at 26, he must now wait until must wait until his college

class graduates before he can rlay prnfeosional football in the United

states. That means that at the age of :40 when most professional

careers are over or close to it, Winte Young could seek empdoyment in

the profession for which God intended him. For people like Willie who

have not only missed the first bus, but several more, this is to deny

the reality of the American dream.

We do not quarrel with the principle of protecting the colleges--

frau raiding by the pros. In fact you should make it an offense for__

professional agents to contact normal undergraduates and encourage

them prematurely to forfeit their future amateurism by hiring those

agents and thus turning pro.

'The colleges need' protection in order for the itemisel system of

professional sports education (and that is what it is) to continue.

Nevertheless, there is no,reason why the protection given to the

colleges should not terminate at erne fixed age, whether it be 23 or

24 at which tine a lateblocner like Willie Youkg, could elect to
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Leave o professional. The age of 23 would be 5 years from the normal

high school yraduation date, which is the figure the =A and most

major conference:: have now fixed as the normal progress time towcrd a

degree. If for whatever reason, be it military oervice, having to drop

out for bealth, family, or other reasons, an individual has not

achieved an exhaustion vi his eligibility by du_ aye of 23 or 24 he

should have the tight tc try to earn a living as a professional.

Surely this would not be a harhip to the colleges. Individuals

illeting this descript(on are few and far ietwcen.

However. along with protecting the colleges LrA the professional

leagues. lilloth of which woulu Profit from the continued informal minor

league system. you must also protect the college athletes themselves

if you are taking away Cheir option of turning pro.

The NCAA schelarshipprovides room, board, tuition, books. and no

walking around money. It is medieval. It it so unrealistic that it is

apparently honored in its breach. It is the only thing which hasn't

felt the effects of inflation in 20 years. F.veryone who is around

college athletics knows that illegal inducements are far from

exceptional, and that the meager enforomneot staff of the NCAA simply

cannot keep pale with a chronic failure to obey the strict meteor

financial standards imposed by the NCAA.

FventhcNUiand various international bodice have now recognized

that amateurs may have t eat, clothe and house families, and perhaps
. _

even go to a movie on in a while. They permit these 'amateurs" to

work for firms which are connected with the sports in which they

compete.

The monkish, ideal of amateurism inherent in the current NCAA

scholarship is totally unrealistic and encourages the current informal
a

system of illegal payments. illegal inducements from agents to agree

to premature and secrot purls, anc3 results in enforcing poverty upon

an individual in order to perfect his physical talents to CA: point

where he can earn a living with them.
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Colleges and universities grant scholarships to bright students,

tut they also grant fellowships to people who wish to stake a

profession out of academia. The analogy should be carried over to

athletics. An undergraduate living at the subcistence levels of most

scholarships can improve his financial lot considerably by working

during the school year. An athlete cannot according to NCM rules. The

same student, if he is asked to devote himself exclusively to an

intense academic program such a!; graduate school, finds that his needs

have been taken into account when he receives a fellowship, in setting

the level of the fellowship the University assumes that the student is

going to have to live his life in the material world as well as in a

laboratory oc classrom. If the allege athletes ace given a realistic

stipend, they will have less to complain about in terms of being

prohibited from prematurely turning Pro. Giving the jocks a raise

should be part of a negotiated settlement of this current controversy.

It is ludicrous to see tens to hundreds of thousands of dollars being

scent to recruit a 7 foot basketball player oc a 9.2 halfback, who,

then, can't receive any legitimate spending money. Tell me they are

going to obey such a rulel Many of these stellar performers are from

economically deprived ciraxnstances where they can't write hone to Dad

or Mom and expect to receive what-most college students get once a

month, a check from hone.

We are here only to ask for an end to the hypocrisy which is

currently written into the rules if they ace to continue to shield

both the colleges and the professic.nal leagues from' serious antitrust

questions. The rules prohibit college athletes frL. engaging attorneys

to espouse their position. No one is suggesting that college athletes

should band together like other groups, and negotiate these points. It

Is for you as Senators, however, to recognize that they ace the pawns

in this system. They produce millions for the. colleges and the pros

while risking their future health and future careers during every

minute of their performances. They are subject to being cut, benched,
. .
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and are currently without any organized political action cannittee.

Is it unreasonable to permit than to seek a living after age 23?

Is it reasonable to extract from the NCAA and the colleges not a

living wage, but something to spend on themselves? The athletic system

in this country is a good one and a desirable one, but it encourages

the choice between cheating and turning pro.

All we ask is that you limit athletic serfdan to 5 years after

high school and provide hamar* rules and Iiving star4ards for the

setts.

Had this been done. there never would have been a Willie Young

problem, and maybe other better -known athletes would be content to

finish their college eligibility.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT H. RLDIN

Mr. Chairman:

Jr Robert H. innin of tho : firm in Preston,

Thorgrimson, Ellis 4 I4A:man in '04ashington, D.C. I am the author

or An Athlete's ,erie to Agen.s adiscs college and

prctessional athletes on how to leal with sports agents. I an

also the author of a pamphlet for college athletes about when and

how c4 retain qualitte) agents ,1::a other professional assistance.

Thil pamphlot w 1:uulished by tne Collegiate CommiAsioner's

Aesoc:aticn ti.x-uqh a 4rint tne

4 :-11:.r Spector for orw4inq Attention to a serious

pr,olort ,r
ith:eto,;--hev t, oepe with :he pressure of

repatina t.r 4 rct-tLal career in professional rts. This

1: particularly rm the so-...:,tation of

athletos apnt. It is met unusual for an

fcc.tl'all or asketball plxer to be contacted by

wc,111,i-be Ag-rt.

It is ,lifficult for the student athlete to pick a

competent agent from among those who are less qualified and,

unfortunately, sometimes unscrupulous. For example, some anuts

hire front men to Contact college athletes. These "bird -fags"

offer an "Inducement" to make the athletes' senior year much more

_d-Jforlabie, The Boston Globe reported :`.:at last year the

going rat,! for football players +,:as a $15,0u0 "signing bonus,"

and a car, and a S7.500 wrist watch.- After theplayer-signs-a

professional contract, the agent generally takes back the 515.000

t,:nus, and the funds for the car, and his fee (sometimes as much

as and his expenses.

The situation is even more lifficult for undergraduates who

face a choice between completing their education (or at least

their and seeking a lucrative profesional contract.

I have attached to my statement a chapter' from An Athlete's Guide

to Agents, which addresses this special problem. This is the
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same problem whtct, I believe, is at the !....1.-t .): .torAtur

Spectorts concern 'n introducing this ,egir.lati:n.

one w,.; to ease the preasurcs a talntel nntorgraduate

athl.!to eaces is to tnform ans.! ..ducato hlri about the business of

prreps.iion...1 .v.rts as It a::42,:t.: the arh14.t..z. tt 1J unlikely

rhat many athlete.; will ,tose to leave s,:heoI, i they are viven

the relevant tr.for:,%tien ahnut the pros anA cons of !flavtng

c2::ove early for 3 11':'0e1C.T.a. .zontract and the or.portuni-y tc.

consult trustworthy advisers--both wtthin and outnide the

athlete's university. Undrubtedly, in certain limited

circumstances, in football as has been true in basketball and

baseball, thy wisest decision for a particular athlete will be to

seek a professional contract.

College nthlotic officials have begun to recognize that an

obligation exists to help tneiv athletes make a smonth.transiticn

to profssienal sports, i ...Add suggest that this C3mmIttee

recognize and encourage this effort to address the fundamental

tension between amateurism and realism that affects the career

choices oe the student athlete. The goal should be to incruas4

the student athlete's ability to make informed decisions. A

cooperative ot'ort cn the part of the colleges, the professional

leagues, and the players' associations to educate and inform

student-atnletes about the business of professional sports should
_ .

alleviate the need to. enact legiclation as this tie,

NCAA rules snocid be rocitied t.t permit co",-r, athletes to

make informed, reasoned Oe:islons on whether to sign a

profession-' sports contract. The pre:rent rules perr.t neither

dcPciment of the athlete ;:re the university.

why, for example, :;e7:are ineligible an ithlete who sIgns a

non-binding contract (suon as reportedly was the zase with

Herichel WaLke:17 Why 1,-., a basketball playa: lore his

eligibility merely by de7lAri:.c his iatant -* he sel-,c-_ed in the

NBA draft even if he subseguentlf withdraws his request or is not

drafted or does not sign a professional contract? More funda-
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mentally, why not allow undergraduates to retain aernts, albeit

with certain prerequisites, such as filing .1 copy of any

agreement between the athleto Jr:a the aq,ne and !;arr Lug any

compensation treM the agent -o the lthlet::

would drliwJr

the cpportunit.*: to appear.

MI:1e

Attachment

any ,ph214t]..an.:. Thank you Gar

Etter:am nom R. 11 -AN ATutxres Gum To Ata-:Nrs. INMANA
UNivtatsrry Patess

Question 9. What if thinking about turning pro early?
Questions about retaining an agent pose special problems for student-athletes who

consider turning professional before their class graduates, Ralph Sampson reported-
ly rejected $3.8 million over six

the
from the NBA after his sophomore year at

Virginia, and he turned down the prospect of an even better contract after his
junior year. Isiah Thomas Mark Aguirre. Magic Johnson. and James Worthy chose
to Wore school early for pro basketball. Herschel Walker seriously considered sign-
ing with the Canadian Football League after nearly winning the Heismun Trophy
as a freshman. He considered trying to play in the NFL. after his sophomore year.
but decided to stay at Georgia at least one more year. While most of the attention
has focused on undergraduate basketball players deciding whether to turn pro early,
if Walker or another outstanding underclassman decides to sign a professional foot-
ball contract before his class graduates, a situation similar to that in basketball
could quickly develop for college football players. The United States Football League
stated that it would not sign underclassmen for its initial season in 1981 But either
competition between the NFL and the USFL or a suit by an underclassman could
change the situation.

If professional football teams start signing undergraduates, college players will
need to be wary of agents who push them to sign early without thoroughly evaluat-
ing the pros and cons of that decision. Basketball players have faced the same deci-
sion since Spencer Haywood went to court in 1971 to force the NBA to sign under-
graduates

Consider the case of Yommi Sangodeyi, a 6 foot l0 inch 248 pound reserve center
for Sam Houston State. After Sangodeyi's sophomore year. an adviser convinced
him to sign a- -letter .the..NBA,asking to be drafted in the June 1982 draft. His
only realistic hope of making' the NBA was to stay in college:* Beforethe draft San-
godeyi asked the NCAA to restore his eligibility because he thought he had signed
only to go to tryout sessions and summer camps. After two hearings, the NCAA re-
stored his eligibility on the basis that Sangodeyi had misunderstood the letter and
had no intent to become a pro. The NCAA also encouraged the athlete to leave
school because that is the only way the agent gets paid. The athlete can hire a
lawyer, but only determined that the adviser was not an agent, but had acted only
as a friend who had known Sangodeyi since the adviser was a Peace Corps volunteer
in 7.igeria. An NCAA attorney described the case as probably the only circum-
stances in which an undergraduate who asked to be placed on the draft list could
regain his eligibility.

The interplay of the NCAA rules, designed to protect the amateur concept, and
the NBA draft procuedure make the talented basketball player's situation extreme
ly sensitive and difficult. Under NBA rules enacted after the 1981 season, teams
may not contact an undergraduate unless he has placed his name on the NBA draft
list. But once he has done so he forfeits his collegiate eligibility.

Consider the situation in which a Ralph Sampson or a Pat Ewing finds himself
after his sophomore or junior year. He may choose to stay in school another year, or
to place his name on the NBA draft list. At stake for him may be hundreds of thou-
sands or even millions of dollars, his colege degree, and his overall well-being. At
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stake for the woo who iwilanes his representative may be 5 pircent of that
amount. At slake fur his collage coach may be the opportunity for his team to play
in the final four of the NCAA tournament, or a losing season and maybe his jab. At
stake for the university are the hundreds of thousands of dollars that an All-Ameri-
can basketball player ran help generate through gate receipts. television revenue,
and tournament revenues. At stake for the NBA teams that would like to draft the
player nut}' be the ability to win a division title or even keep the franchise solvent.
In sum the student-athlete's decision may have at cumulative multi-million-dollar
impart.

Where can the student-athlete with only a year or two of college education turn
for help in reaching his decision? What help can he receive without violating NCAA
rules? Ile can talk to agents, but he cannot agree to retain one. As one college coach
noted, many agents (especially those with few elientst will if the lawyer charges his
normal fees. The lawyer can review offers there are any', he can return the con
tract, but he cannot maktiany caunteroffers. The athlete can ask his coach to help.
but the coach probably is not experienced in making major business deals, may be
leery of violating NCAA rules, and has a vested interest in the athlete's staying in
school.

One of the most respected college baskehall coaches, Dean Smith of the University
of North Carolina, told Washington Nat reporter John Feinstein:

I think any young man making a decision like that should have the advice of
counsel. I don't think it has to he an agent. It can be a family attorney or longtime

-friend who genuinely has his best interests in mind. The players who left school
early and had problems are, for the most part, the ones who left without really
knowing what they could get.

An undergraduate football player, such as a Herschel W.;.;lter, will need more
legal advice than simply being told what kind of contract he can expect. He will
need an experienced antitrust lawyer to advise him on the process of challenging
the NFL rule against signing undergraduates and on the likelihood of succeeding.
He may even need a labor lawyer for advice ofi how negotiations between the play-
ers' union and management will affect the terms of any contract. The situation will
become even more complex and the stakes higher if the new United States Football
League signs undergraduates who would otherwise be eligible to play college foot-
ball.

The athlete should also talk with former teamil about their experience., as
professionals. Their advice as to whether the tablet v benefit more by playing
another year in college or whether he is ready to rope with the life of a professional
athlete might be vital.

One of the risks of staying in college is that an injury will diminish or even elimi-
nate an athlete's professional value. One way to limit the potentially devastating
impact of an injury is to purchase insurance. Before purchasing such insurance, an
athlete should be sure that ha has not obtained the money for the premium in any
way that violates the NCAA rules.

In summary, the student-athlete who is considering turning pro before his college
class graduates should try to become as informed as possible and should be coun-
seled by an attorney.

--Senator :SPecTeR7Our final-witness is 'Mr. John-Toner, president;
NCAA. Mr. Toner is athletic director at the University of Connecti-
cut. -

Mr. Toner, welcome. We very much appreciate your being with
us. Your statement will be made a part of the record, and we would
appreciate it if, in accordance with our custom, you would summa-
rize your statement and leave the maximum amount of time for
questions and answers.

STATEMENT OF JOHN L. TONER, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL COLLE-
GIATE ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION. AND DIRECTOR OF ATHLET-
ICS, UNIVERSITY OF CONNECTICUT.
Mr. TONER. Thank you, Senator Specter. I do have a summary of

my statement, which I would like to read to you.
Senator SPECTER. You may proceed.
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Mr. To Ntia. Mr. Chairman. members of the committee. my name
is John L. Toner. I am current president of the National Collegiate
Athletic Association, the NCAA, and director of athletics at the
University of Connect 'cut.

I appreciate this opportunity to present to you today the views of
the NCAA pertaining to S. MO, the Collegiate Student-Athlete Pro-
tection Act of 1983.

The NCAA believes that in most instances the advantages to be
obtained from completing a college education far outweigh the im-
mediate financial gain available from a premature professional
commitment. At the same time, however. the NCAA believes that a
student athlete should have the right to sign a professional con-
tract during his undergraduate career, if it is in his own long term
best interests to do so.

Accordingly, the N('AA never has had and does not now have
rules restricting a student athlete from pursuing a professional
sports career. NCAA rules define the point at which the student
athlete becomes a professional athlete. Once a professional in a
particular sport, an athlete no longer is eligible for intercollegiate
competition in that sport.

The N('AA rules consist or clear statements that young people
can understand of the circumstances in which a student athlete re-
linquishes his intercollegiate eligibility. In brief, a student athlete
becotnes a professional when he is paid for participation in a sport,
enters into an agreement or any kind to compete in professional
athletics, agrees to negotiate a professional contract, signs a con.
tract or commitment to play professional athletics, or contracts to
be represented by an agent in the marketing of athletic ability or
reputat ion.

The fact that the contract is not enforceable, that the athlete is
not selected for drotessiorial p:ay, or that he later decides to with-
draw from the contract has no bearing on the conclusion whether
he has in fact become a professional. It is his action in taking the
initiative to try to play professionally that determines whether or
not he has crossed the line into professionalism, not whether he is
successful in that endeavor.

The signing of Herschel -Walker illustrates the application or
these rules. Walker relinquiqhed his collegiate eligibility in at least
two ways. First, he had an agent negotiate on his behalf with pro -
fessional football representatives. And second, he signed a contract
with the New Jersey Generals, a UM, team, to play professional
football.

The NCAA's primary concern --
Senator SPECTER. Let n tterrupt you at that point, if I may.
Mr. TONER. Yes.
Senator SPECTER. Is it no; possible that the NCAA rule was self-

defeating in the sense that if Herschel Walker had not lost his eli-
gibility at that point. that he might have stayed at college?

Is it not n very tough rule which provides no leeway for the col-
lege student to change his mind?

Mr. TONER. Senator Specter, it is my opinion that when you get
to the cutting edge of any rule, at that point it becomes tough for
those people who are at the cutting edge, the decisionmaking.

In this particular case, I do not think so.
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Senator 8n:emit. There are many contracts where consumers are
provided lf) days to change their minds. Here you have a particu-
larly vulnerable kind of person; a young age, a difficult decision,
important career choices, lots of money, lots of concern for the uni-
versity. To hold a young athlete to that kind of situation is diffi-
cult. The people on the other end of the contract were willing to let
it stand or rescind it.

Mr. TONER. Yes.
Senator SPECTER. Would it not have been hetter had the NCAA

. rules provided some flexibility there?
Mr. TONER. Senator Specter, the NCAA rules do not preclude due

process hearings. However, there is no gray area between eligibility
and ineligibility. The University of Georgia's responsibility in that
case was to decide whether the student athlete was eligible or ineli-
gible. They decided he wits ineligible.

At that pointat that point Herschel Walker and the institution
could have asked for an appeal of that ruling to the NCAA's eligi-
bility committee. Now, we have not had such an appeal in the
sport of football or in the sport of professional contracting in the
United States heretofore. But we have had one in another sport in
another country. And it happened at a time when I was involved
on the eligibility committee.

But there is an appeals process. I think if he were concerned
about restoring his college eligibility, he could have taken that
option. Whether or not he would have been successful .would
remain the question.

Senator SPECTER, But that really is sort of a hollow procedure, is
it not? 1k had to make a decision. That would have taken substan-
tial time. He might have found himself outside of the USFL and
outside of the University of Georgia.

Mr. TONER. Well, I read one account where Herschel did indicate
that he knew the rules as well as anyone. But I would remind all
that annually all student athletes and every professional staff
member of an institutional member of the NCAA must go through
an exercise of reviewing the rules, of asking questions of the riles,
of signing off the fact that they know and understand their options
all the way.

-AM -1 -believe-- in' this particular---case, the stiidenrath lets- Wrai
aware of what those options were.

Senator SPECTER. Proceed.
Mr. TONER. The NCAA's primary concern is that college student

athletes who sign with professional sports leagues often do not
complete their undergraduate careers and fail to receive college de-
grees. Moreover, many student athletes who turn professional
before completing their college education ultimately do not succeed
in their professional athletic careers.

Statistics are sobering: in both football and basketball, only
about 1 percent of college seniors are successful in their efforts to
play professionally. It has been our experience that few athletes
return to complete their college educations once they have inter-
rupted it to play professional sports. The manner in which the
USFL has been structured will exacerbate this problem. The USFL
has indicated its intention to conduct an annual draft of college
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players that will take place prior to the beginning of the USFL
season, which is to begin in March or each year.

Players who are drafted will be encouraged to leave their institu-
tions prior to completion of their senior year in order to participate
in the spring in USFL competition. In addition, the NCAA believes
that the actions taken by the UM. and the attitude exhibited to
date by the league's leadership will encourage individuals acting as
agents to contact undergraduate student athletes to try to persuade
them to forego their remaining eligibility and the completion of
their college education in order to obtain contracts with UM.
tea ms.

The NCAA strongly urges the 1./SFI.. and other professional
sports leagues to state clearly their governing policies and practices
with regard to the signing of undergraduate student athletes and
then hold to those taatements.

The NCAA is empathetic to the position -
Senator SrEcna. Suppose those rules violate the antitrust laws?
Mr. TONER. Well, what we are referring to are rules of other or-

ganitat ions than the NCAA. So. speaking-- -
Senator SeKcrEa. Well, you are urging the USFL and the NFL to

adopt rules and stand by them.
Mr. TONER. Yes, but
Senator Spiirriot. What is your advice to the leagues if their at-

torneys tell them that their niles violate the antitrust laws?
Mr. TONER. Well, if I could see the rules that they are anticipat-

ing, I would be able to comment. But on a broad- -
Senator SPECTER. HOW about if the leagues say the current rules

violate the antitrust laws?
Mr. TONER. Well, in the sport of football. it has not been tested,

and it has endured quite a few years, so that I would say that it
has been treated as an advantage to both parties, the college stu-
dent athlete and the National Football League. I do not know what
will happen in the future if we continue to grow in professional
football opportunities.

NCAA is empathetic to the position of college coaches, that the
drafting of athletes prior to completion of their college eligibility
disrupts the intercollegiate sports program in which those athletes
compete. . _

The NCAA is in favor of measures to reduce the pressure on col-
lege coaches and it does not want to encourage. drafting of student
athletes who have not completed their college education and who
have eligibility remaining

Nonetheless, the NCAft does not believe that a student athlete
should be denied the opportunity to choose to become a profession-
al player prior to completion of his undergraduate education.

If Congress wishes to insure the enforceability of professional
league rules encouraging student athletes to complete their under-
graduate education, the NCAA agrees that an exemption from the
antitrust laws would be necessary. We disagree with the suggestion
that the prohibitions implied by the Haywood case can be avoided
by the establishment of some form of a screening committee to de-
termine, on the basis of skill, maturity or economic need. which
student athletes will be authorized to turn professional before com-
pleting their intercollegiate eligibility and which will not.
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In any event, we do not consider this to be a wise policy. We do
not believe that the present number of student athletes who are
tempted to sign prematurely warrants the adoption of a national
policy to prevent an individual from having that choice.

The NCAA remains principally concerned by the fact that there
are student athletes of many colleges who do not receive their de-
grees following completion of athletic eligibility. And NCAA
member institutions are committed to improving this state of af-
fairs.

For all these reasons, the NCAA does not support S. 610 in its
present form.

The bill would give the professional sports leagues unrestrained
license to adopt whatever draft rules they choose with no assur-
ance that the rights of others, most importantly student athletes,
would be protected. Our position, however, does not imply opposi-
tion to any legislation on this issue.

If a proposal- -
Senator SPECTER. Mr. Toner, may I interrupt you for just I

minute, please. There is a phone call that I must take.
Mr. TONER. Yes.
[Brief recess.]
Senator SPECTER. There was a snarl on the jobs bill, the Kasten.

amendment, and they had a unanimous consent agreement pend-
ing on the floor, and I had an objection pending which I had to be
consulted about. So, sorry for the interruption. You may proceed
again, Mr. Toner.

Mr. TONER. I am almost through with my summary.
Senator SPECTER. All right. Fine.
Mr. TONER. To continue, the NCAA position, however, does not

imply opposition to any legislation on this issue if a proposal is de-
veloped which offers protection for student athletes' rights while at
the same time permitting enforcement of league rules under which
professional sports clubs agree to exercise restraint in soliciting the
services of student athletes.

That concludes the summary, Senator, and I would be very
happy to answer questions.

ATTORNEY CONSULTATION RIGHTS-_-_....
Senator

. ...._ __ ........... _ _... ..._ . .. .

Senator SPECTER. Thank you, Mr. Toner. With respect to the
NCAA rule which prohibits a player from consulting with an attor-
ney, how can a college student understand what his rights are and
what his options are if he is precluded from consulting with an at-
torney?

Mr. TONER. He is not precluded from consulting with an attorney
at any time. The one thing he is precluded from doing is directing
an attorney or any other party to market his name or his athletic
ability.

Senator SPECTER. Well, that is a difficult conclusion to draw from
a rule which says, "Any-individual who contracts or who has ever
contracted, orally or in writing, to be represented by an agent in
the marketing of the individual's athletic ability or reputation in a
sport no longer shall be eligible for intercollegiate athletics in that
sport."

I
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The issue is whether he should contract to engage in professional
sports. And the person whom he would naturally consult would be
an agent-attorney. And the question he has to decide is whether he
should enter into a contract to become a professional athlete.

Mr. TONER. Well. there is nothing to prevent him, once he is
faced with a contract, from asking an attorney's advice or any
other person's advice on what that contract really means and what
his options might be.

Senator Sexemt. But he does not race the contract issue until he
has an agent. Are you saying- -

Mr. TONER. It seems to me that the previousWillie Young indi-
cated that he directly negotiated with a member of a football team,
not an agent. or not his agent.

Senator Sem-rka. Well, if this rule obliges 11 man like Willie
Young to negotiate directly with a professional football team, isn't
that highly questionable as a ntatter of good policy?

Mr. Totsa:s. Well, 1 would say it would be questionable policy for
any student athlete that I would be coaching to do.

Senator SeEcTstc. Sure. With all due respect to anybody on the
other side of any arrangement, a student in that capacity ought to
have an attorney who is representing his interests, who can under-
stand ilw complexities of the transaction.

Mr. TONKK. The NCAA does not dispute that. But at that
point--- -

Senator SPECTER. But your ruse really flies in the face of that re-
ality. I think you could read the rule to say that before a student
will contract with an agent, that the NCAA would permit him to
hire an attorney to give him advice as to whether he should con
tract with an agent. But that is pretty tough stuff.

Mr. Totwit. Senator, later on in that same paragraph, the sen-
tence beginning:

Securing advice from a lawyer concerning a proposed professional sports contract
shall not hi' considered contracting for representation by an agent under this rule
unless the lawyer represents the student athlete in negotiation for such a contract.

Senator SPECTER. I said that he could consult with an attorney. If
an agent comes to a player and says, "I would like to give you
advice on becoming a professional athlete," the player cannot
accept-such advice under your rule: He can go to a lawyer-and-
"should I consider hiring this man to be my agent." Or if somebody
has presented him with a contract, as the glitz did to Willie Young.
the player can then go to a lawyer and consult with him on that
contract.

But in the real world attorneys are attorney agents who are
hoping to represent the person in becoming a professional athlete.

Mr. TONER. Well-
Senator SPECTER. I understand your point, and I think you un-

derstand mine.
Mr. TONER. I do, and that is why we are at that cutng edge.

And if it were not right there, where would it be? I still believe
that whenever the decision point is reached, there is a similar cut-
ting edge.

Senator SPECTER. Well, the content and likely impact of these
rules is obviously up to you and the NCAA. One rule which obvi-
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ously concerns me relates to a player's right to be effe,:tively repre-
sented by an attorney, an attorney who may be an attorney agent,
in order to make a 'preliminary determination about whether to
turn pro. Another qUestion 1 have is whether a young, inexperi-
enced youth shouldn't be given some period of grace, an opportuni-
ty to consider the pros and cons of these hard decisions, and per-
haps even the right to change his mind. I'm also concerned that
some of these rule; may be difficult to read and comprehend for
some college students.

Mr. To Neg. Senator, if I may, ut the very end of the paragraph
that we were both rending from, there is a reference about revi-
sions made in August ly 1974, January 17, 1976, and January 10,
1979, and also references to cases. If I may, I would like to add
numbers of utst.% that your staff could consider that relate to the
use of agents, professional contracts.

Cases Nos. :3 and 4 do not relate to the things that we are talking
about todpv surrounding Herschel Walker. And there are refer-
ences at the end of the paragraph. But 32 and 33 may But in addi-
tion to those cases 15, 16, and 17. lb, and 19, cases 27, 31 could be
added that could clarify many of the questions that you may have.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Toner, the concern I have is tl.at if Her-
schel Walker or Willie Young picks up these NCAA rules and sees
all of these cases, sees the revisions, sees the rule, he might not
know quite what to do. It might be pretty hard for him to really
understand such a rule, and : therc were a simpler arrangement
where he could ,onsult with and be advised by someone at an earli-
er stage, my suggestion to you is that this might be desirable.

It may come to pass that there will be another date following the
word "revised."

Mr. TONER. Well, we meet annually, and we change a lot of rules
each year. This one has been rather dormant. We have not had
this kind of a question about this rule until this day.

Senator SPECTER. Sure.
Mr. TONER. But I just do not want you to feel that I am leaving

this hearing without repeating the fact that one can seek advice
about interpretations and about professional contracts without en-
dangering eligibility for intercollegiate activity.

.___Senator__SpEarsa.- -Well, I- agree- with- :you -that- there are -lines
which can be followed by someone who is well advised, but it is a
difficult line, given the fact that the people who are in the field are
agent attorneys who are really looking forward to pushing the
player into professional athletics.

Mr. TONER. Yes, sir.
Senator SPECTER. That is the reality. and that is the difficulty.
Mr. TONER. I was particularly struck by Willie state-

ment that he did not choose to consult with people at the Universi-
ty of Illinois about all of the decisions that led to his unfortunate
experience.

Senator SpEcwrEa. Well, I think there is a lot of pressure on these
young men at that partieilar time, and it requires a lot of talk by
a lot of us to see if we can structure an arrangement where there
is more equity, advice, and a better general result.

We very much appreciate your being here, 111r. Toner.
[Prepared statement of John L. Toner follows.]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF J044 L. TONER

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, my name is John

... Toner. I am the current President of the National Collegiate

Athletic Association ("NCAA"), an association of 961 colleges and

universities, allied athletic conferences, associate institutions

and affiliated organizations. I am also Director of Athletics at

the University of Connecticut. I appreciate the opportunity to

present to you today the views of the NCAA on S. 610, the

Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of t983.

In light of the recent action of the United States Football

League ("USPL") permitting one of its teams to sign a student-

athlete, Herschel Walker, to a professional football contract

before his collegiate eligibility expired, the NCAA wishes to

make clear its view that in most instances, the advantages to be

obtained from completing a college education at outweigh the

immediate financial gains available from a premature Professional

commitment.

It is the Position of the NCAA that student-athletes should

be encouraged to complete their college educatl,on. At the same

time, however, the NCAA believes that a student-athlete should

have the right to sign a professional contract during his

undergraduate career if it is in his own long-term, best

interest to do so. Accordingly, the NCAA never has had and does

not now have rules restricting a student - athlete from pursuing a

professional sports career. Similarly, the NCAA neither has nor

seeks any agreement with professional sports leagues to preclude

or limit the opportunity of a student-athlete to "turn

professional."

The NCAA Constitution provides that a basic purpose of the

NCAA is "to maintain intercollegiate athletics as an integral

part of the educational program and the athlete as an integral

part of the student body and, by so doing, retain a clear line of

demarcation between college athletics and professional sports."

gly)



Consistent with this policy. NCAA rules define the point at which

a student-athlete becomes a professional athlete. Once a profes-

sional in a particular sport, an athlete no longer is eligible

for intercollegiate competition in that sport. The NCAA rules

consist of clear statements that young people can understand of

the circumstances in which a student-athlete relinquishes his

intercollegiate eligibility. The NCAA publishes a short summary

of its rules relating to amateurism and eligibility in a pamphlet

entitled A Guide for the College-Bound Student-Athlete. The

nation's high schools and NCAA member colleges and universities

distribute this Pamphlet to prospective student-athletes during

the recruiting process. We have provided the Committee the most

recent editions of the pamphlet and the NCAA Manual, which

contains NCAA rules and interpretations thereof.

In brief. NCAA rules provide that a student-athlete becomes

a professional when he is paid for participation in a sport,

enters into an agreement of any kind to compete in professional

athletics, agrees to negotiate a professional contract, signs a

contract or commitment to play professional athletics. or

contracts to be represented by an agent in the marketing of his

athletic ability or reputation. In other words, a student-

athlete crosses the line from amateurism to professionalism when

he takes the initiative to become a professional.

The signing of Herschel Walker illustrates the application

of these rules. Walker relinquished his collegiate eligibility

in at least two ways. First, he had an agent negotiate on his

behalf with professional football representatives. Second, he

signed a contract with the New Jersey Generals, a USFE, team. to

play professional football.

A student-athlete does not turn professional simply by re-

ceiving an offer from a professional sports league or securing

advice from an attorney concerning a proposed professional sports

contract. It is only once the student-athlete affirmatively

takes steps to offer his services to professional sports teams
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that he considered to have become s professional. The fact

that the contract is not enforceable, th.t the athlete is not

selected for professional play or that he later decides to

withdraw from the contract ha: no bearing on the conc asion

whether he has became a profer:Aonal. It is his action in taking

the initiative to try to slay professionally that determines

whether or nct he has crt,a;,.ed the line into professionalism, not

whether he is successful in that endeavor.

The NCAA's Primary concern is tnat college student-athletes

who sign with professional sports organizations often do not

complete their Indergr:.cluate careers and fail to receive college

degreea. The NCAA is more concerned with the possiblity that a

stadent-athlete will not complete his college education than with

the Possibility that he will not complete his eligibility.

Moreover, many studentathletes who turn professional before

completing their college eligibility and their college education

ultimately do not succeed in their professional athletic careers.

The statistics are sobering. In both football and basketball.

only about one Percent of college seniors playing those sports at

NCAA member colleges and universities are successful in their

efforts to play professionally.

Although statistics are not available, it has been our

experience that few athletes return to complete their college

education once they have interrupted it to play professional

sports.

The manner in which the USFL has been structured will

exacerbate this problem and is likely to result in a marked

increase in the number of student athletes who do not complete

their educational careers. Not only has the USFL permitted a

student-athlete with eligibility remaining to sign a professional

contract prior to his graduation from college, it also has

indicated its intention to conduct an annual draft of college

players that will encourage the selected individuals to leave

college prior to completion of their senior year. These annual
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draft sessions will take place prior to the beginning of the USFL

season, which is to begin in March of each year, and the players

who are drafted will be encouraged to leave their institutions in

order to participate during the spring in this competition.

College football players who have ermpleted four seasons of

eligibility in the fall of their senior year thus are more likely

to leave college after their seventh semester, before their

graduation from college, in an effort to play professional foot-

ball with a USFL team than they would be in the case of NFL

teams, where both practice and the playing season take place

after the close of the academic year.

In addition, the NCAA believes that the actions taken by the

USFL, and the attitude exhibited to date by the league's leader-

ship, will encourage individuals acting as agents to contact

undergraduate student-athletes to try to persuade them to forgo

their remaining eligibility and the completion of their college

education in order to obtain contracts with USFL teams. Although

premature signings with other professional sports leagues have

occurred, those leagues have avoided many potential problems by

announcing their policies and practices and adhering to them,

thus allowing affected parties to plan accordingly. Based upon

the USFL's record to date, it is not certain that the USFL is

prepared to do that.

The NCAA strongly urges the USFL and other professional

sports leagues to state clearly their governing Policies and

practices with regard to the signing of undergraduate

student-athletes, and then to hold to those standards.

The NCAA is empathetic to the position of many college

coaches that the drafting of athletes prior to completion of

their college eligibility disrupts the intercollegiate sports

program in which, those athletes compete. We understand their

concern that the action of the USFL in permitting the signing of

Herschel Walker may lead to widespread recruiting of college

football players in the absence of professional league rules

o 63i
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barring such recruitment. The NCAA is in favor of measures to

reduce' the pressure on college coaches and it does not want to

encourage the drafting of student-athletes who have not completed

their college education and who have eligibility remaining.

Nonetheless, the NCAA does not believe that a student-athlete

should be denied the opportunity to choose to become a profes-

sional player prior to completion of his undergraduate educa-

tion.

If Congress wishes to ensure the enforceability of profes-

sional league rules encouraging
student-athletes to complete

their undergraduate education, the NCAA agrees. based upon the

Spencer Haywood case/ and advice from its legal counsel,

that an exemption from the antitrust laws would be necessary. We

disagree with the suggestion that the prohibitions implied by the

Haywood case can be avoided by the establishment of some form of

"screening committee" to determine -- on the basis of skill.

maturity or economic "need" -- which student-athletes will be

authorized to "turn professional" before completing their

intercollegiate eligibility, and which will not. In any event.

we do not consider this to be a wise policy.

we do not believe that the present number of student-

athletes who are tempted to sign prematurely warrants the

adoption of a national policy to prevent an individual from

having that choice. The NCAA, however, remains principally

concerneeby the fact that there are
student-athletes at man),

colleges who do not receive their degrees following completion of

their athletic eligibility, and the NCAA member institutions are

committed to improving this state of affairs.

I would be pleased to answer any questions that Committee

members may have.

*/ Denver Rockets v. All-Pro Management. Inc., 325 F. SupP.

1049 (C.D. Cal. 1971).

/01:i t
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June G, 1982

The Honorable Strum Thurmond
Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary
United States Senate
218 Russell Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

f;: S. 610

Dear Chairman Thurmond;

This letter will provide additional information and
clarify the position of the NCAA on certain points raised
during the March 27 hear:na chaired by Senator Specter on
the Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of 1983 (S.
610) .

An accurate summary of the principles adopted by the
NCAAmenhership, concerning the point at which a student-
athlete professionalizes himself, is that he becomes a
professional in a sport (and no longer is eligible for
intercollegiate competition in that sport) when he takes or
initiates conscious affirmative steps t.,) negotiate or enter
into a professional contract, participates as a professional
athlete, or receives remuneration for sports participation.
More passive activities short of these steps do not result
in professionalization. Moreover, in those limited number
of instances in which a student-athlete owItIliatahas
professionalicad himself, he normally isalegain his
intercollegiate eligibility through appeal to internal NCAA
bodies.

NCAA constitutional and bylaw principles in this area
are drawn in such a fashion as to accomplish two purposes
deemed important by the [CAA Membership: (l) to provide a
clear and readily understandable line of demarcation between
amateur and professional status.. and (2) to provide major
disincentives to prospective agents er other representatives
of professional sport becoming involved in the educational
process.



Thus, as / explained, in my statement to the Committee
on March 17, NCAA rules Specify the following instances in
which a student - athlete relinquishes college eligibility in
a sport:

if he receives or agrees to receive
payment for participation;

-- if he agrees to compete in professional
athletics or to negotiate a professional
contract;

-- if he directly or indirectly uses his
athletic skill for pay, signs a contract
to play professional athletics in a
sport, or plays on a professional athletic
team; or

-- if he contracts orally or in writing for
an agent to repretent him in the
marketing of his athletic ability or
reputation.

Receipt of an unsolicited offer from a professional
club or a professional sports agent does not affect the
eligibility of a student-athlete. Correlatively, a student-
athlete is permitted to contact a professional club to ask
the club what his value would be in the event he were to
decide to professionalize himself. He would become a professional
under these circumstances only if he followed up a professional
offer by thereafter attempting to negotiate a better offer.

During the March 17 hearing, some confusion appeared to
exist as to the entitlement of a student-athlete to consult
an attorney and still retain his eligibility. The NCAA
Constitution expressly states that a student-athlete may
contact an attorney for advice about an offer from a profes-
sional club without jeopardizing his eligibility for inter-
collegiate competition. Similarly, such an attorney for a
student-athlete could be employed to contact a professional
team to attempt to determine the student's value as an
athlete -- just as the student-athlete is entitled to
contact the team himself.

In general terms, NCAA rules in no way limit the right
of a student-athlete to explore with his attorney, his
coach, other athletic department personnel, or persons other
than those acting as representatives of professional sports
teams, the process by which he might become a professional
or the desirability of his becoming a professional. In this
context, a student-athlete is considered to have professionalized
himself only when he instructs his attorney, or some other
agent acting on his behalf, to negotiate with a professional
club for purposes\of becoming a professional athlete.
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The line between professionalism and eligibility for
intercollegiate play must be drawn somewhere, and it has
been incumbent upon the NCAA membership to determine where
that line should be drawn. Without argument, he NCAA
membership has drawn the line at a point which equates
virtually any conscious affirmative steps toward the mark-
eting of athletic ability, either with or without the assist-
ance of an attorney or agent, with loss of intercollegiate

eligibility. At the same time, however, the student-athlete
is permitted -- without risk of loss of eligibility -- fully
to explore with competent advisers the meaning and intent of
NCAA rules and the potential benefits which might accrue in
the event he were to decide to professionalize himself.

There is no doubt, moreover, that the NCAA membership
believes that it is not in the interest of student-athletes,
intercollegiate athletics or the educational process for
NCAA rules to authorize the involvement by agent-marketers
of athletic talent or representatives of professional clubs
in the decision-making process. Contrary to allegations
made by some, the NCAA rules in this respect are not intended
to require student-athletes to exhaust their eligibility in
intercollegiate athletics before pursuing a professional
career. Rather, they are designed to permit the student-
athlete to consider the fundamental issue of professionali-
zation under circumstances in which he has basic information
necessary to decide that issue, without being subjected to
the pressures that can arise from the involvement of an
agent whose sole incentive ordinarily would be the reaping
of rewards from a decision to professionalize.

Question was raised at the March 17 hearing as to why a
student-athlete. once having consciously made the decision
to professionalize himseI2, should not be allowed to "change
his mind" and reestablish himself as eligible for intercol-

legiate competition. The answer to this question is twofold;
(1) adoption of sack a principle would completely open the

door to prospective agents and other representatives of

professional interests to become involved In the educational
process in general and in the student-athlete's decision-
making process in particular; and (2) such a principle would
invite endless debate and necessary decisions as to how far

the student-athlete would be permitted to negotiate for --
and indeed pursue -- a professional career before he no
longer would be eligible to regain his eligibility for

intercollegiate play. If Herschel Walker, having consciously
decided to sign a professional football contract, were
permitted to regain his eligibility for intercollegiate play
two days later (before he had ever stepped onto a professional
practice field), should he then also be entitled to regain
his eligibility if he were to participate in professional
practices and then recant, participate in some professional
games and then be "cut", participate in a professional
season, and so on?

104
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Additional question was raised during the course of the

hearings whether student-athletes in fact understand the

NCAA rules relating to professionalism. My own view is that
except in rare instances, they understand them very well.

Both the NCAA and its members make major efforts to inform
studen,_-athletes concerning NCAA rules and the limits they

impose. For example, through its Professional Sports
Liaison Committee, the NCAA has worked with an attorney to
prepare a volume for students that explains NCAA rules and
provides information about selecting an agent. In addition.
the NCAA staff is available, and is known by every NCAA-
member institution to be available, to the institutions and
their student-athletes to answer questions Concerning the

application of NCAA rules.

Similarly, the NCAA members themselves have been aggres-
sive to insure that their student-athletes understand NCAA

rules. Coaches and other athletic department representatives
review NCAA rules with student-athletes at least on an
annual basis, and are continuously available to respond to
specific questions and to offer advice to student-athletes
concerning the process of becoming a professional. It

simply is not credible to assume that a student-athlete of
Herschel Walker's caliber has not been given the opportunity
for detailed review of the NCAA rules concerning profession-
alism -- particularly in light of the fact that it can be
assumed that his coaches themselves possess a major interest

in his not unwittingly professionalizing himself before

completion of his intercollegiate athletic career.

It seems apparent that Herschel Walker's decision to
become a professional in the middle of his junior year at
the University of Georgia provided the impetus for the

introduction of S. 610. As is true of outstanding student-
athletes generally. Mr. Walker in fact was well-versed in
the NCAA rules on professionalism. I am advised that he
discussed the rules with his coach, Vince Dooley, and with

other members of Georgia's athletic department. During his
sophomore year, when he was considering whether to sue the
National Football League in connection with its draft rules,
the NCAA staff spoke on at least three occasions with Mr.
Walker's attorney, Jack Manton, concerning the NCAA rules --
in order to assist Mr. Walker and his attorney fully to
understand his options concerning continued collegiate

eligibility.

I understand that before Mr. Walker actually signed his
contract with the New Jersey Generals, he did not seek
advice from his coach or the NCAA. Nor does it appear that

the :rocess by which he professionalized himself was the
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result of some allegedly obscure "technicality" in NCAA
rules -- he and his attorney clearly understood the NCAA
rules, and he clearly demonstrated an intention to play
professional football by signing a contract with a pro-
fessienal football team.

Unlike nr. Walker's case, there are a limited number of

instances in which a student-athlete -- either because of a
lack of advice or more often because of incorrect advice --
unwittingly takes a step which results in his having profes-

sionalized himself under NCAA rules. A procedure exists
within the NCAA structure to deal with these instances: if

a student-athlete, having professionalized himself, wishes
to attempt to regain his eligibility for intercollegiate
athletics, he is entitled to a hearing, before the NCAA
Eligibility Committee, for a review of his status. The
determinative question in these cases generally has been
whether the student-athlete in fact intended to profession-
alize himself -- in which event the Cofe has not restored
eligibility -- or, as is more often the case in appeals
before it, whether the student for some reason had not
formed an intent to become a professional -- in which event
the Committee has generally authorized the restoration of

eligibility.

The Eligibility Committee has restored the eligibility
of the student-athlete in question in twenty-two of the
twenty-six cases concerning amateurism heard by the Committee

since 1979. For example, the Committee restored the eligi-
bility of a prospective student-athlete who had participated

in a professional baseball camp. The young man had attended
the camp at the urging of friends and school administrators
in his home town and had not intended to become a professional

baseball player. He did not sign a contract or commit
himself to play professional baseball.

In another case, the Committee last summer restored the
eligibility of a student-athlete who had not read the letter

that he had signed submitting his name for the NBA "draft*.

The athlete was misled by a consultant to believe that he
was simply requesting the opportunity to play during the
summer in recreational playing centers against NBA players,
and that such activity would not affect his collegiate

eligibility. Upon learning what he had done, the athlete
withdrew his name prior to the draft. The Committee found
that the studelit-athlete was seeking the opportunity to
improve his basketball skills by participating against
talented players, and had not intended to become a professional

player at that time. The Committee expressed concern that
the university, which was a new NCAA member, make greater
efforts to educate its student-athletes about NCAA eligibility
rules.

1 o 0 I
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Finally, I would simply like to make reference to a

subject that is at the heart of S. 610 -- that is gradu-

ation rates for student-athletes. In 1975, the NCAA commissioned

the American college Testing Program to study the five-year
graduation rates from a representative sample of male students,

including both athletes and non-athletes. The study was

released in April 1981. The results show that an average of

52 percent of athletes graduated, whereas an average of 41.5

percent of non-athletes graduated. Attached for the Committee's

reference is a copy of the study.

.
I appreciate this opportunity to supplement the NCAA's

testimony on S. 610, and ask that this letter be incorporated

as a part of the record of proceedings. We would be pleased

to provide anY additional
information you or your staff may

wish to have.

Very truly yours,

John L. Toner

JLT/dmh
Attachment

cc: The Honorable Arlen Specter
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National Collegiate Athletic Association

Survey Of Graduation Rates After Five Years

for Males first Entering College in fall 1975

April 1981

Prepared by

Institutional Services Department
Research and Development Division
American College Testing Program

Iowa City, Iowa

1HE PROBLEM AHO PURPOSE OF 7HE STUDY

Background and Data

In the Spring of 1975 the WAA entered into an agreement with the

American College TistingP,. am to survey the member colleges of the IICAA

to learn if the graduation rates of student-atntates who win varsity athletic

awards are comParable to the graduation rates of non-athlete male students.

The survey was mailed to the athletic directors of 692 member colleges of the

fiCAA. After two follow-up letters, usable data were received from total of

175 member colleges. Because of the poor response rate, the statistics had

to be interpreted with caution since data from responding colleges nay have

differed from non-responding colleges.

At the time the results of the survey were shared with the HCAA it was

recommended by ACT that the study may have provided more valuable data if

oPcortunitY had been given to the colleges to track entering freshmen students

over a period of time. During the survey process, many colleges indicated to

ACT (Spring 1975) that records were not available or were very difficult to

find. in addition. many colleges indicated that they were not prepared or

organized to respond to a survey which required so many hours of clerical

auditing of records. ACT believed that if colleges would be able to Plan the

clerical tasks associated with tracking the progress of male students. the

information would be loproved. In addit.on. colleges would have the oppor-

tunity to get a clear Picture of the work involved before they agreed to

participate.

As a result. the NCRA entered into an agreement with ACT in the Minter of

1975 to study the 5-year graduation rates of a representative sample of male

students (both athlete and non-athlete) at participating KCAA colleges and

08



universities. initially. ACT and RCM decided to select a random sample of

200 institutions from Divisions I-Ill to be included in the study. A total

of 125 colleges were selected from Division 1, 50 were selected from Division

11. and 25 were selected from Division 171. These institutions were sent a

letter of invitation to participate in the survey in April of 1916 (see

Appendix A) along with a memorandum from President John A. Funk (Appendix B)

that outlined the purpose of the survey. A total of 115 colleges and univer-

sities agreed to participate in the survey. In some cases the Director of

Athletics asked ACT to send the survey materials to a more appropriate office

on the campus for record-keeping activities. The rest of the colleges co.

ordinated the data collection activity through the Office of the Director of

Athletics. the letter of instruction (Appendix C), Procedures to be followed

in collecting and recording data (Appendix 0). and an appropriate number of

SW'viy forms (APPendis E) were mailed to the 115 colleges in flay 1976.

During the course of the five year data collection effort. ACT sent a

copy of the Previous Year's completed roster to the individual colleges that

actually returned data to ACT. A few colleges elected to maintain their owr

records. but most colleges returned the data after several additional efforts

were made by ACT to remind the colleges of the importance of the study.

A typical letter sent to the colleges each year is reported in Appendix

F. Data were received covering the 5-year period after repeated efforts by

phone and mail from 46 colleges and universities.

Related Research

Recent research has been reported by Pantages and Creedon (1918) that

indicates only 4 out of 10 students who enter a college In the United S..ateS

graduate four years later. further. they report that eventually about 5 of

the 10 entering students will graduate from the sane college. They report

that of the S students whip leave a college altagether, four will re- enroll

at a different college. and of those four enrollees. only two will graduate.

Eckland and Wisenbaker (1919) reported that of those who entered academic

programs in the Fall 1912. 39: had obtained a bachelor's degree by October

1976. 26.1 were still enrolled. and 351 had dropped out. Women were more likely

than men to have graduated on schedule. As reported on the article by Pantages

and Creedon. earlier studies by !Ix-'erskilt (1A2) and Tckland (1964) rePortitd

that after four years of college only 375 of the entering freshmen actually

graduated from the college. However. the rates of attrition for men and women



105

differ. Some researchers have found teat men tend to drop out more than women,

and in other studies women dropped out more frequently than men.

A recent study on graduation rates by sex was reported by Newlyn and

Gaither (Ige0), based on students who entered California State University,

Northridge. Based on students who entered from Fall 1971 through fall 1977.

the authors reported that males revealed a more positive persistence rate

than did females. They reported 329 of the moles who first entered college

in the Fall of 1971 were still enrolled after the 9th semester. whereas only

291: of the females were still enrolled.

Cope (197B) reported recently that although gross national retention rates

have remained relatively constant. there are substantial differences in rates

of retention among different types of colleges. The most selective institutions

generally having substantially higher rates of retention. The ..ange of

retention rates reported by CoPe is illustrated in Table 1.

TABLE 1

Estimated Retention Rates According to Institutional Selectivitya

Percentage Graduating Percentage Graduating
In four Years At Within 10 Years At

Type of Institution Initial Institution Same Institution

host Selective Private 80-90 90-95

Large State Universities 30-45 50-70

Regional State Universities 15-25 30-45

Public Community Colleges 15-25
b

10-15c

aRates are estimated from data in follow-up studies by AStin (1972. 1975),
Bayer and others (1973), and Newman (1971).

b
Graduation from a two-Year program in two years.

cGraduation from a four-year program after transfer.

Beal and Noel (1980) surveyed officials at 990 colleges to determine what

efforts work best to retain students. Part of their survey requested college

officials to report graduation rates after five years of college. They reported

college graduation rates after five years of college from 559-77%.

it seems clear that wide variation exists in the graduation rates of indi_

vidual colleges. but that generally one might exPect between 351.455 of the

male students to have graduated from the institution they originally entered
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five years earlier." the purpose of this survey was to determine if freshmen

athletes tended to graduate after five years at a rate similar to that of non.

athletes. The data were examined by sport, as well as over all sports.

RESULTS

Educational MaJor

Each year during the survey ACT received updated information about the

enrollment status of the male students being tracked in the study. Colleges

were asked to verify previous data reported to ACT regarding academic major.

enrollment status, and sport participation. For purposes of this report, the

enrollment status was analyzed for the male students from the 46 colleges

according to their sport status reported for the Fall of 1975. In other words.

we tried to determine the status of students who began a program of athletics

when they first entered college.

The data in Table 2 describe the enrollment status of the entire sample

of 36.365 males by last reported educational major. The educational fields

with the largest five-year graduation rates were: foreign language, social

science. business and commerce, and engineering. The graduation rate across

all colleges was 42.4%, which compares favorably with previous research. It

is important to note that 14.45 of the men were still taking class work in the

Spring of 1980. As a ras41t, a total of 56.55 of the man who first erttred in

the Fall of 1975 had not dropped or transferred to another college.

Table 3 reports the enrollment status of athletes across the 46 colleges.

A total of 52.0% of the athletes who first entered the 46 colleges in the Fall

of 1976 had graduated by Spring 1980. As of Spring 1960, only 3S.1% of the

total group of athletes had dropped or transferred From the college in which

theY initially enrolled in the Fall of 197S.

The enrollment status of male non-athletes (32.419) is reported by educa-

tional major in Table 4. The educational fields with the greatest proportion

of graduates during the five-year period in descending order were: foreign
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TABLE 2

Distribution of Enrollment Status in a6 Colleges of All Males,
as of Spring 1980, Who First Entered College in the Fall 1975

Education Pajor 1978-79 N

Enrollment Status Across Colleges

Enrolled

(in Percent)

Dropped/Transferred Graduated

Agriculture 405 14.1 44.0 42.0
Architecture 337 23.1 30.6 46.3
Biological Science 2160 14.3 37.6 48.1
Business-Commerce 7,04 11.7 33.4 54.0
Communications 1164 13.3 40.4 46.,
Computer/lnformation 360 21.1 26.7 52.2
Education 1768 16.5 41.6 42.0
Engineering 3310 16.7 29.7 53.6
Fine/Applied Arts 1153 21.1 49.0 29.9
Foreign Language 173 13.3 25.5 61.3
Health Profession 1102 19.6 48.5 31.9
Ncme tcongsics 16 6.3 50.1 43.8
Le tees 1589 10.3 42.5 47.3
Pathematics 555 12.6 38.7 48.6
Physical Science 1364 16.9 30.6 52.5
Community Service 684 15.2 43.9 40.9
Social Science 4903 15.7 28.1 56.1
Trade/Industry/Technical 522 11.7 64,2 24.1
General Studies 1088 16.8 67.4 15.7
Other 5908 12.6 76.2 11.2

Total 36,365 14.4 43.2 42.4

TABLE 3

Distribution of Enrollment Status in 46 Colleges as Of
Spring 1980 for Male Athletes Who First Entered College

in Fall 1975

Enrollment Status Across Colleges
(1); Percent)

Dropped/

Group N Enrolled Transferred Graduated

All Male Athletes 4065 12.9 35.1 52.0

-1.12
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TABLE 4

Distribution of Enrollment Status in 46 Colleges of liale Non-Athletes.
As of Spring 1980. Who First Entered College in Fall 1975

Education Major 1978-79 N

Enrollment Status Across Colleges

Enrolled

In Percent)

Dropped/Transferred Graduated

Agriculture 367 14.7 43.1 42.2

Architecture 302 24.2 32.4 43.4
Biological Science 1953 14.4 38.4 47.2
Business/Commerce 6974 11.8 33,9 54.4

Communications 1094 13.0 40.9 46.1

Computer/Information 325 21.8 27,4 50.8
Education 1367 15.3 40.2 44.6
Engineering 2866 18.2 30.7 51.0
Fine/Applied Arts 1102 21.2 49.E 29.7 ff
Foreign Language 164 14.0 26.8 59.1
realty. Progession 1037 19.4 49.2 31.4
Pore Ect7Omics 16 6.3 50.1 43.8
Le:ttrs 1439 10.6 43.2 46.3

Mathematics 496 13.3 40.3 46.4
Physical Science 1171 17.8 31.2 50.9
Community Service 568 14.1 43.5 42.4
Social Science 4333 16.3 29.1 54.6
Trade /industry /Technical 483 10.8 64.8 24.4

General Studies 976 15,.8 68.1 16.1

Other 5386 12.1 77.1 10.8

Total 32,419 14.5 44.0 41.5

To be included in this table the institution had to report the educational major

for the student.

language. social service, business and commerce. and engineering. Overall.

41.5% of the non-athletes had graduated by Spring 1980, and 14.5% of the non-

athletes were still enrolled. -

The graduation rates for male athletes in the 46 colleges by last reported

educational major are given 10 Table S. The educational majors in which the

greatest proportion of male athletes graduated were foreign language, social

science, business and commerce. physical science, and computer/information

science.

Inspection of the results shown in Tables 4 and 5 indicate that male

athletes graduated at a higher rate (50.1) at the 46 colleges than was true

of male non-athletes {41.5}.

Type of Sport

In addition to knowing the graduation rates of athletes and non-athletes

by educational major, it is important to know the graduation rates of athletes

represented in various sports. The dara in Table 6 report the 5-year enroll.

113
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ment status of all male athletes across the 46 colleges included in the study.

That is the data were collapsed into one large pool of athletes, the total

being 3963. The data have been reported for several major sports, and the

data fur all additional sports activity have been co/lapsed into one group

called "all other sports". Although the graduation rates for athletes involved

in football and basketball were significantly less than the graduation rates

for male athletes in other sports, the rate at which the athletes at these 46

colleges graduated compares very favorably with graduation rates of all students

from previous research studies. A greater proportion of athletes who partici-

pated in football were still enrolled than was true for other sports.

TABLE 5

Distributiom of Enrollment Status in 46 Colleges of Male Athletes.
As of Spring 1980. Who First Entered College in Fall 1975

Education Major 1979-80 N

Enrollment Status Across Colleges
Percent)

Enrolled Dropped/Transferred Graduated

Agriculture 38 7.9 52.6 39.5
Architetture 35 14.3 14.3 71.4
Biological Science 207 13.0 30.4 56.5
Business/Commerce 830 10.7 30.2 59.2
Communications 70 18.6 31.4 50.0
Computer/Information 35 14.3 20.0 65.7
Education 401 °20.7 46.1 33.2
Engineering 444 6.3 23.0 69.8
Fine/Applied Arts SI 17.6 47.1 35.3
Fofeign Language 9 -- -- 100.0
Health Profession 65 23.1 38.5 38.5
Nome Economics -- -- -- --
Letters 150 7.3 35.3 57.3
Matteestics 59 6.8 25.4 67.8
v-...isi:z1 science 193 30.9 26.9 62.2
Cz-7.munity Service 116 20.7 45.7 '33.6

Social Science 570 11.1 20.8 68.1

Trade/Industry /Technical 39 23.1 56.4 20.5
General Studies 112 25.9 61.7 12.5
Other 522 18.2 66.6 15.1

Total 3946. 13.6 36.4 50.1

To be included in this table the institution had to report the educational major
for the student.

22-849 0 - 83 -
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'ABLE 6

Distribution of Enrollment Status in 46 Colleges is of Spring 1980
For All Male Athletes Who First Entered College in fall 1975--By Sport

Sport N

Enrollment Status Across Colteqes
(ln Percent}

Enrolled armed/Transferred Graduated

1. Football 1047 16.4 40.7 42.9

2. Basketball 308 12.3 45.8 41.9

3. Urestling 297 MS 39.1 47.5

4. Baseball 363 11.3 42.2 48.6

5. Track 522 14.6 34.6 90.8

6. lat Other Sports 1426 11.8 30.5 57.7

TOTA1. 3963 13.5 36.6 49.9

To he included in this table the institution had to report the sport
for the student.

The median graduation rate for the individual colleges included in this

study are reported in Table 7. The median college 5.year graduation rate for

all entering males of 1975 was 35.3%, with the median college year 5year

graduation rate for male non-athletes equal to 33.6%. Male athletes typically

graduated at a rate higher than noa.athletese 36.91 to.33.8%. Although foot.

ball players and basketball players tended to have a median 5-year graduation

rate that was less than athletes to other sports, the 5-year graduation rate

was typically higher than it was for non-athletes In the 46 colleges. The

data in Table 7 also indicate that there was a greater tendency for male ath-

letes to still be enrolled after the 5 -Year period than was true for non-

athletes.

SUMMARY

This study grew out of an earlier itudy (SOHO 1975) that ACT conducted

fs.? the NCAA regarding graduation rates of male undergraduates, both athletes

who won varsity letters and non-athletes. Because many colleges were not

equipped to monitor enrollment status of their students, the NCAA asked ACT

to identify a sample of colleges mml universities that 'mold agree to monitor

the enrollment status of both athletes and non-athletes over a five year

Period.
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ACT initially identified 200 colleges to be included in a five year study

of enrollment status of males who first entered college in the Fait of 1975.

A total of 115 colleges agreed to participate, but usable data was only cot.

lected from 46 colleges. However, the data collected for the sample of 46

colleges was carefully checked and monitored over the five year period of the

study.

TABLE 7

Median Enrollment Status in 46 Colleges as of SPring 1980
for Males Who First Entered College in Fall 1975

(Ir. Percent)

croup
Median Perceitt
Still Enrolled

Median Percent
Graduated

All Males 13.0 35.3
Non-Athlete Males 12.2 33.8

Male Athletes-Total 14.7 36.9
1. Football 17.6 34.3

2. Basketball 0.0 31.8
3. Wrestling - 8.0 42.6
4. Baseball 8.9 42.9

5. Track 9.5 45.5

6. Other Sports 13.9 43.9

Enrollment records were maintained for a total of 36,365 men. The over-

all 5-Year graduation rate for All men in the study was 42.4%. which compares

very favorably with previous research. A total of 52.0% of the male athletes

from these same 46 colleges had graduated at the end of the 5 -year period.

On the other hand, only,41.59.0f the male non-athletes had graduated at the

end of the S-year Period.

Although the overall graduation rates for athletes involved in football

(42.9%) and basketball (41.9%) were somewhat less than other sports. the S.

year graduation rates for men in these sports were comparable to Other redo.

Woe rate studies reported in the professional literature.

The data in Table 7 reflect median college graduation rates for the 46

different colleges. The patterns are very similar to those found when the

data were aggregated across colleges. In general, male athletes graduated

at a -ate equal to or higher than male non-athletes.
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ACTEducational Programs and Senhcen

Appendix A

April 1976

Name
Director of Athletics

College Name
Address
City. State xxxxx

Dear

The National Collegiate Athletic Association is interested in learning mere

about the academic progress made by varsity athletes on scholarship who

first enrolled in 1975 -76 compared with other male students. We have been

asked to collect and report, in summary form, information on the above men-

tioned students after five years (Summer 1980). He would like for your

institution to be included in the survey.

Throughout the study we will be very careful to maintain the confidentiality

Of the information provided by your office to us. We will ask you to maintain

the educational major and enrollment status of each male student.

Please Complete the enclosed Survey Participation Form and return it to me.

If you agree to partteipate, I will write you again in May to outline in

more detail the few pieces of informati.A that you will need to maintain on

the students mentioned above for the survey. lie hope you will be part of

this important survey.

Sincerely,

James rimy, Assistant Vice President
and Director of Research Services
Research and Development Division

Mind

cc:

Enclosure

po"
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Appendix 8

MEMORANDUM

TO: Directors of Athletics of Member Institutions.

SUBJECT: Student-Athlete Graduation Survey.

You may recall the Executive Committee contracted with the American College
Testing Program to conduct in 1974-75 a survey of the entire NCAA membership
to determine the percentage of lettermen who earn undergraduate degn
compared to other males in the student body.

Although the survey indicated lettermen graduate at a higher rate than other
males, the limited response from the membership (cibout 25 percent) permitted
ACT only to draw,tentative conclusions from the available data.

The Executive Committee. upon the recommendation of the Public Relations
Committee, has authorized ACT to conduct a second survey to determine the
percentage of ATHLETES who earn degrees in comparison to other males 4n the
student body.

ACT will select at random 200 members to participate in the survey, and,
hopefully, the refinement rf the questionnaire and the request in advance
for the institution to maintain records for the next five years on all
students and athletes who entered college in the 1975-76 academic year will
enable each selected institution to participate fully in this important study.

All data will remain in the confidential files of ACT. The NCAA national
headquarters will receive only the combined totals for all responses and an
alphabetical listing of participating institutions without any institutional
information.

The NCAA Council also heartily endorses this effort to obtain a conclusive
report on this important question from this independent research organization.
and we encourage you to do your part to make this survey a success.

JAF:ln

JOHN A. FUZAK
President

118
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June 19/6

Name
Director of Athletics
College Name
Address
City, State XIL Jot

Dear

Appendix C

Thank you for returning your Survey Participation Form inditating your willing-

ness to participate in a National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) five-

year study of male athletes and regular male students who first enrolled at

your institution in the Fall of 1975-76.

En:losed in an instruction sheet and an initial survey form for you to complete.

The instruttion sheet outlines the two kinds of information you will need to

retain and update over the five-year study. Please return the completed survey

form to use by August 30, 1976.

Throughout the survey, ACT will be very careful to maintain the confidentiality

of the information provided to us by your office.

we sincerely appreciate your cooperation on this important survey. It you have

any questions or consents regarding the survey, please Peel free to call me at

319%356-3666.

Sincerely.

James Maxey. Assistant Vice President
and Director of Researth Services
Research and Development Division

JN/cd

ct: Dave Cawood, NCAA

'nclosures
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Appendix D

NCAA 5-Year Study
of Male Graduation Rates

PROCEDURES

The two kinds of information you will need to retain and update for each of
your male students (athletes and nonathletes) who first enrolled in the Fall
of 1975-76 are listed below.

A. Enrollment Status. This will be a record of the enrollment status
of each male student over the five-year study (academic level,
transfer. drop-out, graduation date).

B. Educational Major. Note any changes in the educational major over
the five-year study; the date otthe change and the new major.

The first step for this five-year study will be the most time consuming. For
your convenience we have enclosed a form for you to use to provide us with

--the appropriate information for-your 1975-7S male freshman students. Each year
thereafter, ACI will send to your- office a computerized roster of the student
names (similar to the printed fOrm enclosed) for you to update the enrollment
status and educational major.
r

e" completing the Form

1. Mdent Name - List the name of each male student who first enrolled as a
freshman (athlete and nonathlete) in the Fall of 1975-76.

2. Social Security Number - List the social security number or student ID

number.

3. Athletic Information - List the sport each athlete participates in and
whether or not he is on a scholarship.

4. Education Major - List first educational major. If the student changes

his major at anytime during the five-year study, list the new major and
the date of change.

5. Enrollment Status - List the enrollment status at the end of the given
academic year (academic level, transfer, drop-out, etc.).

If you have any questions regarding this survey, please call or write Or. James
Maxey, American College Testing Program, P.O. Box 168, Iowa City, Iowa 52240,

319/356-3866.

120



College Name

City/State

NCAA 5-Year Study
of Kale Graduation Rates

Student Name
Social Security

Number Educational Major

Athletic Information Enrollment Status
End of 1975-75
Academic YearSport

Scholarship
Yes No

1 2 i
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Appendix F

Code:

Date

Mame
Title
College Name
Address
City. State xxxxx

Dear

A year ago we sent you a copy of the enclosed roster of men too first metric-
ultted at your institution in the Fall of 1975. You will recall that your
institution is one of 50 colleges and universities in the United States that
agreed to participate in a 5 -year study of graduation rates of male athletes
as well as regular male students. The study is being sponsored by the National
Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA).

PIet$e update the enrollment status, educational major, sport and scholarship
indiated for the men listed on the enclosed roster for Fall 1977 and Fall 1978.

you have already completed Fall 1977, just complete Fall 1978.) As I have
indicated in the past, we will process the information with extreme caution in
order to protect the privacy of individual students and institutions.

We appreciate your help with this important survey. Call me collect at 319/
355.3866 if you have any questions about completing the rosters. I would like

to be able to have the completed materials by November 30.

Sincerely;

James Maxey, Assistant Vice President
ano Director of Institutional Services
Research and Development Division

JM:mh

Enclosures

Nawbai co
220 nom

OlOpoo 0.0
PO rt.
Ow
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Senator SPECTOR. Thank you very much, ladies and gentlemen.
The hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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THE COLLEGIATE STUDENT-ATHLETE
PROTECTION ACT OF 1983

MONDAY. MAY 23. 1983

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, D.C.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, in room 226, Dirksen

Senate Office Building, commencing at 10 a.m., the Hon. Strom
Thurmond (chairman of -the committee) presiding.

Also present: Senator Specter.
Staff present: W. Stephen Cannon, chief antitrust counsel; Sally

Rogers, antitrust counsel; Debbie 'Shupe, research/investigator,
committee staff; and Stephen P. Johnson counsel, Subcommittee or
Juvenile Justice.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN STROM THURMOND
The CHAIRMAN. The Committee will come to order.
Today, the committee continues its consideration of S. 610, the

Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of 1983. The issue of
whether the antitrust laws should apply to .professional sports
league eligibility requirements raises many major policy questions.
Thus far, it appears that the signing of Hershel Walker by the New
Jersey Generals of the U.S. Football League has not led to the pre-
dicted exodus of college athletes into professional sports leagues.
However, the future remains unclear, and we intend to examine
the provisions of S. 610 very thoroughly.

We are fortunate to have among our witnesses today representa-
tives of both football leagues, the National Hockey League, and
others who will address the concerns of players and colleges. I am
sure that the testimony given by these witnesses will be most
informative, and I look forward to hearing them.

The distinguished Senator from Pennsylvania has a statement.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ARLEN SPECTER
Senator SPECTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
At the outset, I would like to commend the chairman, the senior

Senator from South Carolina, for convening these hearings on this
important subject.

In March of this year Herschel Walker left the University of
Georgia, in the middle of his junior year, to play professional foot-
ball in the U.S. Football League. That occurrence shattered long-
standing rules governing the recruitment of college players by pro-
fessional teams.

(121)



122

In explaining the USFL's decision to sign this undergraduate
player, Commissioner Simmons stated to the press that the league
rule, which had theretofore limited the recruitment of college play-
ers, violated the antitrust laws of the United States.

The Walker situation seemed to me and others in the Senate to
be a dangerous precedent which had serious overtones. According-
ly. I introduced the Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of
1983 which, if enacted, would insure that the antitrust laws do not
prohibit professional sports leagues from establishing rules which
prohibit the recruitment of college athletes who have not complet-
ed their education or eligibility. Last Wednesday, May 18, Con-
gressmen Barnard of Georgia and McCurdy of Oklahoma intro-
duced the same bill in the House, designated H.R. 3040.

This bill does not require any sports league to have such a rule,
and in fact we do not contemplate that many such rules will be
passed by the leagues if this proposal is enacted and the threat of
antitrust litigation or prosecution is lifted. The sole purpose of this
bill is to insure that leagues like the USFL and the NFL. which
have chosen to voluntarily limit their own recruitment of college
athletes, retain the right to do so without regulation or without the
fear of violation of the antitrust laws.

There is substantial public interest in promoting policies which
encourage student athletes to finish college and obtain an educa-
tion. It goes without saying that an education is a valuable com-
modity, a veritable insurance policy for college athletes whose sta-
tistical chances of making it big in professional sports are slim
indeed. There are all too many examples of college athletes. lured
by the big bucks of professional athletics to leave school. who later
sustain injuries and spend the rest of their lives regretting their
decision to enter professional athletics early.

I do not deny that such legislation raises serious questions con-
cerning the undeniable right of young adults to make employment
decisions for themselves, indeed to leave school to take advantage
of very lucrative offers of employment. Given the limited duration
of a professional career, and the possibility of a collegiate injury
which could preclude later professional employment, there is sub-
stantial validity to the argument that college players should be
free to seek such contracts before finishing their education or eligi-
bility. Commentators have also suggested that the professional
leagues use college football as a minor league system, which en-
ables the leagues and the colleges to reap big profits at the expense
of the collegian.

These are serious and complex issues. It seemed to me and to
others that there ought to be a full exploration of them before the
Senate Judiciary Committee, which is the logical body to consider
the tamifications of this rule. There is considerable value in per-
mitting young college athletes to do as they please with their pro-
fessional careers, and there is always a danger in seeking to modify
the antitrust laws. However, when the balance which existed be-
tween college football and the professional leagues for so many
years is shifted, it was our thought that this matter ought to be
fully explored to see what the ramifications might be. As the chair-
man has noted, the signing of Herschel Walker has not been fol-
lowed by the signing of other players. It was characterized by coun-

*.126
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sel for the USFL at our first hearing as an isolated event, which
the USFL did not intend to repeat. At that hearing we first heard
from coach Joe Paterno of Penn State, and Bo Schembechler of the
University of Michigan who testified very much in favor of the bin.

We have with us today a very distinguished array of witnesses to
shed further light on this important subject. .

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. We have some very distinguished and prominent

witnesses here today.
I believe our first witness is Mr. Chet Simmons, commissioner,

U.S. Football League.
Mr. Simmons, if you will come around. You may proceed with

your testimony.

STATEMENT OF CHET SIMMONS, COMMISSIONER, U.S. FOOTBALL
LEAGUE

Mr. &lump Ns. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, on
behalf of the U.S. Football League, I thank you for providing us
with an opportunity to testify on S. 610, the Collegiate Student-
Athlete Protection Act of 1983.

The goal of insuring that student athletes complete their under-
graduate education is one which the U.S. Football League shares
and we applaud your efforts through the introduction of S. 610 and
these hearings to examine the problems associated with achieving
that goal.

The USFL encourages its players to complete 'their degree pro-
gram by awarding additional compensation to a player obtaining
his undergraduate degree. Currently, the USFL is the only profes-
sional league that has a specific contractual commitment to en-
courage degre: completion by its athletes. The USFL player con-
tract mandates that each player executing a contract at a time
when he has not completed his degree will receive monetary com-
pensation for completing his college degree. Therefore, by positive,
affirmative action, the USFL is doing more than any other league
to encourage the goal of education.

The league has also established a strict eligibility rule that:
No person shall be eligible to play or be selected as a player unless: (I) all college

football eligibility of such player has expired. or (2) at least five (5) years shall have
elapsed since the player first entered or attended a recognized junior college, college
or university or (3) such player receives a diploma from a recognized college or uni-
versity.

No player eligible for a Selection Meeting in any year may be signed by a club
until the Selection Meeting in that year.

This rule however is generally thought by legal scholars to be
unenforceable in certain situations. Its inflexibility or rigidity can
operate to deny its effectiveness especially when applied to certain
cases such as Willie Young or Herschel Walker. Accordingly, we
are considering changes in our policy to accommodate those very
limited situations where the refusal to sign a player would elimi-
nate completely an individual's rights. We have encouraged the
NCAA, the American Football Coaches Association, and the Col-
lege Football Association also to examine their same policies in this
area.

i 2 7 ...
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It is with these organizations the real issue of academic progress
versus football eligibility lies. In fact, the USFL has referred one
case to the CFA of a 24-year-old individual who has college football
eligibility remaining but is now seeking to play professional foot-
ball. Under the NFL and the USFL current eligibility rules, he
may not play in either league. It is this type of situation, as well as
the case involving the student athlete who has been declared aca-
demically ineligible that necessitates input from the appropriate
organizations. I am hopeful that certain appropriate changes will
permit the USFL to continue to support its policy of encouraging
players to complete their education and at the same time protect
the rights of athletes.

The league would urge that an appropriate balance be reached
between the desire of the colleges versus the obvious rights of the
individual student athlete. The eligibility rules currently in exist-
ence in both the USFL and the NFL are rules designed to discour-
age the signing of an individual student athlete until such time as
his eligibility has been exhausted. The USFL certainly respects the
value of a college education and believes a strong college football
program is in the best interest of professional football.

However, it is impossible to ignore a young athlete's legal right
to pursue employment and career opportunities just as any other
individual enjoys the same right. The league is in favor of what we
perceive to be the goal of the Senate bill 610. However, better alter-
natives may lie within the reach of the interested parties. The en-
couragement required. to accomplish the desired goal of athletes
completing their education must come through the cooperation of
the NCAA, the College Football Coaches Association, and both pro-
fessional football leagues and should not come at the expense of in-
dividual rights and opportunities. a

But what is the real issue? Is it undergraduate education? If so, I
believe our contractual obligations to support financially a diploma
through incentives or scholarships and also our Project Sport,
which is funded by the league and involves career and educational
counseling, may meet the concerns. Or is the issue football eligibil-
ity and the protection of college football programs?

I applaud your goal which I understand is to encourage comple-
tion of undergraduate education and not how many downs can be
played on the field for his college.

Then, we must balance individual rights against the college pro-
gram. Perhaps a degree of academic progress should be included in
the rules being discussed with the colleges and the coaches.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you Mr. Simmons.
Mr. Simmons, I have just a few questions I wish to propound to

you.
During our previous hearing on S. 610, coach Joe Paterno of

Penn State University discussed the many benefits that a student
athlete derives from attendance at a college or university and im-
plied that some compensation to the school for those benefits might
be expected. Along those lines, it has been suggested that assuming
academic eligibility requirements are met, the schools could protect
themselves b_y entering into a long-term contract with the-student
athlete and Congress should not get involved.
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Do you think that would be a viable option for the colleges to
pursue?

Mr. SIMMONS. I think it is, Senator. Right now on the grant-in-
aids and the scholarship program, they are done on a year-to-year
basis and the student athlete does stand losing the chance of that
support from the university. We believe this becomes a question be-
tween the athlete and the college and I think that should be looked
at a bit more clearly than it has before.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Simmons, do you believe the leagues and the
colleges rather than the athletes themselves should be responsible
for determining whether it is in the athlete's best interest to
remain in college?

Mr. SIMMONS. I think the athlete has to have a say in this. I
looked at the past testimony and nast hearing and there was only,
one Willie Young, who was asked to come and put his statement M.
I believe this is a question that perhaps should be asked of the stu-
dent athlete, what is his desire, what are his goals, what are his
focuses, where are his wishes. If he, in fact, wants to pursue a
career in professional football and professional sports, for that
matter, should not he have an opportunity to state his desires and
plans?

o LEGAL CHALLENGE OF RULE

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Simmons, when Herschel 'Walker was signed
by the New Jersey Generals, I believe you indicated that you did
not believe the current eligibility requirements could withstand a
legal challenge. Why do you think that the rules have not been
challenged thus far?

Mr. SIMMONS. I think there have been instances, Senator, where
the rules have been challenged. I think it is, No. 1, a very expen-
sive circumstance, and it is a very, very long-and drawn-out proce-
dure. We do not have a union, nor do we have a collective-bargain-
ing agreement with a union that might cover a 4-year eligibility
program. There have been scholars, and there are two law profes-
sors in Detroit who, are about to put a paper out, who told us that
they firmly believe if we try to defend our eligibility rule in the
Walker situation, we would have lost that challenge hands down. It
might have taken a longer time in the NFL because of their collec-
tive bargaining situation.

But in view of the quality of this young man, both as a football
player and as a person, and the challenge we faced, we felt that at
that point attempting to defend our eligibility rule would have
been indefensible. If we had defended it and lost, then it would
have opened the gate even more so to every young man in college
right now that would want to come out and play professional foot-
ball.

The CHAIRMAN. The distinguished Senator from Pennsylvania.
Senator SPECTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Commissioner Simmons, in earlier testimony at the first hearing

on this bill, counsel for the USFL suggested that the Walker sign-
ing was one of a kind, and that the league did not intend to permit
the signing of other collegians.

Is that the intent of the U.S. Football League?

22-849 0 83 9



126

Mr. SIMMONS. I believe, Senator, that the Walker situation at the
time was one of its kind. It was an extraordinary circumstance for
an extraordinary young man. I doubt that any expert could have
testified that this young man was not prepared in every way, emo-
tionally, physically, creatively to play professional football.

Senator SPECTER. Commissioner Simmons, it has been said that
Herschel Walker was signed because of 'his lawyer's threat to sue
the league because of its rule not to sign college players. If the
leagues consider the rule to be a violation of the antitrust laws,
why then are not other collegians similarly situated? Should they
have the same opportunity to sign early if they choose to do so?

Mr. SIMMONS. Senator, it was said at the time that if we signed
Walker, that would open a floodgate of our going into the college
ranks to sign underclassmen. That has not happened. It was said
because of the fact that we were a new league and we were fragile,
we needed the hype of Herschel Walker. That has not happened.

SIGNING WAS BOOST FOR USFIL

Senator SPECTER. When you talk about the hype that accompa-
nied the Herschel Walker signing, are you suggesting that there
was in fact substantial hype in signing Herschel Walker?

Mr. SIMMONS. In the press it was certainly hyped. We went about
our business, signed the young man for the reasons put forth
before. It was certainly noted extensively throughout the country
that we signed Herschel Walker.

Senator SPECTER. The signing gave the USFL a big boost at its
inception. The reason advanced by the USFL at the time Walker
was signed was that you had no alternative but to sign him, be-
cause if you refused to do so, and it had been challenged, you
would have lost in court. .

Mr. SIMMONS- That is correct.
Senator SPECTER.-Then the issue then is, did you just use that sit-

uation as an excuse for signing Walker, or were you sincerely con-
cerned that your failure to sign Walker was going to subject you to
a losing lawsuit?

Mr_ SibibioNs. That is correct.
Senator SPECTER. Everything is correct?
Mr. SIMMONS. Everything is correctthe second part is correct.

It was the challenge of the lawsuit, but we have gone beyond that,
Senator. We have addressed this question of future signings to the
three bodies that I mentioned in my statement, the NCAA, the
CFA, and the college football coaches. We recognize that we have a
very, very rigid rule on both sides. It is black and white. You can
play or you cannot play. There is no in between. We addressed this
issue with this group, I believe my counsel's testimony in your first
hearing discussed the meeting with this group in Dallas.

There are areas that I think that we must examine. The 24-year-
old player that has no other opportunityif he waits any longer
his opportunity to play professional football would hive gone by
him. You have heard the statement of Willie Young. We have the
question of scholastic ineligibility where a young man cannot get
back into school because he is scholastically ineligible. We believe
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there are procedures, and thoughtful modifications that can be
made in the existing eligibility rules on the side of the colleges and
the coaches and also on the side of professional football that can
address better the rights of young people to come out and earn a
living.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Simmons, isn't it true that Willie Young
sought to sign with the Chicago Blitz of the USFL?

Mr. SIMMONS. That is correct.
Senator SPECTER. And that you turned him down?
Mr. SIMMONS. That is correct.
Senator SPECTER. The law didn't change between the efforts of

Willie Young to sign and the efforts of Herschel Walker to sign, did
it?

Mr. SIMMONS. Senator, I believe that occurred in September or
Octoberthe league had been formed in May just a year ago. I
became commissioner in late June or early July. This came on the
heels of trying to organize a league where I was the only person
employed by the league at that time.

Senator SPECTER. Are you saying it was a mistake not to sign
Willie Young? --

Mr. SIMMONS. If I had the opportunity to do that again with
thoughtfulness, I would have permitted the Chicago Blitz to sign
him. I would have approved his contract.

Senator SPECTER. Aren't there many college players who have
contacted USFL teams through attorneys or agents, who have indi-
cated an interest in signing with the USFL even though they were
still eligible to play college ball?

Mr. SIMMONS. There have been. But what we have done is we
have stopped in the effort that I described before in order that we
might deal with the NCAA and the other bodies to see if we can
together find the modifications that we could put into our eligibil-
ity rules.

Senator SPECTER. But is that consistent with your statement that
you went ahead and signed Walker because you did not want to

. lose in court? Any other collegian that had signed a contract would
have had the same potential to beat you in court.

Mr. SIMMONS. That is correct. But this was the one challenge
that was placed in front of us,.Senator.

Senator SPECTER. What do you mean, the one challenge that was
placed in front of you?

Mr. SIMMONS. The brief that was submitted by Walker's repre-
sentatives-

Senator SPECTER. But every other collegian who has shown an in-
terest in wanting to sign with the USFL poses the same legal
threat that Walker did.

Mr. SIMMONS. That is correct.
Senator SPECTER. Well, Commissioner Simmons, the problem I

have with the league's position, bluntly stated, is that there is an
apparent lack of sincerity on the league's part. Is it truly con-

.cerned about losing the case in court, because there is nothing dif-
ferent in the three cases of Willie Young, Herschel Walker, and
some other collegian who is at this very minute trying to sign with
the USFL. I am told that there are many, many who want to do so.
Willie Young could have taken you to court, and the current colle-
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gians could take you to court and Herschel Walker threatened to
take you to court. There is a real question whether any of the ath-
letes will in fact go to court, because of the difficulty it will pose
for them of protracted litigation, and the difficulty it would create
for their professional career afterwards, even if they were success-
ful.

So Walker may never have taken you to court, but you signed
him in the context of just starting a new league, and perhaps from
a business point of view it was totally justifiable. It might have
been a very good business decision. But it raises a fundamental
question as to the sincerity of the league in signing Walker, and
not signing others that want to be signed at the present time.

Mr. SIMMONS. If we can call what we are in the midst of, Sena-
tor, a moratorium, until we are able, and I do hate to be repetitious
here, to deal with the appropriate scholastic and collegiate bodies,
to find ways to deal with specific sorts of circumstances.

We must deal with the NCAA and the CFA and the college foot-
ball coaches and come up with a set of circumstances and guide-
lines, a review procedure. Herschel Walker, and let us leave the
name at Herschel Walker in this instance, decided as a young man,
having won the Heisman Trophy, having been part of a national
championship team, having been quoted by every college football
coach and expert as a young man prepared to play professional
football, wanted to play and wanted to come out and be a profes-
sional. If we had a review procedure, both in athletic and scholas-
tic, a review procedure through his coach, through coaches from
another school and through an academicians who could academi-
cally and athletically sit and talk to this young man, and counsel
the young man on ihether he was truly ready to come out and the
coach or coaches and the academicians, agreed this junior absolute-
ly is ready to come out. If all these reviews had been gone through
and they said to the young man and counseled him, yes, young
man, you are ready to play, then it may be fair to conclude that
the athlete is ready. The same thing is done in professional basket-
ball, a counseling procedure, a coach puts his arm. around a young
man who decides.to come out and take his chances in professional
basketball.

But on the other hand, if this review procedure says to the young
man, you are not athletically ready, you are not emotionally ready,
you are not scholastically ready, you are all the other things that
say you are not ready. Do I now have a reason to prevent the
young man from coming into the league? We are, not the sole deter-
mining force.

Senator SPECTER. Commissioner Simmons, it has been reported to
us that discussions with you and Mr. Charles MacClelland gave
rise to Mr. MacClelland s statement, "The Walker incident is
behind us and is now a dead issue."

The question is what assurances, if any, did you or any other rep-
resentative of the USFL give Mr. MacClelland to receive that kind
of a statement from him?

Mr. SIMMONS. At that meeting, coach MacClelland, who is the ex-
ecutive director of the College Football Association, and there were

,other parties in attendancethe NCAA college pro representatives
and their chairman, Wyles Hellick, the outgoing chairman of the
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PAC 10 Association, and there were two coaches in the roomand
what we said was we wanted to sit down and form the committee
that would deal with the subjects that I just talked about. In fact,
Commissioner Hel lick took on the job of chairing that committee.
Because they also realized that these other issues must be ad-
dressed, the issue of hardship, if that is the word to be used, the
issue of academic ineligibility, the issue of age, the issue of really
being ready to play and, of course, the issue of a young man's right
to go out and into the world and earn his livelihood.

We invited at that point the NFL to join us in those meetings.
We have never had a meeting.

Senator SPECTER. So did you say in effect to Mr. MacClelland
that you would not sign any more players until you

Mr. SIMMONS. We wanted to sit down and we have not signed
any undergraduate players, we have not signed a one.

Senator SPECTER. So there is now a moratorium or an agreement
not to sign college players?

Mr. SIMMONS. Until we find a way to give thoughtful input, to go
beyond the rigidity of the eligibility rules that exist on both sides
of the table.

Senator SPECTER. Would you like to see S. 610 enacted so that the
antitrust laws would not be violated if you stuck to the rule?

Mr. SIMMONS. We are in favor of S. 610, yes, sir.
Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, Mr. Simmons.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Simmons.
Our next witness is Mr. Pete Rozelle, the commissioner of the

National Football League.
Is he in the room?
Well, Mr. Rozelle, we are glad to have you with us. Come around

and proceed.

STATEMENT OF PETE ROZELLE, COMMISSIONER, NATIONAL
FOOTBALL LEAGUE

Mr. ROZELLE. I have with me Mr. Jan Van Duser, who is the
NFL's director of operations and the staff member most familiar
with our past draft practices.

The CHAIRMAN. We are pleased to have you with us too, along
with Mr. Rozelle.

Mr. Rozelle, you may proceed with your statement.
Mr. ROZELLE. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to dis-

cuss the subject of the selection of undergraduates for employment
in professional football. I want to thank the members of the com-
mittee for their interest in this subject.

The position of the National Football League on S. 610H.R.
3040 in the Houseis quite simple: Such legislation serves the in-
terests of the colleges and universities, the public, and players gen-
erally. It has minimal relationship to the interests of the NFL, en-
abling us to continue a policy that maintains good relations with
the collegiate game and its supporters.

We believe the NFL's policy on undergraduate players is both
reasonable and proper in the circumstances of professional football.
1 am not here to seek special privileges or antitrust immunity for
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the NFL. The simple fact is that the NFL's interests would be
largely unaffected if we were required or ordered to draft and sign
undergraduate athletes.

Presently, college players are eligible for employment by NFL
clubs only when they have graduated, when they have completed
their undergraduate eligibility through participation in football, or
when 5 years have elapsed from the entry of their class into col-
lege. That policy dates back half a century. It was established at
the instance of the colleges and;Amiversities, not the NFL clubs. In
earlier decadesduring the 1940's and 1950's, for examplethere
were many occasions when the League might have received a
much-needed boost by the early signing of outstanding collegiate
players prior to their graduation. But we have adhered to our
policy for reasons beyond NFL self-interest that we believe are
sound.

The League has stood by its eligibility principles because it has
been urged to do so by the colleges and universitieswho have the
most to lose; because we believe the policy is Sensible and fair; and
because many in Congress have indicated their 'approval of our
policy. In 1965, for example, in response to the urging of then
Members of this Committee, we formally pledged that no NFL
member club would sign any college player until after completion
of all of a player's collegiate eligibility, and we continue today to
respect that commitment.

As the Committee knows, the College Football Associationrep-
resenting 60 major universitieshas now reiterated its support for
the NFLs eligibility policy. If Congress or the courts direct us to
abandon our eligibility practices, we will do so. But we are not now
prepared to alter our longstanding eligibility principles simply be-
cause another football league has done so.

The NFL's policy is not designed to advance financial interests of
the League. The policy is not directed at preserving a free "farm
system.' If we are required to permit our clubs to raid college cam-
puses for sophomore and junior football players, we would simply
make the ordinary player selection procedures applicable to those
players. Such a course will not impose any additional burdens
cost or otherwiseon the NFL. But the overall effects of such
changed League practices will, in our judgment, be more negative
than positive.

Mr. Chairman, the reality is that an elimination of the eligibility
principle and the nullification of the amateur status of undergrad-
uates would be counterproductive. A limited number of college
football players eventually succeed in the pros. For every John
Elway or Herschel Walker there are literally hundreds of college
football players who aspire to play professional football but who do
not succeed and have to find another occupation. Encouraging the
signing of undergraduates will inevitably result in many players
overestimating their abilities, prematurely leaving college to
pursue a professional career, and proving unable to do so. The ulti-
mate losers will be those undergraduates who will have sacrificed
the opportunity for education, personal development, and football
maturity provided by a college experience.

Before I conclude, I should repeat one point: This is not legisla-
tion designed to aid the NFL. The interests served by our current
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policies are general and public interests. In that light, we are ready
to assist the Committee in its inquiry, and I will be pleased to
begin by answering,any questions you may have.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Rozelle, earlier I asked Commissioner Sim-
mons to discuss the possibility of using long-term contracts with
student athletes to assure that each athlete remains in college as
long as academic requirements are met. Do you believe that is a
viable option for the colleges to pursue?

Mr. ROZELLE. I really would not know. I think that is up to the
colleges who I think are represented here today to answer. I do not
know if it would be viable or not, or whether it would be legally
possible or not. I think that would be up to them to say.

The CHAIRMAN. In your statement I believe you suggested that
any legislation should be mandatory rather than permissive. Why
do you believe that simply allowing the Leagues to set up eligibility
requirements rather than requiring that they do so is unworkable?

Mr. ROZELLE. Basically, the National Football League has had
these eligibility rules for half a century. They are, however, modi-
fied. They are not rigid. I would like Mr. Van Duser to give you an
illustration of the fact that we do not hold to the letter of these
rules in special instances.

Mr. VAN DUSER. Senator, we have approximately 20 to 30 re-
quests every year, either by phone or in writing for special eligibil-
ity. Sometimes these are reduced to special eligibility forms that
we have developed. And I would guess that in the last several
years, we have had approximately 10 to 12 of these special peti-
tions that come to this formal status and we grant more than we
deny and they are usually cases very much like Willie Young is.
They are a mix of circumstances having to do with a player's age,
military service, his separation from college for a number of years,
academic status, personal problems. They are not, however, people
who have come directly from a college football program, who can
show no special circumstances that are privation or hardship. We
do not have a hardship rule per se but we do make exceptions and
have been making exceptions for years.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Rozelle, considering the fact that you feel a
permissive legislative approach would cause problems, why do you
think that a better approach would be to let the colleges and uni-
versities formulate their own standards? Would you agree that this
could arguably lead to diverse and confusing standards among the
different schools?

Mr. ROZELLE_ We simply felt that it was not something that we
were seeking so that it would be better placed on them rather than
on the professional football leagues.

The CHAIRMAN. The distinguished Senator from Pennsylvania.
Senator SPECTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Commissioner Rozelle, there is a lot of speculation as to what is

going to happen on this issue. It has been written about in the
sports pages. The initial thought after Herschel Walker was going
to sign was, that the USFL was going to go out in a big way to sign
college players, created quite a lot of hullabaloo. Concern was ex-
pressed in the Congress about it and the USFL pulled back and did
an abrupt about face on what was expected using the Walker inci-
dent as a guidepost. But if the USFL were to go into recruiting of
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sophomores and juniors and if the league were not to succeed as it
apparently is doing at the present time, and felt it necessary to go
after Marcus Dupre and other collegians so that their efforts
brought them a great many of the big college stars, could the Na-
tional Football League just sit back and continue to observe the
rules that you have discussed, if there were a real exodus of the
cream of the crop to the USFL, which might give them preemi-
nence in the professional football area shortly.

Mr. ROZELLE. I would hope we could hold to our half century
policy. We had a similar involvement with Herschel Walker that
Mr. Simmons spoke about, that the U.S. Football League had.
Walker's attorneys visited us at the conclusion of his sophomore
year and made it very clear that he was considering litigation and
that the chances of succeeding he felt were quite favorable. We
said we will take the suit in order to hold to this policy.

Senator SPECTER. Are you suggesting that the NFL is not afraid
of litigation?

Mr. ROZELLE. Just a little leery of it.
Senator SPECTER. You have had your share.
Mr. ROZELLE. We said in that case we would take the suitthat

we have committed to the Congress and the colleges and we would
hold to it and we were prepared to take the litigation from them.

Senator SPECTER. Do you think that if the USFL had been as
steadfast and tenacious as the NFL, that Herschel Walker would
not have sued them as he did not sue you?

Mr. ROZELLE. Yes.
Senator SPECTER. I interrupted you in mid-sentence. But what is

the following line? What if liSFL really went out and recruited in
a big way and started taking all the potential All Americans?

Mr. ROZELLE. It would create a situation for the National Foot-
ball League, if all of the name players were going into another
league, that would cause pressures to change our policy. But I
think the much more likely alternative than the NFL changing its
policy voluntarily would be through a litigation route, through an
agent testing the rules. In other words, we would make every
effort, regardless of the circumstances, to hold to our policy with
the colleges, even though the USFL was signing some of the play-
ers.

Senator SPECTER. But your litigation practices would not stop the
USFL, if they went out and signed 60 of the top college players.
There is nothing you could do about that through litigation.

Mr. ROZELLE. It would create considerable pressure on us but,
again, I want to repeat it, we would still attempt to hold to our
rule. But the more likely. instance, Senator, is that with some 200
agents floating around, that they would be the ones to commence a
suit because it would be more money for them and they would be
the ones that would want to induce the college players to sign so
they could get a percentage of their bonuses and their contracts.
They would have a strong inducement for litigation and the out::
come of litigation, as was suggested;. by Mr. Simmons, could be
questionable. We are not certain. We might lose it.

Senator SPECTER. But if you are saying that the agents might
want tc litigate, why would they choose to litigate with,-the NFL
and enduring that protracted process when they could go across ..
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the street to the USFL and maybe take a little less money but still
substantial salaries and then the NFL would be faced with the situ-
ation where they would be left behind?

Mr. ROZELLE. Because the agents represent a number of players
-this year next year 5 years from now. So they would like to set up
a situation to insure competition between the two leagues in sign-
ing players, to insure a greater salary and bonus, rather than
having just the U.S. Football League to deal with.
. Senator SPECTER. By that logic, they are pleased to wait out the
present system until eligibility is up and then have the competition

' between the two leagues.
Mr. ROZELLE. Unless the U.S, Football League continued to take

the cream of the crop early.
Senator SPECTER. That is the alternative that I am posing. Even

if the agents would like to hold back, if the USFL goes out and in
an aggressive way makes offers, those agents could not ignore them
or they will find themselves out of work. They will not be repre-
senting those football stars.

It just makes me wonder if the judgment is not a business judg-
ment. The USFL goes after Herschel Walker because it is good
business to dd so. And now they are not going after other collegians
because it is not good business. But if their fortunes slip and they
decide to go out and recruit 60 of the top collegians, they might
decide to do so stating the antitrust violations. It seems to me you
would be hard pressed not to do it.

Mr. ROZELLE. I acknowledge we would be. But we will make
every effort to hold to our principle. Herschel Walker was only
signed 5 months ago. There has not been enough time elapsed to
see what the effect of that signing will be. If other name players go
to the U.S. Football League and say or, more likely, have their
agents say, "this boy is ready for football, he has the physical abili-
ty of Herschel Walker, and we are going to sue if you do not let
him in," there would be a problem. The basic situation in football
is that apparently in 1983, this season, there will be 44 professional
football teams, 28 in the NFL and 16 in the U.S. Football League.
Each of those 44 teams will have a player limit of some 40 to 49.
They will have starting roles, unlike other sports, for at least 24
players, the two platoons, 11 on each, for 22, and 2 kickers, a
punter and a place kicker. That is a tremendous number of job op-
portunities and you are going to have agents convincing players
that they will have an opportunity to get one of those many places
and get the money now if they will sign with the agentthe very
act of which, as I understand it, makes the player ineligible for the
NCAA. And I think that you are going to have many players that
would not be physically or mentally mature enough for profession-
al football.

Your State is an example. That had the young man who at the
end of his freshman year had gained over 1,000 yards. He was a big
national name, Tony Dorsett. Tony Dorsett, at the end of his fresh-
men year weighed only 158 to 160, much less than when he gradu-
ated from Pittsburgh. If you have an agent going to him and estab-
lishing a case that we can get this for you now, if you come into
pro football, I think Tony would have had a much more difficult
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time and perhaps been injured and not had the great career he has
had with the Dallas Cowboys;

Senator SPECTER. Commissioner, when we had the hearings earli-
er, testimony was adduced that the USFL had secured opinions of
two outside counsel that the rule prohibiting recruiting of college
players violated the antitrust laws, and Herschel Walker's lawyer,
according to the information submitted to us, had submitted testi-
mony for a legal opinion that the rule violated the antitrust laws.

Do you believe that the rule violates the antitrust laws where
the leagues are not willing to negotiate or enter into contracts with
any collegian that wants to sign?

Mr. ROZELLE. I am sure you can find an attorney that will tell
you v. That depends on the outcome of the court case. As we
know, court cases can go either way. Certainly you will find attor-
neys that will tell you it does. I imagine the antitrust laws, plus
the labor laws, in other words, what language you have in your col-
lective bargaining--

Senator SPECTER. Ceifsiclering the fact that you can rind profes-
sionals that will tell you anything, have you found attorneys that
have told you that the rules have not violated the antitrust laws?

Mr. ROZELLE. They have told us that, one, in part it depends on
the labor laws, in other words, the collective bargaining agreement
that we have signed with the union; two, they said it would depend
on the basketball case, the Spencer Haywood case that went the
way you are suggesting, against the professional league but, again,
I would say that it would be a court test. All these factors would be
involved in it and you might well lose it, yes. I am conceding that.
But you do not know until you test it.

Senator SPECTER. And in any event, your position is that yoU are
willing to play out that string to preserve the rule and the balance
which you rind present today between the pros and the colleges?

Mr. ROZELLE. That would be our present intention and I would
hope that we could hold to that. We have a number of reasons for
wanting to. It has worked well for 50 years. It would not make any
difference to the National Football League if we were to draft se-
niors or juniors or sophomores. We would just run them through
the draft as is done in basketball. But we do not think it would be
helpful. We do not think they would be ready physically or emo-
tionally.

We want to cooperate with the colleges. Because of the problems
they have with title 9, the football program carries the weight and
we would like to work with them in ensuring that they can conduct
their own program. _

Senator SPECTER. If there are. to be no more additional signings
like Herschel Walker, you do not mind because the rule remains
intact, whatever the law might be. But would you like to see S. 610
enacted?

Mr. ROZELLE. We do not seek it but we certainly support it be-
cause we do not think enough time has elapsed to show what would
happen.

Senator SPECTER. You would not be totally adverse to relaxing
the antitrust laws as they apply to professional football?

Mr. Rozsus. Repeat.



Senator SPECTER. You would not be totally adverse to relaxing
the antitrust laws as they apply to professional football?

Mr. ROZELLE. Across the board or just involving eligibility?
Senator SPECTER. One step at a time.
Mr. ROZELLE. We support this legislation but we do not seek it.
Senator SPECTER. If Willie Young had come to the NFL or, per-

haps I should back up and ask you, did Willie Young come to the
NFL?

Mr. ROZELLE. He did not. I believetMr. Van Duser can say if he
had come because of his time away from college, it is likely that we
would have approved him in the NFL.

Senator SPECTER. One final question. Commissioner Rozelle,
which may be more legal than administrative, but you have had a
lot of experience along these lines. Do you think the ruling of the
Tenth Circuit Court of Appeals, which held that the University of
Oklahoma and Georgia on their challenge to the NCAA's television
pooling regulations violated the Sherman Act, has any implication
for professional football?

Mr. ROZELLE. I am not certain yet. We did have a law passed in
1961 granting certain antitrust exemptions to professional sports
and I think it is an interpretation but that law might cover the
problem for us, although I would say it is a legal uncertainty at
this time.

Incidentally, when that law was passed in 1961, certain conces-
sions were built in for.the colleges, recognizing congressional con-
cern about professional football leagues taking players before they
had graduated and that was a case of giving the colleges an assur-
ance that the professional leagues would not televise professional
football games during their season on Friday night or Saturday.

Senator SPECTER. Commissioner Rozelle, just one other question.
It was asserted in our earlier hearings that college athletes have
not challenged this rule, even though some say it is patently viola-
tive of the antitrust laws, because to do so would be to establish a
legal precedent that would be harmful to their professional ties,
and it would not be worth the while of the collegiate to challenge
the rule. Do you think there is any validity in that kind of asser-
tion?

Mr. ROZELLE. No, because I think it is very likely, if things con-
tinue the way they are that within the next few years, you will
have an agent challenging the rule and on the basis of the basket-
ball decision,' he might get expedited treatment. Even if it takes
time, he has established for future clients, not only the ones he is
dealing with, the right to deal with them in the sophomore and
junior years.

Senator SPECTER. And if some sophomore out of Oklahoma U
beats the rule, the USFL might take him.

Mr. ROZELLE. A high school player?
Senator SPECTER. College player, University of Oklahoma was my

hypothetical.
Mr. ROZELLE. Marcus Dupree. He was an outstanding freshman.

We would not intend to take him at this point unless we are forced
to by a bill from Congress or from the courts.
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Senator SPECTER. But if he came in and challenged the law and
came to the league. would he be welcomed with open arms or
would he be considered a trouble maker?

Mr. ROZELLE. He would be welcomed. If the rules are changed,
we will live with them, and with him.

Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, Commissioner Rozelle.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Rozelle, let me ask you a very practical ques-

tion. Suppose you got an 18- or 20-year-old or 22-year-old boy who is
not academically inclined. He is not a scholar at all. Suppose he
had not even finished high school or if he just finished high school
only because he is an excellent football playerand he would make
an excellent player for one of the leagues. He cannot make it in
college. Should he be denied the right of using his talents God gave
him and did not give so many other people, to play football?

Mr. ROZELLE. I do not feel that would be the case. I signed such a
player 25 years ago, when I was with the Los Angeles Rams,
Eugene "Big Daddy' Lipscomb, who eventually went to the Balti-
more Colts. He had graduated high school. He had been in the mili-
tary. He was not academically equipped for college. So he was ap-
proved by the National Football League. The American Football
League had "Cookie" Gilchrest. As Mr. Van Duser attempted to ex-
plain, we do grant concessions where it is feasible, where a boy
starts college, goes away to the military for, say, two years, comes
back, is not academically inclined to finish his college career. He
could not get into school. We took him or gave him an opportunity
to make the NFL.

The CHAIRMAN. Suppose he does not go away to the military.
Suppose he has not even finished high school, but he is an out-
standing, splendid football player and could make your team.
Under your present rules, would he be allowed to play?

Mr. ROZELLE. Yes, he would be, but I think it is unlikely that you
would have--

The CHAIRMAN. I am not saying it is unlikely. I am asking you
whether he would be allowed to play.

Mr. ROZELLE. If he is not academically eligible for high school
football--- -

The CHAIRMAN. I am not speaking about academics. Leave aca-
demics out of it. He is an excellent football player. The good Lord
has endowed him with that talent. Outstanding football player. But
he is not scholarly at all. Say he did not go beyond the 7th grade
but he has a fine body. He has a good mind for football. He does
not have it for Latin or history or mathematics or anything else,
but he has it for football. Say he has not finished high school.

Would you accept him as a football player?
Mr. RoZELLE. Ire is still academically eligible at the high school?
The CHAIRMAN. I am not talking about academics. Say he has

not gone beyond the sixth grade. Say he is a good boy. Say he did
not go to school. Suppose he does not go to school at all, but here
he pops up as good a football player as you can find in the United
States, but he has not been in school.

Mr. ROZELLE. Yes, we would accept him.
The CHAIRMAN. Would you accept him?
Mr. ROZELLE- Yes.
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The CHAIRMAN. Would your rules permit you to accept him?
Mr. ROZELLE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, if you pass this bill here today, could you

still accept him?
Mr. ROZELLE. A high school player?
The CHAIRMAN. If you pass the bill we have before us today,

would that deny such a player the right to play, S. 610, or maybe
your lawyer wants to answer that?

Mr. ROZELLE. We have Mr. Tagliabue who might want to answer
that. It is a legal question.

The CHAIRMAN. I am a believer in education. I firmly believe in
that. I put all my honoraria in education, have established some 30
scholarships. No one believes in education more than I do.

On the other hand, God has given different people different tal-
ents; and if he gives a young man a special talent in football but
not in scholastics, the question in my mind is whether anybody
should deny him that right to go and play professional football if
he wants to do so.

Mr. Rozw.s. The facts as you outlined then would call for the
National Football League to give him that opportunity.

The CHAIRMAN. Under your present rules, he could play?
Mr. ROZELLE. It has been done.
The CHAIRMAN. I am not asking you that. He could play?
Mr. ROZELLE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. If you passed this S. 610, could he still play?
Mr. ROZELLE. I would want a legal conclusion from Mr. Taglia-

bue.
The CHAIRMAN. What about your lawyer, would he care to ven-

ture an opinion on that?
Mr. VAN DUSER. I am not a lawyer.
The CHAIRMAN. Have you studied this bill enough to pass judg-

ment on that? Is this bill going to keep any young man from play-
ing football whether he has any scholastic records or not?

Mr. TAGLIABUE. Not the way I would read it. It would not keep
this player from playing. It does not give you the authorization to
exclude anyone from playing.

The CHAIRMAN. But the league would have to pass an eligibility
rule under this bill for him to play?

Mr. TAGLIABUE. The League would want to have the same rules
it has and it will continue to apply them in a sensible way.

The CHAIRMAN. Suppose it does not pass a rule on the eligibility
rule. Then he would be denied the opportunity?

Mr. TAGLIABUE. If we had no eligibilitythat bill does not re-
quire us to do anything. I think he could still play. We would have
to have a rule and the rule would have to permit him to play, yes.

The CHAIRMAN. He would not be permitted to play unless you
had a rule and suppose you could not get your rule passed?

Mr. TAGLIABUE. Under the bill, S. 610, if we had the same rules
we have today, the player tnat you identified would be permitted to
play, as the Commissioner said. There have been such players in
the past and they have played.

The CHAIRMAN. What I am trying to find out is whether there
are any rules now or whether this bill would provide any rule that
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would prohibit a young man from playing football if he had a spe-
cial talent in that regard and had no talent in scholastics.

Mr. ROZELLE. They have been taken in the past, as I explained. I
gave you the instance of Gene Lipscomb.

The CHAIRMAN. I am not talking about the past. I am talking
about the future.

Mr. ROZELLE. We would plan to continue making such exceptions
in the future.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you make those exceptions?
Mr. ROZELLE. Certainly.
The CHAIRMAN. Can this young man be guaranteed of thEit?
Mr. ROZELLE. Certainly, we would make those exceptions.
The CHAIRMAN. It really makes no difference whether a young

man goes to college or not. He can play football if he has the
talent?

Mr. ROZELLE. He could. It would be a one in I do not know how
many thousand shot of him making it.

The CHAIRMAN. That may be true. But don't you want to leave
that opportunity open?

Mr. ROZELLE. Yes, we do. We do now and would in the future,
unless we are precluded.

The CHAIRMAN. Now would this bill allow the league to pass a
rule that prohibits him from playing?

Mr. ROZELLE. A legal conclusion.
Mr. TAGLIABUE. 1 think legally it would or could but we have no

intention of doing that.
The CHAIRMAN. You might not, but what about your successors?
Mr. TAGLIABur. This is one reason we suggested in the commis-

sioner's statement that the authority should be given to the col -
leges and let them have the disretion.

The CHAIRMAN. Should they have the right to prohibit any young
man from playing who did not go to college or did go to college?
Who is going to regulate lives in this country? Is the individual
going to have a right to go as high as he can, maintain freedom in
this country, and let a man rise up high as he can, whatever occu-
pation he wants to follow or is he going to be controlled by some
rule in some league?

Mr. TAGLIABUE. All we are suggesting is there are important in-
terests on both sides and the balance has to be struck. We have
rules that require admission to the bar to practice law, that require
one to complete law school. There ao many, many rules in life
that one has to pass and many to livevith.

The CHAIRMAN. What rule has to be passed? If he has a lawyer,
'he has to pass that. If he is a doctor, he has to pass that.

Mr. TAGLIABUE. What we are trying to suggest is that there are
different interests here and from the players' standpoint, and it
could be counterproductive, in view of the pressures that exist, to
eliminate the current principles we have. But we could make ex-
ceptions for the type of player you have identified who has no aca-
demic skills whatsoever.

The Ctimemax. But you have to take exceptions?
Mr. ROZELLE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. He does not have the right himself?
Mr. Rozzuz. That is correct.
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The CHAIRMAN. You deny him that right?
Mr. ROZELLE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. He is denied that right unless you make the ex-

ception?
Mr. ROZELLE. Under our eligibility rule, if we do not make an ex-

ception, then the player is required, in effect, to remain playing
college football and continue his education, yes. ..

The CHAIRMAN. If the league did not pass the rule here that
allows him to play, he could not play. In other words, you have the
right to pass a rule to prohibit him from playing under this bill.

Mr. ROZELLE. Certain players, yes.
The CHAIRMAN. I am not talking about certain players. I am

talking about any player.
Mr. ROZELLE. Under that bill, we could not be challenged ,under

the antitrust laws, if we had rules that required players to com-
plete their education, yes.

The CHAIRMAN. And therefore a young man's future, who might
be a star athlete, not a scholar but an athlete, his future lies in the
action of the league here, does it not?

Mr. ROZELLE. Yes, because- -
The CHAIRMAN. And what action they take.
Mr. ROZELLE. Because you have all of the players playing foot-

ball, and I am sure while in college that they all think they have
the ability', the confidence to make it in the NFL. A very small per-
centage do. You can have them leaving college--.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Rozelle, I understand all that. I do not think
you catch the point I am getting at. I am trying to establish here a
right of any young man, if he is talented, if God gave him a special .

talent to play football, will he be allowed the opportunity to do so,
whether he has been to college or has not been to college, and he
would not be prohibited from that opportunity under your rules or
anybody else's rules.

Mr. ROZELLE. On the first part of that question, that we discussed
earlier, the high school player, we said, yes, an exception would be
made if he is not going to make it academically.

Now the second part of your question refers to a player who is in
college and the suggestion, I assume, is that regardless of his cir-
cumstances, if he is a freshman, a sophomore, a Junior, or senior,
at any period he has the right to come into professional football. I
take it that is your question and the National Football League
policy for 50 years is that he does not have that right until he com-
pletes his eligibility or 5 years have passed.

The CHAIRMAN. I will ask you this question again: Would this bill
allow the league to pass a rule that would prohibit such a man as I
described from playing?

Mr. ROZELLE. That is a legal question.
Mr. TAGUABUE. Yes, I think it would.
The CHAIRMAN. You think it would; OK.
Thank you very much.
[Prepared statement of Pete Rozelle follows:]
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Pimp AHED STATEMENT OP PM: ROzELLE

I appreciate this opportunity to discuss the subject of the selection of undergrad-
uates for employment in professional football. I want to thank the members of the
Committee for their interest in this subject.

The position of the National Football League on S. 610 and H.R. 3040 in the
House of Representatives is quite simple: such legislation serves the interests of the
colleges and universities. the public, and players generally. It has minimal relation-
ship to the interests of the NFL, enabling us to continue a policy that maintains
good relations with the-qollegiate game and its supporters.

We believeithe NFL '1 policy on undergraduate players is both reasonable and
proper in the circumstances of professional football. I am not here to seek any spe-
cial statutory privileges or antitrust immunity for the National Football League.
For the simple fact is that the NFL's interest would be largelf unaffected if we were
to determine to draft and sign undergraduate athletes.

The NFL cannot yet assess the severity of the threat to the educational and ath-
letic programs of the colleges and universities posed by the early signing of under-
graduate football players. When Senator Specter introduced S.-610, he noted that
"the [Herschel] Walker case could lead to a stampedeon recruiting of college play-
ers if the longstanding rules are not reinstated and preserved." Whether or not this
will be so depends largely on the plans and actions of the USFLwhich are at this
stage ambiguous. so far as we can discern. While the USFL has not signed under-
graduates other than Herschel Walker, we have noted predictions that the "Walker
case will not be an isolated situation for long." as was stated on March 4, in a spe-
cial USFL advertising supplement published in USA Today:

"Despite USFL Commissioner Chet Simmons' claims that the Walker case was an
'isolated situation' and that the rules governing the signing of undergraduates
would remain intact, the barrier has been broken and there is little doubt that
other talented collegians will travel the path that Herschel has blazed.

"For if the USFL felt that Walker would win his case if barred from his right to
earn a living in his chosen profession, as it stated in a prepared statement released
to the media, then how can any other collegian who wants to play professional foot-
ball before his class graduates lose the same case? Surely the merits of the plain-
tiffs case would not hinge on the fact that the player in question isn't as talented as
Herschel Walker. Every undergraduate, whether he be the Heisman Trophy winner
from Georgia or a back-up quarterback from Oregon, has equal protection under the
law. The precedent has been set. The door is now open for undergraduates to enter
professional football. the Herschel Walker case will not be an isolated situation for
long."

In our view, a key ptirpose of the Committee's hearings will be to enable the col-
leges and universities themselvesand the USFLto furnish information to the
Committee to assist it in assessing the severity of the current situation and the need
for legislation on this subject.

Presently, college players are eligible for employment by NFL clubs only when
they have graduatal, or they have completed their undergraduate eligibility
through participation in football, or when five years have elapsed from the entry of
their class into college. That policy dates back a half a century and was established
at the insistence of the colleges and universities, not the NFL clubs. The NFL has
not always had the national following or the financial stability it has today. There
were many times when the League might have received a much-needed boost by the
early signing of players like Elroy Hirsch, Alan Ameche, O.J. Simpson or Earl
Campbell prior to their graduation. But we have adhered to our policy for reasons
beyond self-interest that we believe are sound.

The League has stood by its eligibility principles because it has been urged to do so
by the colleges and universitieswho have the most to lose: because we believe these
principles are sensible and fair; and because many in Congress have indicated their
approval of our policy. In 1964, for example, a report of this Committee took note of
the colleges' concerns during the NFL-American Football League period about po-
tenthsl signings of players with college eligibility remaining, stating:

"An amendment was offered in the subcommittee to make it a violation of law for
any professional team to negotiate with college students prior to the conclusion of
the fourth academic year unless all sports in which such student has at any time
engaged in 'intercollegiate competition shall be at an end.

"While the members do not condone raiding of college campuses by professional
team representatives, the practices involved did not seem of sufficient magnitude to
warrant congressional action. However, it is the intent of the subcommittee to
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follow closely the actions Of the leagues and clubs in this regard." S. Rep. No, 1303.
Ssth Yong., 2d SC:4,4, at 7 11%1)

At that time, in response to the urging of Committee members, the NFL (and the
AFL) pledged that no member club would sign any college player for professional
play until after completion of all of a player's eligibility for collegiate play. (The per-
tinent correspondence with the late Senator Philip Hart. the then Chairman of this
Committee's antitrust subcommittee, is attached to this statement.)

Currently, as the Committee knows, the College Football Associationrepresent-
ing sixty major universities has reiterated its support for the NFL's eligibility
policy in an earlier round of these hearings. The eligibility principles are now incor-
porated in the NFL's collective bargaining agreement. If Congress or the courts
should direct us to abandon these eligibility practices, we will certainly comply with
such a directive. But the NFL is not now prepared to alter its long-standing eligibil-
ity principles simply because another football league has elected to do so.

Contrary to certain suggestions. the NFL's policy is not designed to advance finan-
cial interests of the League. The policy is not directed at preserving a free "farm
system" for the League. If the NFL is compelled to permit its clubs to raid college
campuses for sophomore and junior football players, the League will simply make
its ordinary player selection procedures applicable to those players. Such a course
will not impose any additional burdenscost or otherwiseon the NFL. But the el-
fects of such changed League practices will, in our judgment. be more negative than
positive.

The reality is that an elimination of the eligibility principle and the nullification
of the amateur status of undergraduates would be counterproductive. A limited
number of college football players eventually succeed in the prosfor every John
Elway or Herschel Walker there are literally hundreds of college football players
who aspire to play professional football but who do not succeed and have to find
another occupation. The encouragement of the signing of undergraduates in football
will inevitably result in many players overestimating their abilities, mistakenly
leaving college to pursue a professional career, and proving unable to do so. In such
circumstances, the ultimate losers will be those undergraduates who will have sacri-
ficed the opportunity for education, personal development, and football maturity
provided by a college experience. Any "benefits" even to those players who could
succeed in starting their professional careers early will be marginal.

In considering the eligibility issue, it is also necessary to understand the facts con-
cerning the length of playing careers in professional football. Undeserved signifi-
cance is often attached to a supposed "average" playing career of NFL players of
four and one-half or five years. But such "averages" have limited significance: they
are basically attributable to the circumstance that a large number of players who
attempt the professional game do not make it beyond a year or two, These are play-
ers who may survive their first-season "cut," or who manage to catch on with an-
other team if they are "cut" but fail to prove after a season or two that they have
the ability to succeed in the professional game, When these players are included in
"average" figures, career expectancies appear short-lived. But the players who do
establish themselves as NFL players commonly experience careers far in excess of
five yearsas a look at the active squads of practically any NFL team will demon-
strate.

Critics of the NFL's policy sometimes assert that eligibility rules should not be
followed because so few players earn college degrees. But a recent published report
of a study by the American College Testing Program indicated that while 52 percent
of student-athletes graduate within 5 years, only 41,5 percent of non-athletes do so.
Such figures reflect many factors and are not the last word, and I personally wish
that all students could earn their degrees, But the realities of college education, as
reflected in this study, certainly do not suggest that student-athletes should forego
their eligibility in the belief that their educational opportunity is far less meaning-
ful to them than to students generally.

In receiving the present subject. the Committee wilt, we believe, come to recognize
that the federal courts have not developed consistent or predictable standards in
dealing with the antitrust aspects of player-employment issues. The appellate courts
have, for example, generally applied a "rule of reason" standard, but the trial
courts have often not done so. As another example. one federal court of appeals
commented on the player structural issue as follows:

"Some leveling and balancing rules appear necessary to keep the various teams
on a competitive basis without which public interest in any sport quickly fades.
This, of course, is the crux of most of the past restrictive rules and those now in
force. Professional sports are set up for the enjoyment of the paying customers and
not solely for the benefit of the owners or the benefit of the players. Without public
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support any professional sport would soon become unprofitable to the owners and
the participants."

if this is a sound conclusion. there is no principled justification for ignoring these
considerationsas some courts have donein an antitrust "rule of reason" analysis
of player employment practices.

Other antitrust decisions, including those concerning eligibility matters. have
gone in many directionsoften in contradictory fashion. As an example, one federal
district court rejected a hockey league's eligibility rule against employing youthful
players under the age of 20 as a "group boycott" and therefore it per se violation of
the antitrust laws, while a federal appeals court has upheld a sports league's eligi-
bility bar on employing one-eyed hockey players because such a prohibition was
found to be not "materially anticompetitive." Neither court engaged in any full
analysis under the "rule of reason." !n other cases, courts have suggested that
league practices condemned as per se violations can become lawful under the "rule
of reason" depending on when they are imposed during a league's season and that
unreasonable restraints on player employment can become lawful if they are made
effective following a hearing.

Finally, we would offer two comments on the particular terms of possible legisla-
tion on the eligibility issue. First, any legislation should apply in an equal manner
to all major leagues operating in a particular sport. S. IiIII as drafted allows leagur,s
to honor eligibility rules but does not require that they do so. Thus, it permits pre-
cisely the situation we have seen this spring, with two leagues in the same sport
following different practicesin one instance different even from its announced
practicein dealing with undergraduate players. In short, if legislation is to set re-
alistic ground rules for league operations, it should be mandatory rather than per-
missive.

Second. we believe the Committee should also consider Senator Heflin's sugges-
tion that any antitrust exemption be granted to the colleges an i universities rather
than to the professional leagues. Under such an approach, the colleges and universi-
ties would be entitled to recommend or formulate standards or practices that serve
the multiple interests affected by these matters. The NFL does not seek a specially
legislated immunity for itself for the player-employment principle at issue here. But
if other leagues question the legality of such rules and if the confusion in the courts
is sufficient to persuade this Committee to support an antitrust exemption in this
area, the exemption might most effectively be designed to insulate from antitrust
challenge eligibility principles to be established at the collegiate leveland adhered
to by the professional leagues on a common basis.

Mr. Chairman. in closing let me simply repeat one point: this is not legislation for
the NFL. The interests served by our current policies are general and public inter-
ests. In that spirit, we stand ready to assist the Committee in whatever manner may
be constructive.
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198 PROFESSIONAL SPORTS ANEITREler BILD-19615

Tan Nerzoust Fooraann Lr. AotTz,
New York, N.Y., April 9, 1983.

Senator PIIILIF A. HAW,
Chairman, Subcommittee 04 Antitrust and Monopoly,
Waits Wit" D.C.

Drag Saisarol Haar: You have asked for a formal statement of the National
Football League's /newt on S. 960. Enclosed Is such statement Because of the
very complete record made at earlier hearings, the league has kept its statement
quite brief.

In accordance with your suggestion, we bare commented on both the Friday
night telecast matter and the question of the sliming of college players before
their eligibility has "'mired.

The National Football League greatly appreciates your continuing interest Is
this bill.

Sincerely,
Fere Borxtti. Commissioner.

STATSIONT or PVTZ NOTEIZE, COMMIABIONTA NATIONAL FoOTRALL Luaus

The National Football League strongly supporta S. 950. It believes it to be
in the interest of the league and of professional football, its hum Its players, and
all those connected with it.

The reasons for 4lls have been discussed at length at prior hearings. There
is no need to repeat,that testimony here. I would like simply to rearm some
of the key considerations which make S. 950 an appropriate solution to a problem
which clearly calls for legislative action.

There Is first the unique relationship which exists among member clubs of a
sports league. On the playing field, they ITO clearly competitorsend every ef
fort must be made to pressen this relation.ship But in most other areas of their-
operations, they are partners or joint venturers acting together In a common
enterprise. There is nothing comparable to this relationship elsewhere on the
American -scene. It is simply not a relationship which ordinary antitrust prin-
ciples were designed to accommodate. Because of it, the application of the anti.
trust laws to be basic patterns of professional sports tends to confuse and distort
rather than contribute to the public interest.

A sports league is not a natural product. It is an artificial entity created and
kept alive by elaborate rules of organisation developed for that purpose. Most of
these rules are directed at maintaining and improving the quality of the sports
entertainment offered to the public. Most of these rules have a direct relation-
ship to playing field performance and to fan interest Yet there are those who
would preserve the right to challenge under the antitrust laws the very rules of
organisation which make sports leagues possibleall because of per se and
other antitrust concepts developed in entirely different fields of endeavor. There
is-simply no purpose In this.

There is also the anomaly of court decisions labeling one sport as fish and
other sports as fowl for antitrust purposes. There is no logic behind this. The
Supreme Court Itself has suggested that Congress deal with the situation. S. 950
does so in a manner which puts all professional sports on a common footing with
respect to their basic practices. This is right and proper and eliminates an
unjustifiable discrimination.

Lastly, we believe the hearings before this committee have amply demonstrated
that it is more accurate to think of the bill as a congressional statementbased
on careful exploration of all the underlying circumstancesof how the antitrust
laws are to apply to professional sports than as a bill exempting professional
sports from the antitrust laws. The bill is carefully qualified in scope and Is
limited to those essential sports practices on which all sports leaues depend.
By removing these essential sports practices from the application of "the antitrust
laws. this committee is simply stating what logic and reason requirethat the
antitrust laws were never Intended to interfere with. the successful presentation
of professional sports to the American public.

For than and all the very practical reasons which have been elaborated on
at prior hearings, the National Football League urges this committee to favorably
report S. 950 at an early date.
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The league has been asked to comment specifically on two matters of general
interest. Neither of these is directly related to the provisions of S. KA). Neither
iliauld. I think. be considered as any longer posing significant issues.

The first is the matter of telecasts of National Football League games on
Friday nights during the regualr college or high school season. As the league
has stated before, it has long viewed Sunday afternoon as the appropriate and
traditional time for professional football games. It has never contemplated a
regular series of Friday night football games. The NFL schedule for 1965, for
exam pie. does not schedule a single regular-season game on Friday night.

On the other hand, the NFL does not have access to a clean slate when it comes
to scheduling. Nine cf the NFL's 14-member clubs share use of their home fields
with major league baseball teamswhich usually have prior claims on stadium
use. Other stadium uses, such as by colleges, may occasionally present prob-
lems of turf condition and stadium cleanups. As a result, a Friday, Saturday.
or Monday night game may occasioually become unavoidable in a particular
season.

During the 1964 season, for example. two of our franchises, the St. Louis
Cardinals and the New York Otani& would have been unable to obtain use of
their home stadiums d...-ing the first 5 weeks of the season If the league had
not scheduled one night game in each of these cities, one on a Monday night and
one on a Friday night, \Then this occurs. the issue is not whether the NFL
should be permitted to abandon its traditional Sunday scheduling, but whether
the fans of NFL football must be deprived of their traditional television privi-
leges. The NFL is confident that the fans in our league cities would wish to make
their views known on this question should they be deprvied of this TV coverage
t hey have come to expect.

It is difficult to believe that any realistic interests of America's high schools
or colleges are involved in this question. In any event, it Is a problem which is
not raised by either the pending bill or by present NFL scheduling.

Concern has also been expressed by some members of the subcommittee on the
signing of college players by professional teams before their eligibility for
intercollegiate competition has ended.

Since last fall. the National Football League has adopted a policy, binding on
each of its member clubs, against the signing of any college player to any con-
tract or to any form of document of intent, directly or through an agent, until
after completion of all his team's football games. including howl contests, in
which he is available to participate during his senior year. This pledge, never
before made in any form by the National Football League, has been confirmed in
writing to the appropriate collegiate authorities. The pledge has been signed by
the 14 clubs and by myself as commissioner. It has been further implemented
by new language in the National Football League constitution and bylaws pro-
viding for strong disciplinary measures againstany member club violating the
restrictions thus'imposed. .6. copy of my letter to Mr. James Corbett, chairman
of the NCA.A. College-Professional Relations Committee, on this subject is
attached.

A =7, 1965-
Mr. Janes 3. Coaarrr,
Director of Athletic*.
Louisiana State Univereity,
Baton Rouge. La.

DEAR hlf : This letter is addressed to you in your capacity as chairman of the
NCAA. College-Professional Relations Committee and is being sent to you as
stated in our public pledge of last January 12.

At that time, we, the undersigned on behalf of 14 National Football League
teams, through league Commissioner Pete Roselle stated :

"No player 'will be signed to a contract or any form of document of Intent,
directly or through an agent. until after completion of all his team's football
games. including bowl contests, in which he is available to participate during his
senior year. This will include collegiate football players who actually compete
in seasons beyond the graduating date of their original class."

And at the time of the pledge, we also stated that it would be further imple-
mented by appropriate language providing for disciplinary measures to be placed
in the league constitution at the annual meeting.

This was accomplished on February 26 when the National Football League
constitution and bylaws was amended unanimously as follows:

"No player may be signed to a contract or any other document (including a
letter of intent), directly or indirectly, until completion of all football game!,
including postseason bowl games in which the team Of e ool or college of such
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player is participate and in which the player is to participate; such provision
shall also apply to college football players competing in football in any season
ending after the date when the original class of such player shall have been
graduated.

-If a club violates this section it aball be subject to disciplinary action by the
connuiss:ioner, after notice and bearing; such punishment shall provide for the
loss of selection choices of the offending tint) in the next or succeeding selection
meetings, up to and including an entire selection list. All negotiating rights
to the player so involved shall be awarded to the club lowest in the league stand-
ings, excluding the offending club, at the time of the last selection meeting."

This letter shall serve as the personal assurance that every club in the National
Football League will adhere fully to this policy In every respect.

Sincerely,
Carroll Rosenbloom, Baltimore Colts Football Club ; Geo. S. Halos,

Chicago Bears Football Club: Art Modell, Cleveland Browns
Football Club; Texas E. Schramm, Dallas Cowboys Football Club;
Edwin J. Anderson, Detroit Lions Football Club ; Dominic Olejul-
czak, Green Bay rackers Football Club; Daniel F. Reeves. Los
Angeles Rams Football Club ; E. W. Boyer. Minnesota Vikings
Football Club ; John V. Mara. New York Giants Football Club ;
Jerry Tolman, Philadelphia Eagles FOPthall Club ; Arthur J.
Rooney, Pittsburgh Steelers Football Club ; Charles W. Bidwili,
St. Louis Cardinals Football Club ; Louis G. Spadia. San Francisco
fliers Football Club; C. Leo DeOrsey, Washington Redskins Foot-
ball Club; Pete Rozelle. Commissioner.

The CHAIRMAN. Our next witness is Gilbert Stein, vice president
and general counset of the National Hockey League.

Senator SPEC TM Before Mr. Stein begins, I would like to make a
statement.

I have noted a very distinguished curriculum vitae from Mr.
Stein, but he has apparently left off his position as deputy district
attorney for the city of Philadelphia in the period from 1968 to
1971-2 or 3?

Mr. STEIN. Two years, 1968 and 1969, Senator.
Senator SPECTER. And because I have the occasion to have some

intimate knowledge of his extraordinary qualifications, since I was
district attorney at that time, I do want the record to be complete
and to give him my special welcome to testify here today,

The CH IRMAN. As I understand, Senator, you recommend him
highly.

Senator SPECTER. Very highly.
The CHAIRMAN. And since he knows, do you recommend highly

the Senator too?
Mr. STEIN. Absolutely; my recommendations generally consist of

voting for him.
The CHAIRMAN. I WOUA too.
Senator SPECTER. Mr. Stein, you are being a party to what is

called senatorial courtesy.
The CHAIRMAN. We are very pleased to have you. I assure you we

share your high regard for the distinguished Senator from Pennsyl-
vania.

You may proceed.
Mr. STEIN. I understand that the Arritteri statement will be made

a part of the record.
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The CHAIRMAN. You can use it if it is short. If you can say any-
thing that is not in that statement, we are glad to hear from you or
you can read your statement.

STATEMENT OF GILBERT STEIN, VICE PRESIDENT AND GENERAL
COUNSEL, NATIONAL HOCKEY LEAGUE

Mr. Sum. The statement primarily indicates the National
Hockey League would endorse and support S. 610.

Our recommendation would be that to be in a modified form. The
reason for that is we think several issues need to be addressed and
one is the issue of a high school athlete having to make a decision
as to whether he goes to college or not when he is faced with the
temptations of turning pro, and, with a rule such as the rule in the
National Football League, the kind of rule that is clearly contem-
plated as being given sanction by this legislation, he would know
that once he matriculated in college, he would then be foreclosed
from leaving college to turn pro.

And I say that not withstanding the National Football League's
rule as to a 5-year period as well.

We think that if we can focus on where the problem arisesI
have heard a lot of talk by the two gentlemen from the football
leagues as to the problem arising from agents and, indeed, that is
one of the areas where it arises. But I think there is a greater
danger from the point of view of the public interest that this bill
contemplates, and that is that a maverick owner within a league
decides that he is going to challenge the ruleand there is prece-
dent for that. Just as the National Football League has for over a
half century had a rule, the National Hockey League had some 60
years whereby we did not allow eligibility to play in the National
Hockey League until the player reached age 20. Just like the fledg-
ling USFL did in football, when the World Hockey Association
came into being in 1972, it adopted the same rule as the existing
league. However, in the mid-1970's, one of the owners in the World
Hockey Association decided he would go after an 18-year-old player
and did so and the league said, the World Hockey Association said,
no, that is a violation of that rule and that owner challenged his
own league in court and there was litigation in Connecticut which
was won by the maverick owner, which then created a situation
where now 18-year-olds were to be drafted.

That owner, by the way, is an owner in the USFL right now. So
right now his team is doing well. He would not want to break the
rule with respect to signiag college athletes. If his team starts
faring poorly, he might revert to the action he took in the World
Hockey Association and sign the next Herschel Walker, regardless
of the fact that his league was not in favor of it.

That certainly could happen in the National Football League if
Mr. Davis, whom we already heard about, a year ago had decided
that he was going to sign Herschel Walker, regardless of the league
rule that has been in effect for over 50 years. It would not be Her-
schel Walker and his agent, it would have been Mr. Davis bringing
the litigation and I do believe the practicality of mounting this
type of legislation makes it tough realistically for a player and
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whoever his agent might be to spend the money to mount an anti-
trust suit.

But a maverick in the league, as we have seen with Mr. Davis in
the last year, would have no such compunction.

I think you need to focus on more than an agent possibly bring-
ing a lawsuit. I think you need to focus on a maverick owner bring-
ing an action.

We think our 20-year-old rule made a lot of sense because a
player in hockey needs a degree of maturity, needs a degree of
physical growth and strengthening that had worked for 60 years to
get him to the point where he was ready to get into the profession-
al ranks, and there is an availability in Canada, which is where we
have a lot of our hockey played at the junior hockey level, where
the players are eligible to play junior hockey until they are age 20,
and from that point of view it is similarit is analogous to football
facing the college eligibility which goes to maybe age 21 or 22.

So we did not think anyone was being denied an opportunity to
develop his skills and to become a professional hockey player. We
felt you do far more good for all of the players if they are required
to come along at the appropriate level and class of play before they
are ready to go into the pros. The agents do have blandishments.
The agents will say, we want you to come and there is always the
maverick owner who, out of desperation, either wanting something,
to make a fuss from a PR point of view, or to improve his team, if
he thinks it will work that way, will go out and sign the player to
break the barrier that the rule provides and in that instance, a bill
like S. 610 helps the league because it can then police its own
membership.

That is the area where help is needed, just as much as the player
with his agent going out to challenge the rule.

So we support it. If this legislation were in effect, I believe it is
unlikely the National Hockey League would put a rule into effect
similar to football. I think if this legislation were modified to the
point where we could reinstate a 20-year-old requirement for play-
ing hockey in the National Hockey League, for either drafting or
signing a player, 1 am confident that our league would put such a
rule into effect.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Stein.
In your statement you suggest that S. 610 in its present form

may actually discourage students from attending college because of
fear that they will be locked out of professional sports for 4 years.

Under the current system in professional football, a student is
locked out whether or not he attends college. Do you feel that the
decision to turn professional should be made by the colleges and
sports leagues rather than by the athlete himself?

Mr. STEIN. I think the athlete should make the decision. I do
think that we need to have some way of protecting an athlete
during warsor a youngster during years that he has not reached
a level of maturity to know what is in his best interest, and par-
ents provide that generally, and sometimes a league with the inti-
mate knowledge of the requisite physical ability needed to establish
a profitable and long-term career stands in loco parentis and is
better able to judge than perhaps the athlete is himselfwho is
doing very well at a certain class of play and has everybody back-
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slapping him and agents telling him "you are ready for the pros".
Turning pro prematurely is not necessarily in the best interest of
that athlete and that youngster is being able to have a long endur-
ing and profitable career in that particular profession.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Stein, an antitrust challenge was made to
the basketball league eligibility rules in the Denver Rockets case
and you state that the hockey league rules were challenged in the
Linesman case.

Why do you think that the rules of the NFL have never been
challenged?

Mr. STEIN. I think the rules of the NFL have nct been challenged
because certainly, as I said before, in hockey it was an owner who
decided to challenge the rule within his own league and I think the
Nationrl Football League until very recent vintage has been
Messed with a cadre of owners who respected the overall benefit to
the business in which they were engaged in following the rules and
living by the ground rules that everyone had to live by. But I do
not think that situation exists today in the National Football
League and as an outsider totally, my opinion would be if the
USFL club had not signed Herschel Walker, we might have seen
an owner such as Mr. Davis taking a shot at that within the Na-
tional Football League.

The CHAIRMAN. The distinguished Senator from Pennsylvania.
Senator SPECTER. Thank you Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Stein, there is a certain amount of reluctance in the Con-

gress to do anything to change the status quo. We look around at
the hockey league, the football league, the baseball league, and see
general prosperity, see things working pretty well.

What is your assessment as to how well sports are functioning in
the overall legal climate at the present time with the rules the way
they are? They are very different for baseball and football. With
baseball enjoying an antitrust exemption, with football having its
contact, as you pointed out between Mr. Davis and the league and
your own problems unique to hockey or basketball. But, overall,
how do you think things are working out?

Mr. STEIN. My approach has always been I do not want to see the
antitrust laws amended from the point of view of what is the basic
thrust of the antitrust laws. But I do think clarifications are in
order when the court ends up using the antitrust laws in an area
that I do not think Congress ever intended it be applied to.

And in a situation like we are facing here, I think back to 1980
and how proud I felt as an American to see the Olympic team in
hockey defeat the Soviet Union's Olympic team.; That was a won-
derful experience that I know everybody in the United States
shares and everybody in the Free World shared. It hurts me to
think that had we then had our 18-year-old rule in effect, this
never would have happened, it never would have been possible. We
have two players in the National Hockey League, Bobby Carpenter
in Washington and Phil Housley with Buffalo, outstanding high
school players, came out of high school. Because we had to put our
rule back to 18, which we did just a few years ago, these youngsters
turned pro.
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Now had we had our rule continue in effect until age 20, the
likelihood is that both of them and others would be playing for the
1984 Olympic team.

I think the players who played in the 1980 Olympic team, be-
cause they were ineligible to turn pro at age 18 or 19, did not hurt
their careers any. Those who played were able, through the experi-
ence of the Olympic victory, their Olympic career, were better able
to prepare themselves. We have Ken Morrow, who probably would
have turned pro a couple of years earlier and not been part of that
great Olympic victory. His professional career will be no less profit-
able to him by virtue of having played in the Olympics and waiting
until age 20 than it would have, in my view, had he signed at age
18, before he was physically and mentally and probably emotional-
ly tough enough to do so.

Senator SPECTER. Your suggestion would limit congressional
action. Some specific court case has made change, like the modifi-
cation of 20 years to 18 years on hockey, as you say, and it might
justify some congressional action if we really see a problem with
the Herschel Walker signing, if it becomes sizable.

But overall. aside from reactions to some specific cases where, as
you say, the courts have interpreted the antitrust laws in a way
they had not been intended, which is subject to congressional cor-
rection, you would recommend otherwise leaving the antitrust laws
as they stand. Has the interaction among the sports leagues and
teams and players generally been satisfactory?

Mr. STEIN. Yes, yes, and I say that with due regard that you and
I might disagree as to the area in which I apply my definition that
the antitrust laws as originally intended were not to apply to
sports.

Senator SPECTER. We have replied with some suggestions about
the Oakland Raider move with legislation that would give Oakland
some claim on the fans' interest. There is, however, a great reluc-
tance to move very far.

Mr. Stein, picking up the issue of Herschel Walker itself, there
are those who argue very vigorously that a college player ought to
have the right to sign as he chooses and that the Walker situation
is genuinely a violation of the antitrust laws, that is, the Walker
situation where he could not sign is genuinely a violation of the
antitrust laws because a man in his situation ought to be permitted
to do as he pleases.

As a student of sports and a student of the law and a student of
the antitrust laws, what is your evaluation of those competing in-
terests on that issue?

Mr. STEIN. Well, obviously, you are always into a balancing of in-
terests point of view. But it seems to meI think that the people
who are most experienced in what it takes to play professionally
are better able to make a judgment than a youngster aged 18 or 19
years old. And you get into a literal interpretation of the antitrust
laws. There was a player in hockey who had one eye. He had lost
one eye and we had a rule that said you had to see out of both eyes
in order to play hockey. We would not allow that player to play.
One of our own clubs initiated the problem by drafting him and
saying we want him and we ended up w.th a legal challenge. We
went through 2 or 8 years of extensive and expensive litigation
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over an issue that should have been so obvious to anyone and that
is whydid Congress ever intend the antitrust laws to apply to a
league's decision that says we are not going to let you come in and
play hockey and endanger your going totally blind and run that
kind of risk as well as risk to others because you do not have total
peripheral vision?

Senator SPECTER. Did you win?
Mr. STEIN. Yes, we eventually did. But it did notI think it

raises false hopes. I think that youngster should have known that a
professional career is not for him., J do not know that he and his
mother and family should have hacrsto-endure for maybe 3 years
the fighting and hoping that they would win the battle because of
the interpretations that their lawyers gave them that he could play
as a one-eyed player in hockey.

I think we who are in the business are better able to know what
it takes for a youngster to be able to haveto be able to compete
in our leagues.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Stein, are you sufficiently familiar with the
tenth circuits ruling on the case involving the Universities of
Oklahoma and Georgia to express an opinion as to whether that
decision may have any ramificatiOns for other professional televi-
sion arrangements?

Mr. STEIN. No.
Senator SPECTER. The National Basketball Association and its

players union recently agreed to a new cost of bargaining agree-
ment which protects some $3.6 million for the 1984-1985 season.
We have already had some testimony about the interrelationship
between the labor laws and the antitrust laws.

Does that kind of a bargaining agreement have any implications
for other sports like hockey or like football, in your judgment?

Mr. STEIN. Well, you are talking about precedents that a new
linea new approach was taken in that collective bargaining
agreement that had not yet been agreed to between the competing
sides or the contracting sides in the other sports. But there is noth-
ing that that does that in any way runs afoul of the antitrust laws.
We are confident that the public policy of support for the right to
collectively bargain provides the nonstatutory exemption to the
antitrust laws when properly confined to the three basic issues and
in this case we believe it was met and whether or not our league in
future negotiations with our players would follow that kind of a
precedent, can only be determined in the future when we hear
what the players want and .whether it makes sense for the owners.

BASEBALL LEAGUE NOT UNDER ANTITRUST LAWS

Senator SPECTER. The baseball league is not under the antitrust
laws. All the other professional sports are. Do you think there are
enormous differences in the application of what goes on among
players to teams, teams to other teams, teams to the league, be-
cause one major sport like baseball is exempt and other major
sports like hockey, football, basketball are under the antitrust
laws?
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Mr. STEIN. 1 think there is a difference in the actions we need to
take and I think there is no rational basis in my mind for the other
sports not having the same benefit that baseball has.

Senator SPECTER. Do you think hockey suffers because it plays
under a different set of rules than baseball enjoys?

Mr. STEIN. We suffered economically from having to defend a
number of lawsuits. I do not think we would end up with any basic
organic law or statutory law in our league that would run afoul of
fair play. I think we are entitled to the same benefits that the
courts and the Congress have traditionally afforded baseball. .

Senator SPECTER. So it is really the cost of litigation rather than
any fundamental difference and approach. one under the antitrust
laws, one not?

Mr. STEIN. I believe so.
Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, Mr. Stein. Your testimo-

ny is very helpful, as always.
The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Stein. We are glad to

have had you with us.
[Prepared statement of Gilbert Stein follows:]
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STATEMENT

OF

GILBERT STEIN

VICE PRESIDENT AND GENERAL COUNSEL

NATIONAL HOCKEY LEAGUE

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee. I am Gilbert Stein.

vice President and General Counsel of the National Hockey League.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on behalf of the NHL on S.

510, the "Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of 1993." The

National Hockey League is pleased to present its views on this

legislation,

The League supports the purpose of this bill,'which is to grant

a limited exemption from the antitrust laws to permit professional

sports clubs to enact rules regarding the recruitment of college

athletes. We question, however, whether such an exemption should

be premised exclusively on a league rule that requires a student -

athlete to complete his undergraduate study before he can play

Professionally. The NHL suggests that an exemption might be

better predicated on a broader rule that encourages a student-

athlete to attend college. but leaves some flexibility for players

to sign before graduation from a four year institution.

The National Hockey League was founded over sixty-five years

ago. In that time it has grown from six clubs to twenty-one,

fourteen of which are in the United States. For over sixty of

those years. Mr. Chairman, the NHL operated under a rule that

prohibited the drafting or signing of a player before he was twenty

years of age.

It was only several years ago, in the face of threatened

antitrust litigation and mindful of the Connecticut District

Court's decision in Linesman v. World Hockey Association. 439 F.

Supp. 1315 (D.C. Conn. 1977), that the League reluctantly lowered

that age limit to eighteen. Prior to that we did not draft players

coming out of high school.

aa57



154

Our rule now provides that it a player is at Least eighteen

years of age prior to September 15 of the playing year. he is

eligible for that year's entry draft. For example. tf a player

will be eighteen by September 15. 1941. he is eligible tor the

1493 entry ratt when will b* held in several weeks.

Of the 252 players selected in the 1982 Entry Draft. thirty-

e ignt were drafted coming Out of (A.S. high schools. It iS estimated

that a similar number will be dratted this year and again in 1984.

unfortunately. very few eighteen year old playersere ready

for the NHL. Nonetheless. because of the antitrust threat, the

League was compelled to lower its draft eligible age to eighteen.

Some of these players will decide not to turn professional

and 4111 continue their education in college. Others. however.

will sign with NHL clubs. A few will play in the NHL. but most

will likely he assigned to a club in the O.S. minor leagues for

further development and experience.

Eligibility and drafting at eighteen is understandably unpopular

with American colleges and amateur teams because it takes the

premier players and weakens their programs. It may also adversely

affect O.S. hockey in the international arena. There are several

Outstanding American youngsters now in the NHL who, but for our

eighteen year old rule. would be playing for the United States

Olympic team in 1984. Depending upon how many of these eighteen

year old players turn pro and how many collegians turn pro before

completing college, the :ikelihood at the 1984 Olympics of a repeat

of the "Miracle of Lake Placid.' where our Olympians won the gold

meda: from the Russians. may be all out impossible.

Mr. Chairman. as I indicated. the NHL changed its age rule on

eligibility in order to avoid antitrust liability. were Legisla-

tion enacted granting an apprlpriate limited exemption from the

antitrust laws, I believe the NHL would reinstate its twenty

year minimum age requirement.

At the same time, however. the League is concerned that S.

610 in its present form might discourage students from attending

college out of fear they will be locked out of professional

sports for four years.
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What would be the effect on collage enrollment of outstanding

high school athletes if a high school senior is told that if he

elects to 90 to college, he will be denied. for the next four

years, the opportunity that his non-matriculating high school

teammates have - the opportunity to turn professional? Will

professional sports clubs start enticing the great athletes coming

out of'high school to turn pro immediately rather than enroll in

college, as happened in basketball to Moses Malbne and Darryl

Dawkins?

Perhaps professional football and basketball would not do so

because college competition has traditionally given the athlete

the reputation that makes him valuable as a pro. But in hockey.

and. 1 belieye, in baseball as well, the professional teams are

often in direct competition with .college recruiters for outstanding

high school athletes.

An additional approach that would be more realistic to hockey,

from both the players' and teams' point of view, would be a rule that

would allow a player to go to college but still be drafted at age

twenty. We would respectfully suggest a small amendment to 5. 610

:hat would take this into consideration as follows:

"The antitrust laws as defined in section 1 of the Clayton
Act, and in the Federal Trade Commission Act shall not
apply to a joint agreement by or among persons engaging
in or conducting the professional sports of football.
baseball, basketball, soccer or hockey designed to encour-
age (oo.1-149e) student-athletes to attend colle e and to
complete their undergraduate education before becoming
professional athletes. by prohibiting the drafting or
signing of a player for a specified period of time,
which shall be not less than two years nor more than
four 'ears after he graduates from high school."

If the bill were so amended, it is my belief the NHL would

enact a rule prohibiting the drafting cr signing of a player witit

two years after his class graduated from high school.

In addition to providing an exemption from the antitrust

laws, Mr. chairman. I respectfully suggest the Committee also

consider amending the bill to provide an exemption from the Age

Discrimination Employment Act of 1967. 81 Stat. 602. as amended,

29 V.S.C. sec. 621 et seq. (1976 Ed. and Supp. IV), to precLude

creative litigation on the premise that a rule prohibiting the
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drafting or signing of a Player for a given number of years

after he graduates high school operates as a de facto discriminatton

agatnst college age student - athletes.

Mr. chairman. the NHL appreciates this opportunity to present

its .itewS oh tnts legislation and thanks the Commtttee for its

interest. I will be happy to answer any qUoStiOnS. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Kenneth Moffett, executive director of the
Major League Baseball Players Association.

Mr. Mon? Err. I have with me David Vaughn, senior counsel of
the Major League Baseball Players Association

The CHAIRMAN. I have another engagement. I am going to have
to go. 1 am going to request the distinguished Senator from Penn-
sylvania to take over the hearing.

I just want to express my appreciation to you for being here and
where is Mr. Dull from the University of Maryland? Is he here?

If you will tell him I had to go to another engagement but we
will read his testimony and we appreciate his being here.

Mr. MOFFETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SPECTER. You are Mr. Moffett?
Mr. MoFFErt. That is correct.
Senator SPECTER [presiding). Welcome and you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF KENNETH E. MOFFETT, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
MAJOR LEAGUE BASEBALL PLAYERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. Moprerr. I wish to thank the committee for the opportunity
to summarize the views of the Major League Baseball Players Asso-
ciation concernit,3 S. 610, the Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection
Act of 1983, and to attempt to place in perspective from the Associ-
ation's point of view the use of an exemption from the antitrust
laws to achieve the policy objectives of S. 610.

We have provided the committee with a full statement from
which this summary is taken. We would request that the full state-
ment be made a part of the record.

Senator SPECTER. It shall be.
Mr. Mornrr. The association appreciates the committee's recog-

nition that professional sports is a big business, with significant
impact on interstate commerce and commends Senator Specter's
firm and consistent position that Congress should not enact laws
which provide blanket exemption from the antitrust laws for the
profession& sports industry.

The association commends Senator Specter for his interest in en-
couraging student athletes to complete their formal education. As
commendable as is the objective of S. 610, the use of an antitrust
exemption to accomplish its purpose would represent a move in the
wrong direction and would present potential for abuse.

Professional baseball remains the only industry in this country
which is both free from Government regulation and exempt from
the antitrust laws. The blanket exemption allows owners to restrict
competition, fix prices, and divide markets.
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Not surprisingly, the legal monopoly enjoyed by professional
baseball has worked to the advantage of only one group; the
owners of professional baseball teams. The exemption has worked
to the clear disadvantage of everyone else: Cities seeking to retain
or secure franchises, fans, dissenting owners, the public in general
and, of course, the players: Amateur players, minor league players,
and major league players.

It is the position of the association that Congress should move
permanently to eliminate baseball's exemption from the antitrust
laws.

The exemption dates back to the 1922 Federal Baseball League
decision which held that baseball was outside the scope of the Fed-
eral antitrust laws. That decision since has been criticized and the
result of Federal Baseball has been described in subsequent deci-
sions as "illogical" and an "anomaly."

In the 1970 Curt Flood case, the Supreme Court passed the ball
back to Congress. Chief Justice Burger said, "It is time the Con-
gress acted to solve this problem."

The Select Commmittee on Special Sports of the House, the De-
partment of Justice under the last three administrations, and,
indeed, all of the witnesses in all of the recent hearings except rep-
resentatives of the owners, have agreed that the exemption should
be ended.

While it is true that major league players have made economic
gains in recent years, it is also true that those gains have come
over the continuous, rigorous opposition of the owners.

Senator SPECTER. Do you think baseball players would be better
benefited, if I might interrupt you, if baseball were subject to the
antitrust laws?

Mr. MoFFErr. If they were subject? I think there is a good chance
they would, sir, particularly as you reach down into the minor
leagues and into the amateurs as well.

Senator SPECTER. Baseball players have worked it out in a some-
what different way as a result of the arbitration award so that
within the baseball system there is a free agency under a certain
set of rules that have enabled the baseball players to deal with the
owners. Just given the blanket exemption from the antitrust laws,
there would have been nothing had baseball played its cards differ-
ently, so to speak, to have maintained the monopoly position with
respect to the players and to have kept them on a much tighter
rein, in a much more constricted bargaining position. Could not
baseball have done that?

Mr. MoFFErr. Except for one reason: If it had not been for the
strong union and the fact that the union took the position they did
after they won the arbitration case and worked it out.

Senator SPECTER. Why did baseball ever agree to that arbitra-
tion?

Mr. MOFFETT. Because it was in the agreement.
Senator SPECTER. Why did baseball ever agree to the agreement?
Mr. MoFFErr. To the agreement? Because the players were uni-

fied.
Senator SPECTER. The players would have struck?
Mr. MoFFErr. They didthey have struck twice.

22-849 0 - S3 - 11



158

Senator SPECTER. They had not struck in advance of the agree-
ment which opened up the arbitration procedure, had they?

Mr. Moms'''. They-struck in 1972 over a pension matter.
Senator SPECTER. And when did the arbitration clause arise?
Mr. MorFErr. 1976.
Senator SPECTER. So the players did not strike over that specifi-

cally but you think that might have been grounds for a strike?
Mr. MOFFETT. Absolutely, sir, if it had not been agreed mutually

between the parties.
Senator SPECTER. Well, it is entirely possible that had baseball

not worked out its own compensatory arrangements to give that
flexibility, the Congress might have a different attitude about base-
ball under the antitrust laws and the courts would have had a dif-
ferent attitude about baseball under the antitrust laws.

Mr. Mon Err. They certainly did not for a lot of years prior to
that, sir. and I think it is only because of the union taking the
strong position they did and the fact that they were so unified that
the players have what they have today.

Senator SPECTER. Well, the question that comes to my mind, is do
we have procedures in our country for working out these issues? I
asked the question of Mr. Stein, which I believe you heard, about
whether hockey was in a significantly different position than base-
ball and he responded that the cost of litigation made a difference.
I see what has happened in baseball to provide leeway for the play-
ers to have rights, to sell their services to other teams under free
agency rule, and it seems to me that somehow in our system, not-
withstanding what the Congress may do or the courts may do, that
the private parties work it out to the great credit of the private
parties. I just wonder what your thoughts are about that general
conclusion.

Mr. Moir Ferr. My general conclusion is, as I have stated before, if
it had not been for the arbitration decision and if it had not been
for the unity of the players, the situation would be even much
worse than what it is today.

Senator SPECTER. Given those factors. is it working out reason-
ably well today on the compensation line?

Mr. MOFFETT. Did you say compensation wise?
Senator SPECTER. On the compensation line?
Mr. MOFFETT. You are talking about the compensation issue

which was the matter of the 1981 strike or are ,you talking about
the mobility of players from one team to another?

Senator SPECTER. Both.
Mr. Moimgrr. All right. As far as that is concerned, in the major

leagues, a person has to wait for 6 years before he can move from
one team to another. That is not the case in any other industry in
the United States.

Senator SPECTER. You think that is unduly restrictive?
Mr. Mon. Err. Well, I think it is something that has been

to by both parties after the arbitration award. But I think asafral
the minor leagues are concerned, all of the minor players,
which are in a far greater number than in the majorsthere are
only 650 major league baseball playersthe players are nothing
but chattels of the owners and they are stuck unless the owners
wish to release them.

A82
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Senator SPECTER. You think the minor league players are unfair-
ly treated?

Mr. MoFFErr. I believe so.
Senator SPECTER. Do you think the major leagues are fairly treat-

ed?
Mr. Monrrr. I think the major league players are treated the

way they are today as a result of their union.
Senator SPECTER. How about my question?
Mr. MoFfrrr. Your question relative to the antitrust-
Senator SPECTER. Are the major league players fairly treated?
Mr. MOFFETT. I would say the major league players have had

probably one of the most chaotic labor relations situations I know
of in my 28 years in collective bargaining and the only reason they
have what they have today is because they have fought for it.

Senator SPECTER. Are the major league players fairly treated?
Mr. MOFFETT. It depends on the circumstances and the situation

with the various clubs.
Senator SPECTER. Some are and some are not?
Mr. MoFtvrr. That is correct.
Senator SPECTER. But overall, would you say they are fairly

treated?
Mr. MOFFETT. I would have to say that the contract that they

have is policed, by the association and by the player representatives
on the particular club and as a result of that, they have to fight for
everything that they have.

Senator SPECTER. But given the battles and the union's activities
overall with the policing of the contracts, the major league players
are fairly treated?

Mr. MOFFETT. For the most part.
Senator SPECTER. If the antitrust laws did not apply to baseball,

would minor league players be in a position to protect themselves
and to be fairly treated, in your judgment?

Mr. MOFFETT. More so, yes, sir.
Senator SPECTER. What would taking baseball's antitrust exemp-

tion away do for the minor league players that they cannot do for
themselves given the tenacity of the players?

Mr. MoFFETT. Could I turn that question over to my counsel?
-1 Senator SPECTER. Sure.

Mr. VAUGHN. Your question, as I understand it, is what the-
*nor leagues could do in the absence of antitrust laws?

NO UNION PROTECTION

*tor SPECTER. Mr. Moffett is saying that baseball ought to be
out i om under the antitrust laws and he testified to the narrow
range of this issue. He does not like it because it is a further ex-
emption from antitrust laws. He is using this occasion to attack the
general status of baseball being exempt from the antitrust laws. I
am trying to explore what are the reasons that baseball, in your
judgments, ought to be out from under the antitrust laws and I am
coming to the issue of whether the minor league players and the
major league players are fairly treated because they have had a
tremendous battle. The union has won concessions and they have
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to be policed. but the battles put them in a position where they are
fairly treated.

Now my question is on the minor leagues. Can you get the minor
leagues to he fairly treated if you use the same tactics?

Mr. VAUGHN. The minor league players enjoy no union protec-
tion and, therefore, lack the kind of organizational leverage-- -

Senator SPECTER. Can they get themselves a union?
Mr. VAUGHN. That is theoretically possible. As a practical

matter, because of the fact that the minor leagues are by definition
a stepping stone to either the major leagues, or unfortunately, a
stepping stone back to private life, the likelihood that that will
happen is not high.

Senator SPECTER. What would their situation be if the antitrust
laws did not exempt baseball? You are saying that the nature of
their profession is such that they are not likely to be unionized or
to have the benefits that have come to major leaguers because of
the union and my question then is, well, what good would it do
them if the antitrust laws did not apply to baseball?

Mr. VAUGHN. An individual minor league player or a class of
minor league players would have the right to go into the court and
to challenge the reasonableness of the minor league rules on mat-
ters such as the reserve clause, on matters such as baseball's draft
system.

Senator SPECTER. Would that be realistic?
Mr. VAUGHN. It has occurred in other sports.
Senator SPECTER. Minor league sports?
Mr. VAUGHN. Not necessarily minor league sports, but the law

would cover them.
Senator SPECTER. But is it realistic to finance that kind of litiga-

tion?
Mr. VAUGHN. It may well be realistic to finance that kind of liti-

gation. I certainly would not preclude that possibility, and it seems
to me they at least should have the right of access to the courts
that other citizens have.

Senator SPECTER. If that is realistic, why isn't it realistic for
them to form a union?

Mr. VAUGHN. Primarily because of the transitory nature of their
careers and the fact that at every stage a potential litigant sees a
future in professional baseball and is not interested in wanting to
offend the owners.

Senator SPECTER. That situation is present on the antitrust law
side. If they were exempt from court, they would encounter the
same problems.

Mr. Moffett, what other aspects of the public welfare would he
served if baseball were not privileged with the antitrust exemp-
tion?
. Mr. MOFFETT. We recently had an experience, Senator, where the
owners passed an internal rule- which limited the amount of
moneys that could be expended by each one of the clubs, as far as
salaries and other expenses are concerned. It is our advice that
clearly if this rule were enacted, and baseball were not exempt
from the antitrust laws, the owners certainly could not have done
this.

Senator SPECTER. Any other areas?
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Mr. MoFFErr. We have filed a grievance along these lines and we
are hoping to win this grievance.

Senator SPECTER. Is there any other area where you think the
public interest would be served by striking out the exemption for
baseball?

Mr. Morrm. I just think that it is unfair, that baseball players
should be singled out differently than any other employees in the
whole United States as'being exempt from the antitrust laws.

Senator SPECTER. I understand your conclusion that it is unfair
and it may well be. But what I am looking for are some conse-
quences that are adverse to public policy which flow from base-
ball's exemption and would provide some impetus for change

Mr. MorrErr. The owners can engage in any kind of price fixing.
They can do any kind of rulemaking. They can do anything at all.

Senator SPECTER. Do they?
Mr. Morrerr. As far as the restraint of trade. To my knowledge

there have been situations where certain people have not been
granted franchises. There have been situations were people could
not move clubs from one place to another and other such things as
that.

Senator SPECTER. I interrupted you. Mr. Moffett, but I wanted to
get your reasons. You may proceed.

Mr. Mormyr. While it is true that the major leagues have made
economic gains in recent years, it is also true that these gains have
come over the continuous vigorous opposition of the owners. These
gains are only as secure as the next owner attack at the time of
contract expiration. Indeed, most players or amateurs of the minor
leagues are subject to a unilaterally imposed draft and reserve
system with no union to protect them.

There is no reason that baseball players and the public should
not have the same antitrust protection enjoyed by all other citizens
but until those rights are protected, the owners will continue to
take advantage of the situation. Labor relations in the industry
will continue to be chaotic. Neither the equal protection of the laws
nor the public interest in competition will be served.

I am pleased to state that Congressman Seiberling is introducing
the Sports Competition Act of 1982 which would repeal baseball's
exemption by defining interstate commerce to include all profes-
sional sports, including baseball.

While baseball is the only industry and certainly the only profes-
sional sport whose owners enjoy a blanket exemption from the
antitrust laws, there have been a number of special provisions
exempting certain activities from these laws. In the last 2 years,
numerous bills have been introduced to restrict the movement of
sports franchises, allow for revenue sharing and for other purposes
through the device of exempting the leagues from the antitrust
laws.

Current law does not prohibit professional sports teams and
leagues from regulating themselves in a reasonable manner con-
sistent with the antitrust laws. The rule of reason, to which profes-
sional sports teams and leagues are subject, takes into account the
special characteristics of each industry and allows practices which
are commercially reasonable and not anticompetitive in the con-
text of that industry. The cases cited in our statement demonstrate
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that the laws are flexible enough in their application to accommo-
date the special circumstances of the sports industry.

Retreat from the protection of the fundamental national econom-
ic policies favoring competition which are found in antitrust laws,
even in nominally narrow areas, should not be lightly undertaken.
The result of using special purpose exemptions from the antitrust
laws would be to create a mantel of protection filled with holes.
Rules drafted by the owners pursuant to the exclusions would in-
evitably affect more than the intended area. For example, if Feder-
al rules to protect student athletes might also restrict negotiations
or fix prices. Indeed, under the guise of carrying out the purpose
for which the exemption was created. the law might be used to
shelter activity totally outside the intended scope of the rule. Such
exemptions would be difficult.to police and would lead to confusion
and uncertainty.

Our second concern with respect to the use of special purpose
antitrust exemptions is that within the scope of such an exemp-
tion, the owner's actions are completely removed from external
scrutiny. Senator Specter has properly pointed out that permitting
rules which encourage a student athlete to complete his education
will restrict the athlete's right to seek and obtain employment with
an employer of his choice, a right which other citizens enjoy and
value very highly. Application of the rule of reason under the anti-
trust laws helps to insure a balance between those competing inter-
ests and provides a mechanism whereby that balance may be re-
viewed. By contrast, an exemption from the antitrust laws for an
owners' draft needs no elective check on the owner's aCtivities.

Finally, eviceration of the antitrust laws should not be undertak-
en unless it is dear there are no alternative means to accomplish
the desired result. There would appear to be a number of alterna-
tive methods to encourage athletes to complete their education: De-
layed or contingent contracts, presigning or postretirement scholar-
ships, tuition assistance during the off season, career counseling,
and job placement services for players and prospective players, spe-
cial extension courses provided by the league and scheduled around
or during the season, to name a few. Some of these programs exist
now in primitive form. Others await only the action or approval of
the owners. We would respectfully submit that there are alterna-
tives to advance the objective of S. 610 and, therefore, the use of an
antitrust exemption is unwarranted.

Operating under their exemption from the antitrust laws, the
baseball owners developed a system which regulates the acquisition
of amateur players. A review of the owners' system may be useful
to demonstrate some of the dangers in pursuing the objectives of S.
610 through manipulation of the antitrust laws.

Under the owners' system, a player may be drafted only by a
single professional club. The club which drafts the player is given
the exclusive right to negotiate with and sign the player. If the
player wants to play but is either dissatisfied with the club which
has drafted him or is unhappy with the contract offered, he is
stuck. No other baseball club is permitted to sign, negotiate with,
or otherwise discuss potential employment with the draftee. The
player's only choice is to refuse to play and to wait until the next
draft, 6 months later. The player can take a chance that a new
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team might choose him but the player's choice under baseball's
draft system aria to sign with the team which owns the rights to
him or give up a career in professional baseball. As one might
expect, the economic leverage, unless you are John Elway and play
two sports, is almost all one sided.

The owners' system contains elaborate rules which nominally en-
courage athletes to continue their education. However, the practi-
cal effect or these rules, which are summarized in our statement, is
that, while the baseball rules may appear to offer restrictions to
encourage athletes to finish school, it is clear that because of the
numerous exceptions, they do not do so. The net result is that no
one's interests are protected adequately by the draft system except
the owners', and they are protected only from competing with each
other.

The players association believes, based on its experience, that
exempting from the antitrust laws rules to encourage amateur
players to complete their education will not insure a proper balanc-
ing of the competing interests involved. Indeed, such an exemption
will virtually insure that the owners adopt the most self-serving
rule and will remove any necessity for the owners to justify the
reasonableness of the rule.

In a larger sense, the players association believes that the activi-
ties of baseball and of an professional sports should be subject to
the antitrust laws. Those laws offer a sufficiently flexible standard
of reasonableness to accommodate the special circumstances of pro-
fessional sports. Those circumstances do not justify exempting the
professional sports industry from coverage of the same laws by
which the rest of the society is governed, either on a blanket basis,
such as the baseball owners enjoy, or for limited purposes such as
those set forth in S. 610.

While the objective of S. 610 is laudable, the association believes
that the mechanism put forward to achieve it would be, for the rea-
sons discussed, a move both philosophically and practically in the
wrong direction.

Thank you for the opportunity to present our views.
Senator SPECTER. I note you are born in Lykens, Pa. Where is

that?
Mr. MOFFETT. It is 30 miles northeast of Harrisburg.
Senator SPECTER. Size?
Mr. MOFFETT. Two thousand five hundred.
Senator SPECTER: I know most of the towns in Pennsylvania but I

do not know Lykens.
It is a special pleasure to have you.
Mr. MoFFerr. It is a pleasure to be here.
[Prepared statement of Kenneth E. Moffett follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT or KENNETH E. MorreiT

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee:
My name is Kenneth E. Moffett. I am the Executive Director of the Major League

Baseball Players Association. The Association is the exclusive collective bargaining
representative for all major league baseball players. As the Association's Executive
Director, I am its chief administrative officer and chief negotiator.

Prior to becoming Director of the Players Association on January 1 of this year, 1
served for 21 years with the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service in a
number of positions, including Director, Deputy Director, Director of Mediation

i
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Services, and National Representative. While with the Service, I mediated a /urge
number of significant labor disputes.

1 wish to thank the Committee for the opportunity to appear today to present the
views of the Players Association concerning S. WO. the Collegiate Student-Athlete
Protection Act of 1983, and to attempt to place in perspective from the As.socation's
point of view the use of an exemption from the antitrust laws to achieve the policy
objectives of S. 610.

The Association commends Senator Specter for his interest in encouraging stu-
dent athletes to complete their formal education. The importance of that objective is
underscored by the very high percentage of athletes in all sports whose professional
careers never develop to the point of providing them with stable employment or
whose careers are ended prematurely by injury.

The Association appreciates the Committee's recognition that professional sports
is a big business, with significant impact on interstate commerce, and commends
Senator Specter's firm and consistent position that Congress should not mart laws
which provide blanket exemptions from the antitrust laws for the professional
sports industry. The Association was pleased to testify in September of 1982 in sup-
port of Senator Specter's bill on franchise relocation, S. 2821, which rejected such a
position. Finally, we thank the Senator for his interest in thoroughly exploring at
these hearings all of the issues surrounding the special purpose grant of antitrust
immunity to the sports industry proposd by S. 610.

As commendable as is the objective of S. 610. the use of an antitrust exemption to
accomplish its purpose would represent a move in the wrong direction and would
present significant potential for abuse. The Association must therefore opposed that
portion of S 610.

Our concern is not merely acadamic. Professional baseball is, as you know, the
only major industry exempt from the antitrust laws. The Players Association has
had abundant opportunity to observe the operation of team owners and leagues
under that exemption, including baseball's draft system for college and precollege
players. Our experience may be useful to the Committee in its deliberations.

My testimony is divided into three sections! first, a brief summary of the status
and history of baseball's blanket exemption from the antitrust laws: second, a dis-
cussion of the policy reasons why the Association believes that creation of special
purpose, limited scope exemptions from the antitrust laws are undesirable: and.
third, a description and analysis of the owners' rules for dealing with amateur play-
ers under baseball's existing antitrust exemption.

L RASEBALL OWNERS' ANTITRUST EXEMPTION

Professional baseball remains the only industry in this country which is both free
from government regulation and free to engage in contracts combinations, and con-
spiracies in restraint of trade. Not surprisingly, the legal monopoly enjoyed by pro-
fessional baseball has worked to the advantage of only one groupthe owners of
professional baseball teams. The exemption has worked to the clear disadvantage'of
everyone else: cities seeking to retain or secure franchises. fans. dissenting owners,
the public in general, and, of course, the players: arnatur players. minor league
players and major league players.

It is the position of the Association that Congress should move promptly to elimi-
nate baseball's exemption from the antitrust laws.'
Historical background

A brief summary of the historical background of baseball's antitrust exemption
may help to place my subsequent testimony in context.

In Federal Baseball club v. National League! the Supreme Court held that the
business of professional baseball was outside the scope of the Federal antitrust laws.
In 1943, in Tolson v. Neu. York Yankees.' the court reaffirmed its decision in Feder-
al Baseball, suggesting that the "remedy" for its decision was to be found with the
Congress. if at all. However, in 1956, in Rodorich v. National Football League+the

' 1 endorse but will not attempt here to restate the testimony of Marvin Miller, former Execu-
ttve Director of the Association. in support of the proposition that baseball's antitrust exemption
should be eliminated- I would refer the members of the Subcommittee, however, to his testimo-
ny in 1970 before the Flouse Select Committee on Professional Sports and his testimony before
the Monopolies and Commercial Law Subcommittee of the House Judiciary Committee in Febru-
ary, 19M2.

3259 U.S. 21)0 19221
3 340 U S. 356 t195:t P.
353 U.S. 445 41957 1.
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Supreme Court refused to extend baseball's antitrust exemption to football, and spe-
cifically noted that if it were to consider the question of baseball's antitrust exemp-
tion for the first time, it would hold baseball subject to the antitrust taws. Again,
the Court noted the failure of the Congress to enact legislation overturning Federal
Baseball.

The question of baseball's antitrust exemption last reached the Supreme Court in
Flood v. Kuhn, -107 U.S. 255 (1972i. The Court was unanimous in its opinion that
baseball should never have been granted an exemption from the antitrust laws, Jus-
tice Blackmun's majority opinion noted that professional baseball is a business, that
it is engaged in the interstate commerce, and that baseball's exemption is an "ex-
ception" and an "anomaly".

Nevertheless, the Court in the Flood case declined to correct this anomaly and
aberration, again relying on the failure of Congress to enact remedial legislation in
the face of the Court's concededly erroneous prior decisions in F'ederal Baseball and
Toofson. The Court noted that the "illogic" of its position can only be remedied by
the Congress. Chief Justice Burger stated: ". . . it is time the Congress acted to
solve this problem." Flood v. Kuhn, 407 U.S. 258, 28li 11972i. Absent action by the
Congress. what has been universally acknowledged to be bad law will remain the
law of the land.

Baseball's antitrust exemption was examined by the Congress in 1976 by the
House Select Committee on Professional Sports (the Sisk Comniitteei. After full op-
portunity to consider baseball's special antitrust status, the Committee reported:

"Based upon the information available to it, the Committee has concluded that
adequate justification does not exist for baseball's special exemption from the anti-
trust laws and that its exemption should be removed in the context of overall sports
antitrust reform."
Baseball's onletrust exemption should be eliminated

In its business dealing with third parties le.g. all baseball players and municipal-
ities desiring to secure or retain a franchises organized professional baseball oper-
ate% as a classic cartel. And. because baseball is immune from antitrust attack, it
does so openly by a series of interlocking agreements which bind every professional
baseball club to every other professional baseball club. Those agreements regulate
almost every significant phase of each club's individual business operations. Each
major league club is a party to the Major League Agreement, which defines the
agreements and relationships by and between each major league club to every other
major league club. Every minor league club is contractually bound to every other
minor league club pursuant to the National Association Agreement. The Profession-
al Baseball Agreement binds every major league club to every minor league club.

Pursuant to these and other agreements and regulations, each professional base-
ball club agrees to keep its "hand orr. the "property" ie.g. players, etc. of every
other club in return for the other clubs' agreements to do the same. Thus, in those
areas where baseball clubs would ordinarily be expected to compete with one an-
other (for players. etc.i there are formal agreements not to compete. Markets are
divided, prices and salaries are fixed, and free and open economic competition is ef-
fectively eliminated.

Testimony before the various Congressional Subcommittees and before the Select
Committee in 1970 shows that, with the exception of a single category of witness,
the opinion is unanimous that baseball's antitrust exemption should be eliminated.
The only witnesses favoring retention of the exemption have been the representa-
tives of lbasebalfs owners and the representatives of the owners of other profession-
al sports teams, who hope one day to persuade the Congress to exempt the other
professional team sports from the ambit of the Sherman and Clayton Acts.

Organized professional baseball traditionally has put forth various contentions in
support of retaining its antitrust exemption. In arguing to retain their exemption,
baseball's owners assert that because baseball developed pursuant to the Supreme
Court's holdings in Federal Baseball and Toolson, it would now be unfair to apply
the antitrust laws to baseball. This "reliance" theory amounts to arguing that once
an error of law is made las concededly was made in Federal Baseball), it should
never be corrected, because someone has "relied" upon ,the incorrect Kieft. decision
in conducting his business. Whenever legislation is considered. someone can assert
that he has "relied" on the prior state of affairs. Because the Supreme Court erred
in 1922, and refused to correct that error in 1953 and 1972, is no reason for 'this
Congress in 1983 to perpetuate this state of affairs.

Baseball's owners further argued before the Select Committee that the antitrust
exemption should not be eliminated because no identifiable group has been harmed,
and because the collective bargaining relationship between the major league owners
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and the Players Association makes antitrust coverage superfluous and potentially
destructive of the "stability" of the bargaining relationship. Owners and their repre-
sentatives have argued further that antitrust coverage would not be of benefit to
major league players due to the labor exemption.

I must take strong exception to those contentions. Al! players have been harmed
by baseball's exemption. The economic freedom of players covered by baseball's
draft is severely and unnecessarily restricted. Most professional baseball players are
in the minor leagues and lack any collective bargaining representation.

Let me describe briefly the situation which confronts an individual who wants to
play professional baseball. First, the player will be "drafted", a process by which the
owners agree that a single club will have the exclusive right to negotiate and sign
the player anti no other professional team will conduct any discussion with him
with regard to potential employment. I will return to discuss the draft in more
detail, since it bears directly on the issue of educational incentives for amateur ath-
letes which is addressed by S. 610.

Once a player enters into a contract, he is "reserved" by the club which has
signed him tor any other club to which his contract may be sold or traded). Unless
the club subsequently determines that he lacks sufficient ability and releasesthat
is, dischargeshim. or unless he is one of the few players who are talented enough
and fortunate enough to achieve six years of professional service, he may not seek
employment as a professional baseball player, even after the expiration of all of his
contractual commitments, with any other professional baseball team anywhere in
the Witted States, Canada, Latin America, or Japan. His only alternative is to cease
to play professional baseball.

Major league players have also been severely disadvantaged by baseball's anti-
trust exemption. Due entirely to the antitrust exemption, baseball was the last of
the four major professional team sports to achieve even limited relief from the per-
petual reserve system in the form of free agency. Because of the exemption, baseball
players have never had competing leagues to establish a market price for their serv-
ices. Nor do layers have the right to sue to end the clubs' price fixing with respect
to salaries. The measure of how effective the owners price-fixing agreements were
can be seen in the six-fold increase in salaries from 1976 the last full season before
the limited free agency secured in the 1976 Basic Agreement took effect) and 1982.
in 1970 the mean major league salary was approximately $44,500. Last year it
reached approximately $'251,500.

Only the Players Association stands between the benefits and protections players
now enjoy and a return to the pre-1976 era. While the Players Association, which
represents major league players, is a strong union and has achieved many impor-
tant advances for its members, that is not a basis upon which to base a public policy
of denying the benefits of the antitrust laws to baseball players. Collective bargain-
ing agreements are not permanent. Circumstances change, and one cannot conclude
that because the Players Association has held its own in collective bargaining the
last several years, it will alwaysdo so. The protection of the antitrust laws should
be available to baseball players, as that protection is to all other Americans.

Baseball players are entitled under law to organize and bargain collectively, but
ithat right is not one that is or should be given to the exclusion of other statutory

protections. It is specious to argue that because major league players are currently
represented by the Players Association, all players or potential players should be
denied the protection of the antitrust laws. Baseball's owners should comply with
the public policy of this nation, as set forth in both the antitrust laws and the labor
laws, just like everyone else.

Before the Select Committee in 1978, the Commissioner of Baseball testified to the
good, stable labor relations present in baseball, in support of baseball's twin argu-
ments that (1) the collective bargaining system was working well 'and thus no
change in baseball's antitrust status was warranted, and (21 that eliminating base-
balls s exemption might somehow interfere with the collective bargaining process.
My predecessor, Marvin Miller, expressed a contrary view, to which I adhere today.
Following the Commissioner's testimony, there was a major confrontation when the
1976 Basic Agreement expired (after the end of the 1979 season). A strike was avoid-
ed in the Spring of 1980, on the eve of the strike deadline, by an agreement postpon-
ing the reserve system issues until/1981. In 1981 there was, as you know, a costly,
bitter, fifty day strike.

The truth is, that in 1976 LabOr relations were not good and had never been so.
But for an arbitrator's interpretation of certain provisions of the standard player
contract, no significant changes in baseball's reserve system would have been nego-
tiated. The 1981 strike was precipitated by the owner's attempt to pt the free
agency system. Because of the exemption, the owners in the 1981 negotiations acted
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eventualy reimpose whatever resirative system they chose, without danger that
the,: would be called into court and asked to justify its re isimableness 1 submit that
if the baseball owners lacked antitrust exemption, it would have been much less
likely to force this confrontation, or any future confrontations on this issue. Base
ball's antitrust immunity serves, in my view, as an impediment to good faith collec
five bargaining

It is correct that in certain circumstances the labor exemption may serve as a de-
fense to an antitrust action. The Players Association is c'e'rtainly' prepared to live
with that result. But if baseball's owners eonibme in areas other than those permit-
ted by a collective' bargaining agreement reached as the result of good faith, arms-
length bargaining, such actions should be required to pass muster under the' anti-
trust law. When clubs conspire to limit or fix the salary and other terms and condi-
tions that will he offered to free agents, the Players Association's remedy under the
contract is to file a grievance. The grievance is eventually heard by an arbitrator,
who determines if the clubs have been acting in concert, in violation of the labor
contract, and if so. what the appropriate remedy should be. No significant discovery
is available in arbitration, and the arbitrator's remedies are relatively limited.

Contrie4 that potential avenue of relief with those available under the antitrust
laws, in which any conspiring clubs would face the possibility of a suit far injunctive
relief, treble damages and attorneys' lees las well as the possibility of criminal
charged, in a proceeding in which the full discovery under the Federal Rules of
Civil Procedure would be available before trial.

Such collusion by clubs in violation of our labor agreement is not idle speculation.
There is considerable evidence that in WI the clubs conspired in violation of the
Basic Agreement, in an attempt to limit the length Of contracts, to force Mayers to
resign, in most instances, with their former clubs, and to prevent operation of a
free market for free agent players' services. A grievance against the owners' action
is now pending.

More recently. the owners have secretly agreed among themselves to require all
clubs to maintain a ratio of "assets" to "liabilities" of tin; 411. Under the owners'
rule, by far the largest "liability" is player contracts, but the rule is distorted to
exclude the asset value of those contracts and otherwise undervalue the club's
worth. Owners who do not comply witH the 411)140 rule are subject to severe sanc-
tions, including removal of the club's officers and the effective placement of the club
in receivership. The clear purpose of the owners' rule is to place a cap on salaries
and to punish owners who, for legitimate business reasons, would choose to invest
more money to acquire better players, The owners' rule restrains trade and fixes
prices. completely outside the collective bargaining process, in ways which would be
prohibited in any other industry. The reluctant negotiations. the conspiracy to con-
strain free' agency and the 60/40 rule are all examples of why players should be
protected by the antitrust laws.

The department of Justice has consistently advocated the elimination of baseball's
antitrust immunity. As Deputy Assistant Attorney General Lipsky told the House
Subcommittee on Monopolies of the House Judiciary Committee on July 14, 1981:

"It has been the position of the Antitrust Division for some time that baseball's
exemption is an anachronism and should be eliminated. " I know of no economic
data or other persuasive justification for continuing to treat baseball differently
from the other professional team sports, all of which are now clearly subject to the
antitrust laws."

The Players Association shares the view of the Department of Justice that the
federal courts have sufficient flexibility in the context of a "rule of reason" anti-
trust analysis to take into consideration any special circumstances that may be
present in baseball. If baseball's owners cannot demonstrate the reasonableness of
their actions, they should be required to conform with the public policy expressed by
the antitrust laws,

Finally, baseball's owners frequently argue that antitrust coverage is not needed
because they act in the public interest. I submit that the contrary is truethat
baseball's owners have acted only in their own selfish interest. But, in any event, it
is not up to the owners to define the public interest. That responsibility lies with
Congress, and Congress has determined that the antitrust laws further the public
interest.

It- ()SE OF SPECIAt.-PURFOSE ANTITRUST EXEMPTIONS

While baseball is the only industry and certainly the only professional sport
whose owners enjoy a blanket exemption from the antitrust laws, there have been a
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number of special provisions exempting certain activities of professional sports from
those laws." in the Met two years, numerous bills have been introduced to allow
leagues to restrict the movement of sports franchises, allow for "revenue sharing"
and for, other purposes through the device of exempting the leagues from the anti-
trust laws.

Current law does not prohibit professional sports teams and leagues from regulat-
ing themselves in a reasonable manner consistent with the antitrust laws. The "rule
of reason", to which professional sports teams and leagues are subject, takes into
account the special tharacteristics of each industry and allows practices which are
commercially reasonable and nut anti-competitive in the context of that industry.'
For example, the Eighth Circuit in the Mackey case 7 noted that certain restraints
on player movement might pass muster under the antitrust laws. And, indeed, rea-
sonable league restrictions have been upheld even in club relocation situations.'
Those cases demonstrate that the laws are flexible enough in their application to
accommodate the special circumstances of the sports industry.

Retreat from the protection of the fundamental national economic policies favor-
ing competition whit h are found in antitrust laws, even in nominally narrow areas.
should not be lightly undertaken. The result of using special-purpose exemptions
from the antitrust laws would be to treate a mantle of protection filled with holes.
Rules drafted by the owners pursuant to the exclusions would inevitably affect more
than the intended area. For example. a set of rules to protect student athletes might
also restrict negotiations or fix prices. Indeed, under the guise of carrying out the
purpose far which the exemption was created, the law might be used to shelter ac-
tivity totally outside the intended scope of the rule. Such exemptions would be diffi-
cult-to police and would lead to confusion and uncertainty. In light of the complica-
tions which the exemption would produce, we do not believe that any of the wit-
nesses have met the heavy burden of showing that a retreat from such an important
national policy is warranted.

Our second concern with respect to the use of special purpose antitrust exemp-
tions is that, within the scope of such an exemption, the owners' actions are com-
pletely removed from external scrutiny. Senator Specter has properly pointed out
that permitting rules which encourage a student athlete to complete his education
(as in S. 610i will restrict the athlete's right to seek and obtain employment with an
employer of his choice, located in a city in which he desires to live, and at the time
of his choicea right which other citizens enjoy and value very highly. Application
of the "rule of reason" under the antitrust laws helps to ensure a balance between
those corr ,,eting interests and provides a mechanism whereby that balance may be
reviewed. .ly contrast, an exemption from the antitrust laws for an owners' draft
leaves no effective check on the owners' activities.

Finally, evisceration of the antitrust laws should not be undertaken unless it is
clear that there are no alternative means to accomplish the desired result. Where,
as here, the objective of legislation is to encourage athletes to complete their educa-
tion, there would appear to be a number of alternative methods which would be
useful: delayed or contingent contracts, pre-signing or post-retirement scholarships,
tuition assistance during the off-season, career counseling and job placement serv-
ices for players and prospective players, special extension courses provided by the
leagues and scheduled around or during the season, to name a few. Some of these
programs exist now in primitive farm. Others await only the action or approval of
the owners. Some or all of these programs can be of assistance in encouraging ath-
letes to finish their education. We would respectfully submit that there are alterna-
tives to advance the objective of S. 610 and, therefore, the use of an antitrust ex-
emption is unwarranted.

In short, use of special purpose exemptions from the antitrust laws as a means of
encouraging completion of education may not produce the desired result and,
indeed, may result in abuse by the owners and uncertainty on the part of both the
industry and the public.

III. THE BASEBALL OWNERS' AMATEUR DRAFT SYSTEM

Operating under their ex- option from the antitrust laws, the baseball owners de-
veloped a system which rek,ilates the acquisition of amateur players. A review of

*Sea 15 U.S.C. SS 1291-1295 (league sales of sponsored telecasting rights and the NFL-AFL
mergers.

'See, e.g. Smith v. Pro Football League. s93 F. 2d 1173 (DC Cir. 1978) and cases cited therein.
Mackey v. NFL. 534 F. 2d 606 (8th Cir. 1976), cert. denied, 434 U.S. 801 11977).
See San Francisco Seale Led. v. NHL. 379 F. Supp. 966 (CD. Cal 19741.
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the owners system may be us dill to demonstrate soon' of the dangers in pursuing
the object INV:. Of S 6111 through manipulation of the antitrust laws.

Prior to 191i:', professional baseball clubs competed with each other tor quality
amateur players. ('hubs hid against each other, and top prospects frequently received
substantial signing bonuses, advantageous contracts. scholarships and other consid-
(vat ions.

Under the owners system. a player may he drafted by only a *single professional
club. The club which drafts the player is given the exclusive right to negotiate with
and sign the player If the player wants to play but is either dissatisfied with the
club which has drafted him, or is unhappy with the contract offered, he is stuckno
other baseball club is permitted to sign. negotiate with or otherwise discuss poten-
tial employment with the draftee. The player's only choice is to refuse to play and
to wait until the next draft, six months later. The player can take a chance that a
new team might choose him and offer him a more attractive package. The player's
choice under baseball's draft system are to sign with the team which owns the
rights to him or to give up a career in professional baseball. As uno might expect,
the economic leverageunless you're John Elway and play two sportsis almost all
one-sided

The owners' system contains elaborate rules which nominally encourage athletes
to continue their education. However. the practical effect of those rules which are
summarized in our statement, while the baseball rules may appear to offer restric-
tions to encourage athletes to finish school, it is clear that 'because of the numerous
exceptions, they do not do so. The net result is that no one's interests art' protected
adequately by the draft system except the owners', and they are "protected" only
from competing with each other.

In conclusion, the Players Association believes, based on its experience, that
exempting from the antitrust laws rules to encourage amateur players to complete
their education will not ensure a proper balancing of the competing interests in-
volved. Indeed. such an exemption will virtually ensure that the owners adopt the
most self-serving rule and will remove any necessity for the owners to justify the
reasonableness of the rule.

In a larger sense, the Players Association believes that the activities of baseball
and of all professional sports should be subject to the antitrust laws. Those laws
offer a sufficiently flexible standard of reasonableness to accomodate the special cir-
cumstances of professional sports. Those circumstances do not justify exempting the
professional sports industry from coverage of the same laws by which the rest of the
society is governed. either on a blanket basis, such as the baseball owners enjoy, or
for limited purposes such as those set forth in S. 610.

While the objective of S. tilt) is laudable, the Association believes that the mecha-
nism put forward to achieve it would be, for the reasons discussed, a move, both
philosophically and practically, in the wrong direction.

Senator SPECTER. I would like to call our final witness, Mr. Rich-
ard Dull, director of athletics of the University of Mary land.

Mr. Dull, we very much appreciate your being here. Chairman
Thurmond regrets he is not able to be here. He has other commit-
ments and as President pro tern of the Senate he has ti.e obligation
to open the Senate which I think he is about to do and his other
commitments require that he absent himself.

But we do welcome you here.
I note that you graduated from Bicklersville High in Pennsylva-

nia and were Pennsylvania's high champion of the javelin in 1961
and Pennsylvania State Jaycee champion in 1963 which is quite a
record and quite an achievement.

We note that and look forward to your testimony.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD M. DULL ATHLETIC DIRECTOR,
UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND

Mr. DtiLt.. Thank you.
I would like to extend my personal and professional appreciation

to the committee for the opportunity to appear.
I have a brief review of my statement.
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Senator SPECTER. Your full statement will be made a part of the
record, Director Dull, and we look forward to your summary.

Mr. DULL. The University of Maryland is one of the Nation's
largest universities which has for many years sponsored a compre-
hensive intercollegiate athletic program, embracing 18 sports, gov-
erned by the NCAA. It is an educational institution whose students
historically have been impacted by professional sports franchises
contracting young men to forgo their educational objectives and
limit their energies to professional participation in athletics. Be-
cause of my concern for this practice, I stand in support of the ob-
jectives and purposes of S. 610.

The signing of Herschel Walker is an occurrence that has wide-
spread ramifications beyond its specific application to Herschel
Walker. It serves as the precedent, its extension controlled solely
by the future whim and disposition of professional owners, to
prompt students who participate in the sport of football to depart
prematurely from their college campus, just as has been the case,
unfortunately, in the sports of basketball and baseball.

In order to fully comprehend the significance of the Walker sign-
ing, might I suggest we look at baseball and basketball as it has
impacted the University of Maryland.

As you are aware, the Spencer Haywood decision in 1971 estab-
lished the precedent which presently allows the National Basket-
ball Association to draft college athletes. This practice in the last
several years at the University of Maryland has seen the departure
of Brad Davis, presently playing with the Dallas Mavericks and
Charles "Buck" Williams, NBA rookie of the year in 1982, now
playing with the New Jersey Nets.

In addition, Moses Malone, after signing a letter of intent with
the University of Maryland in 1974, stayed on our campus just 1
day before joining a professional basketball team.

It is not my contention to you that any of these student athletes
have suffered financially. None have yet to complete their degrees,
however.

In the case of baseball, however, the established practice is more
alarming. In baseball, major baseball franchises require that sign-
ers only be graduates of high school. In baseball at the University
of Maryland, a sport which has experienced considerable success
but not particularly noted for teams or players of national reputa-
tion, professional baseball franchises in 20 years have signed 19 of
our players prior to their eligibility being completed. Seventeen of
these student athletes were juniors, one a sophomore- and one a
freshman. Of the 19 players, only 7 have returned to Maryland to
complete their degrees.

Most of you have heard of Ron Swoboda of baseball fame who
had a very successful professional ca'eer. Without embarrassing
and invading the privacy of the other 18 young men, I can state to
you that most played professional baseball in the minor leagues
with continuing and ultimate anonymity.

I stand in opposition to the present practice in both baseball and
basketball, but the practice of baseball is most unnerving to me. In
basketball, a sport utilizing. just 5 players at a time, with squads
less than 15 members, the premature departure of players from
college generally affects only the superstars_

.
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In baseball, however, where squad rosters are greater, and where
baseball utilizes a vast network of farm teams and associated
minor league teams, the practice affects not only the superstar but
the average player as well. Bonuses to sign in baseball are meas-
ured by the tens of thousands of dollars, not the hundreds of thou-
sands of dollars as is the experience of basketball.

I would suggest to you that if the Herschel Walker case becomes
the rule, football will be like baseball. We will have a sport utiliz-
ing rosters in excess of 50 men, with another 50 who ultimately
will have been cut or waived, with two leagues and 40 or more as-
sorted teams bidding not only for the services of the superstar but
for the average player as well.

Premature departure from college in pursuit of professional con-
tracts may be beneficial to the Herschel Walkers and the "Buck"
Williams and the Moses Malones and Ron Swobodas over the
world.

My concern, however, is for that great body of young students
who, at a very impressionable age, will be the recipients of several
thousands of dollars provided them as a bonus and will in turn sur-
render their present and future aspirations educationally only to
exhaust their financial resources and be left with nothing.

The action of the USFL now threatens students at our college in-
stitutions participating in their intercollegiate football, ultimately
according them the same denial of educational advantage which
has for so long marked the sports of baseball and basketball.

The opponents of this legislation have seen fit to attack college
athletics. Their arguments, many based on erroneous facts and
reaching erroneous conclusions, are irrelevant and not germane to
the issue at hand.

The issue,
i
in my humble opinion, is whether there is a substan-

tial public interest in a policy to encourage student athletes to
finish college before they avail themselves of professional opportu-
nities in sport franchises.

I suggest to you this policy is not only in the best interest of the
young men at my institution, but at all institutions within the
framework of the NCAA. The initiation of congressional action in
this area is not only praiseworthy but, in my opinion, is required as
well.

Senator SPECTER. I thank you very much, Mr. Dull.
Mr. Dull, just a few questions.
Isn't the NCAA rule which would eliminate a collegian's eligibil-

ity for even negotiating with a pro team a somewhat unreasonable
one?

Mr. Dula.. In my opinion, I do not believe that one should have
rules that they cannot enforce. The NCAA has a number of such
rules and I would put the agentry rule in that category. Unless you
are following the student athletes everywhere they go, I do not
think we can find out when and where they are negotiating profes-
sional contracts. So, I think a more flexible rule would be in order.

Senator SPECTER. Aside from the issue of enforceability, isn't it
tough to rule out a player's eligibility simply because he enters
into some preliminary negotiation? There has been a suggestion in
the Herschel Walker case, for example, that had he not been fore-
closed from returning to Georgia, because he had entered into some
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preliminary negotiation, he might not have made the deal with the
Generals.

Mr. Dina,. I find it a severe rule. I think that was the case of
Herschel Walker, that in the event he had wished to stay at Geor-
gia, he probably would have been rendered ineligible by the NCAA.
In my opinion it is a bad rule.

4-YEAR RULE

Senator SPECTER. Director Dull, what do you think of the idea of
a requirement which would make the colleges extend 4-year com-
mitments to their athletes rather than the present year-to-year
system?

Mr. Dim.. I would support it. When I went to undergraduate
school, they had such a rule, that your scholarship was for a 4-year
period of time.

Senator SPECTER. Does the University of Maryland have that
rule?

Mr. DULL. We have that rule. We have found that for several
reasons--

Senator SPECTER. A 4-year rule?
Mr. Duu. No; a 1-year rule under the NCAA. Our practice is

that when a young man signs with us, his scholarship is not re-
voked or rescinded for other than disciplinary reasons.

Senator SPECTER. So, the practical effect is to maintain a 4-year
rule?

Mr. Dut.L. That is correct. A revolving door practice in the long
run is not likely to benefit an institution. It becomes public and
certainly is not going to help your recruiting in the future.

Senator SPECTER. Do you have an opinion about the bills intro-
duced by certain legislators around the country that would recog-
nize the de facto professionalism of college star athletes and make
them university employees, providing at the same time they not be
viewed as professionals but as students who are on teams who have
some benefits, some minimum wage and that sort of consideration?

Mr. Dum,. I would be opposed to those bills. There are, in fact, at
this time a minimum wage consisting of room, board, tuition,
books, and fees. I find that universities' athletic programs, in fact,
are not businesses. They need to realize a profit in order to contin-
ue their activities. But the profit motive is not the reason that we
exist.

Senator SPECTER. Director Dull, Mr. Bobby Knight, Indiana Uni-
versity's basketball coach, is reported to have stated that each
school in the NCAA should only be able to give out the same
number of scholarships as the number of seniors that had gradu-
ated from their programs and received their degrees the previous
year.

What would your reaction to such a tight rule tie, to encourage
universities to encourage students to complete their education?

Mr. DULL. I think that is incumbent upon us. I would support
that and I think most universities in the Nation would.

Senator SPECTER. Director Dull, thank you very much for being
here.

i'S 176
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Without obection, I am going to have marked as an exhibit and
introduced into the record an article by Mickley CioM's Sports

-Line, "Specter Bill Good for Pros, College."
(The article referred to and prepared statement of Richard Mi-

chael Dull follow:].

SPEC .R Btu. Goon roe Piios, Cotteon

The behind-thescenes wheeling and dealing which brought football star Herschel
Walker from the college campus to the professional ranks certainly created a rift
between the collegiate coaches and the United States Football League.

While some of the strong talk against the new league has quieted down, measures
are being considered to help alleviate the problem areas.

Sen. Arlen Specter, R.-Pa.. has sponsored a Nil to grant a limited antitrust ex-
emption allowing professional leagues to adopt rules against the signing of under-
classmen without the threat of being sued by the player. Passage of the bill would
be beneficial to all involved.

Although the USFL said it was concerned about the possibility of facing a lawsuit
from Walker if it didn't sign him, the league also knew it needed Walkers name to
sell tickets. Instead of adhering to its own rule against signing underclassmen, the
USFL flip-flopped on the issue and brought the Heismann Trophy winner into fold.
(As it turned out, this is only one instance of the 'rule as you go' policy adopted by
the USFL.)

Two of college football's most respected coaches, Bo Schembechler of Michigan
and Joe Paterno of Penn State, are the biggest boosters of Specter's bill.

"If we allow the signing of undergraduates, we are opening the door to unscrupu-
lous agents," Schembechler said. For every Herschel Walker, there will be twice as
manyno, five times as manywho will go and will be unsuccessful. You can ask
any of the pros; an undergraduate player is not physically, mentally or emotionally
ready to go into pro football."

Paterno elaborated on Schembechler's claim.
"Our concern is with he 19- or 20-year-old who is thrown into the open market.

He is made to feel he is better than he is, and he gives up his college education.
"It's a two-way street. Herschel Walker is worth a couple of million dollars be-

cause college football enabled him to develop his skills."
The College Football Association also endorsed the Specter bill. A statement from

the CFA says the association may be in favor of even stronger measures" than
what is included in the bill.

The entire matter is not clear-cut agreement, however.
NCAA President John L. Toner has said that "the present number of student-ath-

letes who are tempted to sign (professional contracts) prematurely does not warrant
the adoption of a national policy to prevent an individual from having that choice."

We think it does.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RICHARD MICHAEL DOLL

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, my name is Richard Michael Dull
and I am the Director of Athletics at the University of Maryland, College Park
campus. Maryland, as one of the nation's largest and most outstanding universities,
sponsors a major intercollegiate athletic program under the auspices of the National
Collegiate Athletic Association. It is an educational institution whose students have
historically been impacted by professional sports franchises offering professional
contracts to members of our student body either before their college athletic eligibil-
ity has been exhausted or before five years has elapsed since the original matricula-
tion of the student. Because of my concern, I stand in support of the intent pru-
Woos, and ultimate enactment into law of S. 610.

The signing of Herschel Walker by the USFL prior to the exhaustion of his athlet-
ic eligibiltt, is a matter of grave concern to educational officials throughout the
United States. I share this concern in my capacity as Director of Athletics at the
University of Maryland. This occurrence has widespread ramifications beyond its
specific application to Herschel Walker, and will now prompt those students who
participate in the sport of football to depart prematurely from this college campus
Just as has been the case in the sports of Nsketball and baseball.

Allow me to recite the experience of my institution with respect to basketball and
baseball throughout the most recent score of years. As you are aware, the Spencer
Haywood Decision in 1971 established the precedent which presently allows the Na-
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Ilona] Kaskeilsill Association to draft college athletes with remaining athletic eligi-
bility. This practice in the last several years at try institution has seen the depar-
ture of 13-ad Davis. presently playing with the Dallas Mavericks and Charles
"Buck" Williams, NBA Rookie of the Year in 1982. now playing with the New
Jersey Nets. In addition. Moses Malone after signing a Letter of latent with the
University of Maryland in 1974. stayed on our campus just one day before joining a
professional basketball team. It is not my contention to you that any of these stu
dent - athletes have suffered financially. None, however, have yet completed their
degrees.

In the sport of baseball, the major baseball franchises require only that the sign-
ers be graduates of high schom.. In baseball at our institution, a sport which has
experienced considerable success but not particularly noted for teams of a national
reputation, professional baseball franchises in twenty years have signed nineteen of
our players prior to their athletic eligibility being completed. Seventeen of these stu-
dent-athletes were juniors, one a sophomore and one a freshman. Of the nineteen
players. only seven have returned to Maryland to complete their degree program.
You have no doubt heard of Ron Swoboda of baseball fame, who had a very success-
ful professional career. Without embarrassing and invading the privacy of the other
eighteen young men, I can state to you, however, that most played professional
baseball in the minor leagues with continuing and ultimate anonymity. Maryland is
just one of hundreds of collegiate institutions which play baseball in this nation. I
would suggest to you that there are thousands of men in this nation, who over the
years, have suffered a similar experience as our own players.

With the number of football franchises presently existing in our nation utilizing
playing squads of approximately fifty men, imagine the impact that the Walker case
can have on college students who also participate in football.

Premature departure from college in pursuit of professional contracts may be
beneficia. to the Herschel Walkers and the Buck Williams and the Moses Melones
and the Ron Swobodas of the world. These multi-millionaires are the exceptions,
however. My concern, however, is for that great body of young students and sports-
men, who at an impressionable age were the recipients of several thousand dollars,
provided them as a bonus, and in return surrender their present and future aspira-
tions educationally, only to exhaust their financial resources and be left with noth-
ing. The action of the USFL now threatens students at our college institutions, par-
ticipating in intercollegiate football. ultimately according them the same denial of
educational advantage which has for so long marked the sports of baseball and bas-
ketball.

For years. a "gentlemen's agreement" existed between the National Football
League and thy NCAA member institutions. This agreement remains in effect with
the NFL today and was honored in the early days of the American Football League.
This agreement was honored dt.ring the brief existence of the World Football
League. U-fortunateh, this agreement was cast aside and de "lared null and void by
the USFL prior to the completion of the league's first game. / regard ,this as a tragic
state of affairs for all young men in America, participating in major college football
who do not possess the abilities of a Herschel Walker.

Testimony before this committee ipreviously, relating to this matter, have made
claims that simply are erroneous. The absence of a few football players does not
dilute the television revenues availaLle to member institutions. The loss of a super-
star in the sport of football which utilizes 95 football scholarship athletes to play the
game does not assure a losing season, a missed bowl appearance, less money for the
school or maybe the coach's job. The University of Georgia will. continue to have
winning seasons, play in major bowls. and earn money through the sport of football.
Likesvete. I am certain and confident the employment of Coach Vince Dooley is not
in jeopardy.

The argument has been advanced that the-NFL has ignored the Haywood Deci-
sion and that NFL lawyers have made no effort to comply with the mandate of the
Haywood Decision. I would suggest that any reading of the Haywood Decision
should be more narrowly construed. It applies to the sport of basketball and its legal
holding should nnt, and has not been, extended by any court to the sport of football.
I would suggest to you that the NFL does not stand above the law of the land. Its
position, is in fact consistent with the jurisprudence of our nation. It is likewise er-
roneous to suggest that Herschel Walker needed to leave college prematurely be-
cause he waz destitute and without means to continue as a student. After all, he-,
was the recipient of a full scholarship

Prior testimony has justified the USFL action and the Herschel Walker decision
by attacking the NCAA and its member institutions. They would suggest that inter-
collegiate athletics has no relationship to the educational process and is nothing
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more than another form of American business. Not only Jo I take exception with
this statement, but I would suggest to you that this is totally irrelevant to the issue
at hand. But for the record, college athletics does not exist simply to realize a profit.
Like any cause, regardless of its philanthropic purpose, its continued survival re-
quires sufficient revenue to pay its bills. Every entity in American society, particu-
larly the American household, exists under the same conditions. The issue, in my
humble opinion, is whether there is a substantial public interest in a policy to en-
courage student-athletes to finish college before they avail themselves of employ-
ment opportunities with professional sports franchisee. I suggest that such a policy
is in the best it,terest of the young men and women at my institution, and at all
institutions witWn the framework of the NCAA. The initiation of congressional
action in this area in not only praise-worthy but is required as well.

Finally, it has been suggested by opponentsof this bill that NCAA member insti-
tutions have not adequately educated young men who nuw play professional foot-
ball. Statistics are cited that only 60 percent of the players in the National Football
League did not receive their undergraduate degrees. Although I cannot state to you
the accuracy of this information, I readily agree that all of us in intercollegiate ath-
letics have had failings in the past. I concur that we need greater affirmative action
in this area for the future. 'the opponents of S. 610, however, in citing what they
regard as and unsatisfuctory record seem to indicate that the response to this prob-
lem is to dilute the effectiveness of our efforts even further. In my opinion, legisla-
tion needs to be passed to assist us in acceeding, not legislation which would have
to the effect of causing us to fail. S. 610 is not the total answer to the ills of intercol-
legiate athletics, it is a step forward however to protect those nonHerschel Walker
football types, who will leave school prematurely, sign meager bonuses with the new
football league, only to play several years or be injured, and never again be accord-
ed the opportunity or possibly have the financial means to complete their college
eduations. Their success and welfare, and the welfare of their families, require con-
gressional notice, deliberation and action.

Senator SPECTER, That concludes all of our scheduled witnesses
and the hearing.

On behalf of the Judiciary Committee, we thank you r.11 for
coming.

[Whereupon, at 12:05 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene
subject to the call of the Chair.)
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APPENDIX

ADDITIONAL SUBMISSIONS FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PETE ROZELLE,

COMMISSIONER, NATIONAL FOOTBALL LEAGUE

PROFESSIONAL FOOTBALL QUITE NAT-
urally spawns tales of legendary heroes
and historic games, some of which be-
come larger than life as they are retold.
Such tales are all part of the tradition
that makes a major sport enjoyable.
However, there are other stories--
myths about how the NFL operates
that are wrong to begin with but are re-
peated over and over until some people
actually believe them.

One of the most persistent of these
goes somet;iing like this: It's unfair to
make players complete their college eligi-
blity before the NFL will accept them: the
only reason for this policy is to maintain
the free farm system that the colleges
provide.

A frequent companion to that myth is:
When a player finally does get out of
college be sbovkl be able to sign with
any club be wishes; the draft is against
the principles of free choice that this
country cherishes.

Let's examine these statements and
see what's behind them.

Once in a while, a player comes along
who is so good in the early years of his
college career that fans, the news media,
and people close to the player begin to
question NFL eligibility standards.

"Why," I am often asked, "can't Tony
Dorsett of the University of Pittsburgh
]or Earl Campbell of Texas, Herschel
Walker of Georgia, etc.] be treated like
any other citizen? If a young man wants
to quit school as a freshman or sopho-
more and go into his chosen profession,
he should have every right to do so."

A little history is needed here to un-
derstand the NFL's position. In pro foot-
ball's infancy, some people were con -
ceraed t tat the professional gamede-
spite its limited popularity and lack of
promisemight someday have a damag-
ing effect on the college game. The NFL
decided against raiding campuses.

No one compelled the league to do
this. The NFL merely hoped that college
and pro sports could live together in an
atmosphere of harmony. We have seen
over several decades that not only do
the colleges support our policy of re-
quiring a player to complete his collegi-
ate football eligibility, but lawmakers
agree with the idea, too. Congressional
committees and various individual
members of Congress have told us dur-
ing my term as Commissioner that they
urge continuation of the policy.

The NFL sticks to its eligibility rules
because we've been urged to do so by
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those who would he hurl most without
them (the ck 'Hews ) and by th(ise who
think the rules are reasonable (Con-
gress). Hut bevoitd these considerations,
we also believe our rules work to the ul-
timate benefit of the players themselves
The longer -I young persi in is exposed
to formal education, the better chance
that person wilt have in coping with life
in general.

If a law were passed or a court deci-
sum rendered that required the NH. to
accept underclassmen, we, of course,
would abandon our current rules We
would continue to bring young men
into the league through the orderly proc
ess of the (Irak, even though they hadn't
completed their college football ca-
reers. The real losers would be the col.
leges and the players

As for the notion that we have eligi-
bility rules only to maintain a free farm
system, I always point out that the NFL
has absolutely no say in the administra-
tion of college programs-l-which is as it
should be If we ran our own farm sys-
tem, we would hire the coaches. install
pro-type offenses and defenses, and im-
post no entrance requirements or aca-
demic chores. From a strictly financial
standpoint, the money used to run the
farm teams would drastically reduce the
amount available for bonuses to rookies
who enter the NI-1. every year.

College football simply is not a free
farm system for the NFL to use as it sees
fit. As a matter of fact, sortie colleges use
the Nil as a recruiting incentive for
their programs. proudly listing the num-
ber of alumni hi..) have gone on to par-
ticipate in our League.

I noted earlier that there also is a
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myth 4. oncerning the draft. The support-
ing argument* usually includes a non-
football it of some son: "A grad-
uate engineer can work for any com-
pany that will hire him. Shell Oil doesn't
draft him and prevent him from work-
ing kir Ex.'s( xi."

This is true and entirely reasonable
Hut Shell is not scheduled to -play" Ex-
xon under conditions in which the
league wishes millions of people to he
spectators to the contest. Moreover, gas-
oline can he produced and offered to
the public by lust one oil company; if
other oil companies go out of business,
that does not affect those that survive.

The NH. produces entertainment. The
quality of that entertainmenton radio,
television, and at the stadiumserves
the interests of everyone involved with
professional football, including players,
fans, communities in Much NH_ fran-
chises operate, and local stadium author-
ities. We are convinced that a player's
opportunity to play in a thriving league
of 28 teams, one offering comparable
employment opportunities at each loca-
tion, not only serves player interests. but
that it would not exist at all if it were not
for the distribution of talent the draft
makes possible.

It rarely makes sense to use an unrelat-
ed business context as a basis for an
argument against a sports league's meth-
od of operations. In the unique world of
sports, where the business of relation-
ships, the needs, and the public interests
are wholly distinct, you must look below
the surface.

If an argument can't stand that kind of
look, it qualities as a myth and nothing
more. MI
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TEv'Inomy or h. HAMPSHIRE
SENATM SUB-COMMITTEE Cu Jw.lvILE JUSTICE

COMMITTEE or TIE Juolcuo

Mr. Chairman, it gives me a great deal of pride to submit for

-he Sob-Committec on Juvenile Justice records, the views of a per-

son who is not nationally known. but a person. who. for the past

twenty years. has spoken on matters related to the treatment of

young men and women that participate in collegiate athletics. Allow

me to state. Mr. Chairman. that I would never oppose any bill or

law that would improve the treatment end well-being of our young

people. My opposition to this bill is grounded in the deep-rooted

tradition that all men and women have the right to life liberty,

end the Pursuit of 11.41)21211Ett. This bill would. in effect. deny

Young people these right's. This bill would discriminate against those

who have special skills in one area and not those who have special

skills in another area. For example. would this bill prevent a young

man or woman that has superior skills in speech or writing and wanted

to work THE NEW !OK TIMES or THE WALL STREET JOURNAL from leav-

ing college. because without bin or her that college's journalism

Program would fall apart into irrevocable shambles? Is it accurate to

assume. Mr. Chairman. that the total viability of any academic or co-

cirricular program is predicated on the talents of any one individual?

7 tell you that it is not.

This bill, as proposed. serves as a vehicle. Mr. Chairman. to

address a picayune and insignificant emotional outcry by men who are

primarily interested it Annotq footb411 games at the educational ex-

pense of young students. veiny ,f these men will be seated before you

as the hearings proceed. Mr. Chairman. and when they become too old

to coach. or when they turn boxer and punch - et ,.1 wan as did

woody Hoye'', they will receive a yearly rtti,ri.:Ir t1O-00 foq- grczter

than the annual earned income of EC,.. th- p11.;* 11cv have coached:

Mr. Chairman. each branch of the ti'lt-nry

percentage of our young people from colleges an un.tereitles ±vcry

1,. 82
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year. Would this bill prevent the armed :er,ices from pursuing re-

cruitment activities because the subsequent decrease in enrollment

would destroy the stability of these institutions? Agate. sir, no. it

would not.`

It is my opinion. Mr. Chairman, that this bill would serve a far

greater purpose by addressing the tragic abuse that is inherent in

many college and university athletic Programs. This abuse manifests

itself through the exceedingly lengthy field practice sessions which

take hours away from academic study time. through the coaching meet-

ings for special positions. and through the general team meetings. in

tote. these various athletic meetings exceed the total weekly hours

these students *Pend in formal math and English classrooms. All of

these actions cut deeply into the most important time that these

young and women desperately need - the time to study'

It is the laCk of compassion. concern. and uncompromising com-

mitment on the part of many coaches which does more to cause young

men and women to leave college, not the "big bucks' that a precious

few will earn. I would like to recommend that no athlete spend more

than 20 hours per week on and off the field, excluding official games

and travel time. After all, this is the maximum number of work hours

that federal law permits for students enrolled in the College work -

Study Program. Athletes should not be encouraged or required to do

Mr. Chairman. if this bill is to become a lale, I would like to

make the following recommendations: I) the law should require colleges

and universities to pay all tuition and fee, for the remainder of an

athlete's education if he or she has played for four years and has not

completed the necessary course work for the baccalaureate. This is

nullified, however. when an athlete signs a professional contract and

makes the team. in addition. the program would have to relinquish one

scholarship for each player that is still working toward his or her ,

degree, yet is ineligible to play. 21 A/1 colleges and universities



should be prevented fr,m, hoidinq pnictices before the regular student

body is scheduled to report for classes. 3) The sponsors. or the tele-

vision stations. which air the weekly sports shows that feature the

head coaches as the "stars', should be required to pay a portion of

the show's revenues to the school represented in order to help fund

the players' education since the tapes and films of these very players

help to boost the show's ratings.

In eonclusion.: Mr. Chairman. please do not let this bill become

a wedding haw! which continues to bind the schools and pros together

in a cozy marriage relationship that towards college coaches with pro-

fessional coaching jobs and punisher the players with four years of

service and no degree.

* # *

Alexander Hampshire

March. 1983
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March 11, 1983

The Honorable Strom Thurmond, Chairman
Committee on the Judiciary
United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Senator Thurmond;

o. , a ICY141.1.16.1 UMAO.17/11

Re: Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act
of 1983

Thank you for extending to me an invitation to testify before
the Sot,4Lc Judiciary Committee on March 17, 1983, concerning
tht above - referenced legislation offered by Senator Specter.

Because of the demands on my time in the past several weeks,
I am unablo to provide you with a thorough and complete
briefinq of my feelings opncerning the proposed. legislation.
However, I would like to use this letter to briefly advise
you of my thoughts.

Accordingly, I have stated below what I consider to be the
issues and my opinions concerning a proposed bill entitled
"Collegiate Student-Athlete Protection Act of 1983."

I. Overreaction to the Herschel Walker Signing

It is clear to me that Senator Specter's intro-
duction of a bill providing an antitrust exemption some five
days after Mr. Wal-er's signing of a professional contract
was based upon emotionalism rather than sound judicial thought.
Many feel that Mr. Walker is the greatest college athlete to
ever participate in college sports.. His athletic talents are
only surpassed by the character he has exhibited to all Ameri-
cans. Some persons initially felt that his signing a profes-
sional contract prior to completing his college eligibility
was a mistake. However, as is always the case when all the
facts are revealed, it is the overwhelming consensus of this
country that Mr. Walker did the right thing.

I do not know Senator Specter personally but I am
certain that he is a strong advocate and supporter of college
athletics. If this assumption is true, we have a common bond
because I am a product of college athletics and any success
I have achieved in the representation of professional athletes
originated as a scholarship athlete, a college basketball
official, a part time administrator/supervisor of officials,
a founder of one of the first refereeing training progra..is
in the country, and an avid sports fan. In spite of my great
loyalty and feelings toward college athletics, I recognize a
greater ideology known as the American free enterprise system.

185
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II. Special Interests Legislation

It is my opinion that any American, when advised
that legislation is being considered that falls in the category
known as "special interest legislation," feels it must be
closely scrutinized. By definition, "special interest" means
that a small sector of our society wili be receiving preferen-
tial treatment which very likley could be to the detriment of
the majority. Obviously, there are unusual circumstances that
exist where special interest legislation is necessary for our
system to work.

In the present case, the need for an antitrust
exemption as proposed in Senator Specter's bill simply does
not exist.

The great American institution known as college
sports has been and is at an all time economic high. It rep-
resents a multi-million and possibly a billion dollar industry
that has served the needs and desires of young prospective
athletes, college alumni, sports fans, and many other interests.
College sports is in fact one of the biggest industries in our
great country. It has operated on this successful note for
many many years, long before Mr. Walker came on the scene,
and it will operate just as effectively now that Mt. Walker
has joined the professional ranks. The institution known as
college sports is far bigger than one individual.

M. Prior Involvement of Professional Sports with College
Underclassmen

Professional sports, for many years, has offered
opportunities to college underclassmen without any major
concern of the federal government. Specifically, John McEnroe
one of the nation's greatest tennis players, left Stanford
University early in his college career without any clamor from
Washington. Wayne Gretzky, hockey's greatest star, never went
to college in that he signed a professional contract out of
high school and instantly became a super star. Robin'Yount,
baseball's Most Valuable Player, without the aid of a college
education, has become a multi-millionaire by using his ath-
letic talents on the baseball field. Bobby Clampett, a bright
young golfing star, left BYO without fanfare following his junior
year. Basketball stars such as Isiah Thomas, James Worthy,
magic Johnson, and many others have left their respective
colleges with the encouragement and blessings of their coaches
when it became obvious that their talents had reached a level
of marketability that ',no one could turn down the opportunities
of professional sports.

If professional sports was and is good for all of
the individuals mentioned above, then the question must be
asked, "How is Herschel Walker's situation different?" Obvious-
ly, it is not. Mr. Walker's contract has a value triple that
of the above mentioned athletes. The United States Football
League acknowledged that Herschel should be given the same equal
rights that other young American athletes have been giveA for
many years. The United States Football League should be admired,
not condemned, for failing to participate in the hypocrisy of
their competitor, the National Football League.

IV. The Real Issue at Rand

In my judgment, it appears that the sentiment of
this country is that Herschel Walker made a decision while
a junior at the University of Georgia to climb another mountain.
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he nad achieved at the college level the stature of being the
greatest college football player ever.' He made a decision
that his personal happiness was now found in being a professional
athlete. It was time to climb another mountain and attempt to
become the greatest football player ever." The reward for
this decision was a contract securing both his and his family's
financial future. What a fortuitous catastrophe!

The real issue at hand was would the institution of
college football continue to make millions of dollars in revenues
from television rights, gate receipts, program sales, and all
the other sources of income through the use of Herschel Walker's
talents, or would Herschel Walker himself now have the opportunity
to individually receive the financial rewards for the God given
talents he possesses.

V. Conclusion

Although Senator Specter's bill, on the surface, has
a most meritorious motive in that it appears to be an attempt
to encourage student athletes to complete their college education,
the potential dangers and harm of granting antitrust exemptions
to special interest groups far outweigh the motives of this
bill's draftsman.

With all due respect to this body, when you have
successfully balanced the budget: when you have resolved the
complex problems of the judicial system; when the Social
Security system is made fiscally sound so that the elderly
along with the current work force will know that benefits
will be paid; when the threat of nuclear attack has been
eliminated; when the minorities of this country can have
equal opportunities with all other Americans so that they
can, with a degree of certainty, fulfill the American dream
without being athletes who rue with a football, shoot a
basketball, or hit a baseball; when all of these problems
are resolved then I feel that maybe you ;entle.Jn should take
a look at college sports and the e feet th4t professional sports
has on its operation.

I am enclosing copies of a few newspaper articles I
have received which tend to support the contentions stated
herein--that the Herschel Walker matter was in the best interest
of all concerned.

I loOk forward to being with you next week and
answering your questions.

JPM:nbp

Enclsoures

Respectfully submitted,

`)8 187
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Till.: NFL linArt Etitamixtv hilt L -rtio: Lithos ExnktirtoN AND 'rim ANriTittrsT LAWS:
IN iit. MA'rrsa OF llootscitst. WALKER

Illy Robert A. McCormick and Matthew ('. McKiimonl

itentooperioN

Each season there are a number of extraordinarily talented athletw whose ability
to play professional lamb:ill before their college eligibility expires is undisputed. The
must recent and dramatic example of this phenomenon is Herschel Walker.' Virtu-
ally every superlative has been used to describe his athletic ability. He has been
described as the perfect football machine, the ultimate merger of movement and
might.2

The eves of the sporting world fell upon Nt,',111ter when he was still in high school."
As a college freshman at the University of Georgia. his accomplishments continued
to ntultiply.4 At the conclusion of the 1980 seasonWalker's first as a collegian
United Press International declared him the "National Back of the Year" and he
was named first team All-American by every association acknowledging such
achievements. In MI, Walker's sophomore season, his achievements mounted and
records continued to fall,"

After Walker's jun;or year, he was awared the Heisman Memorial Trophy as the
nation's outstanding collegiate player for 19142.7 With one year of college eligibility
remaining, Walker had alredy garnered ten N.(' I A records and was third on the

N C,A A. rushing list.*
Although Walker's value as a professional is difficult to estimate, he could un-

questionably command an annual salary of several hundred thousand dollars.*
Walker. however, has one major obstacle: No one in the National Football League
114-FLI will hire him 10

Under NFL rules, the only players eligible to be drafted are those who will have
graduated by the following September ist. or those who have either exhausted their
college football eligibility or who first entered college at least five years earlier.'
While Walker is therefore excluded from the draft and subsequent employment, he
must also live with the ever-present danger of disabling injury that would preclude
a professional career.' It has been said of the position Walker plays that,
"Irfunning back. after all. is just a Faustian bargain: The devil only gives you so
many years before he demands your knee cartilege." The spectre of injury to
Walker is apparent: "If the shoulder injury doesn't become chronic.... he stands
to become the richest rookie in the history of the NFL."14

The NFL'seligibility rule dates from the 1920's.'5 At one time. the League stated
that the rule was adopted to provide for competitive balance)* Today it appears to
be more of a mechanism for maintaining a de facto farm system for the League that
assures well-seasoned players for the draft)/ By these rules, however, the owners of
the clubs have, in our judgment, combined and conspired to restrain competition for
Walker's services in flagrant violation of the antitrust laws. The obvious effect of
the strictures is to deny Walker and similarly situated college stars the opportunity
to earn a livelihood in their chosen profession. It is the most restrictive rule of its
type in professional sports and is devoid of legally cognizable justification.

This Article's purpose is to examine professional football s draft eligibility rule
under the antitrust laws. Preliminarily, however, it must be observed that the
NFL's rule under scrutiny here has been made part of the: collective bargaining
contract between the owners, negotiating on a multi-employer basis, and the play-
er's union." In order to accommodate goals which are central to national labor
policy, many collectively bargained terms which would otherwise violate the anti-
trust laws if unilaterally imposed by employers are accorded immunity under the
labor exemption to the antitrust laws)* Therefore, it must be initially determined
whether agreement by labor and management over the draft eligibility rule
exempts it from antitrust interdiction under the labor exemption. We first examine
the application of the labor exemption doctrine to the rule since, if the exemption is
applicable, then no further inquiry into the restraints imposed by it is warranted:2°
Because we conclude that the labor exemption does not immunize the draft eligibil-
ity rule under these circumstances, this Article next examines the rule under sub-
stantive antitrust principles. By our lights, the draft eligibility rule presents a clear
violation of the antitrust laws and, if challenged by Walker or another similarly sit-
uated athlete, should be struck down as illegal.

Footnotes at end of article.
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II Appluistio "I the lobos. 4.1e:option to the lerome:v role -

There's seine authority in labor and antitrust law that certainly gives the union
the right to bargain about the rights of isuential employees."'

National labor policy seeks to promote collective bargaining to resolve important
employer and employee concerns 2." Because. as we shall describe. many agreements
between labor and management also serve to restrain competition within the onmi
bus language' of the Sherman Ae1.41: a judiciary created exemption- -the so-ealled
labor exemptionhas been fashioned to compose inherent conflicts between nation.
al labor and antitrust policy and to salve front antitrust interdiction labor-manage-
ment agreements over issues al central importance to labor."

As we have mentioned. the League's draft eligibility rule has been made a part of
the collective bargaining contract between the N.F.L. clubs and the players
union." Additionally, the issue of potential employees' access to employment oppor-
tunities is. under some circumstances, a subject of substantial importance to unions
and may constitute a mandatory subject of bargaining under the National Labor Re-
lations Act tN.L.R A 1." Thus. a provocative and important argument can be' made
that these notional policies which promote collective bargaining and protect certain
union activities also serve to immunize this contractual terra from antitrust scruti-
ny.

The labor exemption to the antitrust laws has been a significant issue in virtually
all modern antitrust challenges to player restraint systems-''7 Moreover, it has been
invoked in recent cases by sports leagues to successfully parry antitrust attacks by
players on the various player restraint schemes." Exploration of the lab.a exemp-
tion defense is critical because if the exemption is available to the League in this
situation, then inquiry into the economic justifications for the restraint or the
extent at the injury suffered becomes immaterial." Furthermore, the framework in
which the labor exemption is presented in this situation raises difficult questions
about the nature and scope of the doctrine. As a result, we conclude that an in-
depth analysis of this exemption is necessary for a full appreciation of our thesis.`"

A. Overview of the Labor Exemplum

The primary purpose of antitrust legislation is to promote freedom of competition
in the marketplace."' On the other hand, the primary purpose of labor legislation,
particularly as embodied in the National Labor Relations Act.'" is to promote col-
lective bargaining and to protect certain union or concerted employee activities."
Unions, however, are by their nature and purpose anticompetitive." As the United
States Supreme Court has repeatedly recognized, a central purpose of the labor
movement is to red..:e competition among employees regarding wages and condi-
tions of employment The goal of eliminating competition among individual work-
ers for wages and other employment terms is achieved by individual employees re.
linquishing their prior right to individually pursue an employment contract. The
union becomes the exclusive representative of all employees on the assumption that
through the pooling of strength and the threat of strikes and other concerted activi-
ty greater benefits for employees as a group will be exacted Inevitably, this process
produces standardization of employment terms for particular classes of employees."6
As a matter of course, unions seek agreements with employers that establish uni-
form terms and that consequently limit the opportunity of any individual employee
to sell his services on the most favorable terms." Some employees will he better off
as a result, while for other employees, such standardization will impair their ability
to secure a better individual bargain." Examples of union objectives with obvious
anticompetitive effects are uniform wage rates, seniority systems and hiring halls. A
standard wage rate, present in most industries with industry-wide union contracts
other than the sports industry, results in a competitive dadvantage for more
highly skilled workers who could command a wage greater than the standard rate.
Seniority systems and hiring halls have a similar effect upon less senior but more
highly skilled employees. Since unions and their proper objectives are inherently
anticompetitive, if they are to be accepted and indeed protected, then restrictions on
the free operation of the labor market must be tolerated."

Agreements between employers and unions, then, are frequently "combinations in
restraint of trade" within the literal language of the Sherman Act." Nevertheless,
case precedent firmly establishes that agreements regarding matters such as uni-
form wage rates, seniority systems and hiring halls are entirely permissable.41
Indeed, in view of the fact that these matters normally constitute mandatory sub-
jects of bargaining.'" they are clearly matters about which national labor policy en-
courages agreement.

.01
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The effort to compose these two important national policies has been left largely
to the courts." As the Supreme Court has crisply stated:

"(Wle have two declared congressional policies which it is our responsibility to try
to reconcile. The one seeks to preserve a competitive business economy; the other to
preserve the rights of labor to better its conditions through the agency of collective
bargaining. We must determine here how far Congress intended activities under one
of these policies to neutralize the results envisioned by the other."4

The Supreme Court has now addressed the proper accomodation of these policies
on several occasions. Although the specific contours of the labor exemption remain
uncertain, existing Supreme Court precedent and lower court application of the
labor exemption doctrine in cases challenging other aspects of the employment rein-

. tionship, including the "reserve" systems in professional sports, show strongly that
the interests protected by the draft eligibility rule are far removed from those
which national labor policy clothes with immunity.

Although Justices" and commentators" have urged different formulations, in
our view the reconciliation of national labor and antitrust policy in order to deter-
mine when any given labor-management agreement should be immunized, inevita-
bly entails a balancing of the agreement's impact on competition against the impor-
tance of the employee interests at stake. Under this calculus, the anticompetitive
effects of the draft eligibility rule outweigh any countervailing employee interests.
That is, the wholesale extinction of employment opportunities for an entire class of
prospective employees occasioned by the draft eligibility rule substantially burdens
competition" without advancing any important interest of active football players,
as employees.

B. Role of the Labor Exemption in Sports Litigation

During the decade of the 1970's, traditional player restraints such as the draft,"
reserve clauses" and free agent indemnity arrangements" were successfully chal-
lenged in all professional sports, save baseball." by disaffected players who argued
that such rules operated to restrain impermissably their ability to freely market
their services." In each case, the labor exemption was raised by the leagues in de-
fense. The various leagues took the position that the putative restraint was the
product of agreement between the employers, negotiating on a multi-employer basis,
and the Player's Association as representative of all players, including plaintiffs. As
a result, the leagues urged, the collectively bargained agreement should be shielded
from subsequent attack by players whose representative had assented to the ar-
rangement under scrutiny.54

Although the argument failed in Flood v. Kuhn " because of matters dehors this
issues" the various leagues sought to utilize the defense in the tide of litigation that
followed." Eventually a test emerged for the applicability of the labor exemption in
cases challenging player restraints incorporated either directly or by reference into
collective bargaining agreements. The standard was first set forth by the Eighth
Circuit Court of Appeals in Mackey v. National Football League." In Mackey. a
group of active and retired N.F.L. players argued that the League's free agent in-
demnity- system, known as the Rexene Rule, operated to restrain players' ability to
freely market their services." The N.F.L. defended on the ground that the agree-
ment was part of the collective bargaining contract " And that proper accommoda-
tion of federal labor and antitrust policy required that the agreement be deemed
immune from antitrust interdiction." As discussed elsewhere in this Article,52 the
court of appeals concluded that when evaluated under the Rule of Reason," the in-
demnity rule could not be sustained." More importantly, for our present purposes,
the court also rejected the League's labor exemption defense." In the court's view,
the labor exemption would be available to the employer only in the event each ele-
ment of the following three-prong test were met: 36

First, the labor policy favoring collective bargaining may potentially be given pre-
eminence over the antitrust laws where the restraint on trade primarily affects only
the parties to t "e collective bargaining relationship.

.Second. fe' ;-"4-- policy is implicated sufficiently to prevail only where the
agreetnee . - exempted concerns a mandatory subject of collective bar-
gainin7

Fire avoring collective bargaining is furthered to the degree neces-
sary t antitrust laws only where the agreement sought to be exempted
is the Mt to fide arm's-length bargaining."

The application of the labor exemption to a collectively bargained indemnity
system - recently treated in McCourt v. California Sports, Inc." The focus
of this la ,, gas, once again, an "equalization" or free agent indemnity rule in-
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eluded in the collective bargaining contract between the National Hockey League
and the Player's Associate:0" Plaintiff hockey player had Wen assigned as com-
pensation in accordance with this arrangement against his wishes. Ile challenged
the indemnity rule under the antitrust laws. Again, the League argued that the
labor exemption insulated its negotiated system from antitrust application. The
Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit foutid for the defendant/League and. in so
doing. st>ecillcally approved of and applied the standard for immunity set forth by
the Eighth Circuit in Markey."

Because the standard has been accepted by the courts of appeal considering the
question and because its application has been favorably received by commenta-
tors." it is the logical starting point for our discussion of the application of the
labor exemption to the N.F.L. s draft eligibility rule We turn, then, to discover the
origins and limitations °reach element of the Mackey.MeCourt test because the con-
tours of the labor exemption are vague rather than comprehensive. This vagueness
makes a mechanical application of the aforementioned test improper.

Since the discussion ranges widely, however. it is appropriate that we initiaily set
forth our conclusim. In our view. Supreme Court treatment of the labor exemption
and basic principles of labor law make the elements of the Maeke_y.lifeCourt test,
with limitations discussed infra. appropriate guidelines for the application of the ex-
emption. The Mackey and MeCourt formulations, in sum. provide a shorthand
method for striking the balance between the importance of the stealers matter to
employee interests and its anticompetitive effects.

The draft eligibility rule fails each prong of the Markey and MeCourt standard,
And, in the broader view, the anticompetitive effects of the draft eligibility rule far
outweigh the interests to employees that the rule furthers. Therefore, the draft eli-
gibility rule should not be accorded immunity from antitrust interdiction under the
labor exemption.

1. The restraint on trade brought about by the draft eligibility rule does not
primarily Lupo only parties to the collective bargaining relationship

The first prong of the Mackey and MeCourt standard mandates that the impact of
the practice under scrutiny fall primarily on the contracting parties before agree-
ment on the matter will come within the labor exemption. The origin of this re-
quirement is found in the teachings of United States Supreme Court precedent and
particularly in UM. W. v. Pennington.72 Allen-Bradley Co. v. Local J. LBS. W." and
Connell Construction Co_ v. Plumbers and Steamfitters Local 100." In each of these
cases. the Supreme Court refused immunity to agreements between employers and
unions notwithstanding that the agreement reached or concerned wages or some
other matter of mandatory bargaining and was of central concern to employees and
unions.

In Pennington. the union had allegedly agreed with major coal mine operators not
to oppose rapid mechanization in their operations. The employer was to compensate
the union for the resultant reduction in the labor force by an increase in employees'
wages. The union also guaranteed to the large companies that it would impose the
increased wage scale on &nailer competing companies irrespective of those compa-
nies' ability to meet the greater wage demand. The Court concluded that this agree-
ment, although directly concerning wages of employees and thus a mandatory sub-
ject of bargaining, was not within the labor exemption to the antitrust laws. The
Court divided into three groups representing three Justices each. The opinion of
Justice White, designated as that of the Court, acknowledged that an agreement be-
tween a union and an employer regarding wages was of central concern to the
union and, normally, would be exempt from antitrust application." The opinion
further recognized the right of the union to make uniform wage demands upon em-
ployers if undertaken individually and on its own initiative." The Pennington court,
nevertheless. held that:

"One group of employers may not conspire to eliminate competitors from the in-
dustry and the union is liable with the employers if it becomes party to the conspir-
acy . . Mite policy of the antitrust laws is clearly set against employer-union
agreements seeking to prescribe labor standards outside the bargaining unit. ""

The defect in the arrangement in Pennington, then, was that the union bound
itself with the major coal operators to impose demards upon persons not party to
the collective bargaining relationship.

Support for this requirement may also be found in Allen-Bradley." There, in a
complex series of agreements, electrical contractors in the New York City area
agreed with the union to buy equipment only from the manufacturers recognizing
the local union. Further, electrical equipment manufacturers agreed to limit their
sales to contractors also recognizing the local union. The effect of this arrangement
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was a refusal to deal wall nunsignatory electrical equipment manufacturers, such as
the plaintiff. The agreement also excluded electrical contractors from competition
for the New York area business. The Court concluded that the labor exemption
would not save the obvious restraint on competition even though the union's pur-
pose was to increase members' wages and employment opportunities: "'When the
unions participated with the combination of businessmen who had complete power
to eliminate all competition among themselves and to prevent all competition from
others, a situation was created not included within the exemption. . . '11' This
phrase was quoted and emphasized by the Court in Pennington and thereby sup-
ports the viewpoint that an extra-unit focus by labor and management may remove
an agreement from immunity."

Finally, the Supreme Court's decision in Connell "' supports this requirement. In
Connell, the union sought agreements iront general contractors that they would
select only firms that were signatory to collective bargaining contracts with the
union as subcontractors. The union. however, disavowed any interest in organizing
the employees of the general contractors. The effect of this arrangement was to pre
dude noa-union sub.:ontractors from competing for jobs. Consequently. firms which
might ofter important pricy or quality advantages were precluded from marketing
their services to the general contractor.n;2 Tht di-act market restraint on strangers
to the relationship was an important factor in the court's conclusion that the labor
exemption was unavailable, even though, again, the goal of the union was to expand
employment opportunities for its members.

In each naxiern Supreme Court case refusing immunity to labor management
agreements, then. an important factor has been that the primary effect of the con-
tract was to restrain parties who were rangers to the collective bargaining rela-
tionship even if the interest pursued by the union was of central importance to it
and its members." At the same time, when the anticompetitive effect of an agree-
ment has fallen. primarily upon the parties to the collective bargaining relationship,
he Court has been willing to extend the exemption even to matters of arguably less

concern to the union." Thus, it is understandable that the courts have looked close-
ly at whom the restraints of a labor-mailagemetit agreement primarily effect and
limit the application of the labor exemption only to those arrangements in which
the restraint falls primarily on the parties to the neiations:,:p

While this requirement is helpful, however, it ccastitutes a: oversimplification.
First, the line between internal and external effects is murky. Laoor and manage-
ment bargain and indeed are required to bargain upon demand over matters that
frequently impinge upon the interests of strangers to the collective bargaining rela-
tionship." For example, agreements limiting the employer's ability to subcontract
work or introduce labor-saying devices, while sought by unions to preserve work for
their members and frequently constituting subjects of mandatory bargaining," may
also severely limit the opportunity of third-party firms to do business with the con-
tracting employer. Similarly, a most-favored-nations clause."' designed to protect an
employer against competition from firms with lower labor costs, is also considered a
mandatory subject of bargaining " and ought to be accorded immunity even though
such arrangements have obvious external effects and serve to limit competition."
Finally. and most germane to our analysis, union hiring hall arrangements often
serve tc limit competition for employment." They, too, are mandatory subjects of
bargaining" and although such arrangements may have a dramatic impact on
strangers to the collective bargaining relationship, the hiring hall can be clothed
with antitrust immunity.

As is apparent, the internal-external distinction is not a wholly satisfactory one.
Nevertheless, it can be said that those agreements which have, as their primary
purpose or effect, the elimination of competition from strangers to the collective
bargaining relationship, ought to fall outside the scope of immunity unless this
impact is outweigh some vitally important union purpose. The abject of the
N.F.L. draft eligir rule, though it may preserve and prolong employment for
current unit mena., has, as its direct effect the restraint of parsons like Walker
who, as yet, are strangers to the bargaining relationship without significantly ad-
vancing any important union goal. Restrair 'ng Walker from competing for a posi-
tion on an N.F.L. team is the direct object of 'he agreement between the N.F.L. and
the N.F.L.P.A. like the small mine operators Pennington. the non-New York City
manufacturers in Allen-Bradley and the noe-union subcontractors in Connell,
Walker. a stranger to the bargaining relationship, is the direct (and only) object of
the restraint. Immunity, therefore, cannot be clair ed.
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2 The draft eligibility rule is not a mandatory subject of bargaining

The second prong of the test established in Markey and Mc Court requires that the
particular player restraint under scrutiny be a mandatory subject of bargaining
within the meaning of the N.L.R.A.." before the agreement on the matter will be
afforded immunity.'" The basis for this requirement is grounded in the following
principles: As a matter of logic, if one body of lawlabor law mandnteq negotia-
tion regarding a particular matter. another body antitrust ought riot condemn
the fruits of that negotiation. Moreover, as a practical matter, such an outcome
could serve to undermine the process of collective bargaining; concerns regarding
potential antitrust implications of a given proposal would impede progress toward
resolution of important employer or employee concerns. if a union or one of its
members could successfully challenge a matter on which agreement had been
reached, then the lesson learned would be that objectives won at the bargaining
table might be later lost in court. The ultimate consequence would be a greater hesi-
tancy to make concessions when the lawfulness of the quid pro quo was uncertain.
Finally, the statutory design of the N.L.R.A. places the union and the employer at
the bargaining table and delineates the matters they either must, may, or may not
discuss." As to the substantive terms of the bargain, the parties are to be left on
their own. As the Supreme Court has stated: "Within the area in which collective
bargaining [is] required. Congress was not concerned with the substantive terms
upon which the parties agreed. '96 Congress recognized that there are no absolute
standards as to the reasonableness or propriety of bargained-for agreements 97 and
that courts are particularly inappropriate forums for making such determina-
tions."

The requirement that the term under scrutiny must involve a mandatory subject
of bargaining draws strength from Justice Goldberg's opinion, joined by Justices
Harlan and Stewart, in Pennington and Jewel Tea" in which they flatly opined:
"[TJhe Court should hold that in order to effectuate Congressional intent, collective
bargaining activity concerning mandatory subjects under the Labor Act is net sub-
ject to the antitrust laws."'" Justice White's opinion, designated as that of the
Court, also recognized the centrality of Goldberg's perspective, "[E]mployers and
unions are required to bargain about wages, hours and working conditions, and this
fact weighs heavily in favor of antitrust exemption for agreements on these sub-
jects."' °1 The Supreme Court, however, has never embraced Justice Goldberg's per
se approach but has, instead, weiglied the importance to labor of the issue under
scrutiny against its impact on trade.'" The Court's refusal to accord an automatic
exemption to mandatory subjects strongly suggests that the second prong of the test
set forth in Mackey and McCourt is, in fact, somewhat broader and more flexible
than their holdings connote.

We have concluded that the subject matter of the National Football League's
draft eligibility rule is not a mandatory subject of bargaining and is. instead, a per-
missive subject."'" Nevertheless, even if our characterization of the rule as a per-
missive subject of bargaining is wrong, a contrary determination that the matter
falls within the area of compulsory bargaining would not result in automatic immu-
nity.'" At the same time, an inspection of the draft eligibility rule to determine
whither it is a mandatory or a permissive subject of bargaining is an important in-
quiry under the Mackey and McCourt standard. More importantly, as we have
argued, the issue of immunity ultimately turns on weighing employee interests
against the impact of the agreement on competition. Determining the character of
the subject matter as a mandatory or permissive subject of bargaining will reveal
much about the relative importance of the issue to employees and therefore will
greatly facilitate the balancing process.

3. The d: aft eligibility rule and subjects of bargaining
The N.L.R.A. obligates employers to bargain collectively 105 regarding wages,

hours and other terms and conditions of employment 166 with "the representatives
of his employees." 1°7 Together, then, these provisions extend the employer's obliga-
tion to bargain only to those subjects within the meaning of "wages, hours and
other terms and conditions of employment" and only regarding the employer's "em-
ployees" in a "unit appropriate for such purposes" that the union represents.'"

We conclude that, for two reasons, the draft eligibility rule is not a mandatory
subject of bargaining. First, Walker is not an employee to whom an employer's obli-
gation to bargain flows. Seco.id, the subject matter itself, employment eligibility, is
not within the definition of wages, hours and other terms and conditions of employ-
ment in this setting.

r C 4../93
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u. Walker is not an "employee" within the meaning of the NLRA

In Al lied Chemical Workers v, Pittsburgh Plate Glass."'" the Supreme Court ad-
dressed the breadth of meaning of the term "employee," The issue was whether the
employer's unilateral modification of a health insurance program for retirees consti-
tuted an unlawful refusal to bargain. The Court first determined that retirees were
not "employees" to whom the duties of the Act flowed."* In the Court's view, the
legislative history of the Taft-Hartley Act dictated that the definition of the term
"employee" should not be stretched beyond its plain meaning which include,' only
those who worked for another for hire."' Further, the Taft -Hartley amendment
made it clear that general agency principles were to be looked to at least in distin-
guishing between -employees' and independent contractors,'"

Other important considerations support the narrow interpretation of "employee"
and the conclusion that Walker, like the retirees in Pittsburgh Plate Glass. is not an
"employee" within the meaning of the Act. A union is the exclusive bargaining rep-
resentative only for the employees in an appropriate bargaining unit.13 The
breadth of an appropriate unit is limited by a well-established Board rule to those
employees who share a "community of interest" 1 " and will exclude those persons
outside that community whose interests would be submerged in an overly large. and
presumably unsympathetic, grouping."a In addition to finding the pensioners not
within the meaning of "employee,' the Court in Pittsburgh Plate Glass further con-
cluded that active and retired employees "plainly do not share a community of in-
terest bread enough to justify inclusion of the retirees in the bargaining unit." I"
In the situation of Walker, although prospective employees clearly have a co-exist-
ing interest in future wages and benefits with active unit members, as regards the
matter at handentry barriers to employmentthe interest of active and prospec-
tive players are diametrically opposed. Greater access to employment for prospec-
tive players will result in marginally less job security for active players. As a result,
just as with the pensioners in Pittsburgh Plate Glass, Walker and other prospective
employees are not, and could not be, appropriately within the same collective bar-
gaining unit as active players. As a further result, Walker could not be eligible to
vote in an election to determine the selection of a bargaining representative,'"
This denial of suffrage is critical for as the Court has pointed out: "(lit would be
clearly inconsistent with the majority rule principle of the Act to deny a member of
the unit at the time of an election n voice in the selection of his bargaining repre-
sentative."' I"

Since Walker is not an "employee" within the meaning of the Act, and could nei-
ther be included in a bargaining unit with active players nor vote for the selection
of a bargaining representative, the duty to bargain on his "terms and conditions of
employment" does not attach.

b. The draft eligibility rule itself is not a mandatory subject of bargaining under the
NLRA

As shown earlier, the employer's duty to bargain goes only to those matters fall-
ing within the statutory formulation of "wages, hours, and other terms and condi-
tions of employment," 'la While the Act does not immutably fix a list of subjects
within the statutory requirement,'" one may say that mandatory subjects charac-
teristically must settle an aspect of the employer-employee relationship."' At the
same time, permissive subjects fall into two groups; one group's primary character-
istics are that the subject concerns the relationship of the employer to third persons
and is traditionally considered within the prerogative of management.'" It is
beyond cavil that Walker is such a third person and the conditions upon which he
may be hired are normally matters within the prerogative of manageme-A.

Nevertheless, as the Court observed in Pittsburgh Plate Glass, there are some im-
portant exceptions to the rule that "matters involving individuals outside the em-
ployment relationship do not fall within (the mandatory) category."123 In each case
in which an exception is found. however, it has been based upon a determination
that in addition to involving parties outside the relationship, the issue also "vitally"
affects the terms and conditions of employment of active employees.124 Thus, in
Local 24 International Brotherhood of Teamsters v. Oliver.'" for example, the
union and the employer negotiated a minimum rental fee that the employer would
Pay to truck owners who used their own vehicles in the employer's service and in
place of the employer's own employees. Due to the direct and potentially devastat-
ing impact of an inadequate rental fee on the employees' job security, the Court con-
cluded that the term "was integral to the establishment of a stable wage structure
for [employees)" 2$ and, consequently, a mandatory subject of bargaining. Similarly,
in Fibreboard v. N.L.R.B..127 the Court held that a subcontracting provision which



replaced employees in the existing unit with those of an independent contractor to
perform the same work under similar working conditions was a mandatory subject
of bargaining. Again, however, the critical factor in determining whether the bar-
gaining subject was mandatory was that the third party matter and employee job
security were intimately and directly related.

In Pittsburgh Plate Glass. tn the other hand, the Court found that the effect of
pensioner's insurance benefits on active employees was too insubstantial to bring
the issue within the collective bargaining obligation.02 In the Court's veiw, the
effect of pensioner's insurance benefits on the "terms and conditions of employ-
ment" of active employees was "hardly comparable to the loss of jobs threatened in
Oliver and Fibreboard.129 The Court further observed that the interests of active
and retired employees might not be harmonious. Thus, although the union might
find it advantageous to bargain for improvements in pensioner s benefits, it might
nevertheless fine improvement of current income for active employees to be a more
desirable objective.

In the matter of Walker. as we indicate, the draft eligibility rule erects an artifi-
cial obstacle to employment for Walker that incidentally benefits marginal players
whose place on team rosters would be threatened by the rule's abolition. This, how-
ever, could hardly be said to "vitally" affect the terms and conditions of employ-
ment for unit members; not is it even remotely analogous to the wholesale loss of
jobs for unit employees threatened in Oliver and Fibreboard. Indeed, the interests of
current and prospective employees are, in fact. far more at odds than in harmony. It
is, of course, possible that the N.F.L.P.A. would seek the removal of the rule. The
far greater likelihood, however, is that the union would less vigorously represent
the interests of persons not yet employed when those interests conflicted with the
job security of active players.

The draft eligibility rule concerns the relationship between the employing clubs
and persons outside the collective bargaining relationship without vitally affecting
active players. Moreover, the interests of Walker and active players regarding the
rule are antipodal. As a result, the draft eligibility rule does not come within the
exception to the view that matters involving persons outside the employment rela-
tionship are permissive rather than mandatory subjects of bargaining. Being a non-
mandatory subject, if fails the second prong of the Mackey and McCourt standard,
and, consequently, should not be immunized from antitrust interdiction.

It might appear obvious that Walker is not an employee and that the draft Oa
bility rule is neither wages, hours nor working conditions. We devote this lengthy
inquiry into the nature of the subject matter, however, because under certain cir-
cumstance, persons outside the bargaining unit, including applicants for employ-
ment'3° and registrants at hiring halls,131 are "employees' within the ambit of the
Act. It is also true that hiring hallsthat have the effect of regulating access to
employment opportunitiesare mandatory subjects of bargaining.132 Therefore, an
argument by analogy might be tendered that the draft eligibility rule constitutes a
mandatory subject of bargaining that ought to be afforded immunity from antitrust
scrutiny. While the matter is not wholly free from doubt, on balance, we conclude
that the setting in which the draft eligibility rule arises is sufficiently different
from those in which hiring halls exist that the subject matter of the rule does not
constitute a mandatory bargaining subject. In the N.L.R.B. cases that held the Act
to encompass prospective employees, it has been in the context of an employer's re-
Mull to hire, or a union's refusal to refer for employment, rather than in the bar-
gaining context presented here. As the Supreme Court has recognized, the extension
of the Act's protection against discrimination to job applicants, "is an inevitable cor-
ollary of the principle of organization. Discrimination against union labor in the
hiring of men is a dam to self-organization at the source of supply."133 As we have
shown, however, and as the Court recognized in Pittsburgh Plate Glass, 134 demo-
cratic principles underlying the Act preclude the representation aspects of the Act
from attaching before an employee's actual hire."

While it is also true that hiring halls frequently constitute mandatory subjects of
bargaining, an argument by analogy that the draft eligibility rule also constitutes a
mandatory subject of bargaining fails. In Houston Chapter v. Associated General
Contractors. "'the N.L.R.B. held that employment included the initial act of hire and
that the hiring hail was a mandatory subject of bargaining. The N.L.R.B. stated that:
"We do not deem the Supreme Court to have limited its definition of 'employees' to
those individuals already working for the employer. Rather, the Court contemplated
prospective employees as also within the definition." I" Consequently, the Board
extended the scope of mandatory bargaining to include matters directly affecting
prospective employees. It must be emphasized. however, that the Board found it
"highly significant

employees.
that the case arose in the context of the building and construction

industry"an industry characterized by intermittent employment which has received
special statutory consideration." "4 Because employees are frequently laid off and re-
hired within the construction industry, active and prospective employees share a
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strong mutual concern about opportunities for employment which are directly
affected by the job priority standards established by the hiring hall. '"The profession-
al football industry is the antithesis of the construction industry in that employees are
frequently employed by a single employer for the duration of their careers.'"

The purpose of the draft eligibility rule is primarily to provide N.F.L. teams a farm
system for the training of future players. This benefit inures solely to employers and
provides no contemporaneous benefit to employees. The entire justification for hiring
halls is grounded on their value in "eliminating wasteful, consuming. and repetitive
scooting for jobs by individual workmen and haphazard, uneconomical searches by
employees." 4' As a result, the justification for the extension of mandatory subjects of
bargaining to encompass union hiring halls in the construction industry does not
apply in professional football. Moreover, it is clear that most matters regarding the
conditions precedent to the establishment of working conditions are not within the
duty to bargain.'" Accordingly. the N.P.L. rule does not come within the narrow
exception to the rule that prehire matters are non-mandatory subjects of bargaining
and falls short of the second prong of the Mackey and McCourt test. Any argument
that the draft eligibility is sufficiently like the hiring hall to make bargaining over the
subject obigatory ignores the fact that the hiring hall serves a unique and important
function wholly unlike the function of the draft eligibility rule.

41. Bona fide. arm's-length bargaining
The third prong of the Mackey and McCourt standard requires that the restraint

under scrutiny be a product of vigorous collective bargaining before immunity will
attach. In both Mackeyand McCourt, the critical factor was the extent that the free
agent indemnity rule under challenge was the product of actual bargaining. In
Mackey, as in this situation, the rule under scrutiny had been made part of the col-
lective bargaining contract between the N.F.L. and the N.F.L.P.A. through incorpo-
ration by reference.143 The League there argued, as it could be expected to in a
challenge to the draft eligibility rule, that the rule's incorporation into the collec-
tive bargaining contract immunized its application from antitrust scrutiny. The
Mackey court, however, determined that the Roselle Rule was not, in fact, the prod-
uct of "bona-fide, arm's-length bargaining." 144 The court reviewed the recent bar-
gaining history and found that the rule remained unchanged since its unilateral im-
plementation prior to collective bargaining.'" It affirmed the district court's find-
ing that the union had received no "quid pro quo" for the rule's inclusion in the
collective bargaining contract."6

In McCourt, the district court noted that the terms of the challenged contractual
provision were identical to a rule adopted by the owners three years "ars earlier.'
Therefore, the court concluded that the rule had been "unilaterally included in the
collective bargaining agreement, was not the product of bona fide arm's-length bar-
gaining and would not come within the labor exemption.'" The Sixth Circuit disa-
greed with the district court's characterization of the bargaining process. The court
of appeals observed that the players' association had employed several bargaining
tactics, including the threat of a strike and antitrust litigation"a but had failed in
its effort to alter the League's position on this issue.160 Since the League had as
sented to other benefits in exchange for the provision under challenge, its inclusion
in the agreement was the result of legitimate, albeit hard, bergaining,isi

As regards the draft eligibility rule, the available evidence reveals that the rule,
although incorporated by reference into the collective bargaining agreement, is not
the product of actual give-andtake during negotiations.'" This fact alone plates
the matter beyond the standard fer immunity set forth in Mackey and McCourt. In
addition, although the requirement of actual bargaining has not been a factor in
Supreme Court review of the labor exerription,133 it has been a critical determinant
in antitrust challen.ges to reserve system components in professional sports.l54

In Philadelphia World Hockey Club, Inc v. Philadelphia Hockey Club, inc., 155
for example, a franchise of fledgling World Hockey Association alleged that the re-
serve clause, league affiliation agreements and other devices to control player mo-
bility were violative of the antitrust laws. The district court, in finding for the plain-
tiffs,166 gave careful attention to the extent of actual bargaining between the NHL
and the Player's Association over the reserve system restraints under attack. The
court observed that the matter had originally been inserted in individual player
contracts before the advent of the players union. The courtwhile finding as a
matter of fact that the arrangements under attack had been "discussed"refused to
conclude that it was a product of "collective bargaining."'" Similarly, in Robertson
v. NBA. se a group of professional basketball players again attacked components of
the reserve system and the draft as impermissible restraints on trade. The League
urged a two-prong standard for immunity: "(1) Are the challenged practices directed
against non-parties to relationship if they are not, then (2) are they mandatory sub-
jects . . . bargaining? lithe answer to No. I is 'No' and to No. 2 'Yes,' the practices
are immune . . . . 166 The court opined that if the practices under scrutiny had
been the subject of collective bargaining, then a subsequent agreement might have
been insulated from antitrust interdiction. In this case, however, the court conchl-
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ed there had been no tradeoff or exchange between the parties over the issues. The
court embraced the same standard set forth in Philadelphia World Hockey. namely
"islerious, intensive, arm's-length bargaining." 14°

It appears that the justification for the requirement of actual negotiations is two-
fold: First, actual bargaining is strong evidence that. in the end, the union consid-
ered and approved of the restraint:

"to the extent that a general principle emerges from the case (Robertson), it seems
to be the same point made by the court in Philadelphia World Hockey: the labor
exemption will be applied only to those practices which have been approved by the
union. The approval which is given must be more than passive acquiescence and be
the product of serious. good faith bargaining."1"

Given the origins of the doctrine as a protective device for unions, such a require-
ment has been thought necessary by reviewing courts.I 1" Second, to the extent that
the labor exemption doctrine has been extended to insulate collective bargaining
agreements as well as union activities from antitrust review, the requirement in-
sures that actual bargaining take place lest the doctrine be turned on its head and
become a mechanism by which employers utilize a weak union to shield otherwise
unlawful activities.m

In our view, however, the requirement of "actual bargaining" is fraught with
danger and should be applied only in narrowly circumscribed situations. We submit
that the distinction between discussion and bargaining is overly obscure to discrimi
nate the licit from the Illicit. The N.L.R.A., of course, requires that parties bargain
in good faith over mandatory subjects of bargaining.10" And, while the Board will
outlaw disengenuous or "surface bargaining,'" there is no requirement that parties
modify original positions or otherwise make exchanges as to any particular
matter. I Ile

The particular posture under which the prior sports cases arose unquestionably
contributed to the development of the requirement of "actual" bargaining. In all
such cases, the employment terms under scrutiny antedated the establishment of a
mature collective bargaining relationship between the owners and players. The
unions were, relatively speaking. week.'" Later, when a component of the reserve
system appeared an a collective bargaining agreement and was challenged by disaf-
fected players, the teams sought a grant of immunity under the labor exemption.
Courts were unwilling to permit the employers to use the union as a shield to pro-
tect them from clear liability for restraints which were, in effect, unilaterally im
posed. Given the fact that the original purpose of the labor exemption was to pro-
tect unions and her legitimate organizational and collective bargaining activities,
the prospect that the labor exemption doctrine might be used as "a cat's paw to pull
the employer's chestnuts from the antitrust fires" leo was an unsavory one for
courts. Since the unions in professional sports have matured, however, there is less
justification for the requirement of "actual bargaining'. when the subject matter ap-
pears in the collective bargaining contract.' 69 Moreover, there is considerably more
reason to assume that if a matter appears in a collective bargaining contract, either
directly or by reference. that it is the product of arm's-length bargaining.'"

As a result, if bona-fide arm's-length bargaining were the only ground upon which
the subject matter failed the test for the labor exemption, then we would be unable
to find that the matter falls outside the area of Immunity. Given our conclusion
that the matter fails all three prongs of the standard, however, it remains one more
piece of evidence supporting a conclusion that immunity is unwarranted. More im
portantly, given that the draft eligibility rule has not been subjected to actual nego-
tiation, the question arises: What effect would vigorous bargaining between the
N.F.L. and the N.F.L.P.A. have upon labor exemption applicability? In our judg-
ment, the third prong of the Mackey and McCourt standard adds nothing to the nec
essary task of balancing employee interests against anticompetitive effects. Because
the third prong of the standard is the least justifiable measure of labor exemption
applicability, we conclude that even if the parties were to vigorously bargain over
the draft eligibility rule, a subsequent agreement on the matter would not immu-
nize the rule under the labor exemption. Inasmuch as the labor exemption is not
available to save the draft eligibility rule from antitrust scrutiny, we turn to exam-
ine the rule under substantive antitrust doctrine.
111 The antitrust laws

The basic policy of the federal antitrust laws is to prohibit unreasonable re-
straints on economic competition-1/s One of the oldest and best established of these
restraints is a contract which unreasonably forbids anyone from practicing his call -
ing,"2 When an athlete is declared ineligible for the professional football draft, he
is effectively prevented from practicing his trade.

The draft eligibility rule is only one of a number of player restraint rules which
have been imposed upon professional athletes by the concerted action of team
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owners. Many of these rules directly rest ruined competition for player services by
impeding the free inovemeot of players between teams.'" Since these rules were
the product of an agreement by the owners which seriously interfered with a play-
ers' ability to practice his trade. they were challenged as illegal under the Sherman
Act. In most cases, the players successfully claimed that the rules were concerted
refusals to deal or group boycotts, which unreasonably restrained competition for
players services.'" Since the N.P.L.'s draft eligibility rule is likewise a restraint on
competition for the services of college athletes. it too is illegal it' it unreasonably
restrains competition. Any inquiry into the legality of the rule must begin with a
review of the Supreme Court cases dealing with boycotts and concerted refusals to
deal.

A. The Supreme CourtBoycotts and Concerted Refusals To Deal

While Section I of the Sherman Act.'" if read literally, would condemn every
type of concerted restraint of trade. the Supreme Court has interpreted the statute
as prohibiting only undue or unreasonable restraints of trade.'" This rule of reason
as formulated by the Court left a good deal open to inquiry, and proved difficult and
time-consuming to apply. Under the rule it is first necessary to perform an in-depth
analysis of the facts of the case to identify the exact nature of the practice involved.
Next the trial court is required to hear evidence concerning the purpose of the ac-
tivity. if it is determined that the purpose of the practice was to limit competition,
then it is declared illegal. If. on the other hand, it is determined that there is no
anti-competitive purpose, the inquiry is not at an end. It is then necessary to assess
the effect on competition. If the net effect of the practice is to lessen competition.
then it is likewise illegal.'"

It did not take very long for the Court to determine that there are certain types of
agreements which have such a pernicious effect on competition that they can be
conclusively presumed to be illegal without any elaborate inquiry into the precise
harm which they caused.'" This principle of per se unreasonableness has been ap-
plied to price fixing." market divisions,'" boycotts."' any tying arrange.
ments,'"

Whenever the Supreme Court discusses per se violations. it invariably mentions
group boycotts and concerted refusal to deal.'" The Court has been quick to con-
demn such restraints in language which implies that these arrangements are
always a violation of the Sherman Act, In Paramount Famous Lasky Corp. v. United
States.'" for example, a group of film distributors agreed that they would include
in every standard exhibitor contract a clause which required arbitration of all dis-
putes. They further agreed that none of them would deal with any exhibitor who
refused to agree to such terms, The Court rejected the industry's claim that the
clause in its agreement requiring that there be no dealing with non-complying ex-
hibitors was necessary to protect the industry against undersirable practices: It
may be that arbitration is well adapted to the needs of the motion picture industry:
but when under the guise of arbitration parties enter into unusual arrangements
which unreasonbly suppress normal competition their action becomes illegal.' '65

Similarly, in Fashion Originators' Guild. Inc. v. F.T.C. 1941 when a group of manu-
facturers of women's clothing agreed to refuse to sell their products to any retailer
who sold garments which had been copied from a member of its guild, the Court had
no difficulty finding that such a practice was illegal."' The defendants' aim to pro-
tect themselves from allegedly illegal conduct was no justification. The Court held
that "kinder the circumstances it was not error to refuse to hear evidence offered,
for the reasonableness of the methods pursued by the combination to accomplish its
unlawful object is no more material than would be the reasonableness of the prices
fixed by unlawful combination.- "8

In Mar's. Inc. v. Broadway-Hale Stores. Inc.."'" the Court reiterated that group
boycotts or concerted refusals to deal could not be saved by allegations that they
were reasonable.'" In keeping with its rigid view regarding such practices, the
Court has held that the agreement of a group of automobile dealers to encourage
General Motors to stop selling to discount outlets was a classic conspiracy amount-
ing to a group boycott and therefore per se illegal's;

Based on the above cases, it would seem that any concerted action by competitors,
including a leagues concerted refusal to draft a college football player constitutes a
per se violation of the Act. There is, however, the possibility that under certain cir-
cumstances, an otherwise per se violation might be permitted if it comes within the
so-called Silver's exception.

I. The Silver's exception
In Silver v. New York Stock Exchange 192 the court indicated that under certain

circumstances a practice which would ordinarily be a per se violation of the Sher-
man Act might be permitted. While holding that the Exchange had violated the
Sherman Act because it excluded a broker from access to its facilities without
hearing, the Court stated that "absent any justification derived from the policy of
another statute or otherwise," "5 the action of the Exchange would be illegal per

as



196

se. This language implies that the Court has left the door open in certain types of
self-regulatory schemes.

Whether the door is merely cracked or flung wide open, however, has been the
subject of much debate. Some befeve that Silver sets forth a very narrow exception
mandated by legislative action.'" 'others read the case more expansively.'" and
have set forth the following three requirements:

(1) The industry structure requires self-regulation.
t2/ The collective action is intended to (al accomplish an end consistent with the

policy justifying self-regulation, (b) is reasonably related to that goal. and tct is no
more extensive than necessary.

(SI The association provides procedural safeguards which assure that the restraint
is not arbitrary and which furnishes a basis for judicial review.'"

I The rule of reason
In spite of the strong language used by the Supreme Court, there are numerous

lower court decisions which have upheld various types of self-regulatory schemes
which have the effect of a boycott.'" A number of commentators have attempted to
reconcile these cases with the Supreme Court's apparent hostility to all forms of
concerted refusals to deal.'" Alas, the explanations given for these decisions are
almost as numerous as the cases themselves. Inasmuch as the rule is part of the
professional football's draft and thus a self-regulatory scheme, it is necessary to ven-
ture into this legal "no man's land."

Professor Sullivan, for example. proposes that only classic boycotts should be per
se violations while other forms of concerted action should be analyzed under the
rule of reason.'" A classic boycott occurs when a group of competitors seek to pro-
tect themselves from competition from non-group members by taking concerted
action aimed directly at depriving their competitors of some essential trade relation-
ship. For example, in order to drive a troublesome price-cutter out of the market, a
group of automobile manufacturers might agree to stop buying steel from a supplier
unless the supplier refused to sell its product to the non-group auto manufactur-
er.22° Since under these circumstances the purpose is clearly anti-competitive, there
is no justification for engaging in any extended factual analysis. The benefits from
such arrangements are few, or none, and the dangers to competition are substantial.
Thus, his approach is based on analyzing the purpose and effect of the agreement. If
the purpose is anti-competitive, then it should be conclusively presumed to be il-
legal. If, on the other hand, the purpose of the practice is not to restrain competi-
tion, but its effect is anti-competitive, it should be judged under the rule of reason.

This apparently is true even if the boycott is also used to achieve a reasonable
program of industry self-regulation. In Silver v. New York Stock Exchange,s" for
example, the Court rejected the use of a boycott as a means of self-policing. In hold-
ing that such action violated the Sherman Act, the Court stated that the reasons for
the action were irrelevant.'" The Court further stated that the boycott, if not
exempt under the Securities and Exchange Act, would be a per se violation.'"

On the other hand, there are arrangements which do not have the purpose of
harming competition, but may nevertheless have the effect of a boycott. These are
referred to as concerted refusals to deal'" In these cases, a group of competitors
agree to take some concerted action which has the effect of excluding a non-competi-
tor from the market place. For example, a group of soft drink manufacturers might
agree to not use saccharin in their product. The effect of this arrangement is that
none of the manufacturers will deal with the supplier of saccharin. This case, unlike
the classic boycott, has neither the purpose nor the effect of the classic boycott, that
is, to put a competitor out of business. Thus, in Sul,ivan's view, it should be judged
by the rule of reason.

Another commentator using an approach developed by Professor Coons has taken
a somewhat different view or the problem. According to this approach, the legality
of the concerted action should be judged by whether its purpose is commercial, that
is, motivated by pursuit of profit, or non-commercial.'" If the group's purpose is
commercial 2O° then it should be judged by the traditional rules which apply to boy-
cotts. If, on the other hand, the group's purpose is noncommercial and is found to
further a socially beneficial goal, then it should be upheld."' This approach ap-
pears to be unworkable in the present situation.

A group of non-competitors will always have only non-commercial purposes in
mind when they engage in any concerted action. For example, a group of parents
who agree to boycott an X-rated movie theatre are only interested in protecting
themselves, their families and their neighborhood fr3m the influence of the theatre.
On the other hand. the purposes set forth by a group of competitors will generally
be both commercial and non-commercial. For example, the N.F.L. will probably seek
to justify the rule because it insures that each player will have an opportunity for a
college education,'" it promotes player safety 2'" and that it is necessary to insure
a pool of talented players for the League."'" While the first two reasons are non-
profit oriented, the third reason is basically economic in nature. Since the purposes
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are a mixture of economic and non-economic reasons, this approach appears to
break down since it offers no guidance as to how such a case should be handled.
Moreover, even if this approach could be modified to deal with these cases it ap-
pears that the Supreme Court would not adopt this line of analysis for "non -com-
mercial" schemes which are adopted by competitors."'

The rule-of-reason approach is nevertheless consistent with the view that profes-
sional football differs significantly from most other business ventures since the pro-
fessional football clubs for most purposes are not competitors in the economic sense.
In Smith v. Pro Football, Inc.,212 the Court viewed the N.F.L. as basically a joint
venture which provides an entertainment product, that is, football games and tele-
casts. Since this is the case, no chih is really interested in driving any other club out
of business because this would ultimately lead to the failure of the entire league. As
a practical matter, the League may thus be closer in the legal sense to a profession
than to a business venture.215 If so, the League may be free to vary their practices
from an absolute free market system. It should be noted, however, that in regard to
player talent the teams are, in fact, competitors.2'4

The Supreme Court in National Society of Professional Engineers v. United
States 2's has recently limited the scope of inquiry under the rule of reason by stat-
ing categorically that the rule, contrary to its name, "does r it open the field of anti-
trust inquiry to any argument in favor of a challenged restraint which may fall
within the realm of reason,"2" and that the inquiry must be "confined to a consid-
eration of (the restraint's) impact on competitive conditions." 2" The purpose of
antitrust analysis. the Court concluded, "is to form a judgment about the competi-
tive significance of the restraint, it is not to decide whether a policy favoring compe-
tition is in the public interest, or in the interest of the members of an industry.
Subject to exceptions defined by statute, that policy decision has been made by Con-
gress." 212 When this language is coupled with the Court's statement that the "true
test of legality is whether the restraint imposed is such as merely regulates and per-
haps thereby promotes competition or whether it is such as may suppress or even
destroy competition,"2' 9 it appears that a group of businessmen could not justify
their restrictive conduct on the basis of some non-economic benefit, e.g., the protec-
tion of the public health.

Relying on Professional Engineers, the D.C. Circuit in Smiths" declared that the
National Football League draft as it existed in 1968 was illegal. Using a rule-of-
reason approach, the Court found that the draft was anti-competitive both in pur-
pose and effect.2" Since the purpose cf the draft was to restrict competition among
the N.F.L. clubs f v services of college players, it was designed to limit competition.
In addition, the draft forced each seller of football services to deal with only one
buyer, thus robbing the seller of his bargaininf power.

The D.C. Circuit Court rejected the Leagues argument that the draft was neces-
sary to maintain competitive balance, stating that while it might help to maintain
competition on the field, it did not increase competition in the economic sense of
encouraging others to enter the market.222 This being the case, the League's posi-
tion boiled down to an assertion that competition in the market for entering players
would not serve the best interests of the public, the clubs or the players themselves,
and such justification was not permitted as a defense. The court held that Profes-
sional Engineers foreclosed such non-economic justification because a player draft

rycan survive scrutiny under the rule of reason only it if is demonstrated to have posi-
tive, economically pro-competitive benefits that offset its anti-competitive effects, or
at least accomplishes legitimate business purposes and has an insubstantial anti-
competitive effect.222

The question of whether player restraints in general should be treated as per se
illegal or judged under the rule of reason has recently received mach attention. In
light of the uncertainty embodied in the Supreme Court cases, it is not surprising
that the sports cases have not produced a definitive answer.

Initially, courts were reluctant to apply the per se rule to the sports cases because
of the industry's unique economic position."' These cases were followed by a series
of decisions which looked more favorably on the per se approach.222 It now appears
that the pendulum is swinging back toward the rule of reason."

While some authorities indicate that the approach used to analyze player re-
straints is immaterial, since "either path will lead to the same destination,' 227 this
is not necessarily the case. In Professional Engineers the Court indicated that under
the rule of reason, a restraint of trade could not be justified by reasons unrelated to
the market place.222 Thus, the Court rejected the association's attempt to justify its
refusal to discuss prices as necessary to protect the public from poor engineering
practices. If this approach to the rule of reason is used to determine the legality of
the draft rule, then non-economic reasons such as insuring that young athletes re-
ceive a college education or player safety could not be considered.

On the other hand, if the Silver's exception is applied, then such non-economic
reasons might be considered, since all that is required is that the collective action
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ill accomplish an end consistent with the policy justifying self-regulation; MI is rea-
sonably related to that goal; and 01 is not more extensive than necessary.2" In Sil
ver's the Court pointed out that protection of the public interest in safeguarding the
investing public as well as the general confidence in the exchange would justify re-
fusing to deal with an unreliable nonmember.2" Since it is uncertain which ap-
proach might be employed by a court in determining the legality of the draft eligi-
bility rule, it is analyzed first using the per se test and then the rule of reason.

J. Per se illegality
There have been two professional sports cases outside professional football which

have denit with prnctices similar to pro football's draft eligibility rule. In both of
these cases the courts used a per se approach. In Denver Rockets v. All Pro Manage-
ment. //la."' Spencer Haywood successfully challenged the National Basketball As-
sociation rule which prohibited a qualified player from negotiating with any N.B.A.
team until four years after his high school class graduation. The outcome was the
same in Linesman v. World Hockey Association,232 when a nineteen-year-old ama-
teur hockey player challenged the World Hockey Association's tW.H.A.) rule which
prohibited a player under the age of twenty from playing with any W.H.A. team.

In both cnses, the same reasons were advanced for the rule. In All-Pro, it was first
contended that the four-year rule was a more efficient and less expensive way to
train young basketball players than a farm system. Second, the N.B.A. argued that
the rule was a financial necessity to the League as a business enterprise, and finally
the League contended that the rule was necessary to guarantee thnt each profes-
sional basketball prospect was given an opportunity to complete college.222

The court rejected the first argument statirg that the case does not come within
the Silver's exception since the N.B.A. rule made no provision for even the most
rudimentary hearing before the rule as applied.224 The absolute nature of the rule
also troubled the court since it prohibited the signing of not only college players but
also those who did not or could not attend college The court summarily dis-
missed the second contention stating that "even i this were true, it would not, of
course, provide a basis for anti-trust exemption." 238

With regard to the guarantee of a college education. the court felt that such a
justification could not override the objective of fostering economic competition." It
is unclear what the court meant by this statement. If Silver's is truly an exception
to the per se rule, then non-economic reasons which are consistent with the excep-
tion should be considered provided they are consistent with self-regulation. In Lines-
man the W.H.A. contended that the rule was necessary because it insured a pool of
talented teenagers for the Canadian junior teams which developed players for the
W.H.A.2'e Without the rule the Canadian Junior Hockey League would fail, since
most talented teenagers would sign with professional teams. The court rejected
these arguments stating that, "the anti-trust laws do not admit any exceptions due
to economic necessity." 239 The court went on to observe that if professional hockey
needed a training ground for its players, it should bear the cost of establishing a
farm system.

With All-Pro and Linesman as a backdrop, the draft rule will now be analyzed to
determine whether it passes muster under the Siker's exception. On its face the
rule clearly is a concerted refusal to deal which restrains competition in the
market for the services of college players. Unless it satisfies all three elements of
the Silver's exception, it is illegal per se.

The First element of the Silver's exception is that the industry structure requires
self-regulation. In the case of professional football, the policy justifying self-regula-
tion is one of permitting rules, which because of the nature of the business, are nec
essary for the leagues to maintain a competitive balance and to function with rea-
sonable efficiency. For example, some form of draft would seem to be necessary to
insure that the richest and best teams do not acquire all the best players. There
seems to be little doubt that the N.F.L., and by implication the U.S.F.L., has at least
tacitly been given the right of self-regulation. While there is no legislative mandate
for self-regulation. judicial approval abounds.24° Thus, the first element of the Sil-

ver's test has been satisfied.
The second element of the Silver's exception is whether the rule furthers the goal

of self-regulation. As in All-Pro.the leagues can be expected to argue that their rule
is consistent with self-regulation since it is intended to insure that all prospective
players at least have the opportunity to obtain a college degree since a professional
football career is temporary at best.23 it is difficult to imagine how the goal insur-
ing a college education will accomplish any end consistent with the leagues' need
for self-regulation. While encouraging young men to complete their college educa-
tion is commendable, it does not aid in maintaining competitive balance 242 or in

.1
.:4 201



199

protecting the leagues' integrity.24" Moreover, even if it could be said that the rule
does further some relevant goal, it is certainly more extensive than necessary. The
rule applies to all players including those Who do not want to go to college and
those who are mentally or financially unable to do so.

Without college football there would be no organized system for the development
of a pool of talented prospects. Since college players are the primary source of
talent, it is necessary that the leagues maintain good relations with the colleges.
The rule also benets the colleges since many teams rely heavily on one or two ath-
letes. Thus, the real reason for the rule is that as a practical matter the use of col-
legedeveloped talent is a more efficient and less expensive way to train new play-
ers.

If the goal of the rule is to insure an uninterrupted flow of talent to the lea-cues
so that they can efficiently engage in competition, then this end is consistent with
the policy justifying self-regulation. This is even more true if, as in AllPro, the
leagues argue that their financial survival is at stake. What is unclear, however, is
whether the rule is reasonably related to this goal. Considering Lie number of pro-
fessional football teams (thirty-eight teams) it is unlikely that the loss of a few tal-
ented players from some college teams would have any great impact on college foot-
ball. Certainly the loss of a superstar (e.g., Walker) by a school (e.g Georgia) will
have a more severe impact on the championship prospects of a particular team and
thus cause a certain loss of goodwill.244 The drafting of Walker by the U.S.F.L. has
led to a great deal of animosity between the U.S.F.L. and the colleges.244" Neverthe-
less, it is unlikely that such "raiding" would lead to a destruction of college football
since there are relatively few athletes who are capable of playing professional foot-
ball without the benefit of four years of competition. Moreover, the elimination of
the rule may also have the effect of restoring amateurism and academic excellence
to college football. For many colleges, athletics is big business.245 Many schools
fiercely compete for star athletes who will fill their stadiums and coffers to over-
flowing. This mad pursuit of talent has led to many abuses such as paying college
players 246 and admitting students who lack the motivation or intellectual tools to
succeed acadernically.247 If the rule were eliminated, then those athletes who are
either unwilling or unable to attend college will be eligible to play professional felt-
ball. Thus, some of the temptation for colleges to commit recruiting violations would
be removed.

It should be noted that in Linesman, the court rejected this argument stating that
the anti-trust laws do not admit of exceptions due to economic necessity." 24" Yet,

if Silver's truly allows for an exception to the per se rule, then the justification of
economic necessity, provided it is consistent with the policy underlying self-regula-
tion, should be permitted. As a practical matter, economic necessity will not be a
serious issue in any case involving the N.F.L. and probably the U.S.F.L. It is unlike-
ly that the signing of a few exceptional players will endanger the existence of col-
lege football.249

The leagues might also argue that the rule is necessary to protect a young player
who has not yet reached full physical development. There is no question that foot-
ball is a violent, dangerous sport.250 Certainly, a rule protecting the safety of play-
ers would be an end consistent with a policy justifying self-regulation.25' The rule,
however, in its present form, is overly broad since it bars all players without regard
to their physical prowess.252 It is difficult to believe that any player with physical
attributes similar to Walker, who stands six feet tall and weighs 220 pounds, is in
any physical danger when he steps onto the playing field. If, in fact, there is con-
cern for the safety of individual players, each candidate could be required to under-
go an extensive physical examination prior to his eligibility for the draft.

The third element of the Silver's exception requires that the association provide
procedural safeguards which assure that the restraint is not arbitrary and furnished
a basis for judicial review.253 A search of the N.F.L.'s Constitution and By-Laws
does not reveal any provision which even remotely satisfies this requirement. To the
contrary, the League rules give the commissioner "the power, without hearing, to
disapprove contracts between a player and a club, if such a contract has been sx-
ecuted in violation of or contrary to the N.F.L. Constitution and By-Laws of the
League ..` 254 With one exception, the draft eligibility rule has been uniformly
applied to exclude all prospective players.255 Even in the one case in which a player
was allowed to play before his class graduated, it was done because of an antitrust
suit rather than under procedural rules established by the League.256

A lack of any procedural safeguards coupled with an almost rigid application of
the rule is fatal. It was just such a situation which led the court, in All-Pro. to
strike down an identiczl rule.as' In response to the court's ruling, the N.B.A.
adopted a "hardship rule" 268 which permitted the Commission to allow an athlete
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who is suffering severe economic hardship to be drafted prior to graduation. This
rule was applied so liberally in the N.B.A. that. as a practical matter, anyone who
merely churned hardship was drafted. Finally, in 1976 the N.B.A. relaxed its eligibil-
ity standards so that any player whose high school class has graduated may become
eligible for the draft simply by giving the League written notice forty-live days in
advance of renouncing his college eligibility.2" If the N.F.L. were to adopt a hard-
ship rule it may still be too strict. In AllPro the court stated:

"In addition. it is uncontested that the rules in question are absolute and prohibit
the signing of not only college basketball players but also those who do not desire to
attend college and even those who lack the mental and financial ability to do so. As
such they are overly broad and thus improper. . '240

The court's statement implies that a draft eligibility rule may be applied to those
who enroll in college, provided they may become u professional if hardship required.
but may not be applied to those who elect not to be enrolled in college at all. Such a
rule might make an unfair distinction between those high school graduates who
oecide immediately to turn professional and those that chose to attend college. In
any event. the rule still would violate the antitrust laws since it would not satisfy
the first and second elements of the Silveri; exception.

4. Rule of reason
To justify its draft eligibility rule under the rule of reason the leagues would have

to establish that the restraint merely regulates and perhaps promotes competition
rather than suppressing it.241 As stated previously, the court in applying the rule of
reason will first look at the allead restraint to determine whether it has any legiti-
mate business purpose. It will then balance this purpose against the anti-competi-
tive evils to ascertain whether the former outweigh the latter. A restraint is unrea-
sonable if it has the net effect of substantially impeding competition."2

In most, if not all, of the prior litigation in which the N.F.L. was involved, the
League argued that the restraint which it had imposed was necessary to insure com-
petitive balance.247 Generally, the courts have accepted this as a legitimate busi-
ness purpose in light of the League's unique position."

If. however, the courts follow the lead of the Smith decision, the competitive bal-
ance argument will be of little benefit. In Smith the Court stated that a restraint
could only be justified if it was demonstrated that it had positive, economically pro-
competitive benefits that offset anticompetitive effects.244 Or, in the alternative, if
the League demonstrated that its rule accomplished some legitimate business pur-
pose while having only an insubstantial anticompetitive effect then the rule would
be upheld.284 We have frankly been unable to construct any argument which would
satisfy this version of the rule of reason.

The leagues might contend that the rule is necessary to protect its source of tal-
ented football players."' If college football were to be severely injured or complete-
ly destroyed by the elimination of the rule, the leagues' continued existence might
be jeopardized. They would be faced with the alternatives of either investing huge
sums of money to develop farm systems or drafting less experienced high school
players. It appears, however, that no such dire consequences would flow from the
abolition of the rule. There are over 1,700 colleges and universities in the United
States. most of which have football teams.2" The loss of a few extra players to the
draft each year would have little impact. Since the N.B.A.'s draft eligibility rule was
abolished in 1976. very few basketball players have joined the professional ranks
prior to their college eligibility expiring.247 Thus, while the rule is convenient for
the League, it appears that its overall competitive benefits are slight. Moreover,
elimination of the rule may go a long way toward restoring amateurism to college
football. Each season college teams are penalized for recruiting violations, most of
which involve paying students to play football.27° If the rule is eliminated those
players who are more interested in the financial rewards available as a professional
could declare themselves eligible for the draft.

Moreover, even if competitive balance were a legitimate factor to consider in a
rule of reason analysis, it is, however. far from clear how the four-year rule can
possibly advance the cause of competitive balance."' Unlike the draft. which in-
sures that weaker teams are permitted to select first so that they can obtain the
best players, the four-year rule restricts all teams equally.

The draft eligibility rule has a severe anti-competitive impact on the market for
player services. The career of a professional athlete is relatively short.272 Thus, the
loss of even one or two years of playing time can be very detrimenta1.272 Moreover,
if the player is forced to remain in college to play football there is the ever-present
threat of incurring a serious injury that would end his career.274 Finally, the fact
that a player might compete in the Canadian Foodball League or some semiprofee-
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sional league would not lessen the anti-competitive impact of the rule. Further, in
Smith the court rejected the alternative of playing in the Canadian League, since
the employment opportunities for American players are greatly limited due to the
League s hiring preference for Canadian players, and the low salaries and few pro-
motional opportunit ies.275

On balance, the rule is manifestly unreasonable. It bars all players, regardless of
intelligence or financial capability, from playing professional football who were ad-
vancing competition in any significant way. Even if a hardship draft were instituted
it is unlikely that it would withstand scrutiny since there are no real competitive
benefits from the rule.

CONCLUSION

Professional football's draft eligibility rule is an unreasonable restraint of trade
which cannot be legitimized by its inclusion in the collective bargaining agreement
between the League and the players' association. The courts of appeal, considering
the circumstances under which collectively bargained player restraints will be im-
munized under the labor exemption to the antitrust laws, have formulated a three-
prong test for making this judgment. This test represents a shorthand method for
balancing the anticompetitive effects of the rule against its importance to labora
balance which must bo st;uck in favor of labor for the exemption to apply. The
draft eligibility rule, in .s present form, fails each prong of this test. In the broader
view, the anticompetil"J effects of the rule far outweigh its importance to the play-
ers association or its members and, therefore, tip the balance in favor of antitrust
application.

Examined under substantive antitrust principles, the rule violates Section 1 of the
Sherman Act since it unreasonably restraints competition for the services of talent-
ed young football players. If the rule is categorized as a group boycott, it is illegal
per se unless the Silver's exception is applicable. The draft eligibility, however, is
not subject to the exception since it is overbroad and does not further any goal or
purpose reasonably necessary to the League's need for self regulation. Furthermore,
under existing procedures, there is no provision for any hearing for those players
who wish to enter a league.

If the rule is analyzed under the Rule of Reason, as many courts have judged
other player restraints, it also violates antitrust laws. On balance, the rule effective-
ly denies an entire class of able amateur football players an opportunity to play pro-
fecsional football while aiding neither onfield nor off-thfteld competition. There
being no legally cognizable justification for it, the draft eligibility rule is unlawful.

Some may offer that the rule promotes college education or avoids the overreach
ing of young athletes. These, however, are not sufficient legal justification. And,
given the current state of college athletics, it is doubtful that the rule has furthered
these purposes. The disqualification of the rule, it is hoped, will lead to clearer dis-
tinctions between professionalism and amateurism and promote the keenly felt need
for the latter in college athletics.

FOOTNOTES

Walker is focused upon only as the prototype of a class of persons: Amateur football players
whose services would be sought by professional teams but for the restraints of the National
Football Le's draft eligibility rule.

3 Smith, Al! l Alone in the Open Field, barns &Pons. September. 1981, at 28. Walker stands six
feet, two inches tall, weighs two hundre twenty pounds and has been timed at ten and twenty-
three hundredths seconds for the one hundred meter sprint making Walker among the two
dozen fastest runners in the world. Hershel Gets His Heilman, Tura Dec. 13. 1982, at 80.
Coaches appear given to hyperbole in describing Walker. For example, University of Tennessee
coach Johnny

appear_
described Walker as having "more going for him than any player whoa

ever played the game. He is something God puts on this earth every several decades or so." Id.
Georgia Tech University coach Bill Curry said, "Herschel is just the biggest, fastest football
player who ever lived." Id.

Walker was the state high school champion in events as disparate as the shot put and the
one hundred yard dash. He set national high school football records by scoring eighty-six touch-
downs in his school career and forty-five in his senior year alone. That year he led his team to
the Georgia state high school championship. He was a consensus high school All-American and
Parade Magazine's national high school back of the year. Stories about efforts by colleges to
recruit him are lwion, See, e.g.,1.. Sierra & L. Garzzwan, GLORY, Gtoev, 71-3 (1981).

Walker gained more rushing yardage than any freshman in the history of the game. He fin-
ished third on the balloting for the Heisman Trophythe first time a freshman had ever ap-
peared in the top ten. He led the University of Georgia to a 1981 Sugar Bowl victory over Notre
Dame, a game in which he was voted Most Valuable Player. Smith, supra note 2. at 29. Georgia
also had an undefeated season and won its first national championship in 1981. Kirkpatrick.
More Than Georgia on His Mind, Svowrs Imams-rut. August 31, 1981, at 38, 44.
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* Sporting News Sugar Bowl Media Guide, January I. 1983. at 26. These associations are the
Football Writers Ass'n (first freshman in history), Kodak (first freshman in history), Walter
Camp. Associated Press and United Press International. Id. Walker's achievements in track and
field were nearly as remarkable: He qualified for both the indoor and outdoor National Colle-
giate Athletic Association ( N.C.A.A.) championships. Invitations to compete were extended to
Walker from the prestigious Minna° Games, Martin Luther King Games and Drake Relays. He
was the country's seventh fastest collegiate sprinter at the 100 meter distance in 1981 and was a
member of the 1981 N.C.A.A. Outdoor All-American team, Id,

Walker was the Associated Press "Back of the Week" on two occasions and United Press
International's (U.P.I.) "Offensive Player of the Week" three times. Again a unanimous first
team All-American. Walker was second in balloting for the Heisman Trophy. Id.

Walker Finally Wins Heismun, Detroit Free Press, Dec, 5, 1982, at 2E, Col. 1.
*Sugar Bowl Media Guide.supra note 5. at 26-7.
Most Yards Rushing by a Freshman in One Season: 1,616 in 1980.
Most Yards Rushing by a Sophomore in One Season: 1,891 in 1981.
Mao. Yards Rushing in Three Seasons: 5,259 in 1980-82.
Most Games Gaining 100 Yards or More in One Season: li in 1981 (tied with 4 others).
Most Games Gaining 200 Yards or More by a Freshman: 4 in 1980.
Average Yards per Game by a Freshman: 146.9 in 1980.
Most Carries in Three Seasons: 994 in 1980 -82.
Most All-Purpose Yards Gained by a Fret,:iman: 1.805 in 1980 (1616 rush. 70 rec, 119 KO ret).
Most Seasons Gaining 1,500 Yards or More: 3 in 1980, 1981. 1982.
Most All-Purpose Yards in Three Seasons: 5.749 in 1980-82 (5,259 rush, 243 rec, 247 KO ret),

Walker: It's Take the NFL Money. or Run, Detroit Free Press. March 13, 1982. at ID, 6D,
After completing only one year of college football. the Atlanta Falcon personnel chief said, lijf
he had been available for the draft, he'd have been the first player chosen." Smith. supra note 2,
at 29. It was reported that Walker was offered $1,500,000 to $2,000.000 to sign a three-year con-
tract with the Montreal Alouettes of the Canadian Football League. L. SMITH & L. GRIZZARD,
supra note 3, at 192. This offer apparently prompted alumni of the University to attempt to
start an insurance agency in Walker's name, The plan was vetoed by the N.C.A.A. Id. The sea-
soned player development chief for the Dallas Cowboys, Gil Brandt. was quoted as saying:

"Personnel people in the NFL are talking about him more than about any freshman I've ever
seen. The obvious plan is to try to accumulate draft choices the year his class graduates (1984),
and either hope you have the pick of the team that finishes last or have enough early picks so
you can trade for it. Smith, supra note 2, at 29."

1° At the same time, Walker and his family have not had an easy life. Herschel is the fifth of
seven children of Willis and Christine Walker of Wrightsville. Georgia (pop. 2,100). When Her-
schel was born, his mother had to travel to Dublin-11 miles away-since Wrightsville had no
hospital nor even a small clinic. For most of his life, Willis Walker worked on a farm for $20 per
week while Christine earned $10 per week. After the seventh child was born, Mr. Walker gave
up farming for work at a kaolin (chalk manufacturing) plant while Mrs. Walker took a job at a
garment factory. Had Walker signed with Montreal, he could have shifted to the National Foot-
ball League at age 22 when most players begin their professional careers and "stirred the gran-
dest scramble in the history of human flesh." Smith, supra note 2, at 30. Walker did not want to
go to Canada to ply his trade. "I don't think you should have to go outside your country to make
a living anyway,' he said. Id.

II NATIONAL FOOTBALL LEAGUE. CONST. AND $Y -Laws FOR THE NAT'L FOOTBALL Lucite, art.
XII, § 12.1 and art. XIV, $14.2 (1976).

The N.F.L. Constitution and By-Laws provide:
"The only players eligible to be selected in any Selection Meeting shall be those players who

fulfill the eligibility standards prescribed in Article XII, * 12.1 of the Constitution and By-Laws
of the League.

"National Football League Constitution and By-Laws for the National Football League, art.
XIV, § 14.2119791;"

and,
No person shall be eligible to play or be selected as a player unless a) all college football

eligibility of such player hasexpired, or (2) at least five (5) years shall have elapsed since the
player first entered or attended a recognized junior college, college, or university, or (3) such
player receives a diploma from a recognized college or university prior to September 1st of the
next football season of the League. . . Id., art. XII, § 12.1(A)"

" In the 1981 Sugar Bowl game against Notre Dame. Walker was badly injured on his second
carry. His left shoulder "sublusate&' and he had to leave the game. It was the kind of injury
that normally takes a player out of competition for three weeks. Kirkpatrick, supra note 4. at
45. Walker, however, returned to the game on Georgia's next series of plays. No runner had
gained more than one hundred yards on Notre Dame all season. Walker was directed not to try
to catch a pass, not to stiff -arm an opponent and to hold the ball only with his right hand. Even
though he was severely injured. Walker carried the ball thin., times. gained one hundred fifty
yards and scored two touchdowns to gain the 17-10 victory, the Most Valuable Player award
and the National Championship for his team. Id. at 88.

15 Smith, supra note 2. at 30.
" Id. at 34. The prospect of injury is such that before the 1981 season. Walker's father planned

to take out a loan of $6,000 to $8,000 to secure a one-year, $500,000 policy insuring against
injury. Id. at 32.

IS Underwood, Does Herschel Have Georgia on His Mind? Storrs ItLugrit.wrea, March 1, 1982,
at 24.

" During the 1960's, the better N.F.L. clubs drafted college players who, although not playing
for their college teams in a given year, retained eligibility to play in a future year (so-called
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"red shirts") enabling dominant teams to stockpile future players. As a result, the League
banned the drafting of red shined college players until their college careers were actually com
pleted. Rights of Professional Athletes: Hearings on H.R. 2.155 and H.R. 694 Before the Sub-
comm. on Monopolies and Commercial Law of the House Comm. on the Judiciary. 94th Cong.. 1st
Sess. 51 (1975( (testimony of Pete Roselle, Commissioner, Notional Football League).

" Underwood,aapra note 15, at 24.
1" See infra note 25 and accompanying text.
"See infra notes 43-44 and accompanying text.
2°J. Wetersar & C. Loweta., Tin LAW or SPORTS. 525 (1979)
31 Underwood, seam note 15, at 24 (quoting Paul Weiler, Professor. Harvard Law School co

meeting on the draft eligibility rule)." See infra notes 32-33 and accompanying text.
" 15 U.S.C. § 1- 31(19761. See infra note 40 and accompanying text.
24 See infra notes 49-48 and accompanying text.
" The 1977 Collective Bargaining Agreement between the N.F.L. and the N,F.L.P.A. states in

relevant part:
"Article I. Section . Full Force and Effect
"Any provisions of the . N.F.L. Constitution and By Laws . . which are not superseded by

this Agreement. will remain in full force and effect for the continued duration of this Agree-
ment and, where applicable, all players, clubs, the N.F.L.P.A.. the N.F.L. and the Management
Council will be bound thereby.-

" 29 U.S.C. ;1151-69 (19761. Section &di of the Act defines collective bargaining as "[Ow per-
formance of the mutual obligation of the employer and the representative of the employees to
meet at reasonable times and confer in good faith with respect to wages, hours and other terms
and conditions of employment." 29 U.S.C. § 15$dX1976). Section 9(a) also declares that the union
shall be the employees' exclusive representative "in respect to rates ofay, wages, hours of em-
ployment or other conditions of employment." 29 U.S.C. § 159(aX1976). The phrase "wages. hours
and other terms and conditions of employment." then. constitutes the issues about which the
duty to bargain applies and matters which fall within this definition are mandatory subjects of
bargaining. Beyond these areas, in so-called remissive subjects of bartainin_g. either party may
refuse to negotiate and may implement decisions unilaterally. N.L.R.B. v. Wooster Division of
Borg-Warner, 356 U.S. 342 (1958)." See. e.g. Smith v. Pro Football, 420 F.Supp. 738 (D.D.C. 1976). aff'd in part and nail in
port. 593 F.2d 1173 (D.C. Cir. 1978 (football); Mackey v. National Football League. 407 F.Supp,
1000 (D. Minn. 1975). aff'd in part and revii in part 543 F.2d 606 (8th Cir. 1976). cert. denied 438
U.S. 801 41947) (football): Robertson v. National Basketball Asen, 889 F.Supp. 867 (S.D. N.Y.
1975) (basketball); Kapp v. National Football League, aff'd 586 F.2d 644 (9th Cir. 1978). cert.
denied. 441 U.S. 907 (1979) (football); Philadelphia World Hockey Club, Inc. v. Philadelphia
Hockey Club, Inc.. 351 F.Supp. 462 (E.D. Pa. 1972) (hockey): Boston Professional hockey Assn v.
Cheevers. 348 F.Supp. 261 (D. Mass.). 472 F.2d 127 (1st Cir. 1972) (hockey).

"Reynolds v. National Football League, 584 F.24 280 (8th Or. 1978' McCourt v. California
Sports, Inc., 460 F.Supp. 904 (E.D. Mich. 1978), vacated. 600 F.2d 1193 (fith Cir. 1979).

29 See supra note 20 and accompanying text.
" There has been a wealth of scholarship addressing the doctrine of the labor exemption to

the antitrust laws. The focus of this Article is upon the application of the doctrine to negotiated
player restraint systems in professional sports generally and the N.F.L. draft eligibility rule par-
ticularly. A partial list of important writings on the doctrine includes: Boudin, The Sherman Act
and Labor Disputes (pts 1 & 2) 39 COwst. L Rev. 1283 (1935), 40 Cowst. L Rev. 14 (1940); Cox,
Labor and Antitrust Laws-A Preliminary Analysis, 104 U. Pa L Rev. 252 (1955); Handler & Zif-
chak, Collective Bargaining and the Antitrust Laws: The Emasculation of the Labor Exemption,
81 Comm. L. Rev. 459 (1981); Meltzer. Labor Unions Collective Bargaining and the Antitrust
Laws, 32 U. Cm. L Rev. 659 (1965); St. Antoine, Connell: Antitrust Law at the Expense of Labor
Law. 62 Va. L Rev. 603 (19761: Sovenn. Some Ruminations on Labor. the Antitrust Laws and
Allen Bradley, 13 Lie, L.J. 957 (1962) Winter. Collective Bargaining and Competition: The Ap-
plication of Antitrust Standards to Union Activities. 73 YALE LJ. 14 (1963)." See infra note 171: N. Pac. Ry. v. United States, 356 U.S. 1.4 (1958) ("The Sherman Act was
designed to be a comprehensive charter of economic liberty aimed at preserving free and unfet-
tered competition as the rule of trade."1: Allen Bradley Co. v. Local 3,1.B.E.W. 325 U.S. 797.806
(1945) ("[Antitrust policy) . . . seeks to preserve a competitive business economy. . . "): L. Sus-
LIVAN. HANDBOOK or me Lew or Arrrrrauer 14 (1977) ("The purpose of the antitrust laws is to
promote competition and to inhibit monopoly and restraints upon freedom of trade in all sectors
of the economy to which these laws apply. ). See also Fried & Crabtree. Labor. 33 ANTITRUST
L.J. 38 (1967).

22 29 U.S.C. §§ 151-69 (19761
" Congress' intent to protect unions and encourage collective bargaining is strongly estab-

balled in the following excerpt from the preamble to the Act:
"It is hereby declared to be the policy of the United States to eliminate the causes of certain

substantial obstructions to the free flow of commerce . . . by encouraging the practice and pro-
cedure of collective bargaining and by protecting the exercise by workers of full freedom of asso-
ciation. self-organization. and designation of representatives of their own choosing. for the pur-
pose of negotiating the terms and conditions of their employment or other mutual aid or protec-
tion. 29 U.S.C. § 151(1976) (N.L.R.A. § 1)."

The N.L.R.A. further provides that employees have the "right to self-organization, to forin,
join, or assist labor organizations, to bargain collectively through representatives of their own
choosing, and to engage in other concerted activities for the purpose of collective bargaining or
other mutual aid or protection. . . ." 29 U.S.C. § 157 (1976).

s'
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34 In short. unionization, collective bargaining i :nd standardization of wages and working con-
ditionv are inherently inconsistent with many of the assumptions at the heart of anti-trust
Policy." A. Cox, D. Dos & R. GUNMAN, CASES AND MATEIDAIO ON LABOR LAW $72 (9th ed. 1981).
"From the outset. the difficulty in applying the antitrust concept to organizd labor has been
that the two are intrinsically incompatible. The antitrust laws are designed to promote competi-
tion. and unions, avowedly and unabashedly, are designed to limit it.' St. Antoine. supra note
30, at 604.

" "This Court has recognized that a legitimate nim of any national labor organization is to
obtain uniformity of labor standards and that a consequence of such union activity may be to
eliminate competition based on differences in such standards. U.M.W. v. Pebning ton. 381 U.S.
661, 666 (19651.

" Jacobs & Winter, Antitrust Principles and Collective Bargaining by Athletes: Of Superstars
in Peonage. 81 Tome L. J. 1, 9 (1971).

37 It Is a fundamental tenet of labor law that the rights of an individual must yield to those of
the group. The Supreme Court has observed:

"But it is urged that some employees may lose by the collective agreement, that an individual
workman may sometimes have, or be capable of getting, better terms than those obtainable by
the group . . we and the mere possibility that such agreements might be made no ground for
holding generally that individual contracts may survive or surmout collective ones. The practice
and philosophy of collective bargaining looks with suspicion on such individual advantages.*

J.I. Case Co. v. N.L.R.B.. 321 U.S. 332. 338 (19441. See also. H. Wetimarow. Lagos AND THE
Least PRocess 130 (19681;.1. WEISTART & C. LOWELL, supra note 20 at 549.

"Jacobs & Winter. supra note 36. at 9-10: J. Winnow. & C. Lowett, supra note 20. at 562.
" "We have long since concluded that the value of having unions in our society makes them

worth promoting. Having made that judgment, we must be prepared to abide some of the conse-
quences.** St. Antoine. supra note 30, at 631.

"It is clear. however, that Congress primary purpose in enacting the Sherman Act was to
deal with business monopolies and restrictive trade practices, not trade union activities. Apes
Hosiery v. Leader. 310 U.S. 469 (1940). Indeed, a genuine question exists as to whether Cogress
intended the Act to apply to groups of employees a. all. "On tiie basis of the Congressional de-
bates . . . it is believed that no valid evidences can be found in the records of the legislative
proceedings that Congress intended the Anti-trust Act to apply to labor organizations.' E.
SERMON. LABOR AND THE SHeRMAN Acr 51 (19301. See also. Bowan. (pt. 11, supra note 30, at
1285-87.

41 See. e.g. Pennington. 381 U.S. 665-66.
"See. THE DEVELOPING Look LAW. IC. Morris, ed. 19711389 -90. 405. 407-409; U.S. Gypsum

Co. 94 N.L.R.B. 112 (19511 (seniority systems as mandatory subjects of bargaining,: Houston
Chapter, Associated General Centractora, 143 N.L.R.B. 409 (1963)enfd 849 r2d 449; cert. den.
382 U.S. 1026 (10661(hiring hails as mandatory subjects of bargaining).

43 Judicial review of Congressional efforts to create an antitrust exemption for labor has lim-
ited the statutory exemption to specific Lutilateral union activities including secondary picket-
ing and boycotts. United States v. Hutcheson, 312 US. 219 (1941): Connell Constr. Co. v. Plumb-
ers & Steamatters Local 100, 421 U.S. 616. 621-22. Handler & Zifchak, supra note 30 at 470.
Negotiated agreements between unions and employer., therefore, are not subject to the statu-
tory exemption. Pennington. 381 U.S. at 662. As early as 1941. however, the Supreme Court. ree-
ognized in Hutcheson that accommodating antitrust and labor policy required that some labor-
management agreements be accorded a non-statutory exemption from the antitrust laws. Con-
nell. 421 U.S. at 622-3. As Justice Goldberg observed, to do otherwise would permit unions and
employers to conduct industrial warfare but prohibit a peaceful resolution to their dispute.
Local 189 Amalgamated Meat Cutters v. Jewel 'tea Co.. 381 US. 679, 712 (Goldberg, J.. dissent-
ing).

44 Allen Bradley Co. v. Local 3, I.B.E.W.. 325 U.S. 797. 806 (19451.
41 See. e.g. Pennington. 381 U.S. at 657 (Goldberg. J.. dissenting) and Jewel Tea, 381 U.S. at

676 (19651 (Goldberg. J.. concurring). Justices Harlan and Stewart joined Justice Goldberg in
Pennington and Jewel Tea. Under these Justices' view, the labor exemption should automatical-
ly immunize any labor-management agreement governing mandatory subjects of bargaining. Id.
at 697-726.

46 Professor Severn. for example. has urged that labor abuses be addressed not through Sher-
man Act application but "within the framework of our labor legislation." Severn, supra note 28,
at 963. Professor Winter has argued in favor of a legislative approach to regulating abuses aris-
ing from labor-management agreements. Winter. Collective Bargaining and Competition: The
Application on Antitrust Standards to Union Activity 73 YALE L. J. 14. 66-73 (1963). Professor
Handler and William Zifchak have urged a similar approach. Handler & Zifchak,supra note 28.
at 514 and n.303.

47 As Professor Meltzer has observed. "[whether any particular demand is exempt depends on
weighing the interest in competition against the competing interests of the emplees." Meltzer.
supra note 28, at 724. Justice White. in his opinion in Jewel Tea, also remarked: "The crucial
determinant is not the form of agreement . but its relative impact on the product market
and the interests of union members." 381 U.S. at 690 n.5.

"See infra note and accompanying text.
sa The draft is the mechanism by which entering players are allocated to teams, usually in

reverse order of the selecting team's standing the prior year. The most hotly contested element
of the draft has been the exclusive, perpetual right of the drafting team to negotiate for the
drafted player's services. See e.g.. Smith v. Pro Football, 420 F.Supp. 738 (D.D.C. 1976). a(f'd in
part and rev'd in part. 593 F.2d 1173 (D.C. Cir. 1978); Robertson v. National Basketball Ass ri. 389
F.Supp. 867 (S.D. N.Y. 19751. See also. Pierce, Organized Professional Team Sports and the Anti-
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truss Laws. 4:1COkstr-lsLyQy 566, 603 419581; Notc The Battle. of the Superstars: Player Restraints
in Professional Team Sports. :12 1). Fre. L Rev. 6611, 670119801.

*1 Reserve systems were characterized by a perpetual right in the employing club to renew
the contract of the player and were enforced through no-tampering agreements. J. WRISTART &
C. Lowei.i., supra note 20, at 506. SeeRottcnberg. The Baseball Players' Labor Market. J. Poi..
ETON. 242, 245 (19561 (blacklisting arrangement).

*1 Indemnity arrangements among teams insure that if n player leaves a club which employs
him to play for another teum within the league, then the original team will be compensated in
the form of a player. draft rights or money. League by-laws frequently provide that if the former
and the acquiring team cannot agree on the type or amount of compensation the former team
stiould receive, then the determination would be made by the league commissioner. In essence.

. tla. compensation is a forced trade. These arrangements have produced considerable litigation.
For a discussion of the operation of indemnity arrangements, see Mackey v. Notional Football
League. 407 F.Supp. 1000 (D. Minn. 1975), affd in part and read in part. 543 F.3d 60618th Cir.

(S.D. N.Y. 1975i; Kapp v. Natianal Football League, 390 F.Supp. 73 IN.D. Cal. 19741, a d 586
1976), cert. denied, 438 U.S. 801 (1077k Robertson v. National Basketball Ass'n. 389 867

F.2d 644 (11th Cir. 19781 cert. denied. 441 U.S. 907 (1979). In these cases, players claimed t at the
forced compensation schemes operated to discourage prospective employing club owners from
hiring available players and, therefore, restrained plover mobility. See H. DEMMERT, THE Eco-
NORMS OP PROPESSIONAt TEAM SPORTS 38 (19731

" Since Justice Holmes decision in Fed. Baseball Club of Baltimore v. Nat'l League of Profes-
sional Baseball Clubs. 259 U.S. 200 11922), baseball, alone among professional sports, has operat-
ed under a judicially created exemption from the antitrust laws. This exemption has engendered
a great deal of comment and criticism. See. e.g., L. SORE( PROFESSIONAL SPORTS AND THE LAW, at
66-72 (11977); Comment. Baseball's Antitrust Exemption: The Limits of Stare Decisis. 12 B.C. INC
AND COMM. L. Rev. (1971); Berry & Gould. A Long Deep Drive to Collective Bargaining; Of Play-
ers. Owners. Smuts and Strikes, 31 Case W. Res. L. REV. 685. 729 & n. 12911981); Comment, The
Super Bowl and the Sherman Act: Professional Team Sports and the Antitrust Laws, 81 NARY. L.
Rev. 418 419671. See also. House Subcommittee on Study of Monopoly Power, H.R. Doc. No. 2002,
82nd Cong., 2nd secs. (1952).

"See. e.g.. Mackey v. National Football League, 407 F.Supp. 1000 (D. Minn. 1975)aff'd in part
and reed in part. 543 F2d 606 (8th Cir. 19761 cert. denied, 438 U.S. 801 (1977) (football). Smith v.
Pro Football, Inc., 420 F.Supp. 783 (D.D.C. 1976), aff'd in part and reu'd in port 593 F. 2d 1173
(D.C. Cir. 1978) (football); Robertson v. Netional ftsketball Ase'n, 389 F.Supp. 867 (S.D. N.Y.
1975) (basketball); Denver Rockets v. All.Pro Management. Inc., 325 F.Supp. 1049 IC.D. Cal. 1971)
tbasketballe Philadelphia World Hockey, Inc. v. Philadelphia Hockey Club, Inc. 351 F.Supp. 462
1E.D. Pa. 1972) thockey1; McCourt v. California Sports, Inc.. 460 F.Supp. 904 (E.D. Mich., 1978)
vacated, 600 F.2d 1163 (6th Cir. 1979) (hockey).

* This argument was presaged by a 1971 Yale Law Journal article by Michael Jacobs and
Professor Ralph Winter. See Jacobs & Winter, super: note '28. The authors argued that certiorari
had been improvidently granted in Flood v. Kuhn, 407 U.S. 258 419721. Curt Flood had been
traded by the St. Louis Cardinals to the Philadelphia Phillies without consultation and against
his wishes. Major League Rule 4.9 stated that: "Upon receipt of written notice of such assign-
ment" the player is "bound to serve the assignee." In Paragraph 6(a) of his Uniform Player Con-
tract, Flood had argued that he could be so assigned.

Flood's first and most important cause of action complained that the reserve system violated
the Sherman Act. Jacobs and Winter, however, argued that:

"For years the impact of antitrust principes on the arrangements allocating players among
teams in professional sports has been hotly disputed. Now recent events seem to have brought
this issue to a head. A malaise among good athletes like Curt Flood has increased the tempo of
litigation. . . we enter this crowded arena not to solve the antitrust dilemma, but to put it to
rest. For, in the form in which it is generally debated. it is an issue whose time has come and
gone, an issue which has suffered that modern fate worse than death: irrelevancy." Id.

"407 U.S. 258 09721
" The Court acknowledged in Flood that the narrow definition of interstate commerce it uti-

lized in Federal Baseball had so broadened in the intervening years that any exemption could
na longer rest upon a finding that the baseball industry was not engaged in interstate com-
merce. The Court, however, refused to find baseball within the antitrust strictures, reasoning
that Congress had failed to remove the exemption in the fifty years since the Federal Baseball
decision. Flood. 407 U.S. at 285. The decision has been widely criticized. Seesupra note 52.

57 See note 27-8 and accompanying text infra.
"543 F.2d 606 (8th Cir. 1976), cert. denied. 438 U.S. 801 (1977).
" The players also claimed that the draft, the standard player contract, the option clause and

the no-tampering agreement constituted impermissable anticompetitive practices of the defend.
ants.

55 The 1968 contract between the player's association and the National Football League incor-
porated by reference the N.F.L. constitution and by-laws of which the Rexene Rule was a part.
The 1970 agreement, though not referring to the rule directly, did require that all players sign
the standard player contract. That contract, in turn, provided that the player agreed to comply
with and be bound by the league constitution and by-laws. Further, representatives of the par.
ties testified that it was their understanding that the Roselle Rule would remain in effect
during the term of the 1970 agreement.

a43 F.2d at 612.
52 See infra note and accompanying text.
Is See infra notes 174-5 and accompanying text.
*4 The district court had found the rule unlawful as a per se violation of the Sherman Act. As

to this point, the court of appeals reversed the lower court.
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66 543 F'.2d at 615. This appeal provided the first occasion for a federal court of appeal to con-
sider the immunity issue in the context of professional league sports. J. WENTART & C. Lowsu..
supra now 20, at 575.

4,6 In applying this test. the court of appeals specifically rejected a finding by the district court
that the labor 'exemption extends only to labor or union activities and not to the activities of
employers." 543 F.2d at 612 discussing the distrirt court's finding at 407 F.Supp. at 1008.

" 543 F.2d at 614-16 (citation omitted). In Mackey. the court concluded that the indemnity
arrangement affected only tieh parties to the agreement, and that although it was technically an
arrangement among owners, it operated to restrict a player's mobility and depressed player's
whales. Id. at 618-19. Accordingly. the court concluded that the rule was intimately related to
wages and thus constituted a mandatory subject of bargaining under the N.L.R.A. Id. at 615. It
was on the third prong or the test that the N.F.L.'s defense faltered. The appellate court found
that substantial evidence supported the lower court's finding that there had not been "bonatide
arm'slength bargaining over the Roselle Rule . . ." and that the simple acceptance of the rule
by the union did not serve to immunize it. Id. at 616.

66 460 F.Supp, 904 IE.D. Mich., 19781 eocated 6011 F.2d 119:4 (6th Cir. 1970).
49 460 F.Supp. at 906. This rule was similar to the Rosette Rule bat provided that the decisioa

regarding compensation was to be made by an independent arbitrator cad not by the commis-
signer. Like the N.F.L.'s four-year rule. the N.H.L.'s indemnity rule was contained in a league
by-law that had beea incorporated by reference into the standard player contract which was
signed by the player and approved by the Players Association.

la 600 F.2d at 1198. As in Mackey. the court concluded that the restraint imposed by the in-
demnity arrangement affected primarily the parties to agreement, constituted a mandatory
subject of bargaining and. unlike Mackey. was a product of arm's-length bargaining. Inthis, the
Sixth Circuit Court of Appeals rejected the district court's finding that no arm's-length bargain.
in hod occurred because there had been no movement by the owners on that issue.

ITlhe trial court failed to recognize the well-established principle that nothing in the labor law
compels either party negotiating over mandatory subjects of collective bargaining to yield on its
initial bargaining position. Good faith bargaining is all that is required. That the position of one
party on an issue prevails unchanged does not mandate the conclusion that there was no collec-
tive bargaining over the issue. Id. at 1200.

71 See. e.g J. WE1START & C. Lciwat.i., supra note 20. at 582. Note, Labor Exemption to the
Antitrust Laws, Shielding on Anticompetitive Provision Devised by an Employer Group in its
Oven Interest: McCourt v. California Sports. Inc. 21 B.C.C.L. Ray. 680. 681 (11180t

/2 381 U.S. 657 (19651.
/3 325 U.S. 707 (1045).
/ 421 U.S. 616 i19751.
/6 381 U.S. at 660.
/11 Id. at 664
1/ 381 U.S. 657. 665-68 119651. It may be fairly argued that the objective of the agreement

between the union and the employers in Pennington was the elimination of competition in the
product market. Since the bl.F.L.'s draft eligibility rule does not preclude potential teams from
competing with existing teams. but instead suppresses competition in a labor market, the
League might argue that Pennington is inapposite in the instant matter. The distinction be-
tween the labor market and the product market, however, is not easily drawn. Many union ac-
tivities. such as secondary boycotts, restraints on the use of new technology or restriction of
supply through control of hours of work, touch upon both the product and the labor market.
"The impact of wage costs on supply and price results in an iaextricable connection between the
two markets. As a result, the general objectives of the Sherman Act, . . . can be frustrated by
monopoly powers exerted solely in the labor market." B. 111gurzett. Lame LAW, 2nd Ed. at 515.
See, e.g.. Cordova v. Bache & Co.. 321 F.Supp. 600 (S.D. N.Y. 19701. At the same time, the anti-
trust laws serve to Protect access to employment opportunities even if secondarily to protecting
the product market. Smith v. Pro Football. Inc.. 420 F.Supp. at 744. Therefore. reliance on this
product-labor distinction would be misplaced. Professor Leslie has flatly said, "Antitrust regula-
tion of unions does not turn on a distinction between the product and labor markets. nor on
differences between direct and indirect limitations." D. Lamm, Cases ago Marviiiaa ON LABOR

Law 11978). Teacher's Manual at 79.
/40325 U.S. 797 (1945).
rs Id. at 809.

See Meltzer, Labor and Antitrust. supra note 28. at 715-161 Leslie, Principles of Labor Anti.
trust. 66 VA. L. Rev. 1183 119801( ?); Wcistart. Judicial Review of Labor Agreements: Lessons
From the Sports Industry, 44 Law AND Coterzstr. Now, 109. £1211981).

1 421 U.S. 616 (1975).
" Id. at 625.
" 3 "[A)11 of the cases in which a union agreement was found not to be exempt involved situa-

tions in which the extra-unit product market effects were the source of the objections raised." J.
WEisrater & C. Lowell., supra note 20. at 563.

/n Jewel Tea. part of the labor-management agreement concerned the marketing hours of
the employer.. At the panne time. the effect of the agreement restrained only the parties to the rela-
tionship. See St. Antoine. supra note 30. at 622, n.90 (1976).

"See supra notes 83-91 and accompanying text. "It is inevitable that labor and management
are required to bargain over matters that impinge directly or indirectly on the interest of
Mangers to the bargaining relationship." Handler & Zifchak, supra note 30, at 504.

. 6 Fibreboard Paper Products Corp. v. N.LR.B.. 379 US. 203 (1964). (subcontracting of bar-
gaining unit work a mandatory subject of bargaining); Local 24, International Brotherhood of
Teamsters v. Oliver. 362 U.S. 605 (1960) (Oliver II) (amount of rcpt employer will pay independ-
ent truckers a mandatory subject of bargaining): N.L.R.B. v. CAumbia Tribune Publishing Co..

0109
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495 F.2d 138.1 18th ('ir. 1974) (automation of employer's process a mandatory subject of bargain-
ing).

"7 Most favored national clauses. prevalent in the construction industry, require the union to
give .he employer the most favorable terms the union subsequently grants any other employer.
See St. Antoine. supra note 30. at 610.

"Notwithstanding the language in Penningtonthat a union may not "impose a certain wage
scale on other bargaining units". most-favored-nation clauses nre not oaly permissable, but ai,:a
may constitute mandatory ,,ubjecte of bargaining. See. e.g.. Dolly Madison Indus.. inc., 1142

N.L.R.B. 1037 (1970). Sec also. Associated Milk Dealers. Inv. v. Milk Drivers Local 7M, 422 F.2d
546 i19701(most-favored-nation clauses are not per se invalid under Pennington I.

°° St. Antoine. supra note 30, at 61 I. See Bartenders Union Local 355, 245 N.L.R.B. 774 119791.
9" A collective bargaining contract may include a provision that establishes a union-operated

exclusive hiring hall. This hiring hull operates as the sole source of skilled laborers for the em-
ployer. Generally, the union hiring hall refers applicants on the basis of factors such as senior-
ity. length of residence in the area and work experience in the trade. Hiriag hulls, therefore.
can effectively limit competition for employment in their respective industries because these fac-
tors. rather than ability to perform the job determine who actually gets hired. See. e.g.Team-
sters Local 357 v. N.L.R.B. 365 U.S. 667 (196,1): Houston Chapter, Associated General Contractors
143 N.L.R.B. 409. 416 (Members Rogers & Leedom. dissentin$:)., see also, Fenton. Union Hiring
Halls Under the TaftHart/ev Act. 9 LAS. L.J. 505, 506 119581; Jacobs & Winter, supra note 36. at
8: J. Weisemer & C, Lowzi.i., supra note 20, nt 562-63.

0* N.L.R.B. v. Houston Chapter, Associated General Contractors. 113 N.L.R.B, 409 11963),enfil
349 F.2d 44915th Cir. 19651. Both the N.L.R.B. and the Supreme Court have noted that although
the exclusive hiring hall may encourage union membership. it has w,:11 served both manage-
ment and labor, especially in the maritime field and in the building and construction industry
where the employee is frequently a stranger to the area where the work is to be performed. See
Teamsters v. N.L.R-B-, 365 U.S. 667 (19611; Mountain Pacific Chapter, 119 N.L.R.B. 883 09581. In
these industries. the hiring hall has served "to eliminate wasteful. time-consuming and repet-
itive scouting for jobs by individual workmen and haphazard uneconomical starches by employ-
ees." Mountain Pacific. 119 N.L.R.B. at 896 n.8. No similar purpose is served by the N.F.L.'s
draft eligibility rule. See infra notes 138-40. and accompanying text.

01 The Act compels employers and unions to negotiate regarding wages, hours and other
terms and conditions of employment if demanded by either party. Section 8taM51 of the N.L.R.A.
makes it unlawful for an employer to "refase to bargain collectively* with the employee repre-
sentative. subject to Section teal. 29 U.S.C. §158(051(1976). Sectioa l(a) establishes that the em-
ployee representative is the exclusive representative for the purposes of collective bargaining
regarding rates of pay, wages. hours of employment or other conditions of employment. 29
U.S.C. § 159(3)11976k Section 8(d) defines collective bargaining as "the performance of the
mutual obligation of the employer and the representative of the employees to meet at reason-
able times and confer in good faith with respect to wages, hours and other terms and conditions
of employment. 29 U.S.C. §158(clo. These subjects establish the outer limits of the duty to bar-
gain and within these areas bargaining is obligatory upon demand. See. e.g.. N.L.R.B. v. Wooster
Div. of Borg-Warner Corp., 356 U.S. 34211958r Fibreboard Paper Prod. v. N.L.R.B., 379 U.S. 303
119641: See also. Cox, The Duty to Bargain in Good Faith. 71 HARV. L. Rev. 1401 419581: Cox &
Dunlop, Regulation of Collective Bargaining by the National Labor Relations Board. 63 HARV. L
REV. 389 (1950): Note, Proper Subjects for Collective Bargaining: Ad Hoc. a Predictive Definition.
58 YALE L.J. 803 09491: Rabin, Fiberboard and the Termination of Bargaining Unit Work The
Search for Standards in Defining the Scope of the Duty to Bargain. 71 Cows'. L. Rev. 803 (19711.

01 See supra text accompanying notes 6(i -67. "To tell the parties that they must bargain about
a point but may be subject to antitrust penalties if they reach an agreement is a stultify the
congressional scheme." Pennington, 381 U.S. at 711-12 11965) (Goldberg. J.. dissenting in part).
See also. J. Weisrsirr & C. Loweix, supra note 25, at 568: Jacobs & Winter, supra note: 6. at 25-
27.

84 J. Weis-rawr & C. LowELL, supra note 20, at 559-561. See especially notes 482-84 where the
authors describe how the prospect of antitrust review of the Roselle Rule dramatically influ-
enced and impeded progress toward a contract during the 1975 N.F.L.-N.F.L.P.A. negotiations.
Jacobs and Winter further argue that antitrust review of mandatory subjects would remove one
subject from the package of quids and quos resulting in greater likelihood the parties would be
less satisfied than if the agreement were freely reached by them and, therefore that the congres-
sional goal of labor peace and industrial stability would be undermined. "Denying a demand to
a party may thus increase the chances of a strike because it lessens the area of possible compro-
mise without affecting the underlying strength of the parties." Jacobs & Winter, supra note 36
at 13. For a rebuttal. see Soon., PROFESSIONAL SPORTS AND THE LAW. 325 - 29119771.

01 See. e.g.. Handler & Zifchak, supra note 30, at 253, 501.
*0 Teamsters v. Oliver, 358 283. 295 (1959).
" See. e.g.. N.L.R.B. v. Insurance Agents' International Union, 361 U.S. 477. 488-90 (19601;

Jacobs & Winter, supra note 36. at 12-13.
*8 See H. Wzmawrou. LABOR AND me LEGAL PROCESS. 49-50 (19681, See also. Jewel Tea, 381

U.S at 716 -17 (Goldberg, J.. dissenting).
"1 Justice Goldberg concurred in the result in Jewel Tea and dissented in Pennington.
100 38) U.S. at 710.
)" Id. at 689.
!O3 1n Jewel Tea. the Supreme Court baldly articulated a balancing test:
"The crucial determinant is not the form of the agreement-e.g.. prices or wages-but its rela-

tive impact on the product market and the interests of union members.
. Although the effect on competition is apparent and real, . . . the concern of union mem-

bers is immediate and direct. Weighing the respective interests involved, we think the national
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labor policy .expressed in the Nationnl Labor Relatiuns Act places beyond the reach of the Sher-
man Act un run-employer agreements un when, as well as how long, employees must work. Id. at
690 n.5-91."

Thus. the Court found the importance of the issue to labor to outweigh its impact on competi-
tion.

The balancing approach is persuasively supported by Professor Meltzer who stated that:
"Whether any particular demand is exempt depends on weighing the interest in competition
against the competing interests of the employees." Meltzer, supra note 30, at 724-26. Professor
Weistart and Lowell agree: "It is wholly proper that attention be given to the effect of a particu-
lar provision upon business competition. But the degree of restraint must he weighted against
the type of employee interest at stake." J. Wsesrawr & C. Lowst.t.. supra note 20 at 536. On the
other hand, Professor St. Antoine suggests a serious caveat to the weighing process. St. Antoine,
sup° note 30 at 615-16.

See note 142 and accompanying text fr.
See Mackey 543 P.24 606 at n.14. Pro ester Meltzer has observed that Jewel Teo teaches

that Itlhe scope of [the) exemption was not coextensive with the area of mandatory bargaining.
Characterization of the subjects of agreement as mandatory appears, in other words, to be a
necessary but not a sufficient condition of exemption." Meltzer, supra note 30, at 724. Connell,
too, appears to forecast a narrow range of protecticn to be accorded employee interests. In Con.
nell. the union's nbjective was to expand employment opportunities for members. Although this
purpose is of central concern to unions, the Supreme Court refused immunity. "The primary
importance of the decision would seem to be in its teaching that a direct, unmitigated market
restraint will be sustained only where it is nesessary to protect the most fundamental of ern
ployee interest." J. Wingrain & C. Lowzi.t.. supra note 20, at 539. As we have argued, in the
matter of Walker, the unmitigated restraint on entry to employment far outweighs the impor-
tance of the employee interests at stake.

dOS 2'.) U.S.C. §158011 defines "bargain collectively" as "the performance of the mutual obliga-
tion of the employer and the representative of the employees to meet at reasonable times and
confer in good faith with respect to wages. hours and other terms and conditions of employ-
ment." Id.

I" 28 U.S.C. § I58(a)(5) provides that it is an unfair labor practice for an employer "to refuse
to bargain collectively with the representatives of his employees, subject to the provisions of sec-
tion 91A1." Id.

'1" 29 U.SC. § states: "Representatives designated or selected for the purposes of collec-
tive bargaining in respect to rates of pay, wages, hours of employment, or other conditions of
emplooemyment. ' !d.

t
1" Allied Chemical and Alkali Workers of America. Local I v. Pittsburgh Plate Glass Co.

Chemical Div.. 404 U.S. 157, 164 119711, and cases cited therein,hold
Pittsburgh Plat Glass. 404 US. at 166. The term "employee" is defined, unhelpfully. by

reference to itself. Section 213) of the Act provides:
"The term "employee" shall include any employee, and shall not be limited to the employees

of a particular employer, unless this subchapter explicitly states otherwise, and shall include
any individual whose work has ceased as a consequence of, or in connection with, any current
labor dispute or because of any unfair labor practice, and who has not obtained any other regu-
lar and substantially equivalent employment. 29 U S.C. § 192(3) 1976...

See Pittsburgh Plat Glass, 404 U.S. at 165. There was potent support far this conclusion. In
1944, in N.LR.B. v. Hearst Publications, 322 U.S. 111 (19441 the Supreme Court had sustained
the Board's finding that newsboys were "employees" rather than independent contractors. The
Court affirmed the Board's conclusion and stated that Congress intended "a wider field than the
narrow technical legal relation of 'master and servant" as the common law had worked out in
all its variations . . Id. at 124. Congress reacted to Hearst in 1947 by specifically excluding
from the definition of "employee," "any individual having the status of independent contrac-
tor." The House report of the Taft-Hartley Act explained:

"An 'employee,' according to all standard dictionaries, according to the law as the courts have
stated it, and according to the understanding of almost everyone, . . . means someone who
works for another for hire . . . . It must be presumed that when Congress passed the Labor Act,
it intended words it used to have the meanings that they had when Congress passed the Act, not
new meanings that, nine years later, the Labor Board might think up ., . 'Employees' work for
wages or salaries under direct supervision . . . It is inconceivable that Congress, when it passed
the Act. authorized the Board to give to every work in the Act whatever meaning it wished. On

ithe contrary, Congress intended then, and it intends now, that the Board give to words not far-
fetched meanings but ordinary meanings. H.R. Rep. No. 245, 80th Cong., 1st Seas., 18 (1947)."

111404 U.S. at 168. See _generally C. Menus, supra note 42 at 207, 772.
"a 29 U.S.C. § 159(x)(1976). R. Goals/as, LABOR LAW. (1976) at 379; Pittsburgh Plate Glass, 404

U.S, at 171.
"4 To determine whether a "community of interest" exists among groups of employees, the

Board looks to factors such as:
(1) similarity in the scale and manner of determining earnings; (2) similarity in employment

benefits, hours of work and other terms and conditions of employment; (3) similarity in the kind
of work performed; (4) similarity in the qualifications, skills and training of the employees: (5)
frequency of contact or interchange among the employees; (6) geographic proximity; (7) continu-
ity or integration of production processes; (8) common supervision and determination of labor-
relations policy; (9) relationship to the administrative organization of the employer; (10) history
of collective bargaining; (11) desires of the affected employes% (12) extent of union organization.
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R. G.RAIAN supra aloe 113. at O. See 15 N.I..R.B. Ann. Rep. 39 1195110; C. Morris, SWIM 42, at
217.

445 Kalamazoo Paper Box Corp., 130 N LK II. 134, 137 il11620; Pittsburgh Plate Glass, 404 U.S.
at 172 -73; R. Goerex8, soptu note 113. at :179,

'1" Pittsburgh Plate (;hiss. -104 U.S. ut 173. The evert pointed to previous N.L.R.11. cases in
which retirees had been exeluded from a petitioned-for unit. See. e.g Public Service Corp. of
New Jersey. 72 N 1.-R.B. 224, 229-30 011471; J.S. Young Co.. 55 N.L.R.11. 1174 1111440. The Court
recognized the common concern of active and retired employees in assuring that the latter's
benefits remained adequate, but also noted that the union might see fit to bargain for improved
wages or other conditions at the expense of retirees' benefits_ Pittsburgh Plate Glass, 404 U.S. at
173.

' 'T Retirees in Pa reihargh Plate Glass were similarly found ineligible to vote. 40.1 U.S. nt 174.
Moreover, the N L.R.B. has consistently held "that for one to be able to vote in a representation
election, the person must be employed during the established payroll eligibility period and must
also be employed on the day of the election. Mace's Missouri-Kansas Div. v. .N.L.R.13., 389 F.2d
$35. 84218th Cir. 19680. See Gulf States Asphalt Co., 106 N.L.R.B. 1212 t 190:0,

:11' Pittsburgh Plate Glass, 404 U.S. at 175. As the Court recognized, this principle does not go
so far as to preclude the N.L. R.B. from establishing reasonable regulations governing Board-con-
ducted elections. For example, the Board may legitimately deity a bnllot to employees hired
after the eligibility cut-off data N. at 174 n.15. See also. Pittsburgh Plate Glass 177 N.L.R.B.
911. 919, enfierement denied .127 F.2d 936 ibth Cir. 1970) (ow 404 U.S. 157 (1971) 'dissent of
Member Zagoria I.

' "See taper, text accompanying notes 92, 95-98. Cf. Pittsbursth Ptak Mess, 404 U.S. at 181 -
$3.

425 During consideration of the Tnft-Hartley amendments to the N.L.R.A., the House Bill core
mined an actual list of mandatory subjects of bargaining. See H.R. 3020 §2111i, 80th Cong., 1st
Iles._ 119471 reprinted in 1 N.L.R.B., LEGISLATIVE HISTORY Of THE LABORNANACEMENT RELATIONS
ACT. 1947. at 31, -10 i19481, Congress rejected this approach in favor of continuing to vest the
N.L.R. B. with prover to define mandatory subjects of bargaining on a case-by-case basis. See First
National Maintenance Corp. v. N.L.R.B., 452 U.S. 660, 670 n.14 119811; See also, McCormick,
Union Representatires as Corporate Directors: The Challenge to the Adversarial Model of Labor
Relations. 15 U. Wu_ J.L. Rev 219.'227 -28 n.42 (19821.

"' "ln general terms, the limitation (in §81c111 includes only issues that settle on aspect of the
relationship between the employer and employees." Pittsburgh Plate Glass. 40.1 U.S.. at 178 R.
GORIHAN, Luton LAw. supra note 1l3. at 523: cf. N.L.R.B. v. Borg-Warner Corp., 350 U.S. :142
41958i.

422 R. GORMAN. Lame LAW, supra note 113, at 523.
123 404 U.S. at 178. See R. GORMAN, LABOR LAW, supra note 113. at 528-29.
' 4 Pittsburgh Plate Glass. 404 U.S. at 179. "As a result, the employer may be required to

bargain about payments to third persons which directly threaten the wages of unit employees or
subcontracting to third parties.' R. GottittAs. LABOR LAW, supra note 113, at 429. See also.
U.M.W. (Lone Star Steel Co. and Surface Industries. Inc.( 231 N.L.K.B. 573 11878). There, the
Board determined that a successorship clause was a mandatory subject to bargaining because
"agreement . . . on this issue would vitally affect terms and conditions of employment of em-
ployees who survived the change in ownership." Id. at 575.

425 358 U.S. '283119591.
425 358 U.S. at 294. Cf. United States v. Drum, 368 U.S. 370.:38'2 -83 n.26 119621.
ta7 379 U.S. 203 119641.
tr" 404 U.S. at 180.
129 Id. The Court recognized that active employees might benefit. by the inclusion of retired

employees under the same health insurance contract as active employees because adding per-
sons to the group generally tends to lower the overall rates for coverage. The Court. neverthe-
less, found this impact to be "(sipeculative and insubstantial at best." Id. The N.L.R.B. In Pitts-
burgh Plate Glass had also observed that "changes in retirement benefits for retired employees
affect the availability of employer funds for active employees." 177 N.L.R.B. at 915. The Court
answered that this impact on active employees was. as well. "too insubstantial" to render the
subject a matter of compulsory negotiation. 404 U.S. at 176-77, n.17.

135 Phelps-Dodge Corp. v, N.L.R.B.. 313 U.S. 177, 182-87 (19411.
13' Local 812.1nel Longshoremen's Assoc. (Isaac Marning1, 163 N.L.R.B. 580 (1907).
152 Houston Chapter Assoc. Gen. Contractors, 143 N.L.R.B. 409 (19631 enfd. 349 F.2d 449 (5th

Cir. 19650, cert. den. 382 U.S. 1026 (19661.
133 Phelps -D044 313 U.S. at 185. See Atlantic Maintenance Co.. 305 F.2d 604 13rd Cir. 1962)

San employer's discriminatory refusal to hire an applicant is a violation despite the employer
arguing that persons must be "employees" to come within the Act's protection). See also. Local
872. Intl Longshoremen's Assoc. (Isaac Morning) 163 N.L.R.B. 586 11967).

454 See supra text accompanying note 118.
235 See supra text accompanying notes 113-18. Two N.L.R.B. members have stated: "Although

the Court (in PhelPsHodgel held that the Act protects applicants for employment against dis-
crimination in the hiring process, that case by no means stands for the proposition that prospec-
tive employees are employees as to whom bargaining is mandator under Section 8(d).' Houstonmandator

Assoc. Gen. Contractors, 143 N.L.R.B. 409. 417 (19630 en d 359 F.2d 44915th Cir. 1965),
cert. denied 382 U.S. 1026119/161 (dissent of Members Rogers and °mi.

425 143 N.L.R.B. 40911963, enfd 399 F.2d 449 15th Cir. 1965), cert. denied. 382 U.S. 1026 419661.
'" Id. at -112. *
155 Id.
135 The court of appeals in Houston Chapter also placed great emphasis on the factual setting

for the hiring hall demand. They found that:



"The record here discloses that employment in thy construction trade is transitory in nature,
with employees moving from job to job and employer to employer. The nature of the employ-
ment does not lend itself to employee security through seniority rights. The proposal of the
union was to establish a system of seniority rights and job priority through the use of the non-
discriminatory hiring hall. :3.19 F.2r1 at 4:-2's

N.L.R.B. v. Toni Joyce Floors, 353 F.2d 768 !9th 01%1,1965o. found hiring halls to be a manda-
tory subject of bargaining tor the rime reason.

'4.1 The average playing career of an N.F.L...player is 4.6 years. N.F.L.P.A. "Why a Percentage
of the Grosii?" Sept. 1981. at 4. In 198 I. of 13, players who were free agents, none were signed
by a different team. Since 1977, a toad of 51(1 players have been free agents. Six have been
signed by new teams. Id at :t4.

141 Local 357. Intl Brotherhood of Teamsters at N.L.R.B., 365 U.S. 667, --- 119611. In the
unlikely event the draft eligibility arrangement were viewed as being sufficiently like a hiring
hnll to make the issue a mandatory subject of bargaining, the arrangement would necessarily be
analogized to un exclusive hiring hall. It is well established that a union violates Sections
8(bxlmAi and Fltbx21 of the N.L.R.A. when It operates a hiring hall upon unreasonable, arbitrary

enpricious considerations. See. e.g.. Laborers, Local 282 (Millstone Constr. Co.), 236 N.L.R.B.
1121 11978k Teamsters Local 17.1 ITotom Beverages. Inc.) 226 N.I..R.B. 690 (1976k Intl Assoc.
Bridge Workers. Local 433 'The Assoc. Gen. Contractors of California. Inc.). 128 N.L. R.B. 1420,
09761 enfd 600 F.2d 770 igth Cir. 1979). ter denied. 445 U.S. 915 (1916); Pninters Local 1555
tAlaskn Constr. Inc.), 241 N.L.R.B. 741 11979); Journeymen Pipe Fitters Local 392 (Kaiser Engl.
neers). 252 N.L.R.B. 417 119200. The requirements of the draft eligibility rule are wholly irrele-
vant to the successful performance of the job of a professional football player. Therefore, consid
orations such as those embodied in the draft eligibility rule would be outside those open which
the union could permissably exclude applicants.

'46For example. in Lora/ 163 Painters of America. A.D.1 Cheatham Company) 126 N.L.R.B.
997. eard 2113 1:13 'DC. Cir. 1961) cert. den., 368 U.S. 824 11961 the Board considered the
question whether a union proposal that the employer post a performance bond was a mandatory
subject of bargaining. The Board decided that it was unwilling to say that a condition precedent
to employment is a condition of employment. such as wages and hours, in the meaning of the
statute. 126 N.L.R.B.. at 1002.

'46543 F.2d at 6/3 (1976).
(44 W. at 6117.

'46/d. at 610-13.
'461d. at (116.
'4'460 F.Supp. at 9111-11.
,4* Id.
146600 F.2d at 1202.
1"1d. at 1202 n.12.
Is t Id. at 1203.
'"Conversation between R. McCormick and Richard A. Berthelsen, Assistant Exec. Dir.

N.F.L.P.A. January 9. 1982. According to Berthelsen. discussion of the draft eligibility rule had
been specifically excluded from collective negotiations. At the same time. however, the Pream-
ble to the 1977 agreement between the N.F.L. and the N.F.L.P.A. states: "Whereas, the
N.F.L.P.A. and the management council mutually acknowledge that this agreement is the prod-
uct of bona fide, arm's-length collective bargaining."

066 Indeed. in Supreme Court cases. the unions and not the employers had initially proposed
and bargained for the adoption of the challenged restraints. Sec. eg. Jewel Tea, 381 U.S. 676
11965): Connell 421 U.S. 616 (19751. See also. Weistart, sorra note 77. at 114.

134Sec e.g.. Smith v. Pro Football. Inc.. 420 F.Supp, 38 (D.D.C. 19761. WV in part. reed in
part. 59:4 F.2d 1173 )OC. Cir. 19781; Mackey Y. N.F.L., 407 F.Supp. 10110 ID. Minn. 1975). afird in
part. reed in part 513 F.2d 606 18th Cir., 19761 cert. denied, 434 U.S. 801 (1977); Robertson v.
N.B.A. 389 FSupp 867 (S.D. N.Y. 1975); McCourt v. California Sports. Inc. 460 F.Sopp. 904 (E.D.
Mich. 1978) totaled. 600 F.2d 1193 (6th Cir. 1979); Philadelphia World Hockey Club. Inc. 351
F.Supe. 462 tali Pa. 1972); Reynolds v. N.F.L. 584 F.2d 2.80 (8th Cir. 1978): Flood v. Kohn 407
U.S. 2a8 (1972) Marshall, J.. dissenting),

"6351 F.Supp. 462 (E.D. Pa. 19721.
136The court enjoined the National Hockey League from bringing actions against players on

member clubs who sought to join the new league. M. at 519.
1":151 F.Supp at 485. The court found that the players association had not received any

trade-offs in return for an agreement to maintain the clause and that although the players as-
sociation had requested a modification in the reserve clause, neither side had modified its posi-
tion. The court noted that in Supreme Court cases, a grant of immunity had followed actual
collective bargaining and held that such immunity in this case failed for want of "serious. Wen-
sive, arrn'tlength collective bargaining." Id. The court also took note that in all Supreme Court
cases addressing the labor exemption, the putative restraint had been sought by the union while
here the union opposed the matter.

"6389 F.Supp. 867 (S.D. N.Y. 1975),
'55Id. at 866.
'6° Id. at 886 (quoting Philadelphia World Hockey. 351 F.Supp. at 999-50(h.
164 351 F. Supp. 462, 498 -99 (E.D. Pa. 19721.
142 J. Weisz/in & C. Lowett, supra note 20. at 573.
143 In United States v, Hutcheson. 312 U.S. 219 (19411 the Court held that the labor exemption

immunized a union from antitrust liability for certain secondary boycott activities "so long as
the union acts in its self interest" and does not conspire with non-labor groups. Id. at 232.1fut-
eheson has "had significant effect in cementing the notion that the promotion of employee inter-
ests was a critical ingredient in the grant of the exempton." Weistart, supra note 77, at n.30.
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"" N.L.R.B. v. Wooster Div. of Borg-Warner, 350 U.S. 342 i1958); First National Maintenance
Corp. v. N.L.R.B.. 452 U.S. 660 19811.

See ea. MULTI. v. Reed & Prince Mfg, Co. 20a F.2d t '1st Cir.i cert. tlenuvl 346 U.S.
887 410531,

0" See, e.g. N.L.R.B. v. Truitt Mfg. Co. 351 U.S. 149'19561.
Iss See generally. Krasnow & Levy. Unteinization and Prafe.ssianal Spurts, 51 Geo. L.J. 749

(1963).
'" United Suites v. Women's Sportswear Mfg. Ass'n 336 U.S. 460, 464 411481.
"" Professor Weistart has argued, "If the parties to the disputed agreement have u long-

standing and well -established bargaining relationship . . . it is difficult to imagine the justifica-
tion for questioning the effectiveness of either sides' consent to a particular term in a particular
negotiation." Weistart. supra note 77. at 128-2'.).170 a

"'Standard Oil Co. v. United States. 221 U.S. 1, 5e1-69 (1911). The Court said:
"ITIhe dread of enhancement of prices . which would flow from the undue limitaton on

competitive conditions caused by contracts or other acts ... led ... to the prohibition ... (of) all
contracts or acts which were unreasonably restrictive of competitive conditions, either from
thefirl nature . . . or where . the[y1 had not been entered into or performed with legitimate
purpose of reasonably forwarding personal interest and developing trade .

172 Gardena v. Chandler, 172 F.2d 402.40812d. Cir., 19491 (opinion by L. Hand.)
013 Typical examples are: di reserve and option clauses, 421 the draft and 13) no-tampering

rules. See generally J. WtISTAR? & C. LOWELL. supra note 20, at 500-24.
'" Denver Rockets v. AllPro Management, Inc., 325 F.Supp. 1049 (C.D. Cal. 1971) (N.B.A's

version of the Fourear Rule declared illegal); Kapp v. National Football League, 390 F.Supp.
73 iN.D. Cal. 19741, aff'd 586 F.2d 664 19th Cir. 19781. cert. denied 441 U.S. 907 (1979) (Group
boycott of quarterback Joe Kapp for refusing to sign standard player contract held illegal);
Bowman v. National Football League. 402 F.Supp. 754 (D. Minn. 197e) dengue resolution which
prevented players from the defunct W.F.L. from signing contracts with N.P.L. teams until the
season ended declared illegal) Mackey v. National Football League, 543 F.2d 60618th Cir. 1976i
cert. denied 434 U.S. 801 419771 (Roselle Rule, which required compensating a player's former
employer if he signed with another team, was struck down on the ground that it deterred clubs
from signing free agents); Smith v. Pro Football. Inc., 420 F.Supp. 738 (D.D.C. 1976) aff'd in port.
reed in part, 593 F.2d 1173 (D.C. Cir 19781 (N.F.L. player draft, as it existed in 1968. struck
down); Linesman v. World Hockey Association, 439 F.Supp. 1315 (D. Conn. 19771 (league rule
declaring that players younger than twenty years of age were not eligible for the N.H.L. draft
was struck down).

"s15 U.S.C. § 1 (19801. This section states that: "Every contract, combination in the form of
trust or otherwise, or conspiracy. in restraint of trade or commerce among the several states, or
with foreign nations. is declared to be illegal." Id.

'6 Standard Oil, 221 U.S. at 58-60. In this case there was not reason to engraft upon Section
1 of the Sherman Act a qualification of reasonableness. Standard Oil controlled almost 90% of
the nation's refining capacity. It had achieved this position by employing business practices
which could not be justified as normal competitive practices. It had coerced railroads into grant,
ing it preferential rates, engaged in local price discrimination and business espionage, and com-
mitted other vicious acts intended to force local competitors out of business. Chief Justice White
went beyond these clear facts and attempted a lengthy. and for this case unnecessary. statutory
explication resulting in the rule of reason. Id.

177 The test of legality is whether the restraint imposed merely regulates or promotes compe-
tition, or suppresses or destroys competition. To determine that question, the court must ordi-
narily consider the facts peculiar to the business to which the restraint is applied, its condition
before and after the restraint was imposed, the nature of the restraint and its actual or probable
effect. The history of the restraint, the evil believed to exist, the reason for adopting the particu-
lar remedy and the purpose or end sought to be attained. are all relevant facts. Chicago Bd. of
Trade v. United States, 246 U.S. 231, 238 419181.

t" In United States v. Trenton Potteries Co., 273 U.S. 392 (1927) the defendents. who con-
trolled 82% of the market, had formed a cartel which fixed prices and limited sales to specified
jobbers. Defendents were convicted in a criminal case. The court of appeals reversed, holding
incorrect an instruction to the jury that if they found price fixing they should not consider
whether or not the prices fixed were reasonable. The Supreme Court reinstated the verdict. In
an opinion by Mr. Justice Stone, it ruled that the trial court had been right, saying:

"The aim and result of every price fixing agreement, if effective, is the elimination of one
form of competition, . . . The reasonable price fixed today may through economic or business
changes become the unreasonable price of tomorrow. Once established, it may be maintained
unchanged because of the absence of competition secured by the agreement. . . . Agreements
which create such potential power may well be held to be in themselves unreasonable or unlaw.
ful restraints, without the necessity of minute inquiry whether a particular price is reasonable
or unreasonable." . . .1d. at 397.

Read literally, the cases hold that proof of the mere existence of a price-fixing agreement es-
tablishes defendant's illegal purpose and that the prosecution need show nothing ftirther. See
also Northern Pac. Ry. United States. 356 U.S. 1, 5 (1958).

ITS United States v. Socnoy-Vacuum Oil Co., 310 U.S. 150 (19401; Albnecht v. The Herald Co.,
390 U.S. 145 (1968g Keifer-Stewart Co. v. Joseph E. Seagram & Sons. Inc., 340 U.S. 211 (1951).

l° Timken Roller Bearing Co. v. United States, 341 U.S. 593 (19311; United States v. Topco
Assoc.. 405 U.S. 596 119721.

151 Klor's Inc. v. Broadway-Hale Stores. Inc., 349 U.S. 207 (1959); Fashion Originators' Guild v.
F.T.C., 319 U.S. 457 (19418 United States v. General Motors, 384 U.S. 127 (19661.
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1" International Salt Co. v. United States, 332 U.S. 392 11947e United Steles Steel Corp. v.
Fortner. 429 U.S. 6111(19771.

1" L. Sullivan, supra note 31. at 2:30. 161 (1977t
1" 282 U.S. SO (1930i,
1" RI. at 43. Any doubt about whether a per se approach was being used in these cases was

dispelled when the Court said: "The law is its own measure of right and wrong. of what it per-
mits or forbids, and the judgment of the courts cannot be set up against it in a supposed accom-
modation of its policy with the good intention of parties. and. it may bit. of some good results."
Standard Sanitary Mfg. v. United States, 226 U.S. 20, 491191'21.

1" 312 U.S. 11944
1" :312 U.S. tit 468.
1" Id. at 468.
180 359 U.S. 2I17 (19501.
"1° Id. at 212. Here. a large department store used its economic power to coerce then national

appliance manufacturers and their distributors to stop selling to n competing appliance store.
"I United States v. General Motors Corp., 384 U.S. 127 (19661,
1.2 373 U.S. 34I (111631, Silver was a securities dealer in Dallas. Texas. His firm was not a

member of the New York Stock Exchange. Initially. the New York Stock Exchange gave "tem-
porary approval" to Silver to establish direct private telephone connections to several N.Y.S.E.
member firms as well as stock ticker service directly from the floor of the Exchange in New
York City. Subsequently. without prior notice to Silver, the N.Y.S.E. decided to disapprove these
connections and instructed its member firms to disconnect the lines to Silver.

1" Id. at 346-49,
194 Blalock v. Ladles Professional Golf Ass'n, MS F. Stipp. INC 1266-67 (N.D. Ga. 1973), (the

suspension of the plaintiff for alleged cheating was declared unlawful per se because players
excluded a rival from the market and thus effected "a naked restraint of trade through defend-
ant's completely unfettered, subjective discretion."I See also, L. Stittavan, supra note 3l, at 247.

1" sl. WEISTART & C. Low ELL. supra note 20. at 599; Sc e also Denver Rockets v. All -Pro Man-
agement, Inc., 325 F. Supp. 1049 (CD. Cal. 19711,

1" See United States Trotting Assn v. Chicago Down Ass'n, 487 F. Supp. 1003 (N.D. Ill. 19801:
Linesman v. World Hockey Assn, 439 F. Supp. 1:115 (D. Conn. $9771; (injunction reinstated sub
nom. Haywood v. National Basketball Assn. 401 U.S. 1204 11971). See also Comment. Trade As-
sociation Exclusionary Practices: An Affirmative Role for the Ride of Reason. I% Cotum. L. REV,
14% 119661.

"I See North American Soccer League E. National Football League. 505 F. Sapp. 09 (S.D. N.Y.
1980) aff'd in part. recd in part. 1570 F.2d 1249 i2d. Cir. 19821. See also. Smith v. Pro Football.
Inc.. 593 F.2d 1173 (D.C. Cir. 19781 Mackey v. National Football League, 543 F.2d 606 18th Cir.
1976} cert. denied. 434 U.S. 801 (19771; Kapp v. National Football League. 390 F. Supp. 7:3 (N.D.
Cal. 19741. afrd on other grounds. 586 F. 2d 644 (9th Cir. 19781 cert. denied 441 U.S. 907 11979):
Deesen v. Professional Golfer's Ass'n, 358 F. 2d 165 (9th Cir. 1966) cert. denied. :185 U.S. 846
(1966).

'"" See L. SULLIVAN, supra note 31. at 299-33; Coons, Non-Commencial Purpose as a Sherman
Act Defense. 56 Nw. U. L. Rxv. 705119661; Comment. Player Control Mechanisms in Professional
Sports. 34 U. Prrr 1,. REV, 645 OM,

" L. Sin.Livati, supra note 31, at 229-33.
2" The doired end can be achieved in a number of ways. For example. boycotting wholesal-

ers may exclude from the wholesale level manufacturers or retailers seeking to integrate verti-
cally. Or, a group such as brokers may seek to protect themselves from competition from non-
group members by concertedly ceasing to deal with them. Sometimes boycotters threaten one or
more supriers or customers to stop dealing with the boycott target. Id. at

241 379 L.S. 341(1931.
242 id. at 365-66.
2" Id. at 347.
2" Id. at 347.
zo, See L. SuLtivan supra note SI at 256-60
2" Comment, supra note 198.
211'1 Purpose should be differentiated from intent. A group's purpose is its ultimate goal, while

its intent Is its immediate goal. Thus, in a group of private citizens who agree to withdraw their
patronage from those theatres which show X-rated movies, for example, their purpose would be
to promote public morality and their intent would be to bring economic sanctions upon those
owners who show X-rated movies. Id. at 657-78,

20? At least as regards the services of football players, there is no doubt that the teams are
competitors. See North American Soccer League. 505 F. Supp. 659 (S.D. N.Y. 19801. Professor
Coons observes that "in any case involving businessmen acting with reference to their business.
the Court will disregard any oddment of non-commercial purpose." Coons. supra note 198, at
727.

"a See infra notes 241-43 and accompanying text.
209 See infra notes 250-52 and accompanying text.
2" See infra text accompanying note 244.
3" In Radiant Burners v. Peoples Gas, Light and Coke Co.. 364 U.S. 656 I1961). for example.

the defendant operated a testing laboratory for gas appliances and refused to give its "seal of
approval" to an appliance found to be safe. Citing Rior's, the Supreme Court held that the
denial of the seal fell within the per se rule. The Court found that competitors of plaintiff had
influenced the association and caused it to withhold approval of plaintiffs burner by using tests
aot based on objective standards. Id. at 659-60.

2" 593 F.2d 1173 (D.C. Cir. 1978). afrd in part. reii'd in part. 593 F.2d 1173 (DC. Cir. 1978). In
this case. Smith challenged the legality of the N.F.L. player chart as it existed in 1968. Basical-
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ly, he claimed that but fur the draft he would have negotiated a far more lucrative contract if
he could have negotiated with any of the N.F.L. teams rather than only with the team who
drafted him.

The Court found that the draft violated Section 1 of the Sherman Act holding that the draft
had an anti-competitive impact on the market fur players services and that the draft's allegedly
pro-competitive effect upon playing filed equality among teams did not encourage competition in
the economic sense. Id. tit 1187-89.

213 See Goldfarb v. Virginia State Bar. 421 U.S. 773. 71414-149 n.17 ill175i where the Court stated
that:

The fact that a restraint operates upon a prulemion as distinguished from a business is. or
course. relevant in determining whether that particular restraint violates the Sherman Act. It
would be unrealistic to view the practice of professions as interchangeable with other busing
activities. and automatically to apply to the profession's antitrust concepts which originated in
other areas. The public service aspect. and other features of the profession, may require that a
particular practice. which could properly be viewed as a violation of the Sherman Act in an-
other context. be treated differently.'

2" In North A merirast Soccer League the court stated:
"If member teams of a professional sports league compete with each other in an identifiable

market.. 4 of the Sherman Act applies: the legality of restraints on such competition is judged
by the rule of reason ... Thus the single economic entity fails in the player contract restriction
cases. where all member teams compete with each other for players, and league restraint of that
competition damages the players . . 505 F.Supp. 659. 677 (S.D. N.Y 191411 afrd in part. ret.'d in
part. 670 F.2d 1'2491'24 Cir. 191421."

2" National Soc'y of Professional Engineers v. United States. 435 U.S. 6711. 6140 119801.
2" Id. at 60$,
2" Id. at 690.
2". Id. at 692.
212 N. at 091 tquoting Chicago Bd. of Trade v. United States. 426 U S. at 2301.
220 593 F.2d at 1109.
22I Id. at 1187.
2" Id. at Wel.
222 The Court stated that:
"fUlnder the Supreme Court's decision in Professional Engineers. no draft can be justified

merely by showing that it is a relatively less anticompetitive means of attaining sundry benefits
for the football industry and society. Rather. a player draft can survive scrutiny under the rule
of reason only if it is demonstrated to have positive. economically prucompetitice benefits that
offset its anticompetitive effects, or, at the least, if it is demonstrated to accomplish legitimate
business purposes and to have a net anticompetitive effect that is insubstantial."

234 See. e.g.. Flood v- Kuhn. 309 F.Supp. 193, 001 n.26 iS.D. N.Y.) final decision. 316 F.Supp.
271 iS.D. N.Y. 19701, ord. 443 F.2d 264 124. Cir 1971, affil, 407 U.S. 250 119721: Philadelphia
World Hockey Club. Inc. v, Philadelphia Hockey Club. Inc,. 351 F.Supp 462 50:1-04 LE.D. Pa,
1972).

222 Mackey v. National Football League, 407 F.Supp. 1000 (D. Minn. 49751, arid in part. 'evil
in part 543 F.2d 606 Otth Cir. 19761 cert. denied 434 U.S. 801 ( 19771; Robertson v. National Bas'
ketball Ass'n. 389 F.Supp. 867 iS.D. N.Y. 19751; Kapp v. National Football League. 390 F.Supp.
73 oN.D. Cal. 1974) affd on other grounds. 5146 F.2d 644 (9th Cir. 19701 cert. denied 444 U.S. 907
11979). Denver Rockets v. All-Pro Management. 325 F.Supp. 1049 1C.D. Cal. 19711,

224 Smith v. Pro Football, Inc 593 f'.2d 1173 iD.C. Cir.. 19781. Mackey v. National Football
League, 543 F.2d 606 111th Cir. 1976) cert. denied 434 U.S. 1401 (1977): McCourt v. California
Sports. Inc., 000 F.2d 1193 iiith Cir. 19791.

222 Smith v. Pro Football. Inc., 593 F.2d 1173. 1179 n.22 'D.C. Cir. 19781,
2=" 435 U.S. 679. at 691.
22' Sec supra text accompanying note 192-96.
"' 3 i U.S. at 355-56.
221 325 F.Supp. 1049 IC.D. Cal. 19711.
222 49Z' P.Supp. 1315 (D. Conn. 19711. Although the Court did not specifically use the words per

se in its ,pinion it is clear that this approach was employed since on cases which were decided
under the per se doctrine were cited by the court.

220.325 F.Supp. at 1066.
2" Id.
222 Id.
234 Id.
237 Id

34 439 F.Supp. at 1322.
23* M.
24° In Kapp, the court noted that the Justice Department acknowledged that professional

sports teams needed some joint agreements to assure continued viability, and also that Congress
had, through various actions, recognized this need. 390 F.Supp, at 79 n.3.140 n.4 See also Mackey.
543 F.2d at 619119761 cert. denied 434 U.S. 801 11977o.

24° Comment. Herschel Walker v. National Football League: A Hypothetical Lawsuit Challeng
ing the Propriety of the Nctional Football League's Four-or-Fite Year Rule Under the Sherman
Act. 9 PCPPSRDINE L. Rev. 603, 631 119021.

242 In Smith. the Court affirmed the district court's finding that there was no correlation be-
tween the draft and maintaining competitive balance. 593 F.2d at 1183.

242 Molinas v. National Basketball Assoc., 190 F.Supp. 241, 244 15.0. N.Y. 19611.
244 5, GALLNER. Pao SPORTS: THE CONTRACT GAME. 51 -6 119741.
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wo Most college coaches reacted with anger when Walker turned pro. U.S.A. Today, February
24, 1983, at 3C.

246 Typical badgets for "big tun" colleges:

Seven big ten budgets. 1978-77

Schools: Men's athloicv
Indiana $3,500,000
Iowa 2.000,000
Michigan 5,000.000
Michigan State 4,500,000
Minnesota 3.400.000
Ohio State 5,700,000
Wisconsin 2,217,000

Average 3,759,714

Comment. Mk IX and Intercollegiate Alhktics: HEW Gets Serious About Equality in Sports?
16 New ENG. 573.591 (1981).

446 For example. Digger Phelps. Notre Dame basketball coach, stated that a number of col-
leges across the country are paying a standard rate of $10.000 a year to outstanding players.
Detroit Free Press. March 26, 1982. at 2-D.

241 Waucukauski. The Regulating of Academic Standards in Intercollegiate Athletics, 1982
Am. Se. L. J. 79 11982).

240 439 FSupp. at 1322.
34° Fewer than eight players a year have turned professional since the N.B.A. rule was abol-

ished in 1976. Kirkpatrick. supra note 4, at 36.
325 The seriousness of the violence problem can best be analyzed through injury statistics.

From 1969-1974, N.F.L. players suffered an estimated 5.110 injuries. A follow-study of serious
sports injuries reported that serious football injuries in 1974 increased 25% over the previous
season. During that year. a survey of N.F.L. team trainers revealed that injuries incerased to an
estimated record 1.638. That is, 12 injuries for every 10 players. R. Marlow. Sealers Vtot.ENce,
7-8 (1980).

2" In Neeld v. National Hockey League, a one-eyed player challenged a league rule prevent-
ing him from competing in the League. The court found that the rule's primary pure was the
promotion of safety and that there was no anti-competitive purpose. 594 F.2d 1297 (9th Cir.
19791.

263 While this point was not expressly addressed in Linesman. 0 appears that the court, by
implication, has rejected such an argument since it struck down the National Hockey League's
20 year old rule allowing a 19 year old player to compete. 439 FSupp. 1315 ID. Conn. 19771.

163 See supra note 198.
254 NATIONAL FOOTBALL LEAGUE. CONSTITUTION AND 1:11,-LAWs TOR THE NATIONAL FOOTBALL

LEAGUE. Art. VIII 8.14(A).
756 L. Sono, Supra note 51 at 466 (1977).
2 ss

252 All-Pro 325 F.Supp. 1049 (C.D. Cal. 1971). See also Cooney v. American Horse Shows Asso-
ciation, 495 F.Sup 424, 430 n.3 (S.D. N.Y. 1980).

350 All-Pro, 325 F.Supp. 1049 (C.D. Cal. 19711.
257 Id. at 1066.
sae

261 National Soc'y of Professional Engineers v. United States, 435 U.S. at 691 (quoting Chicago
Bd. of Trade v. United States. 246 U.S. at 238).

III Smith, £93 F.2d at 1181
262 Id, at 1179; Markey. 543 F.2d at 621; Kapp. 390 F.Supp. at 79.
221 Smith. 593 F.2d at 1183.
**5 Id at 1088.
20014 at 1089.
2C1 This contention was summarily dismissed in Linesman and All-Pro where the per se ap-

proach was used. Linesman. 439 FSupp. at 1322:A11-Pro 325 F.Supp. at 1066.
263 Information Please Almanac. 35th ed., 1981, at 755.
2" Ste supra note 4. at 36.
213 See supra note 246.
211 During the 1960's some stronger clubs drafted "red shirts" (college players who did not

play in a particular year but who were eligible to play in the future). By doing this, they could
stockpile future players. Hearings on H.R. .2.155 and 11.11, SS &fore the Subcomm. on Monopo-
lies and Commercial Law of the House Comm. on the Judiciary. 94th Cong.. tat Sees. 51 (1975)
(testimony of Pete Rceelle. Commissioner, National Football League.)

212 Both because of injury and age. the average career of an N.F.L. player is only 4.6 years. R.
Haiutow. supra note 250, at 9.

273 ln Linesman the court stated that the plaintiff hockey player would suffer irreparable
injury if he were prevented from playing for even one year. 439 F.Supp., at 1319.

214 See supra note 14 and accompanying text.
"* 593 F.2d at 1185,
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